

UNIVERSITÀ DEGLI STUDI "MEDITERRANEA" DI REGGIO CALABRIA DIPARTIMENTO DI AGRARIA Dottorato di Ricerca in Scienze Agrarie, Alimentari e Forestali Curriculum Scienze e Tecnologie Alimentari Ciclo XXXVI, 2021/2024 - SSD: AGR/15

Irene Maria Grazia Custureri



Enrichment of Extra Virgin Olive Oil for the Development of Functional Oil for Special Consumers

PH.D. THESIS

Tutor Prof. Vincenzo Sicari



Co-Tutor Prof. Monica Rosa Loizzo

Prof. Angelo Maria Giuffrè

MONICA ROSA LOIZZO 29.07.2024 11:31:12 GMT+01:00

Firmato digitalmente da: Angelo Maria Giuffre' Organizzazione: UNIVERSITAMEDITERRANEA/00163260805 Limitazioni d'uso: Explicit Text: I titolari fanno uso del certificato solo per le finalità di lavoro per le quali esso è rilasciato. The certificate holder must use the certificate only for the purposes for which it is issued. Data: 29/07/2024 16:23:51

> Ph.D. Coordinator Prof. Leonardo Schena

Firmato digitalmente da: Leenardo Schena Organizzazione: UNIVERSITAMEDITERRANEA(00163260305 Limitazioni d'uso: Explicit Text: I titolari famo eso del certificato solo per le finalità di lavoro per le qual esse rilesciatori The certificate notiger must use the certificate only for the putposes for which it jessued. Data: 30/07/2022 18:09:01

Reggio Calabria 2024

Table of contents

Abstract	4
Riassunto	6
Keywords	9
Chapter 1 – General Introduction	.10
1.1 Olive Tree	11
1.2 Olive Drupes	12
1.3 Extraction of the Olive Oils	13
1.4 Olive Oil Chemical composition	14
1.5 Factors Affecting the Chemical Composition	16
1.6 Olive Oil Antioxidant activity and Bioactivity	17
1.7 Olive Oil Aroma	19
1.8 Aromatized Olive Oil	21
1.9 Calabrian olive oil cultivars	23
References	25
Chapter 2 – Evaluation of Quality Parameters and Functional Activity of Ottobratica Extra Virgin Olive Oil Enriched with <i>Zingiber officinale</i> (Ginger) by Two Different Enrichment	a
Processes during One-Year Storage	.32
2.1 Introduction	33
2.2 Materials and Methods	35
2.2.1 Samples	35
2.2.2 Analytical Methods	35
2.2.3 Statistical Analysis	3/
2.3 Kesuits and Discussion	
2.3.1. Free Actually, Peroxide value and Spectrophotometric indices	
2.3.2. Colour, Children and Calotenoid	40
2.3.5. TPC, 0-10copherol Content and Individual Flienois by OFFEC	42
2.3.4. Antioxidalit Activity against Key Enzymes Linked to Type 2 Diabetes and Obesity	40
2.3.5. Initiotory Activity against Key Enzymes Eniked to Type 2 Diabetes and Obesity	- 0
2.5.0. Sensory Analysis	.
References	
Chapter 3 - Bergamot flavoured alive ail: comparison between enrichment processes	
evaluation of shelf-life and health properties	55
3 1 Introduction	.33 56
3.2 Materials and Methods	
3.2 1 Samples	57
3.2.2 Analytical Methods	58
3.2.2.3 Statistical Analysis	60
3.3 Results and Discussion	60
3.3.1. Bergamot extract. Phitochemicals Content ans Bioactivity	60
3.3.2. EVOO and FVOOs	61
3.4 Conclusion	70
References	71
Chapter 4 – Turmeric-flavoured olive oil: A promising path to natural antioxidant	.75

4.1 Introduction	76
4.2 Materials and Methods	77
4.2.1 Extraction and Analysis of the Phenolic Fraction in Turmeric Powder	77
4.2.2 Chemical Quality Cristeria of EVOO, CM and Cl	
4.2.3 Extraction of the Phenolic Portion of EVOO, CM and CI	
4.2.4 Evaluation of the Sensory Characteristics of EVOO, CM and Cl	79
4.2.5 Statistical Analysis	79
4.3 Results and Discussion	
4.3.1. Turmeric Extract	79
4.3.2. Chemical Quality Criteria of EVOO, CM and CI	80
4.3.3. TPC and α-Tocopherol Content of EVOO, CM and Cl	80
4.3.4. UHPLC Analysis of the Phenolic Portion od EVOO, CM and CI	
4.3.5. Antioxidant Activity	
4.3.6. Carbohydrate Hydrolysing Enzyme and Pancreatic Lipase Inhibitory Activity	87
4.3.7. Sensory Evaluation	88
4.4 Conclusion	88
References	90
Chapter 5 – Evaluation of the Shelf Life of <i>Myristica fragrans</i> Powder-Flavored Oils C	htained
through the Application of Two Processes: Infusion and Co-Prossing Technology	03
5.1 Introduction	
5.1 Introduction	
5.2 Results and Discussion	
5.2.1. Quality Falameters	90 00
5.2.2. Qualificative Farameters	
5.2.5. Parameters that Affect Consumers Acceptability	100
5.2.4. Antioxidant Activities	102
5.2.5. Carbonydrate-Hydronizing Enzymes and Erpase-initionion Activities	104 106
5.3 Materials and Methods	100
5.3.2 Mage Extract	100 107
5.3.3 Quality Parameters of the Samples (C MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I)	107
5.3.4 Pigments Quantitative Determination	
5.3.5 Total Phenols and α-Tocopherol Contents	
5.3.6 Parameters that Affec Consumer's Acceptability	
5.3.7 Evaluation of Antioxidant Activities	
5.3.8. Evaluation of α-Amylase-, α-Glucosidase-, and Lipase-Inhibition Activities	
5.3.9 Statistical Analysis	
5.4 Conclusion	109
References	110
Chapter 6 – Optimization of a new SPME GC-MS method for the characterization of Calabrian Extra Virgin Olive Oil and corresponding Aromatized Olive Oils different	y
processed and stored	
6.1 Introduction	114
6.2 Materials and Methods	115
6.2.1 Samples	115
6.2.2 Storage Conditions	116
6.2.3 Volatile Sampling by Solid-phase Microextraction (SPME)	116
6.2.4 Experimental Design for SPME optimization	116
6.2.5 Gas chromatography – Mass Spectrometry (GC-MS) Analysis	117
6.2.6 Statistical Analysis	117
6.3 Results and Discussion	117
6.3.1. Optimization of a New SPME GC-MS Method	117
6.3.2. Characterization of the Volatile Composition of Ottobratica EVOO	118
6.3.3. Characterization of the Volatile Composition of AEVOOs	
6.3.4. Characterization of the Volatile Composition of the EVOO/AEVOOs Samples Subjected	l to
Storage	120

122
•

Abstract

The aim of this PhD thesis was the valorisation of products from the Calabrian territory (Italy) through the introduction of process modifications aimed to obtaining functional olive oil useful for subjects who suffer from hyperglycaemia and hyperlipidaemia and are very often obese. To achieve this goal, extra virgin olive oil (EVOO) derived from the Ottobratica cultivar olive oil was enriched with fruits, herbs, and spices. In this way, a series of flavoured oils (FVOOs) were obtained. These FVOO have been formulated to present a high-quality index including stability over time, sensorial pleasantness and health properties. To achieve this goal, turmeric, ginger, bergamot, mace, goji berries and spirulina were selected as matrices for the enrichment of the oil. These matrices were added using two different technological approaches. The first approach tested involved the direct addition of the matrix to the olive paste after pressing the olives, allowing it to blend throughout the malaxing phase process. In the second hypothesis tested, the matrix was inserted into the extra virgin olive oil, using the infusion technique, for 30 days in the dark and under controlled stirring. The resulting FVOOs were immediately filtered to separate the oil from the aqueous phase or matrix residues. These methods, in addition to guaranteeing extraction efficiency, superior to classic maceration, are considered to have a low environmental impact due to the reduced use of chemical products and energy saving. Oils (EVOO and FVOOs) were stored for 12 months at room temperature, in amber glass bottle, in the dark and with a headspace between 2 and 5%. Samples were periodically (on the day of production, after 15 days, after one month, after two months, after six months and after one year) characterized from physical-chemical point of view as well as bioactivity. EVOO showed a free acidity value from 0.68 to 0.84% at 0 and 12 months of storage. Among the FVOOs only turmeric-FVOO, at every stage of storage, maintained lower free acidity level than the control, as opposed to the bergamot or mace samples which after one year, showed values even above 1. Concerning the peroxide values, all the samples produced by malaxation, showed significantly lower levels than the control. An opposite trend was observed in FVOO obtained by infusion process, which had very similar values to the control, excepts for turmeric or bergamot FVOOs, which after the 12 months storage reached values even superior to 20 mEqO₂ kg⁻¹.

As regards to the pigment content, there is a great variability among the FVOOs. At the end of the period of observation, FVOOs obtained by malaxation exhibited higher values than the EVOO, excepts for mace FVOO.

Instead, the lowest TPC was found in the FVOO enriched with bergamot fruits by malaxation process. In this oil the TPC value varied approximately between 110 and 140 mg kg⁻¹ for 0- and 12-months storage, respectively.

Among bioactive compounds quantified in this study α -tocopherol was attentioned. In fact, its content is positively correlated with the antioxidant activity. Generally, the initial level of α -tocopherol was constant in all tested samples,

inversely, at the end of the storage, FVOOs maintained higher values than the EVOO. In particular, ginger FVOO reached α -tocopherol values above 100 *vs* 80 mg kg⁻¹ of the control oil.

FVOO were subjected also to UHPLC analyses to identify characteristic compounds from each matrix used for enrichment. Hesperidin, bergamottin, 6-gingerol, 6-shogaol, demethoxycurcumin, bisdemethoxycurcumin and curcumin were identified.

Moreover, FVOOs health properties (antioxidant, carbohydrate hydrolysing enzyme and lipase inhibitory activities) were studied in order to identify the special category of consumers to be targeted. In DPPH and ABTS tests, turmeric FVOOs, exhibited a good activity comparable with the EVOO (IC₅₀9.49 *vs* 12.33 μ g mL⁻¹ and 3.43 *vs* 3.47 μ g mL⁻¹, respectively). With regard to β -carotene bleaching test, that investigated the ability of FVOO to protect from lipid peroxidation the following trend of potency was observed: bergamot>ginger>turmeric. As regards to the ferric reducing antioxidant power, only ginger and bergamot FVOOs exhibited FRAP values higher than the EVOO control. Bergamot FVOOs, showed the highest inhibitory activity against the key enzymes related to obesity independently by the storage period considered.

In addition, the sensory attributes were evaluated through expert panellists to check if those additions could be appreciable by the future consumers. Among FVOOs the most appreciated resulted the oil enriched with bergamot, followed by mace FVOO.

Headspace solid-phase microextraction method for the gas chromatography, coupled with the mass spectrometry analyses (HS-SPME GC-MS) was optimized to investigate EVOO and FVOOs volatile profile. A total of about 140 volatiles were characterized. Aliphatic alcohols, aldehydes and esters were the most predominant chemical classes arising from olive oils. Furthermore, through this technique it was also possible to detect the volatile terpenoids characteristic of the enrichment matrix used for the flavouring of EVOO (such as bergamiol in bergamot FVOO; zingiberene in ginger FVOO; etc.). Regarding quantitation, (*E*)-2-hexenal (0.06-0.25 mg mL⁻¹), limonene (0.004-3.82 mg mL⁻¹), β -pinene (0.0001-0.3 mg mL⁻¹), etc, were some of the major FVOO volatile compounds.

The results reported in this PhD thesis could contribute to valorising the extra virgin olive oil produced in Calabria (Italy) thanks to the identification of new commercial strategies aimed at its functionalisation. This will allow us to obtain a product with a strong territorial connotation, a high-quality profile and promising health properties. All the elements that today's consumer pays particular attention to.

Riassunto

Lo scopo di questa tesi di dottorato è stato la valorizzazione dei prodotti del territorio calabrese (Italia) attraverso l'introduzione di modifiche di processo volte all'ottenimento di olio di oliva funzionale utile per soggetti che soffrono di iperglicemia e iperlipidemia e molto spesso obesi. Per raggiungere questo obiettivo, l'olio extra vergine di oliva (EVOO), cultivar Ottobratica, è stato arricchito con frutti, erbe aromatiche e spezie. In questo modo sono stati ottenuti una serie di oli aromatizzati (FVOO). Questi FVOO sono stati formulati per avere degli alti standard qualitativi, tra cui stabilità nel tempo, gradevolezza sensoriale e proprietà salutistiche.

Per raggiungere questo obiettivo come matrici di arricchimento sono state selezionate curcuma, zenzero, bergamotto, macis, bacche di goji e spirulina. Queste matrici sono state aggiunte utilizzando due diversi approcci tecnologici. Il primo approccio testato ha previsto l'aggiunta diretta della matrice alla pasta di olive dopo la loro frangitura, consentendole di amalgamarsi durante tutta la fase di gramolatura. Nella seconda ipotesi sperimentata, la matrice è stata inserita nell'olio extravergine di oliva, mediante la tecnica dell'infusione, per 30 giorni al buio e sotto agitazione controllata. Gli FVOO risultanti sono stati immediatamente filtrati per separare l'olio dalla fase acquosa o dai residui della matrice. Questi metodi, oltre a garantire un'efficienza estrattiva, superiore alla macerazione classica, sono considerati a basso impatto ambientale per il ridotto utilizzo di prodotti chimici e il risparmio energetico. Gli oli (EVOO e FVOO) sono stati conservati per 12 mesi a temperatura ambiente, in bottiglie di vetro ambrato, al buio e con uno spazio di testa compreso tra il 2 e il 5%. I campioni sono stati periodicamente caratterizzati (il giorno della produzione, dopo 15 giorni, dopo un mese, dopo due mesi, dopo sei mesi e dopo un anno) dal punto di vista fisico-chimico e della loro bioattività. L'olio EVOO ha mostrato un valore di acidità libera compreso tra 0.68 e 0.84% a 0 e 12 mesi di conservazione. Tra gli FVOO solo quelli arricchiti con curcuma, in ogni fase di conservazione, hanno mantenuto un livello di acidità libera inferiore rispetto al controllo, a differenza dei campioni contenenti bergamotto o macis, i quali dopo un anno mostravano valori anche superiori a 1%. Per quanto riguarda i valori di perossido, tutti i campioni prodotti in fase di gramolatura, hanno mostrato livelli significativamente inferiori rispetto al controllo. Una tendenza opposta è stata osservata negli FVOO ottenuti mediante processo di infusione, i quali avevano valori molto simili al controllo, ad eccezione degli FVOO con curcuma o bergamotto i quali dopo 12 mesi di conservazione hanno raggiunto valori addirittura superiori a 20 mEqO₂ kg⁻¹.

Per quanto riguarda il contenuto di pigmenti, è stata osservata una grande variabilità tra gli FVOO. Al termine del periodo di osservazione, gli FVOO ottenuti per gramolatura hanno mostrato valori più elevati dell'olio EVOO, ad eccezione dell'olio arrichito con macis.

Il TPC più basso è stato invece riscontrato nel FVOO arricchito con frutti di bergamotto mediante processo di gramolatura. In questo olio il valore TPC variava approssimativamente tra 110 e 140 mg kg⁻¹ a 0 e 12 mesi di conservazione, rispettivamente. Tra i composti bioattivi quantificati in questo studio è stata prestata attenzione all' α -tocoferolo. Il suo contenuto, infatti, è correlato positivamente con l'attività antiossidante. Generalmente il livello iniziale di α -tocoferolo è risultato costante in tutti i campioni analizzati. Al termine della conservazione, gli FVOO hanno mantenuto valori più alti dell'EVOO. In particolare, l'FVOO arricchito con zenzero ha raggiunto valori di α -tocoferolo superiori a 100 rispetto agli 80 mg kg⁻¹ del controllo.

Gli FVOO sono stati sottoposti anche ad analisi UHPLC per identificare i composti caratteristici di ciascuna matrice utilizzata per l'arricchimento. Sono stati identificati esperidina, bergamottina, 6-gingerolo, 6-shogaolo, demetossicurcumina, bisdemetossicurcumina e curcumina.

Inoltre, sono state studiate le proprietà salutari dei FVOO (attività antiossidante, enzimatica idrolizzante dei carboidrati e inibitoria della lipasi) al fine di identificare la categoria speciale di consumatori a cui destinarli. Nei test DPPH e ABTS, gli FVOO arricchiti con curcuma hanno mostrato una buona attività paragonabile all'EVOO (IC₅₀ 9.49 *vs* 12.33 μ g mL⁻¹ e 3.43 *vs* 3.47 μ g mL⁻¹, rispettivamente). Per quanto riguarda il test del β -carotene, che ha indagato la capacità dei FVOO di proteggersi dalla perossidazione lipidica, è stato osservata la seguente capacità, in senso decrescente: bergamotto>zenzero>curcuma. Per quanto riguarda il potere antiossidante riducente del ferro, solo gli FVOO arricchiti con zenzero e bergamotto hanno mostrato valori di FRAP superiori rispetto al controllo EVOO. Gli FVOO al bergamotto hanno mostrato la più alta attività inibitoria contro gli enzimi chiave legati all'obesità, indipendentemente dal periodo di conservazione considerato.

Inoltre, gli attributi sensoriali sono stati valutati attraverso panelisti esperti per verificare se tali aggiunte potessero essere apprezzabili dai futuri consumatori. Tra gli FVOO il più apprezzato è risultato l'olio arricchito con bergamotto, seguito da quello arricchito con macis.

Il metodo di microestrazione in fase solida dello spazio di testa per la gascromatografia, accoppiato con le analisi di spettrometria di massa (HS-SPME GC-MS) è stato ottimizzato per studiare il profilo volatile dell'EVOO e dei FVOO. Sono stati identificati/caratterizzati un totale di circa 140 volatili. Alcoli alifatici, aldeidi ed esteri, principali composti dell'olio di oliva tal quale, sono state le classi chimiche predominanti. Inoltre, attraverso questa tecnica è stato possibile rilevare anche i terpenoidi volatili caratteristici della matrice di arricchimento (come bergamiolo nel FVOO arricchito con bergamotto; zingiberene nel FVOO arricchito con zenzero; ecc.). Per quanto riguarda la quantificazione, (*E*)-2-hexenal (0,06-0,25 mg mL⁻¹), limonene (0,004-3,82 mg mL⁻¹), β -pinene (0,0001-0,34 mg mL⁻¹), α -pinene (0,001-0,3 mg mL⁻¹), ecc., sono stati alcuni dei principali composti volatili dei FVOO.

I risultati riportati in questa tesi di dottorato potrebbero contribuire a valorizzare l'olio extravergine di oliva prodotto in Calabria (Italia) grazie all'identificazione di nuove strategie commerciali mirate alla sua funzionalizzazione. Ciò consentirà di ottenere un prodotto dalla forte connotazione territoriale, dall'elevato profilo qualitativo e dalle promettenti proprietà salutistiche. Tutti elementi a cui il consumatore di oggi presta particolare attenzione.

Keywords

Extra virgin olive oil, bioactivity, antioxidant activity, functionality, anti-obesity agent, sensory attributes, SPME GC-MS.

Chapter 1

Chapter 1

1. General Introduction

1.1 Olive Tree

The olive tree is one of the most iconic plants of the Mediterranean area. It belongs to the order of Lamiales, to the Oleacea family, genus Olea, and the species Europea; it is a longevous and evergreen tree. As of today, in the olive species there are six subspecies: subsp. *cuspidata* (dyploid) mainly diffused in African and Asian territory; subsp. *laperrinei* (dyploid) only present in the Sahara desert; subsp. *Maroccana* (hexaploid) mainly found in places in the Moroccan area; subsp. *Guanchina* found in the Canary islands; subsp. *cerasiformis* (tetraploid) found in Madeira and subsp. *Europea* (dyploid) present in all the Mediterranean regions (Sebastiani & Busconi, 2017), of which another two botanical varieties are assigned *europea* and *sylvestris*, also known as "Oleaster". Authors have affirmed that the *sylvestris* variety was probably originated in the Asiatic territory, in which it grows in big forests (Caruso G., 1883). Whereas, the *europea* variety is the one cultivated and probably originated 6000 years ago in the Mediterranean basin (Caruso G. 1883). These two varieties are uniformly distributed in the Mediterranean basin. They are easily distinguishable through morphological traits *Sylvestris* olives are much smaller and rounder, the leaves are smaller and the branches have thorns, compared to the *europea* traits. In addition, the growth of the *sylvestris* is bushy (Fanelli et al., 2022).

There are different theories as to how the olive tree arrived in the main Mediterranean cultivation regions, including Italy. What is certain is that, thanks to the Roman Empire, olive trees spread from southern to northern Italy, in France and in the Baltic countries. Thanks to Roman rule, starting from 45 BC, the cultivation of olive trees also developed in Spain. In addition, after the discovery of America in 1492, these trees spread throughout the world and today modest cultivations can easily be found even in Africa, Australia, Japan and China (IOC, 2023).

Over the centuries, there have probably been various processes of domestication and natural selection, still of an uncertain nature and which many authors are studying (Besnard et al., 2013; Sebastiani & Busconi, 2017). These processes have contributed to having more productive trees which are more easily adaptable to the different cultivation areas. The countless varieties of cultivated olive trees have developed, and more than 2000 are recognized worldwide. The national olive council states that almost all of the world's oil production derives from just 139 cultivars (Fanelli et al., 2022).

The Italian olive growing patrimony is very rich, in fact it has over 500 varieties, mostly cultivated in the southern regions, such as Calabria, Apulia, Sicily and Campania (Marra et al., 2013). These regions are characterized by favourable climate for the growth and for the development of olive trees characterized by mild winters and an average

level of humidity. Unfortunately, in recent years, due to a strong climate change with a drastic increase in temperature, drought and desertification the Mediterranean cultivation areas have been strongly affected. Olive trees are generally tolerable to extreme conditions of low or high temperatures, and can tolerate well the drought stress, but the olive cultivation is equally affected by this. New diseases carried by tropical pathogens are developing and the current climate is much more favourable to the development of pathogens than before. These diseases are causing entire tree deaths, destroying the cultural patrimony of the main growing areas. Above all in Italy, growing olive trees is something linked to the tradition and to an affective and cultural bond. Most Italian cultivars and their phenotypic expression are closely linked to the territory. Thanks to the European community, these cultivars can be protected through the acquisition of various brands, such as Protected Designation of Origin (PDO), Protected Geographical Indication (PGI) and Traditional Specialties Guaranteed (TSG) (De Santis et al., 2019).

1.2 Olive Drupes

The olive drupes represent the fruit of the olive tree. The fresh weight of the drupes varies between 0.5 and 18 g. They are composed of epicarp, mesocarp and endocarp (Figure 1). The epicarp is the epodermis of the fruit. It is composed by pointed and monolayered cells covered by chitin. The continuity of these protective layers is interrupted by "stomata" which allows a photosynthetic activity and which in the ripe fruit becomes "lenticel". The mesocarp, or the pulp, constitutes 70-85% of the weight of the drupe, it is characterized by a high oil content which varies between 12 and 25% (according to the cultivar) of the fresh weight, containing chlorophylls and anthocyanins. As maturation progresses, fat droplets are formed in cells which become vacuolated. In ripe olives, these fat droplets are also found in the intercellular spaces. The endocarp constitutes 13-24% of the weight of the drupe. Its size and weight depend on the cultivar.



Figure 1. Olive drupe

rapresentetion

As ripening progresses in the drupes there is an increase in dry matter which is regular with a slight decline in summer, due to the reduction of water, and assimilates. Generally, the limitation and availability of resources influences the development of fruit components. When ripe, the drupe takes on the volume, shape and colour characteristics of each cultivar.

Olives can be used for direct consumption, as table olives, or for oil extraction. The optimal harvesting period corresponds to the maximum oil content with high quality.

1.3 Extraction of the Olive oil

Extra virgin and virgin olive oil are obtained only by mechanical or direct pressing of the olives and only treatments such as washing, decanting, centrifugation and filtration can be used. No solvent treatment or mixing with other oils are admitted to be defined as extra virgin or virgin (European Union Commission, 2016). Olive oil extraction can occur through two-or three-phase systems. The two-phase system does not involve the use of water, which is usually used in the three-phase system, to promote greater oil extraction through a better separation between the oily and the aqueous phases. The three-phase system, however, has the disadvantage of producing as waste products not only the olive pomace but also an enormous quantity of olive millwaste water. Whereas, by the two-phase system only a wetter olive pomace as a waste product is produced since it also contains the olive vegetation water, as the drupes are made up of approximately 40-50% of water. The olive millwaste water is characterized by a low pH, which is why their reuse is very difficult. However, it has the advantage of being very rich in bioactive compounds. Hence, a lot of researchers are focusing on extracting these bioactive compounds for its use in the food industry (Giuffrè et al. 2012; Caporaso et al., 2018; Venturi et al., 2017; Sicari et al., 2023).

The classic olive extraction process involves the collection, separation from leaf or oder residues, washing, crushing, malaxing, centrifugation, separation, storage and packaging. The extraction process may influence the sensory and nutritional quality of the final product obtained. The separation of the olives from any leaves or other residues is a fundamental process as their presence could alter the quality parameters of the oil, increasing the free acidity values (Clodoveo M.L. et al., 2014), the peroxides and disturbing the spectrophotometric values, making it according to the legal parameters set by the European community not compliant to be classified as extra virgin olive oil (European Union Commission, 2016). Separation is generally the first step carried out when the olives arrive in an oil mill and takes place through vibrating systems taking advantage of the different weights and shapes. The olives, especially in the modern oil mills, are often subjected to a washing process. This is generally applied to olives with particularly dirty soil or to eliminate any residues of pesticides. This process could lead to less oil extraction and to a lower quality of the oil due to the lower extraction of polyphenols which have a hydrophilic nature and are more easily dispersed

in vegetation waters (Clodoveo et al., 2014). After that, the crushing of the olives occurs through different systems: classic stone mill, hummer crusher, disc crusher and de-stoner. Through this last modern system, pulp is separated from the seed. This technique has received strong interest from authors in recent years because it seems that an excellent quality oil is obtained (Restuccia et al., 2018). By removing the seed from the pulp, many enzymes present in the seed, which are responsible for the oxidation of polyphenols, are removed (Restuccia et al., 2018). However, studies have highlighted how the use of this technique increases the quality of the oil obtained, but at the same time reduces the oil extraction yield (Restuccia et al., 2018). Nevertheless, they can be combined with modern techniques of subjecting the olive paste to sonication to increase the oil extractivity (Restuccia et al., 2018). Moreover, pulsed electric fields are also applied to increase the extractivity and to improve the content of biocatives (Leone et al., 2022).

The malaxation phase plays an important role in the quality of the olive oil too, as well as the previous process. It is a phase after the crushing and consists of a continuous mixing of the olive paste at a low speed and under controlled temperature. Authors affirmed that the temperature reached during this phase, could be a crucial factor in the quality of the final product (Clodoveo M.L., 2012). The temperature should not exceed 30 °C to prevent the degradation of bioactive compounds with antioxidant properties. Generally, to increase the oil extractivity, the operator tends to increase the time. However, by doing this, the olive paste is exposed to a greater quantity of oxygen, favouring the loss of available biophenols. The longer the malaxation time, the greater the temperature increase caused (Clodoveo M.L., 2012).

The subsequent extraction phases are important for the maintenance of the product all over time during the storage. What is certain is that during the centrifugation and separation phases, the effective separation capacity of the two phases (oily and aqueous) of the system used is of a paramount importance, in order to increase the shelf-life of the olive oil.

1.4 Olive Oil Chemical Composition

Olive oil is composed by saponifiable and unsaponifiable fractions. The first constitutes approximately 98% and is mainly composed by free fatty acids, tryglycerides and phosphatides (Giuffrè A.M., 2021). Among them, there is a very high amount of mounsatured and polyunsatured fatty acids (MUFA and PUFA) which has reached the level of 85% and are mainly represented by oleic and linoleic fatty acids (Jimenez-Lopez et al., 2020). This amount is very variable and depends on the cultivar, on the ripening stage and on the harvest year (Giuffrè A.M., 2013). Thanks to its high content of fatty acids and mainly to the high relation between linoleic acid, olive oil has ascribed countless health benefits, such as protector against several cardiovascular diseases and riductor of low density protein

cholesterol (Jimenez-Lopez et al., 2020). The remaining 2% represents the most biologically active part, being composed by phenols, tocopherols, sterols, waxes, hydrocarbons, etc (Giuffrè A.M., 2021). An increasing number of scientific evidence has revealed that this little fraction may also contribute to the healthy features of the olive oil (Jimenez-Lopez et al., 2020). Regarding this, it is worthy of note, the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) with the Directive n. 432/2012 approved the health claim of the olive oil polyphenols (European Union Commission, 2012).

Hydroxytyrosol and its derivatives are secoiridoids and are highly present in olive oil. These compound classes are characterized by several biological and antioxidant potentials (Rodriguez-Lopez et al.; 2020). Authors have stated that the optimal content to express their effect is approximately 5 mg per day of hydroxytyrosol and/or its derivatives (European Food Safety Authority, 2012).

Among other classes of compounds there are lignans of which the most well-known is pinoresinol and all its derivatives. It is known for its high metal chelating activity and free radical scavenging potential (Rodriguez-Lopez et al.; 2020).

Apigenin and luteolin are among the most common flavones in olive oil.

Ferulic, caffeic, gallic, syringic, *p*-coumaric, sinapic, vanillic, protocateic and *p*-hydroxybenzoic acids are the best known phenolic acids present in olive oil and the amount varies according to the cultivar and by other complex phenomena (Serrelli & Deiana, 2018).

Oleuropein is a hydroxytyrosol derivate, and perhaps the best-known phenol of olive oil. It is naturally present in all the parts of the olive tree, especially in the leaves (Farooqi et al., 2017). It is a secoiridoid glycoside and its content is closely linked to the variety, by the ripening phase of the drupes (Rodriguez-Lopez et al.; 2020) and by the extraction technique and system used (Farooqi et al., 2017). During the oil storage, oleuropein is one of the most changeable compounds. In fact, thanks to its hydrolysis, the content of hydroxytyrosol increases. Authors described how oleuropein can act as anti-tumour by utilising several mechanisms of action (Farooqi et al., 2017).

Other compounds belonging to the unsaponifiable fraction are pigments. Olive oil is rich in these molecules generally divided into the chlorophylls and carotenoids family. They are responsible for the characteristic colour of the oil, an important qualitative parameter especially for consumer acceptability. Among the carotenes there is β -carotene, violaxanthin, neolaxanthin, lutein and other minor carotenes. Among the chlorophylls there are chlorophyll a and b, pheophytin a and b and other minor compounds (Lazzerini & Domenici, 2017). An important factor in determining the quality and authenticity of an extra virgin olive oil is by calculating the ratio between total chlorophylls and total carotenoids which must be 1, and the ratio between minor carotenoids and lutein which must be 0.5 (Jimenez-Lopez

et al., 2020). The content of these pigments is strongly influenced by the cultivar, the cultivation area, the type of oil extraction and pedoclimatic factors (Lazzerini & Domenici, 2017).

Olive oil is naturally rich in α -, β -, and γ -tocopherols (Pérez et al., 2019). α -Tocopherol, also known as Vitamin E, is the most predominant. Authors affirmed that it contributes to the stability of the oil during its storage and reduces oxidative reactions on lipoproteins (Lanza & Ninfali, 2020). α -Tocopherol is allowed to be present and added as an important antioxidant and lipid inhibitor in foods (Lucci et al., 2020). It can easily be lost after deodorization processes used in the formulation of refined olive oils. This molecule is very important for the stability of olive oil; in fact when refined oils are formulated, it is possible to add a quantity of α -tocopherol to it to reach a maximum concentration of 200 mg kg⁻¹ (Lucci et al., 2020). Its content is an almost varietal factor, as well as the distance between the plants, harvest year, the cultivation method and the type of harvesting. High levels of α -tocopherol are usually linked to high content of total chlorophylls (Jimenez-Lopez et al., 2020).

1.5 Factors Affecting the Chemical Composition

As mentioned in the previous paragraph, the chemical composition of olive oil is significatively affected by several factors: variety, growing area, harvest year and the pedoclimatic condition, ripening stage, and the extraction method. In addition to these, other external factors could strongly affect the chemical composition of an olive oil during the storage. Light and temperature represent two fundamental factors. Many studies have highlighted how exposing an olive oil to light for months, leads to a decrease in the content of bioactives and an increase in qualitative parameters (peroxide, free acidity, etc), leading to oxidative phenomena (Pristouri et al., 2010). Regarding temperature, studies have confirmed that temperatures above 40 °C lead to the degradation of pigments. In relation to the factors just discussed, shelf-life of an extra virgin olive oil is 9 months and up to 18 months in very exceptional cases. (Rotich et al., 2020). Obviously if the bottle of oil is opened, the oxidation phenomena occurs faster than when the oil is stored in optimal conditions, without headspace. Consequently, oxygen plays an important role in the preservation of the oil from oxidation (Pristouri et al., 2010). The optimal conservation conditions are with a headspace between 2 and 5% and packaged under a modified atmosphere with the use of inert gases (Jimenez-Lopez et al., 2020). Another fundamental factor that strongly influences the qualitative parameters of an olive oil during all the storage, is the material used for packaging. Studies have reported that under the usual storage conditions, the best package is dark glass. By subjecting the packages to several tests at extreme conditions of high temperatures and high exposure of light, glass again proved to be the best in maintaining product quality. The worst were found to be tin and ceramic packages. PET has also obtained good results, but if subjected to storage at high temperatures, it could not maintain the quality of the oil (Abbadi et al., 2014).

1.6 Olive Oil Antioxidant Activity and Bioactivity

The antioxidant activity and radical scavenging of free radicals potential of an olive oil are mainly due to its phenols, tocopherols, and other minor bioactives (Jimenez-Lopez et al., 2020) which also make an oil of excellent organoleptic quality (Frangipane et al., 2023). Oxidative stress, which is a consequence of an excessive formation of free radicals, is the main factor that causes many chronic diseases and metabolic disorders. Consumption of nutraceuticals from dietary is a key approach to increase the natural content of antioxidants in the human body. Antioxidants are mainly present in vegetables, whole grains, legumes, fruits, nuts and olive oil, key ingredients of the Mediterranean diet. The Mediterranean diet has a lot of benefits regarding human health, such as protection against cardiovascular diseases, prevention of type 2 diabetes mellitus and the related obesity, and protection against some chronic and degenerative diseases found in old age (Giuffrè & Giuffrè, 2023).

The in vitro antioxidant acitivity is generally evaluated by several spectrophotometric methods, using stable free radicals. The approach with multiple tests is recommended for measuring antioxidant properties of food matrix to better reflect their potential protective effects. There is a big difference between antiradical (ability to react with the free radicals) and antioxidant (ability to inhibit the oxidation processes) activity (Tirzitis & Bartosz, 2010). Moreover, these tests provide information on the antiradical activity which does not often coincide with the real antioxidant activity (Tirzitis & Bartosz, 2010).

Among the most common methodologies, DPPH (2,2-Diphenyl-1-Picrylhydrazyl) test measures the radical scavenging capacity of the selected extract to DPPH radical. The discoloration reading the absorbance at $\lambda = 515$ -517 of the DPPH solution to which the phenolic extract was added at a pre-established concentration, indicates a scavenging activity (Tirzitis & Bartosz, 2010). The greater the descoloration, the greater the anti-radical potential.

ABTS (2,2'-azinobis (3-etilbenzotiazolin-6-sulfonic acid) test is considered an assay for the measurements of the antioxidant acitivty (Bartosz & Bartosz, 2022). It differs from DPPH because it allows the estimation of both hydrophilic and lipophilic antioxidants whereas the DPPH test has an important limitation in the determination of hydrophilic antioxidants (Bartosz & Bartosz, 2022). The discoloration reading the absorbance at $\lambda = 734$ of the ABTS solution to which the phenolic extract was added at a pre-established concentriation.

The mechanism of action of the ferric reducing antioxidant power assay (FRAP) is to reduce the 2,4,6-tripyridyltriazine (TPTZ)–Fe3⁺ to the deep blue TPTZ-Fe2⁺ complex (Bartosz & Bartosz, 2022) in presence of antioxidant agents. The discoloration reading the absorbance at $\lambda = 593-595$. An important factor for the success of the FRAP test is the pH which must be kept very low (3.6) in order to keep the solubility of the iron (Bartosz & Bartosz, 2022). To measure the ability of the extract to act against lipid peroxidation, a β -carotene bleaching test is usually used. Through a mixture of linoleic acid and β -carotene heated at 50 °C, the fatty acid spontaneously oxidizes and creates discoloration, in the presence of antioxidants. Detection of this discoloration could be performed every 30 and 60 minutes at $\lambda = 470-490$. This test, similarly to ABTS, reacts with both lipophilic and hydrophilic antioxidants (Bartosz & Bartosz, 2022).

These antiradical or antioxidant activities are usually expressed as % of discoloration or IC_{50} (concentration needed to inhibit the absorbance of a 50% of the radical solution).

Nowadays, it is clear that obesity is prevailing, especially in the developed countries, becoming, according to the World Health Organization, a global epidemic pathology. Body mass index (BMI) is used to define the type of obesity. Morbidic obesity is defined as when the value of 30 is exceeded (Rodriguez-Perez et al., 2019). Obesity is due to an excess caloric intake which leads to excessive accumulation of adipose fat and low energy expenditure. Moreover, a sedentary lifestyle and psychological pathologies could also be considered as contributing factors (Jiang et al., 2016). Worthy of note, are all the pathologies related to obesity, such as hypertension, diabetes, cardiovascular pathologies, general metabolic disorders and increased predisposition to various canceral forms. Given the seriousness of this scenario, it is of fundamental importance to acquire a multifactorial approach in the prevention and treatment of this pathology. Nowadays, Orlistat is the unique drug used in the treatment of obesity thanks to its inhibitory activity on pancreatic lipase (Marrelli et al., 2014). Unfortunately, like all drugs, its prolonged assumption can cause serious damage to the gastrointestinal and endocrine systems and to human health in general (Marrelli et al., 2014). It is well known that natural extracts and bioactive compounds deriving from foods or natural products are used in the treatment of these pathologies, thanks to their ability to act as inhibitors of hydrolyzing enzymes involved in the digestion of carbohydrates (Rodriguez-Perez et al., 2019; Marrelli et al., 2014; Marrelli et al., 2013). Reaserchers found many relations between the phenolics from olive oils and some enzymes involved in the digestion of carbohydrates (α -amylase and α -glucosidase), being also involved in the management of some metabolic syndromes (Loizzo et al., 2011; Leporini et al., 2018). Another way for the management of obesity is through the reduction of the absorption of triglycerides. Pancreatic lipase is an enzyme, naturally secreted by the pancreas that hydrolyzes triglycerides (Marrelli et al., 2013). The evaluation of the activity of this enzyme could have an important impact on the treatment of obesity (Rodriguez-Perez et al., 2019; Marrelli et al., 2013).

Moreover, for all its properties, extra virgin olive oil is considered as functional food (Jimenez-Lopez et al., 2020).

1.7 Olive Oil Aroma

Olive oil aroma is one of a kind. In fact, it differs from other edible oils thanks to its particular flavour and unique aroma. The volatile organic compounds (VOCs) of an olive oil are, together with polyphenols, the most influential

in the composition of the volatile profile of each olive oil. Olive oil VOCs are characterized to have a very high variable weight and volatility. Essentially these compounds are generated thanks to the activity of the enzymatic heritage of the drupes from which the oil derives. The volatile composition is mainly linked to varietal factors, also because the enzymatic heritage seems to be strongly influenced by genetic characteristics (Cecchi et al., 2022). Other factors that influence the volatile composition of an olive oil are, in addition to the cultivar to which it belongs to and therefore the genetic heritage, factors associated with the extraction technology (Cecchi et al., 2021), agronomic factors and possible pathogenic infestations especially by the common olive tree fly (*Bactrocera oleae*). In this regard, studies have confirmed a greater attractiveness of drupes naturally richer in volatile compounds compared to others, towards *Bactrocera oleae* (Malheiro et al., 2015).

Olive oil is the only food product in which sensory attributes are regulated with other chemical parameters, for the classification into extra virgin, virgin or lampante olive oil (European Unioni Commission, 2016).

The VOCs in olive oils derive mainly from the activity of a series of enzyme complexes. The main one is the lipoxygenase (LOX) complex which is activated at the moment of extraction, immediately after the olive crushing and it is strongly influenced by the contact between the olive paste and the enzymes. These enzymes are found mainly in the mesocarp, and to a much lesser extent in the endocarp (Cecchi et al., 2021). The lipoxygenase complex is a series of enzymes specialized in the degradation of polyunsaturated fatty acids (especially linolenic) which, thanks to their activity, mostly generate compounds responsible for the pleasant green, fruity and floral notes, typical of an olive oil (Cecchi et al., 2021). There are hundreds of volatiles in olive oil, but the main ones are the C5 and C6 aldehydes and C5 alcohols and ketones, precisely deriving from the activity of LOX. Among the main ones are (E)-2-hexenal (the most abundant Italian and Spanish high-quality olive oil (Cecchi et al., 2021)), (Z)-3-hexenal, (Z)-3hexenyl acetate, (E)-2-hexen-1-ol and (E)-2-hexenyl acetate, derive from linolenic acid. Hexyl acetate, hexanal and 1-hexanol, derive from linoleic acid. Concerning these compounds, authors stated that nowadays, their generation is still confusing. In fact, it seems that hexanal is also formed following oxidation processes and the ratio with (E)-2hexenal plays a fundamental role in the formation of some off-flavours. 1-Hexanol is sometimes responsible for favourable, other times unfavourable notes (Cecchi et al., 2021). 1-Penten-3-ol, 2-pentenal, 1-penten-3-one, (E)- and (Z)-2-penten-1-ol, are other compounds responsibile for the green or fruity notes. Many terpenes are also typical of olive oil, but unlike other compounds, these are closely linked to each variety. Among the main ones limonene, α farnesene and α -coapene contribute to the pleasant notes.

VOCs also develop during the storage of an olive oil following processes of auto-oxidation and oxidation of the free fatty acids and other processes triggered by any microorganisms, especially in those oils that, during the final processes of separation of the aqueous and oily phases and the filtering, were unsuccessful. Auto-oxidation is a typical oxidative phenomenon that occurs in an olive oil during its conservation, due to the natural loss of its antioxidant compounds. Phenomena of this type mainly generate C6 aldehydes with unpleasant odours (Cecchi et al., 2021). Moreover, oxidation processes induced by light or heat (T > 60 °C) are naturally present and are mainly responsible for the causes of rancidity. Among the main nonanal, 2-heptenal, heptenal, 2,4-heptadienal, 2,4-hexadienal and in scarce concentrations 6-methyl-5-hepten-2-one ketone, deriving from the degradation of carotenes. Also furans and their derivates are often identified and it seems that their presence also derives from oxidative processes that occurred during olive oil storage.

In defective olive oils, there may be the presence of many microorganisms. Due to their activity, VOCs can be generated which negatively affect the flavour. For example, methanol, ethanol and acetic acid could be the result of enzymatic activities conducted by microorganisms, yeasts and bacteria, respectively. The latter increase during storage and through decarboxylation, also degrades some phenolic acids generating off-flavour compounds (Cecchi et al., 2021).

The main technique used for the fractionation of the volatiles is the gas-chromatography (GC), taking advantage of the different volatility of each one. By using this technique, coupled with the mass spectrometry (MS), it is possible to better identify the single compounds, thanks to the mass spectrum of each volatile. Through this technique it is possible not only to qualitatively characterize the volatile profile, but also quantitatively. In fact, they can be expressed as percentage, or as concentration (mg kg⁻¹, etc) by using an internal standard. Recently, groups of authors (Stilo et al., 2021a; Stilo et al., 2021b; Lioupi et al., 2022), are focusing on the use of combined and innovative techniques to optimize and maximize the extractivity of these compounds. Among the most famous techniques, the headspace solid phase microextraction (HS-SPME), is one of the most common utilized. The oil is introduced in a glass vial sealed with a cap fitted with a double septum to mantain the temperature and to isolate the sample from any external contamination. It is variably heated and constantly shaked by a mini-magnetic stir. The heating of the sample is carried out to allow the compounds to volatilize and diffuse into the headspace. Following this phase, labbelled as equilibrium time, the appropriate fiber is exposed in the headspace (extraction time) for a pre-established time. The fiber is characterized by having polymeric films as coatings with a polarity suitable for the compounds to be analysed, exploiting the different absorption capacities of each compound. After that, the fibre must be desorbed into a hot injector GC port at a pre-established temperature and working mode of the equipment. All of these parametres described must be previously optimized by using an experimental design. The fibre which is mostly used for characterizing the volatile profile of an olive oil is the one whose coating is composed by three substances (carboxen/polydimethylsiloxane/divinylbenzene - CAR/PDMS/DVB) thanks to its selectivity in the fractionation of olive oil VOCs (Stilo et al.; 2021b).

This technique is used for the characterization of different food matrices (D'Agostino et al., 2015; Quintanilla-Lopez et al., 2022; Soria et al.; 2008), and in recent times also for the identification of food frauds (Jimenez-Amezcua et al., 2022; Mena-Garcia et al., 2021).

1.8 Aromatized Olive Oil

Nowadays, consumers are becoming increasingly more responsibile about their health, paying greater attention to foods and their correlation with health to improve the quality of life. Consumers give greater importance to food and are willing to pay a premium for foods with high nutritional properties (Hammam et al., 2022). Nevertheless, to satisfy consumer demand, food industry companies must innovate and formulate healthy products enriched with bioactives or vitamins and be able to emphasize their beneficial properties.

The olive oil industry is perhaps one of the oldest sectors of the food industry. It has always been traditional, linked to the territory and the family. Nowadays, however, there are more and more companies that have decided to grow and innovate the olive oil sector for instance, by developing functional olive oils. The aim of this innovation is to satisfy the requests of an increasingly demanding consumer who is more attentive to the health properties of foods with the additional objective of improving the sensorial and nutritional properties, as well as the stability of the oils. Functional foods were first regulated in the 1980s by Japanese authorities and defined as foods that have beneficial effects on human health, not only by reducing the incidence, but also by promoting the reduction of chronic human diseases. Moreover, foods that increase fundamental activities of the human body are also considered as functional (Roboredo-Rodriguez et al., 2017). At a European level there is still no clear regulation on functional foods, as opposed to enriched foods which are regulated by European Regulation (EC) 1925/2006 which adds a list of substances permitted in the enrichment of foods with the obligation to include a nutritional table on the packaging in which the values of the enriched nutrients are summarized (European Union Commission, 2006). Studies carried out by researchers highlight that the right labelling can also strongly influence a consumer, who is not open-minded, on consuming non-traditional foods. For example, researchers confirmed that the information contained on packaging greatly influences the perception of the quality and taste of that food product and influences its purchase (Hammam et al., 2022).

In 2035, approximately 70% of the population will be over the age of 65 and consequently many people will have chronic pathologies related to aging and which will also affect the cost of society. The approach of using fortified foods could help maintain a healthier society (Roboredo-Rodriguez et al., 2017). In this context, to enrich an extra virgin olive oil through plants, fruits, food by-products, herbs and spices can be potentially used to improve the health status of consumers. In the creation of functional products and more specifically of functional olive oil, with the aim

of creating products useful for human health and specific for certain pathologies or chronic disorders, common spices that have been used for centuries in art culinary to flavour foods are used and, more recently, their potential antiinflammatory, anti-radical, anti-microbial activities, anti-tumour, and their potential in the control of obesity and

related pathologies have been discovered.

Flavouring an olive oil is actually a technique that has been widely used in the past. Initially, it was used only to create a different product from a sensorial point of view, but recently groups of researchers are focusing on this practice given that the addition of these matrices seems to improve the oxidative stability of an oil during storage and increases the antioxidant properties thanks to the interaction of the bioactives of the selected matrices with those of the oil (Loizzo et al., 2021; Plastina et al., 2021). Unfortunately, this is a very complex and variable background; in fact the information found in literature is often contradictory. (Roboredo-Rodriguez et al., 2017). The best known and oldest practice is the use of fresh or dried chili pepper infused in oil. The classic technique used is the infusion or maceration of the matrix for days or at least for one month at room temperature and under constant stirring (Roboredo-Rodriguez et al., 2017). The product obtained is not immediately ready to sell, but requires a further filtering process to remove all possible residues of the matrix used. Recent research is highlighting the use of the matrix extracts obtained with organic solvents instead of using matrices as they could be more favourable in terms of greater recovery of bioactive compounds in the final product. Worthy of note is that through the formulation of these products, the oil can no longer be classified as required by the European regulation as extra virgin or virgin olive oil, but will be simply labelled as flavoured olive oil (European Union Commission, 2016). Recently, innovative techniques, have been studied by research groups and have been defined as "green" thanks to the non-use of any solvent and being more immediate. This involves adding the matrix directly into the olive paste after the crushing of the drupes and left in contact for all the malaxation phase or even crushing the olives together with the matrix before the malaxation phase. Through this technique there is a greater contact between the enzymatic heritage of the drupes and the matrix through which reactions are generated which allow better extractivity of the matrix compounds. Furthermore, this technique is also considered faster since it generates a product ready to sell, not involving filtering processes, as opposed to infusion (Clodoveo et al., 2016; Caponio et al., 2016). This technique can be associated with the application of sonication phenomena to the olive paste before the malaxation phase to accelerate and better spread the functional bioactives in the olive paste and therefore in the oil (Clodoveo et al., 2016). However, depending on the matrix used, as in the case of citrus fruits, a complex oxidative phenomena can be generated due to the acidity of the juice fruit which leads to an easier hydrolysis of the triglycerides and therefore greater acidity or in general greater predisposition to oxidative phenomena. Moreover, even an easier loss of biophenols in vegetation waters as the main polyphenols are hydrophilic (Sacchi et al., 2017).

The enrichment of an oil does not always provide optimal results in terms of oxidative stability and in any case, the enrichment process and the methodology applied must always be optimized with respect to the matrix used.

1.9 Calabrian olive oil cultivars

Calabria is a region located in the extreme south of Italy. Geographically, it forms the tip of the Italian "boot" and is sorrounded by both the Ionian and the Tyrrhenian Sea. The region of Calabria is predominantly mountainous, with the Calabrian Apennine mountains running through the region from north to south. The region also has several fertile coastal plains, such as the Plain of Sibari on the Ionian Sea and the Plain of Gioia Tauro on the Tyrrhenian Sea. The region enjoys a Mediterranean climate, characterized by mild, rainy winters and hot, dry summers, ideal conditions for olive cultivation. The mild winters protect the olives from the risk of frost, which can severely damage the plants and compromise olive production. The hot summers, with high temperatures, favor the optimal ripening of the fruits. Winter and spring rains provide the necessary water for the growth of the olive trees, while the dry summer reduces the risk of fungal diseases, common in high humidity conditions. Additionally, the presence of sea breezes helps keep the air dry and reduce humidity, preventing the onset of pathogens and pests. These climatic and environmental conditions create an ideal habitat for olive growing, allowing Calabria to produce excellent extra virgin olive oils.

In the Calabria region, olive cultivation has developed over many centuries and the Calabrian germplasm is characterized by a remarkable variety of cultivars (Marra et al., 2013). Studies have shown that Calabrian olive cultivars, used almost exclusively for oil production, typically have vigorous growth habits, small-sized fruits, and show great variability in agronomic behavior and adaptability to environmental conditions (Marra et al., 2013). The native varieties currently identified are about 33 different cultivars (Sicari et al., 2021). The region also boasts several PDO (Protected Designation of Origin) and PGI (Protected Geographical Indication) certifications, including:

• Bruzio PDO → produced in the province of Cosenza, the main varieties used are Carolea, Dolce di Rossano, Tondina, and Grossa di Cassano. The oil must have the following consumption characteristics: green with yellow reflections; smell: medium fruity; taste: fruity; maximum total acidity expressed as oleic acid not exceeding 0.7 grams per 100 grams of oil (MASAF, 2024);

• Alto Crotonese PDO \rightarrow produced in the province of Crotone, this oil is mainly obtained from the Carolea, Pennulara, Borgese, Leccino, Tonda di Strongoli, Rossanese varieties. The oil must have the following consumption characteristics: color: straw yellow-light green; smell: delicate olive; taste: light fruity, maximum total acidity expressed as oleic acid, by weight, not exceeding 0.7 grams per 100 grams of oil (MASAF, 2024); • Lametia PDO \rightarrow produced in the province of Catanzaro. The main variety is Carolea. The oil must have the following consumption characteristics: color: from green to straw yellow; smell: fruity; taste: delicate fruity; maximum total acidity expressed as oleic acid, by weight, not exceeding 0.5 grams per 100 grams of oil (MASAF, 2024);

• Oil of Calabria PGI \rightarrow which covers the entire region. This Protected Geographical Indication is reserved for extra virgin olive oil obtained from olives from the following native cultivars, predominantly widespread in the regional territory Carolea, Dolce di Rossano, Sinopolese, Grossa di Gerace, Tondina, Ottobratica, Grossa di Cassano, Tonda di Strongoli, present alone or jointly, in a proportion not less than 90%. The remaining 10% may come from less widespread native olive cultivars. The oil must have the following consumption characteristics: color: from green to straw yellow; smell: medium-intense fruity with herbal notes and hints of almond, artichoke, and tomato; balanced taste with a harmonious perception of bitterness and spiciness; maximum total acidity expressed as oleic acid not exceeding 0.5 grams per 100 grams of oil (MASAF, 2024).

Calabria has about 185.000 hectares of olive groves, which represent a significant part of the regional agricultural area (ISMEA, 2024). In the four-year period from 2016 to 2019, it covered about 13% of the total Italian olive oil production (ISMEA, 2024). Specifically, in 2021 the total Italian production was 338.631 tons (FAO, 2024) of which Calabria produced 44.792 tons (ISMEA, 2024). Olive oil production is a fundamental element of the Calabrian agricultural economy and contributes significantly to the region's reputation on the national and international scene.

Ottobratica is one of the most appreciated and representative olive cultivars of Calabria (Piscopo et al., 2016). It is particularly widespread on the Tyrrhenian coast of the region (Sicari et al., 2010). The name "Ottobratica" derives from the month of October, the period in which the olives are harvested, ensuring optimal ripening of the fruits. The harvest of its olives should take place between the second and last week of October when good yields and excellent oil quality characteristics are achieved (Piscopo et al., 2018; Mafrica et al., 2019). This variety has small drupes used exclusively for oil production (Mafrica et al., 2019). Ottobratica varieties all produce high-quality olive oil (Sicari V., 2017). It is known for its high oil yield which averages around 18% and reaches 20% in late November-December (Sicari et al., 2021) and for its rich and complex organoleptic profile, moderately bitter and spicy and slightly sweet, with sensations of dried fruit and ripe fruit (Sicari et al., 2021). It has good resistance to oxidative stability (Sicari et al., 2021).

The choice to use the Ottobratica cultivar for the PhD project was determined not only by its good chemical-physical characteristics but also by its earliness, necessary to meet the timing required by the experimental design.

References

Abbadi, J.; Afaneh, I.; Ayyad, Z.; Al Rimawi, F.; Sultan, W.; Kanaan, K. Evaluation of the effect of packaging materials and storage temperatures on quality degradation of extra virgin olive oil from olives grown in Palestine. *Am J Food Sci Technol* **2014**, *2*, 162–174. DOI 10.12691/ajfst-2-5-5

Bartosz, S.I.; Bartosz, G. Evaluation of The Antioxidant Capacity of Food Products: Methods, Applications and Limitations. *Processes* **2022**, *10*, 2031. DOI 10.3390/pr10102031

Besnard, G.; Khadari, B.; Navascues, M.; Fernandez-Mazuecos, M.; El Bakkali, A.; Arrigo, N.; Baali-Cherif, D.; Brunini-Bronzini Ed Caraffa, V.; Santoni, S.; Vargas, P.; et al. The complex history of the olive tree: From Late Quaternary diversification of Mediterranean lineages to primary domestication in the northern Levant. *Proc. R. Soc. B.* **2013**, *280*, 20122833.

Caponio, F.; Durante, V.; Varva, G.; Silletti, R.; Previtali, M.A.; Viggiani, I.; Squeo, G.; Summo, C.; Pasqualone, A.; Gomes, T.; et al. EFEffect of infusion of spices into the oil vs. combined malaxation of olive paste and spices on quality of naturally flavored virgin EFOIve oils. *Food Chem* **2016**, *202*, 221–228. DOI 10.1016/j.foodchem.2016.02.005

Caporaso, N.; Formisano, D.; Genovese, A. Use of phenolic compounds from olive mill wastewater as valuable ingredients for functional foods. *Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr* **2018**, *58*, 2829–2841. DOI 10.1080/10408398.2017.1343797

Caporaso, N. Virgin Olive Oils: Environmental Conditions, Agronomical Factors and Processing Technology Affecting the Chemistry of Flavor Profile. *J Food Chem Nanotechnol* **2016**, *2*(*1*), 21-31. DOI 10.17756/jfcn.2016-007

Caruso, G. Monografia dell'olivo. Enciclopedia Agraria Italiana 1883, 3(5). UTET edizioni Torino, Italy

Cecchi, L.; Migliorini, M.; Giambelli, E.; Cane, A.; Zanoni, B.; Canuti, V.; Mulinacci, N.; Melani F. Is the volatile compounds pro le a suitable tool for authentication of virgin olive oils (Olea europaea L.) according to cultivars? A study by using HS-SPME-GC-MS and chemometrics. *Food Control* **2022**, *139*, 109092. DOI 10.1016/j.foodcont.2022.109092

Cecchi, L.; Migliorini, M.; Mulinacci, M. Virgin Olive Oil Volatile Compounds: Composition, Sensory Characteristics, Analytical Approaches, Quality Control, and Authentication. *J Agric Food Chem* **2021**, *69*, 2013–2040. DOI 10.1021/acs.jafc.0c07744

Clodoveo, M.L.; Dipalmo, T.; Crupi, P.; Durante, V.; Pesce, V.; Maiellaro, I.; Lovece, A.; Mercurio, A.; Laghezza, A.; Corbo, F.; et al. *Ep*Comparison between different flavored olive oil production techniques: Healthy value and process efficiency. *Plant Food HumEpNutr* **2016**, *71*, 81–87. DOI 10.1007/s11130-016-0528-7

Clodoveo; M.L.; Hbaieb, R.H.; Kotti, F.; Scarascia Mugnozza, G.; Gargouri, M. Mechanical Strategies to Increase Nutritional and Sensory Quality of Virgin Olive Oil by Modulating the Endogenous Enzyme Activities. *Compr Rev Food Sci Food Saf* **2014**, *13*, 135-154. DOI 10.1111/1541-4337.12054

Clodoveo, M.L. Malaxation: Influence on virgin olive oil quality. Past, present and future: An overview. Trends in Food Sci Technol **2012**, *25*, 13-23. DOI 10.1016/j.tifs.2011.11.004

D'Agostino, M.F.; Sanz, J.; Sanz, M.L.; Giuffrè, A.M.; Sicari, V.; Soria, A.C Optimization of a Solid-Phase Microextraction method for the Gas Chromatography–Mass Spectrometry analysis of blackberry (Rubus ulmifolius Schott) fruit volatiles. *Food Chem* **2015** *178*, 10–17. DOI 10.1016/j.foodchem.2015.01.010

De Santis, S.; Cariello, M.; Piccinin, E.; Sabbà, C.; Moschetta, A. Extra Virgin Olive Oil: Lesson from Nutrigenomics. *Nutrients* **2019**, *11*, 2085. DOI 10.3390/nu11092085

EFSA Panel on Dietetic Products, Nutrition and Allergies (NDA). Scientific Opinion on the substantiation of a health claim related to polyphenols in olive and maintenance of normal blood HDL cholesterol concentrations (ID 1639, further assessment) pursuant to Article 13(1) of Regulation (EC) No 1924/2006. EFSA J. 2012, 10

European Parliament. Regulation (EC) No 1925/2006 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 20 December 2006 on the Addition of Vitamins and Minerals and of Certain Other Substances to Foods. Available online: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=CELEX%3A32006R1925

European Union Commission. Consolidated Text on the Characteristics of Olive Oil and Olive-Residue Oil and on the Relevant Methods of Analysis; Regulation 01991R2568-IT-04.12.2016-031.005; European Union Commission: Brussels, Belgium, 2016.

European Union Commission. Regulation CE 432/2012. OJEU, L136/1; European Union Commission: Brussels, Belgium, 2012.

Fanelli, V.; Mascio, I.; Falek, W.; Miazzi, M.M.; Montemuro, C. Current Status of Biodiversity Assessment and Conservation of Wild Olive (*Olea europaea* L. subsp. *europaea* var. *sylvestris*). *Plants* **2022**, *11*, 480. DOI 10.3390/plants11040480

FAO Food & Agriculture Organization (FAO) https://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/QCL (last access on july 2024)

Farooqi, A.A.; Fayyaz, S.; Sanchez Silva, A.; Sureda A.; Nabavi, S.F.; Mocan, A.; Nabavi, S.M.; Bishayee, A. Oleuropein and Cancer Chemoprevention: The Link is Hot. *Molecules* **2017**, *22*, 705. DOI 10.3390/molecules22050705

Frangipane, M.T.; Costantini, L.; Merendino, N.; Massantini, R. Antioxidant Profile and Sensory Analysis in Olive Oils of Different Quality Grades. *Agriculture* **2023**, *13*, 993. DOI 10.3390/agriculture13050993

Gimeno, E.; Castellote, A.I.; Lamuela-Raventós, R.M.; La Torre, M.C.D.; López-Sabater, M.C. The effects of harvest and extraction methods on the antioxidant content (phenolics, α -tocopherol, and β -carotene) in virgin olive oil. *Food Chem* **2002**, *78*, 207–211. DOI 10.1016/S0308-8146(01)00399-5

Giuffrè, A.M. Influence of cultivar and harvest year on triglyceride composition of olive oils produced in Calabria (Southern Italy). *Eur J Lipid Sci Technol* **2013**, *115*, 928–934. DOI: 10.1002/ejlt.201200390

Giuffrè, A.M. The effect of cultivar and harvest season on the n-alkane and the n-alkene composition of virgin olive oil. Europ Food Resear Technol **2021**, *247*, 25–36. DOI 10.1007/s00217-020-03604-x

Giuffrè D.; Giuffrè A.M. Mediterranean diet and health in the elderly. *AIMS Public Health* **2023**, *10*(*3*), 568–576. DOI 10.3934/publichealth.2023040

Giuffrè, A.M.; Sicari, V.; Piscopo, A.; Louadj, L. Antioxidant activity of olive oil mill wastewater obtained Ffrom different thermal treatments. *Grasas y Aceites* **2012**, *63*, 209–213. FDOI 10.3989/gya.096311

Hammam, M.; Di Vita, G.; Zanchini, R.; Spina, D.; Raimondo, M.; Pilato, M.; D'Amico, M. Consumers' Attitudes and Purchase Intention for a Vitamin-Enriched Extra Virgin Olive Oil. *Nutrients* **2022**, *14*, 1658. DOI 10.3390/nu14081658

IOC International Olive Council (IOC) https://www.internationaloliveoil.org (last access on november 2023).

ISMEA Istituto di Servizi per il Mercato Agricolo Alimentare (ISMEA) https://www.ismeamercati.it/flex/cm/pages/ServeBLOB.php/L/IT/IDPagina/11337_(*last acces on july 2024*)

Jiang, S.Z.; Lu, W.; Zong, X,.F.; Ruan, H.Y.; Liu, Y. Obesity and hypertension (Review). *Exp Ter Med* **2016**, *12*, 2395-2399. DOI: 10.3892/etm.2016.3667

Jiménez-Amezcua, I.; Rivas-Blas, S.; Diez-Municio, M.; Soria, A.C.; Ruiz-Matute, A.I.; Sanz, M.L. Development of a multianalytical strategy for detection of frauds in *Coleus forskohlii* supplements. *J Chromatogr A* **2022**, *1676*, 463198. DOI 10.1016/j.chroma.2022.463198

Jimenez-Lopez, C.; Carpena, M.; Lourenço-Lopes, C.; Gallardo-Gomez, M.; Lorenzo, J.M.; Barba, F.J.; Prieto, M.A.; Simal-Gandara, J. Bioactive compounds and quality of extra virgin olive oil. *Foods* **2020**, *9* 1014. DOI 10.3390/foods9081014

Lanza, B.; Ninfali, P. Antioxidants in Extra Virgin Olive Oil and Table Olives: Connections between Agriculture and Processing for Health Choices. *Antioxidants* **2020**, *9*, 41. DOI 10.3390/antiox9010041

Lazzerini C.; Domenici, V. Pigments in Extra-Virgin Olive Oils Produced in Tuscany (Italy) in Different Years. *Foods* **2017**, *6*, 25. DOI 10.3390/foods6040025

Leporini, M.; Loizzo, M.R.; Tenuta, M.C.; Falco, T.; Sicari, V.; Pellicanò, T.M.; Tundis, R. Calabrian extra-virgin olive oil from Frantoio cultivar: Chemical composition and health properties. *Emir J Food Agric* **2018**, *30*, 631–637. DOI 10.9755/ejfa.2018.v30.i7.1743^[L]

Leone, A.; Tamborrino, A.; Esposto, S.; Berardi, A.; Servilli, M. Investigation of the effects of a pulsed electric field (PEF) continuous system implemented in an industrial olive oil plant. *Foods* **2022**, *11*(18), 2758. DOI 10.3390/foods11182758

Lioupi, A.; Sampsonidis, I.; Virgiliou, C.; Papoti, V.T.; Zinoviadou, K.G.; Spyros, A.; Theodoridis, G. Optimisation of the HS-SPME/GC-MS Approach by Design of Experiment Combined with Chemometrics for the Classification of Creatan Virgin Olive Oils. *Metabolies* **2022**, *12*, 114. DOI 10.3390/metabol2020114

Loizzo, M.R.; Bonesi, M.; Falco, T.; Leporini, M.; Pagliuso, M.; Sicari, V.; Tundis, R. Carolea olive oil enriched with an infusion of Capsicuum annuum and C. chinense dried pepper powders to produce an added value flavoured olive oils. *J Food Process Preserv* **2021**, *45*, 15776.

Loizzo, M.R.; Lecce, G.D.; Boselli, E.; Menichini, F.; Frega, N.G. Inhibitory Activity of Phenolic Compounds From Extra Virgin Olive Oils on the Enzymes Involved in Diabetes, Obesity and Hypertension. *J Food Biochem* **2011**, *35*, 381–399. DOI 10.1111/j.1745-4514.2010.00390.

Lucci, P.; Bertoz, V.; Pacetti, D.; Moretti, S.; Conte, L. Effect of the Refining Process on Total Hydroxytyrosol, Tyrosol, and Tocopherol Contents of Olive Oil. *Foods* **2020**, *9*, 292. DOI 10.3390/foods9030292

Mafrica, R.; Piscopo, A.; De Bruno, A.; Pellegrino, P.; Zappia, A.; Zappia, R.; Poiana, M. Integrated Study of Qualitative Olive and Oil Production from Three Important Varieties Grown in Calabria (Southern Italy). *Eur J Lipid Sci Technol* **2019**, *121*, 1900147. DOI 10.1002/ejlt.201900147

Malheiro, R.; Casal, S.; Cunha, S. C.; Baptista, P.; Pereira, J. A. Olive volatiles from Portuguese cultivars Cobrancoşa, Maduraland Verdeal Transmontana: role in oviposition preference of Bactrocera oleae (Rossi) (Diptera: Tephridae). *PLoS One* **2015**, *10*(*5*), e0125070. DOI 10.1371/journal.pone.0125070

Marra, F.P.; Caruso, T.; Costa, F.; Di Vaio, C.; Mafrica, R.; Marchese, A. Genetic relationships, structure and parentage simulation among the olive tree (Olea europaea L. subsp. europaea) cultivated in Southern Italy revealed by SSR markers. *Tree Genet. Genomes* **2013**, 9, 961–973.

Marrelli, M.; Loizzo, M.R.; Nicoletti, M.; Menichini, F.; Confroti, G. Inhibition of Key Enzymes Linked to Obesity by Preparations From Mediterranean Dietary Plants: Effects on α-Amylase and Pancreatic Lipase Activities. *Plant Foods Hum Nutr* **2013**, *68*, 340–346. DOI 10.1007/s11130-013-0390-9

Marrelli, M.; Loizzo, M.R.; Nicoletti, M.; Menichini, F.; Conforti, F. In vitro investigation of the potential health benefits of wild Mediterranean dietary plants as anti-obesity agents with α -amylase and pancreatic lipase inhibitory activities. *J Sci Food Agric* **2014**, *94*, 2217–2224. DOI 10.1002/jsfa.6544

Mena-García, A.; Ruiz-Matute; A.I.; Soria, A.C.; Sanz, M.L. A multi-analytical strategy for evaluation of quality and authenticity of artichoke food supplements for overweight control. *J Chromatogr A* **2021**, *1647*, 462102. DOI 10.1016/j.chroma.2021.462102

MASAF Ministero dell'Agricoltura, della sovranità Alimentare e delle Foreste (MASAF) https://www.politicheagricole.it/flex/cm/pages/ServeBLOB.php/L/IT/IDPagina/202 (*last access on july 2024*)

Pérez, A.G.; León, L.; Pascual, M.; de la Rosa, R.; Belaj, A.; Sanz, C. Analysis of Olive (*Olea Europaea* L.) Genetic Resources in Relation to the Content of Vitamin E in Virgin Olive Oil. *Antioxidants* **2019**, *8*, *242*. DOI 10.3390/antiox8080242

Plastina, P.; Tundis, R.; La Torre, C.; Sicari, V.; Giuffrè, A.M.; Neri, A.; Bonesi, M.; Leporini, M.; Fazio, A.; Falco, T.; et al. The addition of Capsicum baccatum to Calabrian monovarietal extra virgin olive oils leads to flavored olive oils with enhanced oxidative stability. *Ital J Food Sci* **2021**, *33*, 61–72. DOI 10.15586/ijfs.v33i1.1937

Piscopo, A.; De Bruno, A.; Ventre, C.; Poiana, M. Characterization of monovarietal olive oils obtained from mills of Calabria region (Southern Italy). *Food Chem* **2016**, *213*, *313* – *318*. DOI 10.1016/j.foodchem.2016.06.080

Piscopo A.; Zappia, A.; De Bruno, A.; Poiana, M. Effect of the Harvesting Time on the Quality of Olive Oils Produced in Calabria. *Eur J Lipid Sci Technol* **2018**, *120*, *1700304*. DOI 10.1002/ejlt.201700304

Pristouri, G.; Badeka, A.; Kontominas, M.G. Effect of packaging material headspace, oxygen and light transmission, temperature and storage time on quality characteristics of extra virgin olive oil. *Food Control* **2010**, *21*, 412–418. [F] DOI 10.1016/j.foodcont.2009.06.019

Quintanilla-Lopez, J.E.; Lebron-Aguilar, R.; Soria, A.C. Volatile fingerprinting by solid-phase microextraction mass spectrometry for rapid classi cation of honey botanical source. *LWT Food Sci Technol* **2022**, *169*, 114017. DOI 10.1016/j.lwt.2022.114017

Reboredo-Rodríguez, P.; Figueiredo-González, M.; González-Barreiro, C.; Simal-Gándara, J.; Salvador, M.D.; Cancho-Grande, B.; Fregapane, G. State of the Art on Functional Virgin Olive Oils Enriched with Bioactive Compounds and Their Properties. *Int J Mol Sci* **2017**, *18*, 668. DOI 10.3390/ijms18030668

Restuccia, D.; Clodoveo, M.L.; Corbo, F.; Loizzo, M.R. De-stoning technology for improving olive oil nutritional and sensory features: The right idea at the wrong time. *Food Resear Int* **2018**, *106*, 636-646. DOI 10.1016/j.foodres.2018.01.043

Rodríguez-López, P.; Lozano-Sanchez, J.; Borrás-Linares, I.; Emanuelli, T.; Menéndez, J.A.; Segura-Carretero, A. Structure–Biological Activity Relationships of Extra-Virgin Olive Oil Phenolic Compounds: Health Properties and Bioavailability. *Antioxidants* **2020**, *9*, 685. DOI 10.3390/antiox9080685

Rodríguez-Pérez, C.; Segura-Carretero, A.; Contreras, M.D.M. Phenolic compounds as natural and multifunctional antiobesity agents: A review. *Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr* **2019**, *59*(8), 1212–1229 DOI 10.1080/10408398.2017.1399859

Rotich, V.; AlRiza, D.F.; Giametta, F.; Suzuki, T.; Ogawa, Y.; Kondo, N. Thermal oxidationa ssessment of Italian extra virgin olive oil using an UltraViolet (UV) induced fluorescence imaging system. *Spectrochim Acta Part A Mol Biomol Spectrosc* **2020**, *237*, 118373. DOI 10.1016/j.saa.2020.118373

Sacchi, R.; Della Medaglia, D.; Paduano, A.; Caporaso, N.; Genovese, A. Characterisation of lemon-flavoured olive oils. *LWT Food Sci Technol* **2017**, *79*, 326–332. DOI [1] 10.1016/j.lwt.2017.01.025

Sebastiani, L.; Busconi, M. Recent developments in olive (Olea europaea L.) genetics and genomics: applications in taxonomy, varietal identification, traceability and breeding. *Plant Cell Rep* **2017**, *36*, 1345–1360. DOI 10.1007/s00299-017-2145-9

Serreli, G.; Deiana, M. Biological relevance of extra virgin olive oil polyphenols metabolites. *Antioxidants* **2018**, *7*, 170.

Sicari, V. Antioxidant potential of extra virgin olive oils extracted from three different varieties cultivated in the Italian province of Reggio Calabria. *J Appl Bot Food Qual* **2017**, *90*, *76* – *82*. DOI 10.5073/JABFQ.2017.090.011

Sicari, V.; Custureri, I.M.G.; Tundis, R.; Loizzo, M.R. Comparison of Physicochemical Characteristics and Bioactivity of Olive Oil Mill Wastewaters from Traditional and Water-Saving ARA-Controlled Three-Phase Decanter. *Sustainability* **2023**, *15*, 3890. DOI 10.3390/su15053890

Sicari, V.; Giuffrè, A.M.; Louadj, L.; Poiana, M. Evolution of phenolic compounds of virgin olive oil during 12 months storage. *Riv Ital Delle Sostanze Grasse* **2010**, *87*, *109 – 116*.

Sicari, V.; Leporini, M.; Giuffrè, A.M.; Aiello, F.; Falco, T.; Pagliuso, M.T.; Ruffolo, A.; Reitano, A.; Romeo, R.; Tundis, R.; Loizzo, M.R. Quality parameters, chemical compositions and antioxidant activities of Calabrian (Italy) monovarietal extra virgin olive oils from autochthonous (Ottobratica) and allochthonous (Coratina, Leccino, and Nocellara Del Belice) varieties. *J Food Meas Charact* **2021**, *15*, *363 – 375*. DOI 10.1007/s11694-020-00640-9

Stilo, F.; Segura Borrego, M.P.; Bicchi, C.; Battaglino, S.; Callejòn Fernandez, R.M.; Morales, M.L.; E.Reichenbach, S.; Mccurry, J.; Peroni, D.; Cordero, C. Delineating the extra-virgin olive oil aroma blueprint by multiple headspace solid phase microextraction and differential-flow modulated comprehensive two dimensional gas cromatography. *J Chromatogr A* **2021a**, *1650*, 462232. DOI 10.1016/j.chroma.2021.462232

Stilo, F.; Jiménez-Carvelo, A.M.; Liberto, E.; Bicchi, C.; Reichenbach, S.E.; Cuadros-Rodríguez, L.; Cordero, C.; Chromatographic Fingerprinting Enables Effective Discrimination and Identitation of High-Quality Italian Extra-Virgin Olive Oils. *J Agric Food Chem* **2021b**, *69*, 8874–8889. DOI 10.1021/acs.jafc.1c02981

Soria, A.C.; Sanz, J.; Mar-Villamiel, J. Analysis of volatiles in dehydrated carrot samples by solid-phase microextraction followed by GC-MS. *J Sep Sci* **2008**, *31*, 3548–3555. DOI 10.1002/jssc.200800282

Tirzitis, G.; Bartosz, G. Determination of antiradical and antioxidant activity: basic principles and new insights. *Acta Biochim Pol* **2010**, *57(1)*, 139-142. DOI 10.18388/abp.2010_2386

Venturi, F.; Sanmartin, C.; Taglieri, R.; Nari, A.; Andrich, G.; Terzuoli, E.; Donnini, S.; Nicoletta, C.; Zinnai, A. Development of Phenol-Enriched Olive Oil with Phenolic Compounds Extracted from Wastewater Produced by Physical Refining. *Nutrients* **2017**, *9*, 916. DOI 10.3390/nu9080916

Chapter 2

Chapter 2

Published article DOI doi.org/10.3390/foods12203822

Article

Evaluation of Quality Parameters and Functional Activity of Ottobratica Extra Virgin Olive Oil Enriched with *Zingiber officinale* (Ginger) by Two Different Enrichment Processes during One-Year Storage

Irene Maria Grazia Custureri ¹, Vincenzo Sicari ^{1,*}, Monica Rosa Loizzo ^{2,*}, Rosa Tundis ², Ana Cristina Soria ³ and Angelo Maria Giuffrè ¹

89124 Reggio Calabria, Italy; irene.custureri@unirc.it (I.M.G.C.); amgiuffre@unirc.it (A.M.G.)

¹ Department of Agraria, University "Mediterranea" of Reggio Calabria, Salita Melissari, Feo di Vito,

- ³ Institute of General Organic Chemistry (IQOG-CSIC), Juan de la Cierva 3, 28006 Madrid, Spain; acsoria@iqog.csic.es
- * Correspondence: vincenzo.sicari@unirc.it (V.S.); monica_rosa.loizzo@unical.it (M.R.L.)

Citation: Custureri, I.M.G.; Sicari, V.; Loizzo, M.R.; Tundis, R.; Soria, A.C.; Giuffrè, A.M. Evaluation of Quality Parameters and Functional Activity of Ottobratica Extra Virgin Olive Oil Enriched with *Zingiber officinale* (Ginger) by Two Different Enrichment Processes during One-Year Storage. *Foods* 2023, 12, x. https://doi.org/10.3390/xxxxx

Received: 7 September 2023 Revised: 12 October 2023 Accepted: 16 October 2023 Published: date



Copyright: © 2023 by the authors. Submitted for possible open access publication under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Abstract: The aim of this work was to evaluate the impact of two enrichment processes on the quality parameters and bioactivity of Ottobratica extra virgin olive oil (EVOO) with ginger during storage. The first procedure was conducted by including ginger powder with olive fruits in the malaxer, and the second by infusion into the EVOO. The obtained oils were stored at room temperature for one year in the dark and periodically analysed. To evaluate the effect on the shelf-life of flavoured olive oils (FVOOs), physical, chemical and sensory parameters were evaluated. The FVOOs were investigated for antioxidant activity through a multi-target approach. The inhibition of lipase and carbohydrate hydrolysing enzymes was analysed. The addition of ginger in the malaxer generated a product that preserved the lowest values of peroxide after storage (10.57 mEq O_2 kg⁻¹) and maintained the highest α -tocopherol level (101.16 mg kg⁻¹). The FVOOs, regardless of the enrichment technique used, showed a higher antioxidant activity than EVOO. Generally, a reduction in the inhibitory activity of the carbohydrate inhibitory enzymes was observed, especially after 60 days of storage. The addition of ginger improved the lipase inhibitory effect, especially if added during malaxation, and helped the FVOOs maintain this activity during storage.

Keywords: extra virgin olive oil; functional olive oil; ginger; antioxidant activity; antiobesity effect; sensory analysis

2.1. Introduction

EVOO (extra virgin olive oil), one of the most important products of the Mediterranean diet, helps human health by preventing free radicals thanks to its content of unsaturated fatty acids (both monounsaturated fatty acids, MUFAs, and polyunsaturated fatty acids, PUFAs) and its phenolic compounds, which comprise only ~2% of EVOO. This health claim was approved by the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) with Directive n. 432/2012 [1]. The development and testing of olive oils to which functional molecules have been added is very interesting, mainly considering the recent increase in food-related pathologies such as eating disorders [2]. The resulting product cannot be labelled as 'extra virgin olive oil', but can be labelled instead as flavoured virgin olive oil (FVOO). These FVOOs are characterized by an improved nutritional value, enriched sensory characteristics and an increased shelf-life. An analysis of the literature revealed that there is a great variability in the aromatization process of an EVOO. Some authors compared the impact of different production techniques on the quality of the derived FVOOs [3]. The results clearly showed that adding the selected extract during malaxation is not only an eco-friendly and solvent-free method, faster and easier than infusion, for example, but is also more efficient at extracting phenolic compounds, with significantly reduced levels of hydrolysis [4].

Calabria is one of the main olive oil producing regions in Italy. The climate is mild, typical of the Mediterranean area, and favourable for olive tree cultivation. It is rich in autochthonous varieties, grown in the different areas of the region. One of the most popular of these cultivars is Ottobratica, mainly present in the Tyrrhenian area of the region, whose oil has very low acidity values. This is due not only to genetic factors but also to the climate in its area of cultivation, which never reaches high temperatures or humidity [5,6]. When compared to other autochthonous Calabrian varieties, Ottobratica oil shows the highest total phenolic content, and medium to high tocopherols levels [7].

Previous studies conducted in the same geographical area and on various olive cultivars (including Ottobratica) have demonstrated that acidity and oxidative-related parameters are related to pre- and post-harvest variables [8] such as cultivar and harvest date [9]. Additionally, the biometric parameters,

such as weight of fruit, pulp/seed ratio and water and oil content, are also related to cultivar and harvest date [10]. This is very important because the extractive parameters of the industrial plant (malaxation duration, pressure and pressing duration) are related to these parameters.

Ginger (*Zingiber officinale* Rosco) belongs to *Zingiberaceae* family. The rhizome is widely used as a spice for its flavour and also as a medicinal plant. Ginger is rich in bioactive phenolics, in particular gingerols and shogaols, which are responsible for its bitter taste. Different authors have demonstrated their positive effect on human health [11].

The market for enriched oils has been growing in recent years. Consumers are increasingly interested in the health properties of foods, and studies have shown that they are particularly curious about functional oils [12]. According to Hamam et al. [12], 60% of surveyed consumers would pay an extra sum of money for a vitaminized olive oil [12].

In recent years, obesity has increased worldwide, and it is known to be frequently associated with diabetes [13]. These conditions indicate a general metabolic disorder. It is of great importance to reduce the absorption of sugar and fat. One of the most common practices to do it is to reduce their absorption in the intestinal tract using pancreatic lipase and carbohydrates hydrolysing enzymes [14]. Foods naturally rich in molecules capable of positively affect the digestion of lipids or carbohydrates and possessing anti-obesity properties are thus highly valued [15]. Rodríguez-Pérez et al. [15] stated that in vitro tests are a good starting plan for the treatment of obesity. Moreover, they are useful for identifying which plant extracts are more active or richest in single polyphenols with this specific function. There are few in vivo studies confirming the real beneficial potential of olive oil in treating this disease [15].

Although adding plant material or a spice into an olive oil by infusion is obviously one of the easiest, quickest and most affordable methods, several authors [3,4] confirmed that adding these to the malaxer is more efficient in terms of the bioactivity of the final product. The aim of this study is to test the repeatability of ginger as an enrichment matrix in olive oil. The Ottobratica variety is of significant economic importance for the territories in which it typically grows and it has the advantage of early fruiting if compared to other varieties cultivated in the same geographical area. Moreover, it is interesting to understand how an Ottobratica olive oil, already naturally rich in polyphenols, behaves when enriched.

Other authors have previously studied olive oil enriched with ginger [16,17], but none examined the evolution of the quality parameters and the enzymatic activity during one year of storage, focusing more on the volatile profile. Thus, this article reports the impact of technological enrichment processes on the quality parameters and bioactivity of an EVOO obtained from the autochthonous Calabrian cultivar "Ottobratica" flavoured with ginger (*Zingiber officinale* R.). The obtained FVOOs were monitored throughout 360 days of storage. For enrichment processes, two different techniques were applied: one was conducted by including ginger root powder with olive fruits in the malaxer and the other one by infusion for 30 days in the dark. The obtained FVOOs were stored at 25 °C for 360 days and periodically analysed for the evaluation of quality parameters and bioactivity in terms of antioxidants and inhibition of key enzymes linked to type 2 diabetes and obesity.

2.2. Materials and Methods

2.2.1. Samples

Olive fruits (*Olea europea* L.) from the Ottobratica cultivar were harvested near Polistena in the province of Reggio Calabria during the 2021 crop season. The olives were randomly picked by a mechanical shaker from five trees of
between 20 and 30 years of age. The fruits were placed in plastic boxes (20 kg each) and processed in the following 24 h. The oil extraction was conducted by pressure of the olive paste by a laboratory apparatus (Agrimec Valpesana, Calzaiolo, San Casciano, Florence, Italy).

The capacity of the system was around 20 kg per milling. Ginger root powder was purchased at a local supermarket, packaged by Silanpepe in little plastic bag with a capacity of 150 g, year of production 2020. It was added (1%) during olive paste malaxation, which was conducted at room temperature. The pressure was slowly increased to a maximum of 200 atm (20 min); the extraction procedure was 40 min. The oily phase was recovered, centrifuged and filtered using a paper filter.

A concurrent EVOO (extra virgin olive oil) enrichment was also conducted by infusion (2% ginger root powder in a sterile gauze bag) for 30 days, in the dark and with constant mechanical shaking. Both FVOOs (malaxation enriched and infusion enriched) were stored at room temperature, in the dark, in 100 mL green glass bottles with a screw cap.

The physical, chemical and sensory analyses were conducted on the EVOO (control), on the sample enriched during malaxation (GM) and on the sample enriched by infusion (GI).

Analyses were conducted at the following times: T0 (day of production); T15 (15 days after production); T30 (after 30 days); T60 (after 60 days); T180 (after 180 days); and T360 (after 360 days).

2.2.2. Analytical Methods

2.2.2.1. Ginger Powder, EVOO and FVOO Extraction Procedure

The extraction of ginger was performed by ultrasound-assisted probe technology as suggested by Contreras-López et al. [18] with some modification. Approximately 5 g of powdered ginger root was placed in a tube with 100 mL of distilled water. A 25 mm probe was introduced. The extraction was conducted for 15 min at a pulse mode of two seconds on/four seconds off and power of 15%. The extract was centrifuged at 8000× g for 10 min. The mixture was filtered with a Büchner funnel and kept at -4 °C until analysis.

For EVOO and FVOO extraction, the procedure of Montedoro et al. [19] was applied. Oils were mixed with a hydroalcoholic solution (7:3 v/v), then treated with *n*-hexane. The residue was taken up with hydroalcoholic solution (1:1 v/v) and stored at -20 °C until analysis.

2.2.2.2. Total Phenol Content and Total Carotenoid Content in Ginger Powder

The TPC was evaluated as previously described by Sepahpour et al. [20]. The results were expressed as mg gallic acid equivalents (GAE) g^{-1} of the extract.

For TCC, the methodology proposed by Silva de Rocha et al. was used [21]. Results are expressed as equivalent mg β -carotene g⁻¹ DW plant material.

2.2.2.3. Free Acidity, Peroxide Value and Spectrophotometric Indices in EVOO and FVOOs

EVOO quality parameters were determined according to EEC Regulation [22].

2.2.2.4. Total Phenol of EVOO and FVOOs

The total phenols content (TPC) was determined using Folin–Ciocalteu method [23].

2.2.2.5. Colour in EVOO and FVOOs

The colour was measured with a colorimeter (Konica Minolta CM-700d, Osaka, Japan), according to the international standard CIE L*, a*, b*. Results were reported as chroma (C*).

2.2.2.6. Chlorophyll and Carotenoid in EVOO and FVOOs

Pigments were extracted from the oil samples using 5 mL of oil and 5 mL of *n*-hexane. Total contents of chlorophyll (TChlC) and carotenoid (TCC) were determined spectrophotometrically (670 nm and 470 nm, respectively) and expressed as mg kg⁻¹ of oil [24].

2.2.2.7. α -Tocopherol Content in EVOO and FVOOs

The oil samples were diluted in 2-propanol (1:10) and filtered using a syringe filter (0.45 µm pore size). An aliquot of five µL of sample was injected into an ultra-high performance liquid chromatography (UHPLC) system (UHPLC PLATINblue, Knauer, Germany) coupled with a fluorescence detector RF-20A/RF-20Axs model (Shimadzu Corporation, Kyoto, Japan) and analysed (flow rate of 0.5 mL min⁻¹) through a mobile phase of methanol/acetonitrile (50:50). The detector was set at a 290 nm excitation wavelength and a 330 nm emission wavelength. The identification and quantification were performed by calibration curve, using pure α -tocopherol, and results were expressed as mg kg⁻¹ of oil [25].

2.2.2.8. EVOO and FVOOs Phenolic Profile

For the individual quantification of phenolic compounds by UHPLC, two μ L of antioxidant extract was injected in the UHPLC–DAD system, equipped with a binary pump system, with column C18A (1.8 μ m, 100 mm × 2 mm) thermo-regulated at 30 °C during the analysis, coupled with a PDA-1 (photodiode array detector, PLATINblue); the mobile phases were water acidified with acetic acid (pH 3.1) and acetonitrile, and the flow rate correspond to 0.4 mL min⁻¹. The detector was set at a 254, 280, 330, 350 and 450 nm wavelengths. For the quantification, external standards purchased from Merck (Darmstadt, Germany) were used and the results were expressed as mg kg⁻¹ [26].

2.2.2.9. ABTS and DPPH Tests

The ABTS test was applied to investigate the radical scavenging ability of the samples using a procedure previously described [27]. The absorbance was measured at 734 nm.

The DPPH radical scavenging assay was applied using the procedure previously described [27]. Ascorbic acid was used as the positive control in both radical scavenging assays.

2.2.2.10. β-Carotene Bleaching Test

The β -carotene bleaching test was done following the procedure previously described [28]. The absorbance was read at λ = 470 nm.

2.2.2.11. FRAP

For antioxidant determination through FRAP assay, the method described by Plastina et al. [28] was adopted. The absorbance was measured at 595 nm.

2.2.2.12. Carbohydrate Hydrolysing Enzyme Inhibitory Effect

The α -amylase inhibitory activity of PSPs was determined using the method of Tundis et al. [29]. The absorbance was read at 500 nm.

2.2.2.13. Pancreatic Lipase Inhibitory Effect

Pancreatic lipase inhibitory activity was determined as previously described using orlistat as a positive control [28].

2.2.2.14. Sensory Analysis

The panel was made up of seven specialist assessors (age range: 30 to 65 years). The evaluation was carried out using a 9-point structured scale where 1 is absent and 9 is extremely perceptible. The quantitative method (QDA) was performed to define the sensory profile of each sample. QDA test results were analysed and reported in a graphical spider plot using Microsoft Office Excel 2014.

2.2.3. Statistical Analysis

Samples were analysed in triplicate. Analytical data were reported as means \pm standard deviation. The analysis of variance (one-way ANOVA) was conducted by applying the post hoc Tukey test at *p* < 0.01 (SPSS software, 21.0 version, Armonk, NY, USA). The following symbols were used to indicate the significance: * *p* ≤ 0.05; ** *p* ≤ 0.01; *p* > 0.05; ns, not significant.

2.3. Results and Discussion

2.3.1. Free Acidity, Peroxide Value and Spectrophotometric Indices

The free acidity values (Figure 1) showed how the EVOO (extra virgin olive oil) fell within the values stipulated for extra virgin olive oils ($\leq 0.80\%$) [22]. The variations over time were highly significant (p < 0.01) and increased from 0.68% at T0 to 0.84% at T360. The addition of ginger caused an increase in FA (free acidity) in both the FVOOs (flavoured virgin olive oils). Concerning this value, contradictory data are present in the literature: the value depends on the spices, on the cultivar of the olive oil enriched and on the procedure employed [30]. For example, Ayadi et al. [31] supplemented a Tunisian extra virgin olive with several aromatic plants, and noted an increase in FA in all the mixtures; these data are in accordance with our results [31]. Likewise, Sousa et al. [32] noticed that the addition of garlic also caused an increase in FA in the flavoured sample [32].

Oil enriched by infusion (GI) showed the same FA values as EVOO only at the 15-day storage check; after that, the FA increased rapidly and the values of the GI were always higher than the EVOO (p < 0.01). Oil enriched during malaxation (GM) always showed significantly higher values than EVOO (p < 0.01), between 0.84% (T0) and 1.4% (T360) and almost always higher than GI. Values of GM increased by 166% in one-year storage and 219% when compared with EVOO at T0.

Peroxide values (PV) are described in Figure 2. The values for EVOO, during one year of storage, increased from 9.45 to 17.86 mEq O₂ kg⁻¹ (p < 0.01), i.e., within the maximum value stated by the European Union Commission (2016) for an EVOO (20 mEq O₂ kg⁻¹) and equivalent to findings of other authors for oil of the Ottobratica cultivar [22,33,34]. GI always showed values slightly lower than EVOO, whereas GM showed the best performance in this regard, increasing from 6.92 (T0) to 10.57 mEq O₂ kg⁻¹ (T360) (p < 0.01). At each sampling, the differences between PV were significantly different (p < 0.01), showing a significant influence of variables.



39

Figure 1. Free acidity during storage. Values are expressed as % of oleic acid. Data are expressed as means ± S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. Results followed by different capital letters show the differences in one sample during storage. The different lowercase letters show the differences among the samples at the same time. Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.



Figure 2. Peroxide values during storage. Values are expressed as mEq O₂ kg⁻¹. Data are expressed as means ± S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. Results followed by different capital letters show the differences in one sample during storage. The different lowercase letters show the differences among the samples at the same time. Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.

Concerning the value of conjugated diene and triene, K₂₃₂ and K₂₆₈ (Figures 3 and 4), the results are partially in accordance with the results of Moustakime et al. (2021) who showed how different aromatization techniques lead to a decrease in the content of diene and an increase in the content of triene

conjugated [35]. In our study, in the first 30 days of storage, both GI and GM had a level of K₂₃₂ lower than the control. After 360 days, both extinction coefficients were significantly higher in GM and GI. K₂₆₈ in GM started to notably increase from the sixth month, which is in accordance with previously reported data [36]. A similar trend in the sample was observed regarding ΔK during storage (Table 1).



Figure 3. K₂₃₂ during storage. Data are expressed as means ± S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. Results followed by different capital letters show the differences in one sample during storage. The different lowercase letters show the differences among the samples at the same time. Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.



Figure 4. K₂₆₈ during storage. Data are expressed as means ± S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. Results followed by different capital letters show the differences in one sample during storage. The different lowercase letters show the differences among the samples at the same time. Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.

Table 1. ΔK during storage. Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (*n* = 3).

Т0	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
						-

EVOO	-0.003 ± 0.00 bBC	-0.003 ± 0.00 ^C	-0.003 ± 0.00 bBC	-0.003 ± 0.00 ^{BC}	-0.001 ± 0.00 AB	0.000 ± 0.00 bA	**
GI	-0.003 ± 0.00 bab	-0.004 ± 0.00 ^B	-0.004 ± 0.00 bB	-0.003 ± 0.00 AB	-0.001 ± 0.00 ^A	-0.004 ± 0.00 cab	*
GM	0.001 ± 0.00 a	-0.003 ± 0.00	0.000 ± 0.00 a	0.003 ± 0.00	0.000 ± 0.00	0.006 ± 0.00 a	ns
Sign	*	ns	**	ns	ns	**	

EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. Results followed by different capital letters in the same row show the differences in one sample during storage. The different lowercase letters in the same column show the differences among the samples at the same time. Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.

41

2.3.2. Colour, Chlorophyll and Carotenoid

A fundamental parameter for consumer acceptability is the colour. In the EVOO and FVOOs there was a significant decrease in chroma C^* , about four times lower than T0 (Figure 5). The addition of spices can increase chlorophyll and carotenoid content of the flavoured oils. However, there is a consequent change to the colour of the oil, and therefore the acceptability to the consumer [30,37]. Chlorophyll gives a greenish colouration and carotenoid compounds are responsible for a yellowish coloration. The content of chlorophyll and carotenoid in an oil is highly variable. It varies according to the cultivar, to the level of ripeness of the olives, the extraction technique used and the methods of conservation of the oil. Pigments in olive oil are directly related to oxidative stability [38]. Tuberoso et al. [39] found a great variability between Sardinian cultivars in chlorophyll ranging from 6.5 for Semidana to a maximum of 10.8 mg kg⁻¹ of oil for Bosana. The same is true for carotenoid, for which the same authors found levels ranging from 20.9 for the Semidana cv to a maximum of 47.6 mg kg⁻¹ of oil for the Tonda di Cagliari cv [39]. Figures 6 and 7 show the pigment content in the control and the FVOOs during storage. The evaluation of total chlorophyll content (TChlC) and total carotenoid content (TCC) showed high values in the first 30 days of storage and a natural decrease after 60 days of storage, reaching values after 360 days of storage for TChlC of 11.03 and TCC of 4.80 mg kg⁻¹ of oil, TChlC of 11.20 and TCC of 4.96 mg kg⁻¹ of oil and TChlC of 14.10 and TCC of 6.33 mg kg⁻¹ of oil in EVOO, GM and GI, respectively. In general, TChlC was more influenced than TCC compared to the unflavoured oil.



Figure 5. Chroma* during storage. Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. Results followed by different capital letters show the differences in one sample during storage. The differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \ge 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.



Figure 6. TChlC during storage. Values are expressed as mg kg⁻¹. Data are expressed as means ± S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. Results followed by different capital letters show the differences in one sample during storage. The different lowercase letters show the differences among the samples at the same time. Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.



Figure 7. TCC during storage. Values are expressed as mg kg⁻¹. Data are expressed as means ± S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. Results followed by different capital letters show the differences in one sample during storage. The different lowercase letters show the differences among the samples at the same time. Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.

2.3.3. TPC, α -Tocopherol Content and Individual Phenols by UHPLC

Total phenolic content (TPC) (Figure 8) of EVOO corresponded to 418.51 mg gallic acid (GAE) kg⁻¹ of oil, lower than that found by De Bruno et al. (1150 mg GAE kg⁻¹) [25], but in accordance with the quantity found by Piscopo et al. (469 mg GAE kg⁻¹) [40], who explained that the TPC varies also with the storage

42

temperatures of the olives. As expected, the enrichment of EVOO improves its quantity of phenols, especially when the matrix was added in the olive paste. However, this type of addition might cause an increment in paste volume and a naturally greater loss in the olive mill wastewater [41]. In fact, GM sample showed a lower phenolic content than the unflavoured sample at T0. The TPC data analysis showed that during storage the following trend should be observed: GI > EVOO > GM. The difference in TPC in GI and GM showed that the infusion procedure seems to be better than addition during malaxation to enrich oils with these phytochemicals.



Figure 8. EVOO and FVOOs TPC during storage. Values are expressed as mg GAE kg⁻¹. Values are expressed as mg kg⁻¹. Data are expressed as means ± S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. Results followed by different capital letters show the differences in one sample during storage. The differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.

Table 2 shows the bioactivity of ginger extract.

Table 2. Bioactivity of ginger extract. Values are expressed as ^{1:} mg (GAE) g^{-1} ; ^{2:} mg β -carotene g^{-1} ; ^{3:} IC₅₀ (μ g mL⁻¹); ^{4:} IC₅₀ (μ M Fe(II) g^{-1}).

TPC ¹	TCC ²	DPPH ³	ABTS ³	β-carotene ³	FRAP ⁴	α-Amylase ³	α-Glucosidase ³	Lipase ³
15.03 ± 1.23	19.33 ± 0.77	32.15 ± 2.15	5.32 ± 0.21	19.61 ± 2.79	46.16 ± 3.82	62.21 ± 3.26	71.46 ± 3.82	115.27 ± 4.76
		Da	ata are expres	ssed as means ±	S.D. (<i>n</i> = 3). A	scorbic acid wa	as used as positive	control in
	the DPPH and ABTS tests (IC ₅₀ values of 5.03 ± 0.82 and $1.78 \pm 0.07 \mu g m L^{-1}$, respectively).							
	Propyl gallate was used as positive control in the β -carotene bleaching test (IC ₅₀ values							C50 values
		of	$1.02 \pm 0.01 \ \mu$	g mL ⁻¹). BHT w	as used as pos	sitive control in	the FRAP test (IC:	o value of
		63	.26 ± 0.81 μM	I Fe(II) g ⁻¹). Aca	rbose was used	d as positive co	ntrol in the α -amyla	ase and in
		the	α -glucosida	se assays (IC50 v	alues of 50.18	± 1.32 and 35.57	±0.99 µg mL ⁻¹ , resp	vectively).
		Oi	listat was us	ed as positive co	ontrol in the lip	ase assay (IC50 v	value of 37.44 ± 1.08	μ g mL ⁻¹).
			α -Tocop	herol is a vi	tamin with	antioxidant	properties and p	olays an
				• • 11	1 1 .	1	1. 1. 1. 1	·

important role against cellular autoxidation and oxygen radicals. It is sensitive to heat and light and it degrades in the presence of high temperatures. EVOO is naturally rich in tocopherols. The literature records high levels of α -tocopherol in Calabrian autochthonous cultivars, such as Grossa di Gerace, which may reach a value of 365 ppm, and Ottobratica, which may reach a value of 330 ppm [40]. Other authors reported that the abundant natural active substances in the addition matrix act synergistically as scavengers of free radicals and contribute to the protection against degradation by thermal oxidation [35]. These natural components (depending on the plant material) can react with free radicals in olive oil, thus effectively inhibiting the loss of tocopherols. The trends of α tocopherol content in all samples during storage are reported in Table 3. The initial level of α -tocopherol for the control, which was in accordance with the literature, corresponded to 354.63 mg kg⁻¹ and the lowest value was observed for GM (317.81 mg kg⁻¹). Starting from T180, a large decrease was observed, and GM again showed the lowest value. After one year of storage, the α -tocopherol content decreased significantly, reaching values of 79.53, 101.96 and 85.48 mg kg⁻¹ for EVOO, GM and GI, respectively. Although GM had the lowest values during the totality of storage, at the end it demonstrated the best protective effect against the loss of this molecule, even though both FVOOs maintained a higher level than the control. However, the combination of the ginger with the olive paste provides the most promising data, with a similar trend found in the literature for enrichment with goji berries [42].

Table 3. α-Tocopherol content during storage. Values are expressed as mg kg⁻¹.

	Т0	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
EVOO	354.63 ± 19.36 ^{aA}	261.63 ± 45.96 ^в	234.22 ± 64.72 ^{aB}	223.72 ± 38.15 ^в	246.61 ± 25.72 ^B	$79.53 \pm 1.41 \ ^{\mathrm{bC}}$	**
GI	351.20 ± 15.01 ^{aA}	286.68 ± 23.61 ^в	224.11 ± 23.01 ^{bC}	222.70 ± 27.14 ^{BC}	240.91 ± 9.26 ^C	85.48 ± 1.06 abD	**
GM	317.81 ± 9.52 bA	304.49 ± 29.23 AB	278.49 ± 6.80 ^{aA}	271.58 ± 2.98 ^B	210.62 ± 24.05 ^C	101.16 ± 3.24 aD	**
Sign	*	ns	**	ns	ns	**	

Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. Results followed by different capital letters in the same row show the differences in one sample during storage. The different lowercase letters in the same column show the differences among the samples at the same time. Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \ge 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.

UHPLC analysis provided identification of individual phenols of giner extract, unflavoured and flavoured oils. Table 4 and Figure S1 show the single phenolic composition of ginger extract. EVOO was characterized by a high amount of pinoresinol (43.38 mg kg⁻¹), hydroxytyrosol (16.15 mg kg⁻¹) and tyrosol (15.61 mg kg⁻¹), and a low quantity of oleoropein (0.86 mg kg⁻¹) (Table 5 and Figure S2). It is known that during one year of storage, a single phenol of an olive oil may undergo an increase or decrease caused by complex hydrolytic or enzymatic activities [43]. Data analysis shows that hydroxytyrosol and tyrosol content almost doubled, whereas oleuropein content showed a fourfold decrease, and pinoresinol content remained constant. The rest of the phenols followed an opposite trend with a reduction during storage. Regarding the FVOOs (Tables 6 and 7 and Figures S3 and S4), 6-gingerol and 6-shogaol were present in different concentrations according to whether enrichment was carried out by infusion or during malaxation. Among the main compounds from the matrix, the highest content was represented by 6-gingerol, as well as in the ginger extract. In GM, the typical trend of hydroxytyrosol and tyrosol was not observed and there was an exponential increment of 6-gingerol during the 12 months of storage. For 6-shogaol, different studies have confirmed the in vivo and in vitro activity against lipid absorption [44]. However, for GI, the content of phenols from ginger remained constant throughout storage.

Table 4. UHPLC profile of the ginger extract. Values are expressed as mg kg⁻¹.

|--|

3,4-Dihydroxybenzoic acid	192.41 ± 2.23
Vanillic acid	4.39 ± 0.23
Caffeic acid	14.13 ± 1.56
<i>p</i> -Coumaric acid	7.68 ± 1.20
Ferulic acid	8.40 ± 0.87
Rutin	106.65 ± 2.65
Quercetin	69.42 ± 1.08
Apigenin	272.70 ± 4.03
Naringenin	26.95 ± 0.95
Kaempferol	$59.28 \pm 0,66$
Isoramnetin	96.16 ± 1.32
6-Gingerol	2058.43 ± 4.65
6-Shogaol	5.28 ± 1.11
Apigenin 7-O-Glucoside	263.22 ± 0.99
Gallic acid	40.12 ± 2.43
Chlorogenic acid	24.65 ± 2.09
Syringic acid	4.50 ± 0.16
Luteolin 7-O-Glucoside	45.06 ± 1.43

Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n = 3).

Table 5. Single phenolic compound in EVOO (control) by UHPLC. Values are expressed as mg kg⁻¹.

Compounds	Т0	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
Hydroxytyrosol	16.15 ± 1.54 ^{cd}	15.28 ± 0.27 ^{cd}	15.17 ± 0.50 d	19.46 ± 0.01 bc	27.08 ± 0.95 a	25.01 ± 2.50 ^{ab}	**
Tyrosol	15.61 ± 2.03 bc	15.11 ± 0.30 bc	14.39 ± 0.93 bc	18.19 ± 0.17 ^{ab}	11.58 ± 1.51 ^c	21.09 ± 0.93 ^a	**
Vanillic acid	1.47 ± 0.02 a	0.39 ± 0.09 d	1.24 ± 0.08 c	1.38 ± 0.12 b	0.00 e	0.00 e	**
Homovanillic acid	1.92 ± 0.03 °	2.03 ± 0.05 d	3.57 ± 1.03 ª	2.44 ± 0.14 b	2.35 ± 0.16 ^c	1.94 ± 0.14 de	**
Chlorogenic acid	1.92 ± 0.19 a	1.85 ± 0.06 b	1.83 ± 0.21 ab	1.71 ± 0.25 ab	1.65 ± 0.10 c	1.60 ± 0.17 ab	**
Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside	0.91 ± 0.07 ^b	1.39 ± 0.16 a	1.20 ± 0.16 ab	1.05 ± 0.07 ab	0.00 c	0.00 c	**
<i>p</i> -Coumaric acid	3.45 ± 0.65 a	3.34 ± 0.51 a	2.89 ± 0.04 ^b	1.14 ± 0.01 e	1.44 ± 0.17 ^d	1.65 ± 0.20 °	**
Luteolin-7-O-Glucoside	3.07 ± 0.91 ^{cd}	2.41 ± 0.06 e	7.42 ± 0.10 a	3.39 ± 0.01 b	3.05 ± 0.59 °	2.99 ± 0.03 d	**
Cinnamin acid	0.91 ± 0.36 ^c	0.98 ± 0.14 bc	2.73 ± 1.07 a	1.08 ± 0.26 b	0.54 ± 0.09 d	0.61 ± 0.02 d	**
Oleuropein	0.48 ± 0.08 b	0.48 ± 0.05 b	0.86 ± 0.37 a	0.46 ± 0.02 b	0.43 ± 0.06 b	0.10 ± 0.01 ^c	**
Pinoresinol	43.38 ± 0.36 ^b	42.11 ± 3.86 ^b	55.75 ± 3.46 ª	44.58 ± 1.76 ^b	41.67 ± 1.87 ^b	44.07 ± 1.10 ^{ab}	**
Quercetin	12.94 ± 0.55 °	13.00 ± 1.14 ^c	17.17 ± 5.06 ª	12.26 ± 0.92 ^c	14.73 ± 0.62 ^b	12.93 ± 4.48 ^c	**
Apigenin	58.98 ± 11.81 a	50.64 ± 3.58 cb	55.35 ± 5.42 ^b	53.41 ± 1.94 bc	49.53 ± 0.55 b	53.21 ± 0.98 d	**
Isoramnetin 3-O-Glucoside	0.12 ± 0.02 bc	0.12 ± 0.03 ^c	0.31 ± 0.15 a	0.14 ± 0.02 ^b	0.00 ^d	0.00 ^d	**
Apigenin 7-O-Glucoside	1.80 ± 0.30 b	1.78 ± 0.12 b	4.20 ± 2.06 a	1.29 ± 0.19 ^c	0.77 ± 0.11 d	0.66 ± 0.09 d	**

Data are expressed as means ± S.D. (n = 3). Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters in a same line are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.

Table 6. Single phenolic compound in GI (ginger olive oil obtained by infusion) by UHPLC. Values are expressed as mg kg^{-1} .

Compounds	Т0	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
Hydroxytyrosol	10.44 ± 0.44 b	7.23 ± 0.11 °	5.98 ± 0.20 °	7.32 ± 1.50 °	8.84 ± 0.54 ^c	14.42 ± 0.80 a	**
Tyrosol	9.45 ± 0.11 ^c	12.65 ± 0.20 ^b	11.04 ± 0.63 ^b	11.46 ± 0.66 ^b	9.24 ± 0.24 ^c	18.67 ± 1.48 ^a	**
4-Hydroxyphenyl acetate	1.08 ± 0.08 $^{\rm a}$	0.94 ± 0.01 $^{\rm b}$	0.53 ± 0.09 ^c	0.82 ± 0.06 b	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	**
Caffeic acid	2.56 ± 0.14 a	2.12 ± 0.26 b	1.76 ± 0.08 bc	1.78 ± 0.07 bc	0.90 ± 0.05 d	1.17 ± 0.15 ^c	**
Vanillic acid	3.32 ± 0.15 a	1.03 ± 0.05 ^b	0.92 ± 0.24 ^b	0.87 ± 0.04 ^b	0.00 c	0.00 c	**
Homovanillic acid	3.22 ± 0.06 a	2.38 ± 0.03 b	2.22 ± 0.22 b	2.19 ± 0.09 b	0.00 c	0.00 c	**
Vanillin	2.77 ± 0.08 a	2.46 ± 0.02 ^b	2.20 ± 0.05 ^b	2.31 ± 0.16 ^b	0.39 ± 0.13 °	1.07 ± 0.07 bc	*
Chlorogenic acid	3.66 ± 0.21 a	2.83 ± 0.12 ^b	2.38 ± 0.09 ^b	2.66 ± 0.14 ^b	2.55 ± 0.27 ^b	2.25 ± 0.23 ^b	**
Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside	4.45 ± 0.19 a	3.51 ± 0.03 °	3.25 ± 0.20 °	3.85 ± 0.11 ^b	0.00 d	0.00 d	**
<i>p</i> -Coumaric acid	2.32 ± 0.01 a	1.05 ± 0.05 bc	0.93 ± 0.16 ^c	1.02 ± 0.03 ^b	0.00 ^d	0.00 d	**
Ferulic acid	1.88 ± 0.04 a	1.56 ± 0.13 ^b	1.44 ± 0.06 b	1.36 ± 0.18 ^b	0.83 ± 0.03 ^c	1.00 ± 0.07 bc	**

Λ	6	
-	U	

Rutin	5.23 ± 0.22 ª	4.99 ± 0.46 ^b	$4.00 \pm 0.10^{\text{ e}}$	4.45 ± 0.53 ^c	4.25 ± 0.57 d	3.83 ± 0.11 f	**
Luteolin 7-O-Glucoside	3.78 ± 0.10 c	2.95 ± 0.09 d	2.62 ± 0.04 ^d	2.60 ± 0.13 d	4.86 ± 0.64 ^b	6.75 ± 0.50 a	**
Oleuropein	0.08 ± 0.00 b	0.03 ± 0.00 c	0.03 ± 0.00 ^c	0.03 ± 0.00 ^c	0.08 ± 0.00 b	0.17 ± 0.00 a	**
Cinnamic acid	0.65 ± 0.05 a	0.38 ± 0.04 ^b	0.00 c	0.00 c	0.00 c	0.00 c	**
Pinoresinol	51.34 ± 1.51 a	47.66 ± 1.24 ^b	46.38 ± 1.95 ^b	46.51 ± 1.78 ^b	52.29 ± 0.70 ^a	47.69 ± 0.76 ^b	**
Quercetin	2.32 ± 0.14 ^b	1.57 ± 0.02 ^b	1.68 ± 0.08 ^b	3.22 ± 0.11 a	2.46 ± 0.07 a	3.35 ± 0.11 a	**
Apigenin	55.56 ± 2.47 ^b	51.21 ± 2.07 °	42.96 ± 1.64 °	35.19 ± 12.54 f	58.43 ± 5.17 a	44.63 ± 2.50 d	**
Isoramnetin 3-O-Glucoside	0.83 ± 0.09 a	0.47 ± 0.05 d	0.62 ± 0.14 bc	0.68 ± 0.00 b	0.59 ± 0.08 cd	0.55 ± 0.03 d	**
Apigenin 7-O-Glucoside	1.34 ± 0.07 a	1.01 ± 0.06 c	1.21 ± 0.11 b	0.95 ± 0.18 c	0.85 ± 0.05 d	0.13 ± 0.01 e	**
Kaempferol	5.08 ± 0.24 a	4.09 ± 0.04 ^b	3.57 ± 0.00 °	3.49 ± 0.10 ^c	2.86 ± 0.05 ^d	2.81 ± 0.06 d	**
Isoramnetin	2.55 ± 0.11 ^c	1.02 ± 0.02 d	1.13 ± 0.09 ^d	2.66 ± 0.14 ^c	6.88 ± 0.81 ^b	16.00 ± 3.24 a	**
6-Gingerol	22.56 ± 0.13 a	21.00 ± 0.27 b	19.97 ± 0.76 ^b	20.79 ± 0.83 ^b	18.40 ± 0.18 c	23.31 ± 0.26 a	**
6-Shogaol	0.43 ± 0.06 a	0.26 ± 0.15 °	0.21 ± 0.09 °	0.34 ± 0.00 ab	0.12 ± 0.05 d	0.27 ± 0.02 bc	**

Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n = 3). Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters in a same line are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.

Table 7. Single phenolic compound in GM (ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation) by UHPLC. Values are expressed as mg kg^{-1} .

Compounds	T0	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
Hydroxytyrosol	26.90 ± 0.90 a	7.21 ± 0.19 ^b	6.33 ± 0.86 ^b	8.37 ± 0.93 ^b	6.59 ± 0.09 ^b	9.57 ± 0.03 ^ь	**
Tyrosol	20.66 ± 0.16 ^c	41.07 ± 2.13 ^b	39.13 ± 3.48 ^b	41.45 ± 2.65 b	17.56 ± 2.31 °	61.19 ± 4.63 a	**
3,4-Dihydroxybenzoic acid	0.28 ± 0.03 a	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	**
4-Hydroxyphenyl acetate	3.33 ± 0.10 a	3.29 ± 0.31 a	3.04 ± 0.23 a	3.49 ± 0.47 a	1.00 ± 0.10 ^c	2.50 ± 0.28 b	**
Caffeic acid	2.21 ± 0.16 ^a	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	**
Vanillic acid	6.34 ± 0.34 a	2.56 ± 0.29 ^b	1.32 ± 0.18 ^c	0.57 ± 0.02 ^c	0.66 ± 0.10 ^c	0.71 ± 0.08 ^c	**
Homovanillic acid	3.33 ± 0.41 a	2.06 ± 0.09 ^b	2.36 ± 0.10 ^b	3.37 ± 0.10 a	0.00 ^c	0.00 c	**
Vanillin	$1.59 \pm 0.12 \ b^{c}$	3.18 ± 0.04 a	1.96 ± 0.36 ab	2.11 ± 0.10 ab	0.00 ^d	0.00 d	**
Chlorogenic acid	10.03 ± 0.90 a	10.06 ± 0.74 a	10.73 ± 0.74 a	10.96 ± 0.30 a	4.04 ± 0.00 b	3.16 ± 0.32 b	**
Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside	1.93 ± 0.10 ^b	1.36 ± 0.06 b	4.21 ± 0.50 a	4.61 ± 0.43 a	1.00 ± 0.24 ^b	0.95 ± 0.04 ^b	**
<i>p</i> -Coumaric acid	0.21 ± 0.03 ^c	0.39 ± 0.02 ^b	0.46 ± 0.00 a	0.38 ± 0.08 b	0.00 ^d	0.00 d	**
Ferulic Acid	0.63 ± 0.04 ^b	0.39 ± 0.03 ^d	0.63 ± 0.00 b	0.71 ± 0.10 a	0.52 ± 0.08 ^c	0.00 d	**
Rutin	1.12 ± 0.12 bc	1.57 ± 0.09 ^b	2.18 ± 0.21 a	2.06 ± 0.30 a	0.84 ± 0.08 ^c	0.00 d	**
o-Coumaric acid	0.46 ± 0.06 ^c	0.73 ± 0.04 ^{abc}	0.59 ± 0.07 bc	0.62 ± 0.04 ^c	0.08 ± 0.01 a	0.80 ± 0.04 ab	**
Luteolin 7-O-Glucoside	0.21 ± 0.01 e	5.17 ± 0.38 ^b	6.04 ± 0.00 a	2.83 ± 0.03 d	3.09 ± 0.04 ^c	0.00 f	**
Oleuropein	0.13 ± 0.02 a	0.09 ± 0.00 b	0.06 ± 0.00 ^c	0.06 ± 0.00 ^c	0.04 ± 0.00 ^c	0.00 d	**
Cinnamic acid	1.07 ± 0.07 a	0.74 ± 0.04 ^b	0.01 ± 00 c	0.00 ^d	0.00 d	0.00 d	**
Pinoresinol	9.22 ± 0.31 °	28.54 ± 2.86 ^b	25.40 ± 1.59 ^b	26.34 ± 1.17 ^b	24.41 ± 0.54 ^b	71.34 ± 5.35 ª	**
Luteolin	2.18 ± 0.25 ^a	0.16 ± 0.05 ^b	0.11 ± 0.03 ^b	0.00 c	0.00 ^c	0.00 c	**
Quercetin	1.59 ± 0.13 ^b	2.70 ± 0.21 ^b	0.73 ± 0.01 °	0.74 ± 0.00 c	2.38 ± 0.41 b	7.41 ± 0.30 a	**
Apigenin	35.06 ± 0.77 a	4.69 ± 0.44 ^c	5.10 ± 2.03 °	6.60 ± 0.67 ^c	8.77 ± 0.91 ^c	17.12 ± 1.97 ^b	**
Isoramnetin 3-O-Glucoside	0.86 ± 0.05 ^d	2.53 ± 0.18 ^c	2.12 ± 0.51 °	2.66 ± 0.32 ^c	4.10 ± 1.27 a	3.03 ± 0.73 ^b	**
Naringenin	3.19 ± 0.13 a	1.07 ± 0.05 ^c	0.54 ± 0.19 ^c	1.77 ± 0.74 ^b	0.00 d	0.00 d	**
Kaempferol	3.09 ± 0.08 d	9.26 ± 0.23 °	11.06 ± 0.51 ^b	11.89 ± 0.40 ^b	9.00 ± 2.20 °	22.51 ± 0.24 a	**
Isoramnetin	3.04 ± 0.06 ^c	6.45 ± 0.22 ^b	9.49 ± 0.10 a	9.97 ± 0.44 a	9.07 ± 0.57 a	0.22 ± 0.03 d	**
6-Gingerol	5.07 ± 6.03 ^d	52.93 ± 3.51 bc	55.35 ± 3.89 ^b	59.14 ± 3.72 ^b	48.41 ± 0.75 ^c	128.98 ± 1.78 a	**
6-Shogaol	1.57 ± 0.32 ^c	2.27 ± 0.24 ^b	2.87 ± 0.21 a	3.13 ± 0.44 a	1.76 ± 0.03 ^c	1.74 ± 0.04 ^c	**
Apigenin 7-O-Glucoside	0.80 ± 0.14 b	0.95 ± 0.07 a	0.07 ± 0.04 d	0.13 ± 0.03 °	0.00 e	0.00 e	**

Data are expressed as means ± S.D. (n = 3). Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters in a same line are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.

2.3.4. Antioxidant Activity

Tables 8 and 9, and Figure 9, show EVOO and FVOOs antioxidant activity. In general, EVOO showed a good radical scavenging activity, although this decreased during storage, with IC⁵⁰ values for the DPPH assay from 12.33 to

29.54 μ g mL⁻¹ at T0 and T360, respectively. Values from 3.43 to 15.21 μ g mL⁻¹ at T0 and T360, respectively, were found with the ABTS test. A great variability in antioxidant activity was observed in the extract derived from EVOO obtained from the Frantoio cultivar [24]. The values for this cultivar ranged from 45.3 to 256.8 and from 56.3 to 279.6 µg mL⁻¹ for DPPH and ABTS, respectively. FVOOs obtained from both procedures were richer in phytochemicals and able to counteract DPPH and ABTS radicals, especially after 360 days of storage, with IC_{50} values of 44.21 and 35.35 µg mL⁻¹ for GI and GM, respectively, for the DPPH test. A similar situation was also observed in the ABTS test, with IC50 values of 11.31 and 26.31 μ g mL⁻¹ for GI and GM, respectively. It is interesting to note that ginger protected oil from losing the ability to protect from lipid peroxidation. In fact, the IC₅₀ value in EVOO passes from 48.72 to >100 μ g mL⁻¹ at T0 and T360, respectively, whereas values were 18.68–46.10 μ g mL⁻¹ at T0 and 18.68–77.67 μ g mL⁻¹ at T360 for GI and GM, respectively. FRAP assay data show that, regardless of the storage time, the results are lower than the BHT positive control $63.26 \ \mu M$ Fe(II) g^{-1} for the EVOO (from 25.01 to 4.31 μ M Fe(II) g^{-1} at T0 and T360, respectively). GM was the most active sample in terms of iron reduction power regardless of the storage time. Previously, Loizzo et al. [45] reported the radical scavenging potential of FVOO obtained by adding Capsicum chinense and C. annuum fine dry powder to Carolea extra virgin olive oil by infusion. FVOO formulated with Aji limo was the most active, with IC50 values of 18.8 and 27.6 μ g mL⁻¹ in DPPH and ABTS test, respectively. Moreover, the addition of red peppers significantly improved FRAP activity, with FRAP values ranging from 129.8–139.5 μ M Fe(II) g⁻¹ for FVOO with Red Topepo and Red mushroom, respectively.

Table 8. Radical scavenging activity of EVOO and FVOOs against DPPH and ABTS assays during storage. Values are expressed as IC₅₀ (μg mL⁻¹).

	6666 as 1666 (pg m	=):					
	Т0	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
			DPP	Н			
EVOO	12.33 ± 3.45 ^{bC}	$14.09 \pm 3.21 \text{ bC}$	$15.72 \pm 2.87 ^{\text{bBC}}$	20.77 ± 2.82 bbc	$19.61 \pm 3.09 \text{ bB}$	29.54 ± 3.77 bA	**
GI	$17.42 \pm 2.27 \ ^{\mathrm{bB}}$	19.33 ± 2.81 abB	21.05 ± 2.76 bB	37.23 ± 2.08 aA	39.67 ± 2.20 ^{aA}	44.21 ± 2.36 ^{aA}	**
GM	$17.42 \pm 2.27 \ ^{aC}$	18.8 ±2.32 ^{aC}	19.48 ± 2.76 ^{abC}	22.22 ± 2.08 bCB	27.63 ± 2.89 bb	35.35 ± 2.94 bA	**
Sign	**	*	*	**	**	**	
			ABT	'S			
EVOO	3.43 ± 0.25 bB	4.98 ± 0.77 ^{aB}	5.16 ± 0.93 bb	7.39 ± 0.91 ^в	11.43 ± 0.86 bb	15.21 ± 1.19 bA	**
GI	$4.75 \pm 0.24 \ ^{\mathrm{bC}}$	$4.89 \pm 0.45 \ ^{\rm aC}$	5.86 ± 0.27 ^{abC}	7.51 ± 0.14 ^B	$8.32 \pm 0.67 \ ^{\mathrm{bB}}$	11.31 ± 1.09 bA	**
GM	$4.75 \pm 0.24 \ ^{\rm aC}$	5.61 ± 0.28 ^{aC}	6.07 ± 0.34 ^{aC}	7.62 ± 0.57 ^C	18.28 ± 1.13 ^{aB}	26.31 ± 1.47 ^{aA}	**
Sign	*	*	*	ns	**	**	

Data are expressed as means ± S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. Ascorbic acid was used as positive control in both DPPH and ABTS tests (IC₅₀ values of 5.03 ± 0.82 and 1.78 ± 0.07 µg mL⁻¹, respectively). Results followed by different capital letters in the same row show the differences in one sample during storage. The different lowercase letters in the same column show the differences among the samples at the same time. Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le$ 0.01; ns p > 0.05 not significant.

Table 9. Evaluation of EVOO and FVOO protection from lipid peroxidation evaluated by β -carotene bleaching test. Values are expressed as IC₅₀ (µg mL⁻¹).

	Т0	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
EVOO	48.72 ± 3.45 aD	52.21 ± 3.89 aD	$59.8\ 3\pm 4.40\ ^{\rm aC}$	77.05 ± 4.42 ^{aB}	>100 aA	>100 aA	**
GI	18.68 ± 2.59 aD	19.98 ± 2.71 ^{bD}	23.41 ± 2.19 ^{bCD}	27.72 ± 2.08 bbc	32.09 ± 2.11 ^{cB}	46.10 ± 2.80 cA	**
GM	18.68 ± 2.59 bE	20.09 ± 2.69 bE	$27.92 \pm 2.75 \text{ bD}$	33.12 ± 3.08 ^{bC}	50.96 ± 3.88 bb	77.67 ± 4.09 bA	**
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**	

Data are expressed as means ± S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. Propyl gallate (IC₅₀ values of $1.02 \pm 0.01 \ \mu g \ mL^{-1}$) was used as positive control. Results followed by different capital letters in the same row show the differences in one sample during storage. The different lowercase letters in the same column show the differences among the samples at the same time. Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.



Figure 9. FRAP assay during storage. Values are expressed as IC₅₀ (μ M Fe(II) g^{-1}). Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. BHT (value of 63.26 \pm 0.81 μ M Fe(II) g^{-1}) was used as positive control. Results followed by different capital letters show the differences in one sample during storage. The differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.

2.3.5. Inhibitory Activity against Key Enzymes Linked to Type 2 Diabetes and Obesity

Samples were also tested to evaluate the potential inhibitory activity against carbohydrate hydrolysing enzymes α -amylase and α -glucosidase (Table 10). In the unflavoured samples, the IC₅₀ values obtained in the α -amylase and α -glucosidase tests were compared to the positive control, with values for α -amylase from 269.02 to 289.32 µg mL⁻¹ at T0 and T360, respectively, and for α -glucosidase from 137.34 to 778.23 µg mL⁻¹, respectively.

	Т0	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign		
α-amylase									
EVOO	269.02 ± 3.77 ^{aE}	$275.21 \pm 3.85 \ ^{aD}$	303.38 ± 3.92 ^{aB}	345.31 ± 4.05 ^{aA}	$240.29 \pm 3.87 \text{ bF}$	289.32 ± 4.90 °C	**		
GI	126.95 ± 3.56 ^{aD}	131.23 ± 3.87 ^{bD}	$170.47 \pm 3.44 \ ^{\mathrm{bC}}$	256.93 ± 3.35 bb	263.22 ± 3.77 ^{aB}	305.11 ± 4.09 bA	**		
GM	126.93 ± 3.56 bE	131.09 ± 3.68 bE	155.89 ± 3.44 ^{cD}	175.06 ± 3.35 °C	220.17 ± 2.22 ^{cB}	328.10 ± 3.55 ^{aA}	**		
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**			
α-glucosidase									
EVOO	137.34 ± 3.73 bF	145.18 ± 3.79 ^{bE}	198.81 ± 3.82 ^D	337.56 ± 3.90 ^{aC}	587.49 ± 3.56 ^{aB}	778.23 ± 4.67 ^{aA}	**		
GI	181.67 ± 3.45 ^{bD}	184.12 ± 3.87 aDC	193.46 ± 3.09 ^C	208.11 ± 3.01 bb	219.36 ± 3.20 ^{cB}	269.71 ± 3.85 cA	**		
GM	181.67 ± 3.45 ^{aE}	185.90 ± 3.67 add add add add add add add add add ad	196.74 ± 3.89 D	210.71 ± 4.01 ^{bC}	$235.54 \pm 4.89 \ ^{\mathrm{bB}}$	407.89 ± 5.08 bA	**		
Sign	**	**	ns	**	**	**			

Table 10. Carbohydrate hydrolysing enzymes (α -amylase and α -glucosidase) inhibitory activity. Values are expressed as IC₅₀ (µg mL⁻¹).

Data are expressed as means ± S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. Acarbose was used as positive control in both tests with IC₅₀ values of 50.18 ± 1.32 and 35.57 ± 0.99 µg mL⁻¹ for α -amylase and α -glucosidase. Results followed by different capital letters in the same row show the differences in one sample during storage. The different lowercase letters in the same column show the differences among the samples at the same time. Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le$ 0.01; ns p > 0.05 not significant.

Generally, independently of the technological processes used for the enrichment and the enzyme used, a reduction in the inhibitory activity was observed, especially at T60. However, it is interesting to note that FVOOs are characterized by a higher inhibitory activity than EVOO, with IC₅₀ values of 205.11 and 228.10 μ g mL⁻¹ for GI and GM, respectively, compared to 389.32 μ g mL⁻¹ against α -amylase. A similar observation can be made for α -glucosidase. In general, the addition of ginger does not improve the potency of the oil's activity on the enzymes responsible for the breakdown of carbohydrates but it does help maintain its functional properties even after 360 days of storage.

The hypolipidemic activity (Table 11) was evaluated by the inhibition of pancreatic lipase. This enzyme intervenes in the metabolism of fats and its inhibition determines a better control of the lipid profile. From the analysis of the results, it is possible to see that the addition of ginger powder extract improves the enzyme inhibitory effect with IC₅₀ values of 63.45 and 54.48 μ g mL⁻¹ for GI and GM, respectively, compared to 143.46 μ g mL⁻¹ for EVOO. Its addition during malaxation resulted in a better product in terms of hypolipidemic effect since the IC₅₀ values always remained lower than GI for the same sampling period and reached a value of 119.21 μ g mL⁻¹ by the end of observation (T360).

	Table 11. Lipase assay	during storage.	Values are expressed as IC ₅₀) (µg mL⁻¹)
--	------------------------	-----------------	--	-------------

	Т0	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
EVOO	143.46 ± 4.85 ^{aF}	155.52 ± 4.87 ^{aE}	173.43 ± 4.91 aD	$206.54 \pm 5.01 \ ^{aC}$	253.81 ± 4.81 ^{aB}	312.97 ± 5.44 ^{aA}	**
GI	63.45 ± 4.09 aD	65.07 ± 4.26 ^{bD}	107.93 ± 4.22 ^{bC}	167.82 ± 4.02 ^{cB}	$169.56 \pm 4.14 \ ^{\mathrm{bB}}$	195.96 ± 4.77 bA	**
GM	63.45 ± 1.09 bE	65.48 ± 1.15 bE	79.36 ± 1.22 ^{cD}	91.94 ± 1.02 ^{bC}	110.95 ± 2.46 ^{cB}	309.21 ± 2.87 ^{aA}	**
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**	

Data are expressed as means ± S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation. Orlistat was used as positive control (IC₅₀ value of 37.44 ± 1.08 µg mL⁻¹). Results followed by different capital letters in the same row show the differences in one sample during storage. The different lowercase letters in the same column show the differences among the samples at the same time. Differences within and between groups were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test: ** p < 0.01. Results followed by different letters are highly significantly different at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.

2.3.6. Sensory Analysis

EVOOs and FVOOs were characterized by sensory analysis. This is an interesting test because consumers often continue to prefer a traditional unflavoured oil, even when a new, flavoured product is created. The panel members identified the oils enriched with ginger during malaxation but not the FVOOs produced by infusion. First of all, the FVOOs scored an overall acceptability of 6 and 7 points for GI and GM, respectively. All the defects, in particularly the "rancidity" of the control, were well covered. This result means that ginger volatiles have a masking effect on olives with slight off-flavours. Figures 10 and 11 report the sensory profile of EVOO and FVOOs, and show different changes in olfactory and gustatory sensations. In the FVOOs, new sensory descriptors were added like "pungent", "smoked", "citrusy",

"astringent" and "spicy". Regarding the olfactory sensations, the most evident differences were in the "green fruity" descriptor, which decreased as a consequence of flavouring [46]. "Pungent" and "smoked" appeared particularly in GI, whereas "citrusy" and "vegetable note" appeared in GM. The characteristic "green fruity" typical of the Ottobratica olive oil cultivar was partially lost. In the gustatory sensation, the taste typical of ginger greatly increased, in particular for GM. Also interesting is the increment of the attributes "sweet" and "floral", which significantly increased compared to the unflavoured sample. GM was also positively evaluated for its general equilibrium in all the new notes. Hamam et al. [12] claimed that about 60% of consumers would pay more for an enriched olive oil and that the sensory attributes play a key role in their purchasing decisions.



← EVOO − GI ← GM

Figure 10. Olfactory sensations of the EVOO and FVOOs. EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation.



Figure 11. Gustatory sensations of the EVOO and FVOOs. EVOO: control; GI: ginger olive oil obtained by infusion; GM: ginger olive oil obtained by malaxation.

2.4. Conclusions

In the development of these types of products, which may be considered a kind of food supplement, it is of primary importance to adopt a multi-analytic plan to provide a more complete characterization and find the best formulation with the highest bioactivity. The obtained results demonstrate how the techniques used lead to two different products with different properties. The addition of the ginger powder directly to the olive paste rather than by infusion gives a superior flavoured product. The enrichment influenced the chemical and sensory characteristics of the new formulation, more noticeably in the case of GM (ginger flavoured olive oil by malaxation) compared to GI (ginger flavoured olive oil by infusion). The infusion sample suffered from greater oxidation during storage than the control and GM. Regarding the protection of lipid peroxidation, GM and GI both had greater activity during storage. The inhibition of the enzymatic activity showed how GM has good in vitro activity against obesity, probably due to the high content of 6-gingerol and 6-shogaol. The content of 6-shogaol increased until T60, coinciding with the best activity against pancreatic lipase, confirming its activity against lipid absorption.

Supplementary Materials: The following supporting information can be downloaded at: www.mdpi.com/xxx/s1, Figure S1: Chromatogram of ginger extract. 1: Gallic acid; 2: 3, 4-Dihydroxybenzoic acid; 3: Chlorogenic acid; 4: Vanillic acid; 5: Caffeic acid; 6: Syringic acid; 7: p-Coumaric acid; 8: Ferulic acid; 9: Luteolin-7-O-Glucoside; 10: Rutin; 11: Quercetin; 12: Apigenin; 13: Naringenin; 14: Kaempferol; 15: Isoramnetin; 16: 6-Gingerol; 17: 6-Shogaol; 18: Apigenin 7-O-Glucoside; Figure S2: Chromatogram of EVOO (extra virgin olive oil). 1: Hydroxytyrosol; 2: Tyrosol; 3: Chlorogenic acid; 4: Vanillic acid; 5: Homovanillic acid; 6: p-Coumaric acid; 7: Luteolin-7-O-Glucoside; 8: Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside; 9: Oleuropein 10: Cinnamic acid; 11: Quercetin; 12: Pinoresinol; 13: Apigenin; 14: Isoramentin 3-O-Gluoside; 15: Apigenin 7-O-Glucoside; Figure S3: Chromatogram of GM (ginger flavoured olive oil by malaxation). 1: Hydroxytyrosol; 2: 3, 4-Dihydroxybenzoic acid; 3: Tyrosol; 4: 4-Hydroxyphenyl acetate; 5: Chlorogenic acid; 6: Vanillic acid; 7: Caffeic acid; 8: Homovanillic acid; 9: Vanillin; 10: p-Coumaric acid; 11: Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside; 12: Ferulic acid; 13: Rutin; 14: o-Coumaric acid; 15: Luteolin-7-O-Glucoside; 16: Oleuropein 17: Cinnamic acid; 18: Luteolin; 19: Quercetin; 20: Pinoresinol; 21: Naringenin; 22: Kaempferol; 23: Apigenin; 24: Isoramnetin; 25: 6-Gingerol; 26: Isoramentin 3-O-Gluoside; 27: 6-Shogaol; 28: Apigenin 7-O-Glucoside; Figure S4: Chromatogram of GI (ginger flavoured olive oil by infusion). 1: Hydroxytyrosol; 2: Tyrosol; 3: 4-Hydroxyphenyl acetate; 4: Chlorogenic acid; 5: Vanillic acid; 6: Caffeic acid; 7: Homovanillic acid; 8: Vanillin; 9: p-Coumaric acid; 10: Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside; 11: Ferulic acid; 12: Rutin; 13: Luteolin-7-O-Glucoside; 14: Oleuropein 15: Cinnamic acid; 16: Quercetin; 17: Pinoresinol; 18: Kaempferol; 19: Apigenin; 20: Isoramnetin; 21: 6-Gingerol; 22: Isoramentin 3-O-Gluoside; 23: 6-Shogaol; 24: Apigenin 7-O-Glucoside.

Author Contributions: Conceptualization, V.S., M.R.L., A.C.S., R.T. and A.M.G.; methodology, V.S., M.R.L., I.M.G.C. and A.M.G.; software, I.M.G.C., V.S. and A.M.G.; validation, M.R.L., I.M.G.C., V.S., R.T. and A.M.G.; formal analysis, I.M.G.C.; investigation, V.S., M.R.L.; and A.M.G.; resources, M.R.L., V.S., R.T., A.C.S. and A.M.G.; data curation, V.S., I.M.G.C. and A.M.G.; writing—original draft preparation, I.M.G.C., M.R.L. and A.M.G.; writing—review and editing, V.S., A.C.S. and A.M.G.; visualization, R.T., A.C.S., I.M.G.C. and A.M.G.; supervision, V.S., M.R.L. and A.M.G.; project administration, V.S., M.R.L. and A.M.G.; funding acquisition, V.S. and A.M.G. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This study was supported and conducted within a PhD research program in "Scienze e tecnologie alimentari" (XXXVI cycle) by Irene M.G. Custureri, who received the grant "Ricerca e Innovazione con caratterizzazione industriale, PON RI 2014–2020". Funding number PON RI 2014-2020.

Data Availability Statement: The data presented in this study are available on request from the corresponding author.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Abbreviations

AA	Ascorbic acid
ABTS	2,2'-Azinobis-(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid
BHT	Butylated hydroxytoluene
DPPH	1,1-Diphenyl-2-picryl-hydrazil
EVOO	Control
FA	Free Acidity
FRAP	Ferric Reducing Antioxidant Power
GI	Ginger flavoured olive oil by infusion
GM	Ginger flavoured olive oil by malaxation
PV	Peroxide Value
TPC	Total Polyphenols Content
TChlC	Total Chlorophyll Content
TCC	Total Carotenoid Content.

References

- 1. European Union Commission. *Regulation CE* 432/2012. *OJEU, L136/1*; European Union Commission: Brussels, Belgium, 2012.
- Jimenez-Lopez, C.; Carpena, M.; Lourenço-Lopes, C.; Gallardo-Gomez, M.; Lorenzo, J.M.; Barba, F.J.; Prieto, M.A. Simal-Gandara, Bioactive Compounds and Quality of Extra Virgin Olive Oil. *Foods* 2020, *9*, 1014. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods9081014.
- Clodoveo, M.L.; Dipalmo, T.; Crupi, P.; Durante, V.; Pesce, V.; Maiellaro, I.; Lovece, A.; Mercurio, A.; Laghezza, A.; Corbo, F.; et al. Comparison between different flavored olive oil production techniques: Healthy value and process efficiency. *Plant Food Hum. Nutr.* 2016, *71*, 81–87. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11130-016-0528-7.
- Caponio, F.; Durante, V.; Varva, G.; Silletti, R.; Previtali, M.A.; Viggiani, I.; Squeo, G.; Summo, C.; Pasqualone, A.; Gomes, T.; et al. Effect of infusion of spices into the oil vs. combined malaxation of olive paste and spices on quality of naturally flavored virgin olive oils. *Food Chem.* 2016, 202, 221–228. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2016.02.005.
- 5. Giuffrè, A.M.; Sicari, V.; Poiana, M.; Cilona, V.; Cannizzaro, A.; Scolaro, F. Characteristics of virgin olive oils extracted from Ottobratica and Roggianella varieties cultivated in the Italian province of Reggio Calabria. *Ind. Aliment.* **2007**, *46*, 1139–1145.
- Piscopo, A.; De Bruno, A.; Zappia, A.; Ventre, C.; Poiana, M. Characterization of monovarietal olive oils obtained from mills of Calabria region (Southern Italy). *Food Chem.* 2016, 213, 313–318. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2016.06.080.
- Sicari, V.; Leporini, M.; Giuffrè, A.M.; Aiello, F.; Falco, T.; Pagliuso, M.T.; Ruffolo, A.; Reitano, A.; Romeo, R.; Tundis, R.; et al. Quality parameters, chemical compositions and antioxidant activities of Calabrian (Italy) monovarietal extra virgin olive oils from autochthonous (Ottobratica) and allochthonous (Coratina, Leccino, and Nocellara Del Belice) varieties. J. Food Meas. Charact. 2021, 15, 363–375. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11694-020-00640-9.
- 8. Mele, M.A.; Islam, M.Z.; Kang, H.M.; Giuffrè, A.M. Pre-and post-harvest factors and their impact on oil composition and quality of olive fruit. *Emir. J. Food Agric.* **2018**, *30*, 592–603. https://doi.org/10.9755/ejfa.2018.v30.i7.1742.
- 9. Giuffrè, A.M. The evolution of free acidity and oxidation related parameters in olive oil during olive ripening from cultivars grown in the region of Calabria, South Italy. *Emir. J. Food Agric.* **2018**, *30*, 539–548. https://doi.org/10.9755/ejfa.2018.v30.i7.1737.
- 10. Giuffrè, A.M. Biometric evaluation of twelve olive cultivars under rainfed conditions in the region of Calabria, South Italy. *Emir. J. Food Agric.* **2017**, *29*, 696–709. https://doi.org/10.9755/ejfa.2017.v29.i9.110.
- 11. Srinivasan, K. Ginger rhizomes (*Zingiber officinale*): A spice with multiple health beneficial potentials. *PharmaNutrition* **2017**, *5*, 18–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phanu.2017.01.001.
- 12. Hamam, M.; Di Vita, G.; Zanchini, R.; Spina, D.; Raimondo, M.; Pilato, M.; D'Amico, M. Consumers' Attitudes and Purchase Intention for a Vitamin-Enriched Extra Virgin Olive Oil. *Nutrients* **2022**, *14*, 1658. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14081658.
- 13. Wondmkun, Y.T. Obesity, Insulin Resistance, and Type 2 Diabetes: Associations and Therapeutic Implications. *Diabetes Metab. Syndr. Obes.* 2020, *13*, 3611–3616. https://doi.org/10.2147/DMSO.S275898.
- Tundis, R.; Conidi, C.; Loizzo, M.R.; Sicari, V.; Cassano, A. Olive Mill Wastewater Polyphenol-Enriches Fractions by Integrated Membrane Process: A Promising Source of Antioxidant, Hypolipidemic and Hypoglycaemic Compounds. *Antioxidants* 2020, 9, 602. https://doi.org/10.3390/antiox9070602.
- Rodriguez-Perez, C.; Segura-Cerretero, A.; Contreras, M. Phenolic compounds as natural and multifuncional antiobesity agents: A review. *Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr.* 2019, 59, 1212–1229. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2017.1399859.
- 16. Mannina, L.; D'Imperio, M.; Gobbino, M.; D'Amico, I.; Casini, A.; Emanuele, M.C.; Sobolev, A.P. Nuclear magnetic resonance study of flavoured olive oils. *Flavour. Fragr. J.* **2012**, *27*, 250–259. https://doi.org/10.1002/ffj.3094.
- 17. Kamandloo, F.; Rezaei, K.; Aghakhani, A. Effects of herb (mint, ginger, and cinnamon) addition on the formation of 3-monochloropropanediol esters in the refined olive oil. *J. Food Process. Preserv.* **2022**, *46*, 16974. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfpp.16974.

- Contreras-López, E.; Castañeda-Ovando, A.; Jaimez-Ordaz, J.; Cruz-Cansino, N.; González-Olivares, L.G.; Rodríguez-Martínez, J.S.; Ramírez-Godínez, J. Release of Antioxidant Compounds of Zingiber officinale by Ultrasound-Assisted Aqueous Extraction and Evaluation of Their In Vitro Bioaccessibility. *Appl. Sci.* 2020, 10, 4987. https://doi.org/10.3390/app10144987.
- 19. Montedoro, G.F.; Servili, M.; Baldioli, M.; Miniati, E. Simple and hydrolyzable phenolic compounds in virgin olive oil. Their extraction, separation and quantitative compounds and semiquantitative evaluation by HPLC. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* **1992**, *40*, 571–1576.
- 20. Sepahpour, S.; Salemat, J.; Abdul Manup, M.Y.; Khatib, A.; Abdull Razis, A.F. Comparative Analysis of Chemical Composition, Antioxidant Activity and Quantitative Characterization of Some Phenolic Compounds in Selected Solvent Herbs and Spices in Different Extraction Systems. Molecules 2018, 23, 402 https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules23020402.
- 21. Silva de Rocha, A.; Rocha, E.K.; Alves, M.L.; Amaral de Moraes, B.; Carvalho de Castro, T.; Albarello, N.; Simões-Gurgel, C. Production and optimization through elicitation of carotenoid pigments in the in vitro cultures of Cleome rosea Vahl (Cleomaceae). *J. Plant Biochem. Biotechnol.* **2013**, *24*, 105–113. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13562-013-0241-7.
- 22. European Union Commission. *Consolidated Text on the Characteristics of Olive Oil and Olive-Residue Oil and on the Relevant Methods of Analysis;* Regulation 01991R2568-IT-04.12.2016-031.005; European Union Commission: Brussels, Belgium, 2016.
- 23. Baiano, A.; Gambacorta, G.; Terracone, C.; Previtali, M.A.; Lamacchia, C.; La Notte, E. Changes in phenolic content and antioxidant activity of Italian extra-virgin live oils during storage. *J. Food Sci.* **2009**, *74*, 177–183. https://doi.org/10.111/j.1750-3841.2009.010072.x.
- 24. Minguez-Mosquera, M.I.; Rejano-Navarro, L.; Gandui-Rojas, B.; Sànchez-Gomez, A.H.; Garrido-Fernando, J. Color-Pigment correlation in Virgin Olive Oil. *J. Am. Oil Chem. Soc.* **1991**, *68*, 332–336.
- 25. De Bruno, A.; Romeo, R.; Piscopo, A.; Poiana, M. Antioxidant quantification in different portions obtained during olive oil extraction process in an olive oil press mill. *J. Sci. Food Agric.* **2021**, *101*, 1119–1126. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.10722.
- 26. Romeo, R.; De Bruno, A.; Imeneo, V.; Piscopo, A.; Poiana, M. Evaluation of enrichment with antioxidants from olive oil mill wastes in hydrophilic model system. *J. Food Process. Pres.* **2019**, *43*, 14211. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfpp.14211.
- 27. Leporini, M.; Loizzo, M.R.; Tenuta, M.C.; Falco, T.; Sicari, V.; Pellicanò, T.M.; Tundis, R. Calabrian extra-virgin olive oil from Frantoio cultivar: Chemical composition and health properties. *Emir. J. Food Agric.* **2018**, *30*, 631–637. https://doi.org/10.9755/ejfa.2018.v30.i7.1743.
- 28. Plastina, P.; Tundis, R.; La Torre, C.; Sicari, V.; Giuffrè, A.M.; Neri, A.; Bonesi, M.; Leporini, M.; Fazio, A.; Falco, T.; et al. The addition of *Capsicum baccatum* to Calabrian monovarietal extra virgin olive oils leads to flavored olive oils with enhanced oxidative stability. *Ital. J. Food Sci.* **2021**, *33*, 61–72. https://doi.org/10.15586/ijfs.v33i1.1937.
- 29. Tundis, R.; Conidi, C.; Loizzo, M.R.; Sicari, V.; Romeo, R.; Cassano, A. Concentration of bioactive phenolic compounds in olive mill wastewater by direct contact membrane distillation. *Molecules* **2021**, *26*, 1808. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules26061808.
- 30. Lamas, S.; Rodrigues, N.; Perese, A.M.; Pereira, J.A. Flavoured and forti ed olive oils Pros and cons. *Trends Food Sci. Tech.* **2022**, *124*, 108–127. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2022.04.013.
- 31. Ayadi, M.A.; Grati-Kamoun, N.; Attia, H. Physico-chemical change and heat stability of extra virgin olive oils flavoured by selected Tunisian aromatic plants. *Food Chem. Toxicol.* **2009**, 47, 2613–2619. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fct.2009.07.024.
- 32. Sousa, A.; Casal, S.; Malheiro, R.; Lamas, H.; Bento, A.; Pereira, J.A. Aromatized olive oils: Influence of flavouring in quality, composition, stability, antioxidants, and antiradical potential. *LWT Food Sci. Technol.* **2015**, *60*, 22–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2014.08.026.
- 33. Piscopo, A.; De Bruno, A.; Zappia, A.; Gioffrè, G.; Grillone, N.; Mafrica, R.; Poiana, M. Effect of olive storage temperature on the quality of Carolea and Ottobratica oils. *Emir. J. Food Agric.* **2018**, *30*, 563–572. https://doi.org/10.9755/ejfa.2018.v30.i7.1739.
- 34. Sicari, V. Antioxidant potential of extra virgin olive oils extracted from three different varieties cultivated in the Italian province of Reggio Calabria. I. Appl. Bot. Food Qual. 2017, 90, 76-82. https://doi.org/10.5073/JABFQ.2017.090.011.
- Moustakime, J.; Hazzoumi, Z.; Joutei, K.A. Aromatization of virgin olive oil by seeds of *Pimpinella anisum* using three different methods: Physico-chemical change and thermal stability of flavored oils. *Grain Oil Sci. Technol.* 2021, *4*, 108–124. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gaost.2021.07.001.
- 36. Díaz-Montaña, E.J.; Aparicio-Ruiz, R.; Morales, M.T. Effect of Flavorization on Virgin Olive Oil Oxidation and Volatile Profile. *Antioxidants* **2023**, *12*, 242. https://doi.org/10.3390/antiox12020242.
- Issaoui, M.; Flamini, G.; Souid, S.; Bendini, A.; Barbieri, S.; Gharbi, I.; Toschi, T.G.; Cioni, P.L.; Hammami, M. How the Addition of Spices and Herbs to Virgin Olive Oil to Produce Flavored Oils Affects Consumer Acceptance. *Nat. Prod. Commun.* 2016, 11, 6. https://doi.org/10.1177/1934578X1601100619.
- 38. Mafrica, R.; Piscopo, A.; De Bruno, A.; Poiana, M. Effects of Climate on Fruit Growth and Development on Olive Oil Quality in Cultivar Carolea. *Agriculture* **2021**, *11*, 147. https://doi.org/10.3390/agriculture11020147.

- Tuberoso, C.I.G.; Jerkovic, P.; Maldini, M.; Serreli, G. Phenolic Compounds, Antioxidant Activity, and Other Characteristics of Extra Virgin Olive Oils from Italian Autochthonous Varieties Tonda di Villacidro, Tonda di Cagliari, Semidana, and Bosana. J. Chem. 2016, 2016, 8462741. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/8462741.
- 40. Piscopo, A.; Zappia, A.; De Bruno, A.; Poiana, M. Effect of the Harvesting Time on the Quality of Olive Oils Produced in Calabria *Eur. J. Lipid Sci. Technol.* **2018**, *120*, 1700304. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejlt.201700304.
- 41. Sacchi, R.; Della Medaglia, D.; Paduano, A.; Caporaso, N.; Genovese, A. Characterisation of lemon-flavoured olive oils. *LWT Food Sci. Technol.* **2017**, *79*, 326–332. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2017.01.025.
- 42. Montesano, D.; Rocchetti, G.; Cossignani, L.; Senizza, B.; Pollini, L.; Lucini, L.; Blasi, F. Untargeted Metabolomics to Evaluate the Stability of Extra-Virgin Olive Oil with Added *Lycium barbarum* Carotenoid during Storage. *Foods* **2019**, *8*, 179. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods8060179.
- 43. Sicari, G.; Giuffrè, A.M.; Louadj, L.; Poiana, M. Evolution of phenolic compounds of virgin olive oil during 12 months storage. *Riv. Ital. Delle Sostanze Grasse* **2010**, *87*, 109–116.
- 44. Jiao, W.; Sang, Y.; Wang, X.; Wang, S. Effects of 6-Shogaol on Glucose Uptake and Intestinal Barrier Integrity in Caco-2 Cells. *Foods* **2023**, *12*, 503. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods12030503.
- 45. Loizzo, M.R.; Bonesi, M.; Falco, T.; Leporini, M.; Pagliuso, M.; Sicari, V.; Tundis, R. Carolea olive oil enriched with an infusion of *Capsicuum annuum* and *C. chinense* dried pepper powders to produce an added value flavoured olive oils. *J. Food Process. Preserv.* **2021**, *45*, 15776. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfpp.15776.
- 46. Baiano, A.; Previtali, M.A.; Viggiani, I.; Varva, G.; Squeo, G.; Paradiso, V.M.; Summo, C.; Gomes, T.; Caponio, F. As oil blending affects physical, chemical, and sensory characteristics of avoured olive oils. *Eur. Food Res. Technol.* **2016**, 242, 1693–1708. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00217-016-2669-1.

Disclaimer/Publisher's Note: The statements, opinions and data contained in all publications are solely those of the individual author(s) and contributor(s) and not of MDPI and/or the editor(s). MDPI and/or the editor(s) disclaim responsibility for any injury to people or property resulting from any ideas, methods, instructions or products referred to in the content.

Chapter 3

Chapter 3

Published Article DOI doi.org/10.1016/j.afres.2024.100400

Bergamot flavoured olive oil: comparison between enrichment processes, evaluation of shelf-life and health properties

Irene Maria Grazia Custureri^a, Angelo Maria Giuffrè^{a,*}, Monica Rosa Loizzo^{b,*}, Rosa Tundis^b, Ana Cristina Soria^c, Vincenzo Sicari^a.

^a Department of Agraria, University "Mediterranea" of Reggio Calabria, Salita Melissari, Feo di Vito, 89124 Reggio Calabria, Italy; irene.custureri@unirc.it (I.M.G.C.); vincenzo.sicari@unirc.it (V.S.); amgiuffre@unirc.it (A.M.G.)

^b Department of Pharmacy, Health and Nutritional Sciences, University of Calabria, Edificio Polifunzionale, Via P. Bucci, 87036 Rende, Italy; monica_rosa.loizzo@unical.it (M.R.L.); rosa.tundis@unical.it (R.T.)

^c Institute of General Organic Chemistry (IQOG-CSIC), Juan de la Cierva 3, 28006 Madrid, Spain; acsoria@iqog.csic.es (A.C.S.)

* Correspondence: amgiuffre@unirc.it; monica_rosa.loizzo@unical.it

Abstract This study aims to examine the bioactivity of Calabrian extra virgin olive oil enriched with bergamot fruits (*Citrus bergamia* Risso & Poiteau) harvested in Reggio Calabria province (Italy). To extra virgin olive oil (EVOO), *cv* Ottobratica 10 and 20 % of fresh fruit was added during crushing of the olives and 2 % by infusion of freeze-dried bergamot (CFVOOB10, CFVOOB20 and IFVOOB samples, respectively) was added. EVOO, bergamot extract and flavoured samples (FVOOs), were analysed throughout a one-year period. Total phenol content (TPC) as well as total chlorophyll (TChlC) and total carotenoid (TCC) contents were spectrophotometrically determined. In addition, the phenolic profile was studied by UHPLC. Free acidity (FA), peroxide values (PV), spectrophotometric indices, α -tocopherol, colour, and antioxidant activity were also assessed. The impact of bergamot addition on lipase, α -amylase, and α -glucosidase was estimated. Expert panelists evaluated the influence on the sensorial attributes, and CFVOOB10 was found to be the most pleasant. CFVOOB10 also showed the lowest PV and the highest FA after the storage. CFVOOB20 showed good protection against lipid peroxidation. Generally, all the FVOOs maintained a better inhibitory activity against the key enzymes related to obesity, compared to the EVOO. Data analyses confirmed that these FVOOs should be considered to be functional with a good sensory profile.

Keywords Citrus bergamia Risso & P.; Functional olive oil; Beneficial effects; Phytochemical content; Bioactivity.

3.1. Introduction

Extra virgin olive oil (EVOO) is one the key ingredient of the Mediterranean diet (Almanza-Aguilera et al., 2023). It is known for its numerous benefits on human health for the high content of fatty acids, both unsatured, which represent approximately 85 % of its fat composition and mainly constituted by oleic acid, and saturated, which represent approximately the restant 15 % and mainly constitued by palmitic acid. It is known that also its phenolic composition, validated in the last years by the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) with Directive n. 432/2012 (European Union Commission, 2012) is responsible for the health benefits. Over the last few years, which has seen an increase in

pathologies caused by eating disorders such as obesity, developing and testing functional olive oils through the addition of functional molecules, has become a very interesting field (Jimenez-Lopez et al., 2020). The addition of these molecules generates a product that cannot be classed as 'extra virgin olive oil' but is defined as flavoured olive oil (FVOO). Authors have demonstrated how, these new formulations present a different flavour and, depending on the enrichment matrix used, could have greater oxidative stability during storage. Already other authors tested different enrichment processes of an EVOO. Someone drew a comparison between the processes utilized and on the impact of the final quality of the flavoured olive oils (Clodoveo et al., 2016). Results clearly show that the addition in the malaxation step, which does not require the use of solvents, seems to be not only a green technique that is easier and faster to apply than others, such as infusion, but also shows more effective results in the extraction of phenolic compounds, with a significantly lower level of hydrolysis (Caponio et al., 2016). The region of Calabria is characterized by a Mediterranean climate. This feature makes it suitable for the cultivation of olives. In fact, the region is rich in many varieties very different from one part to another. Ottobratica is one of the most popular varieties, mainly in the west side part of the region. Its promising characteristics are due not only to genetic factors, but also to the milling process, and climate, which never reaches very high levels of temperature or humidity (Rizzitano, 2018; Piscopo et al., 2016). Ottobratica oil shows the highest total phenolic content, compared to other Calabrian varieties, and medium to high tocopherols levels (Sicari et al., 2021). The other parameters, such as sterols, triglycerides and waxes are strongly influenced by the crop season and the harvest year (Giuffrè A.M., 2013).

Bergamot (*Citrus bergamia* Risso & Poiteau) is a hybrid of *C. aurantium* x *C. medica* (Nicolosi et al., 2000). Three cultivars have been grown in the Province of Reggio Calabria for centuries (Gioffrè et al., 2020). Due to the economic importance for its geographical area of production, many studies have been conducted to determine the physical and chemical properties of bergamot fruit (Benalia et al., 2023; Maiuolo et al., 2022). The main use of bergamot fruit is for its essential oil which is used in perfumery, even if, recently the juice has also been used for beverages due to its beneficial effects on the human health (Maiuolo et al., 2023). Bergamot fruit by-products were also studied to prepare fortified biscuits (Laganà, Giuffrè, De Bruno, & Poiana, 2022) and vinegar (Di Donna et al., 2020).

Bergamot essential oil, which obtained the PDO (Protected Designation of Origin from the European Union) in 1999, is widely used in the pharmaceutical industries for its antiseptic and antibacterial proprieties, and in the cosmetic industries and in the food industries for its aromatic properties (Giuffrè A.M., 2019). Attempts to cultivate the fruit in other parts of the world have been unable to qualitatively substitute the Italian product, due to its unique combination of climate, pedological characteristics, cultivation techniques, rootstock, the age of the plants and the degree of ripeness at harvest. The phenolic pattern is mainly composed of narirutin, naringin, rutin, hesperidin, and others (Pernice et al., 2009). Bergamot's high content in flavones can exert antioxidant properties (Sicari V. & Pellicanò M.T., 2016a). Moreover, bergamot fruits were able to reduce serum levels of lipids (Lamiquiz-Moneoet al., 2019, Leporini et al., 2021).

In this context, our work aims to evaluate the effect of the addition by infusion or during olive crushing of fresh bergamot fruit on virgin olive oil quality parameters and bioactivity. For this purpose, we have measured the free acidity, peroxide value, spectrophotometric indices, colour, total phenol, carotenoid and chlorophyll contents as well as the α -tocopherol content, single phenolic composition by UHPLC, the antioxidant activity, inhibition of carbohydrate hydrolysing enzymes and pancreatic lipase. The sensory analysis was also assessed. One of the aims of this study was to minimize waste products. For this reason, the decision was taken to use the whole fruit, since both the bergamot and olive oil industries generate many by-products.

3.2. Materials and Methods

3.2.1. Samples

Olives (*Olea europea* L.) of Ottobratica cultivar were harvested at Polistena in the province of Reggio Calabria in October 2021. Olive oil extraction was performed by a mini-pressing apparatus (Agrimec Valpesana, Calzaiolo, San Casciano Florence-Italy) consisting of a crushing hammer, a malaxator and a press. The extraction was performed at room temperature and the malaxation step lasted for 40 min. The pressure system does not use water and the pressing phase, once the selected pressure was reached (200 atm), was applied for 20 min. The olive oil was immediately separated from wastewater after extraction by means of a laboratory centrifuge, and it was stored in green glass bottles (100 mL). Bergamot fruits were produced by a local farmer in the province of Reggio Calabria.

Following the research aims previously described, three different enrichment processes were carried out, employing two technological approaches: the first, the addition of the fruits directly into the crusher, and the second, their addition into the oil by infusion. For the first approach, the bergamot fruits were sliced and added to the olives in the crusher. The additions were carried out in two different millings, at two different percentages. In the first milling 18 kg of olives and 2 kg of bergamot fruits were used; for the second milling, 16 kg of olives and 4 kg of bergamots were used. 700 mL of 10 % flavoured oil (CFVOOB10) and 700 mL of 20 % flavoured oil (CFVOOB20) were obtained. The extraction was performed at room temperature and the malaxation step lasted for 40 min. The pressure system does not use water and the pressing phase, once the selected pressure was reached (200 atm), was applied for 20 min. For the second approach, bergamots were sliced, frozen at -18 °C for 24 h and then freeze-dried, for as long as necessary so that all the water content was eliminated. After that, the oil was infused at 2 %, with freez-dried bergamots, in the dark and under constant agitation. After 30 days sample IFVOOB was obtained.

The obtained flavoured virgin olive oils (FVOOs) were filtered and packaged in green glass bottles with a capacity of 100 mL with a threaded screw cap with drip catcher, and stored in the dark at room temperature, similar to consumer conditions. Analyses were made for EVOO (extra virgin olive oil) and FVOOs (CFVOOB10, CFVOOB20 and IFVOOB) to evaluate their stability during storage at pre-established times: T0 on the day of production; T15 after 15 days from production; T30 after 30 days from production; T60 after 60 days from production; T180 after 180 days from production; T360 after 360 days from production.

3.2.2. Analytical methods

3.2.2.1. Bergamot fruit

3.2.2.1.1. Extraction procedure and phytochemical content

The whole of the bergamot fruit was sliced, frozen at -18 °C for 24 h, freeze-dried for 48 h and ground into a fine powder. The extract was prepared following the method of Gabriele et al. (2017) with some modification. The lyophilized samples were subjected to maceration with ethanol 70 % for 24 h, 1:10 (w:v). The obtained extract (B) was centrifuged for 10 min at 2300 g at 4 °C and the supernatant was collected, filtered with Büchner funnel and stored at 4 °C in the dark until use. Briefly, for total phenolic content (TPC) to one mL of bergamot extract properly diluted was added at five mL of Folin-Ciocalteu 1:10. After five min, four mL of Na₂CO₃ 7.5 % was added. It was incubated in the dark at room temperature for two hours. Afterwards, the absorbance was read at 765 using a UV–VIS spectrophotometer. Results are expressed as mg of gallic acid equivalent (GAE)/L of freeze-dried extract (Sepahpour et al., 2018).

For the Total Flavonoid Content (TFC) the aluminum chloride method was used. 0.5 mL of bergamot extract properly diluted was mixed with 2.5 mL of distilled water and 0.150 mL of NaNO₂ 5 %. After five min 0.300 mL of AlCl₃ 10 % was added and after a further five min, one mL of NaOH 1 M. Finally, 0.550 mL of distilled water was added. After 15

min of incubation at room temperature, the absorbance was measured at 510 nm using a UV–VIS spectrophotometer. Results are expressed as mg of quercetin equivalent QE/L of freeze-dried extract (Sepahpour et al., 2018).

3.2.2.2. EVOO and FVOOs

3.2.2.2.1. Free acidity, peroxide value, spectrophotometric indices

Indices EVOO quality parameters were determined according to EEC Regulation (European Union Commission, 2016). Free acidity (FA) was expressed as % oleic acid; peroxide value (PV) was expressed as mEq O_2 /kg of oil, indexes of primary and secondary oxidation were measured spectrophotometrically and expressed as K232, K268 and Δ K.

3.2.2.2.2. Colour

The colour was measured with a colorimeter (Konica Minolta CM-700 d, Osaka, Japan), according to the international standard CIELab L*, a*, b* and the results were reported as chroma (C*).

3.2.2.3. Chlorophyll and carotenoid content

Pigments were extracted from the oil samples using five mL of oil and five mL of n-hexane. Total contents of chlorophylls (TChlC) and carotenoid (TCC) were determined spectrophotometrically (670 nm and 470 nm, respectively) and expressed as mg/kg of pheophytin and lutein, respectively (Minguez-Mosquera et al., 1991).

3.2.2.2.4. Sample preparation for the Eevaluation of a-tocopherol content

 α -Tocopherol content was determined using the method described previously by De Bruno et al., 2021. The identification and quantification were performed by calibration curve, using pure α -tocopherol and results were expressed as mg/kg of the oil (De Bruno et al., 2021).

3.2.2.2.5. Phenolic fraction extraction procedure

Five g of oil samples were mixed with two mL of methanol/water (70:30, v/v), two mL of n-hexane and centrifuged (6000 g, 10 min, 4 °C). The hydro-alcoholic phase containing the phenols was separated from the lipophilic phase, collected, and stored at -20 °C until analysis (Montedoro et al., 1992).

3.2.2.2.5.1. TPC of EVOO and FVOOs

The determination of total polyphenols of EVOO and FVOOs was determined using the method described previously by Baiano et al., 2009. The total phenol content was determined at 750 nm and expressed as mg GAE/kg of oil (Baiano et al., 2009).

3.2.2.5.2. EVOO and FVOOs phenolic profile

The identification and quantification of phenolic compounds by UHPLC was determined using the method described previously by Romeo et al., 2019. The detector was set at 254, 280, 330, 350 and 450 nm. External standards were used for the quantification and results were expressed as mg/kg of oil (Romeo et al., 2019).

3.2.2.3. Antioxidant activity

The antioxidant power of samples was investigated using multi-target approaches, given the complexity of the oxidative process. Extracts from bergamot (B), EVOO and FVOOs were dried in a rotavapor and re-dissolved in 1 mL of methanol for further analysis.

3.2.2.3.1. Radical scavenging ability by ABTS and DPPH tests

The 2,2-azino-bis (3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid) (ABTS) and 1,1-diphenyl-2-picrylhydrazyl (DPPH) activity radical were performed according to Leporini et al. (2018).

3.2.2.3.2. β -Carotene bleaching test and FRAP

The protection of lipid peroxidation and the Ferric Reducing Antioxidant Power (FRAP) assay, (β -carotene bleaching test), were performed by Plastina et al., 2021.

3.2.2.4. Carbohydrate hydrolyzing enzymes and lipase inhibition test

For the α -amylase inhibitory test, samples were dissolved in ethanol, added to starch solution, and left to react with the enzyme at room temperature for five min. The absorbance was read at 540 nm. Acabarose was used as a positive control (Tundis et al., 2021).

In the α -glucosidase assay, a mixture of sample, maltose solution, and enzyme was left to incubate at 37 °C for 30 min. Subsequently, 50 µL of perchloric acid was added, and the mixture was centrifuged. The supernatant was collected and mixed with five µL of DIAN and 300 µL of PGO and left to incubate at 37 °C for 30 min. The absorbance was read at 500 and Acabarose was used as a positive control (Tundis et al., 2021).

In the inhibition of pancreatic lipase, extracts were mixed with lipase enzyme, Tris-HCl buffer (pH 8.5), and 4-nitrophenyl octanoate. After 30 min at 37 °C the absorbance was read. Orlistat was used as a positive control (Plastina et al., 2021).

3.2.2.5. Sensory analysis

EVOO and FVOOs were also assessed by sensory analysis. A tasting panel was formed of seven specialist assessors (age: between 30 and 65). The evaluation was done using 9-point structured scales where 1 is absent and 9 is extremely perceptible. A sensory quantitative descriptive analysis (QDA) was performed to define the sensory profile of each sample. QDA test results were analyzed and reported as a spider graph using Microsoft Office Excel 2014. The sensory analysis was done in accordance with the current legislation and according to the internal regulations of the department. All the panelists were previously informed on the ingredients they tasted.

3.2.3. Statistical Analysis

Samples were analyzed in triplicate. Analytical data were reported as means \pm standard deviation. The analysis of variance (one-way ANOVA) was conducted by applying the post hoc Tukey test at p < 0.01 (SPSS software, 21.0 version, Armonk, NY, USA). The following symbols were used to indicate the significance: * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns p > 0.05 not significant.

3.3. Results and discussion

3.3.1. Bergamot extract, phytochemical content and bioactivity

The first step of the study concerned the physicochemical characterization of the bergamot extract and the detection of the antioxidant and enzymatic activity. Bergamot extract (B) was characterized by a high total phenol content (TPC) and total flavonoid content (TFC) (309.12 mg GAE/L of freeze-dried extract and 45.13 mg QE/L of freeze-dried extract). Phenolic compounds and flavonoids are known to be responsible for antioxidant activity in fruits. The IC₅₀ calculated for the extract by DPPH assay reached the value of 35.67 μ g/mL. Our data agree with those reported by Trovato et al., (2010)

who found a similar IC₅₀ corresponding to 25.12 μ g/mL for bergamot juice. Previously, Sicari et al., (2016b) evaluated the DPPH radical scavenging activity for a selection of bergamot fruit juice harvested in the main areas of cultivation in Reggio Calabria province, and detected IC₅₀ values ranging from 20.5 to 31.4 μ g/mL. Moreover, B showed a promising ABTS radical scavenging effect with IC₅₀ value of 3.21 μ g/mL.

The β -carotene bleaching test measures the discoloration of β -carotene due to oxidation caused by the degradation products of linoleic acid because of temperature. The presence of antioxidant compounds inhibits the degradation of β -carotene, the effect visible at a macroscopic level is the persistence of the characteristic orange colour. Sample B showed IC₅₀ value of 54.09 µg/mL.

The principle of the FRAP assay, acronym of "Ferric Ion Reducing Antioxidant Power", is based on the ability of the various antioxidants to reduce the Fe (III) at pH 3.6. Bergamot extract exhibited a FRAP value higher than BHT (78.14 vs 63.26 μ M Fe(II)/g).

Bergamot extract also showed a promising $\Box = \alpha$ -amylase and α -glucosidase inhibitory activity with IC₅₀ values of 62.21 and 71.46 \Box g/mL, respectively. An IC₅₀ value of 115.27 \Box g/mL was found against pancreatic lipase.

The major flavone found in B sample was hesperedin followed by naringin, neoeriocitrin, and neoesperidin (Table S1). This high level of hesperidin was totally in disagreement with that found by Sicari V. & Pellicanò M.T. 2016a which corresponded to 33.5 mg/L of juice. Differently, the amount in neoesperedin is 47.54 % higher than our results (528.2 mg/L of juice). However, the content in naringin is very similar to our data (554.5 mg/L of juice). These discrepancies could be given by the diversity of the two extracts analysed, since our extract included all the parts of the fruit (juice, peel, seeds, pulp, albedo).

3.3.2. EVOO and FVOOs

The quality parameters (Table 1) obtained from the analyses showed values for EVOO (control) within the limits established by Regulation EEC/2568/91 (European Union Commission, 2016) and the percentage of free acidity (FA) varied from 0.68 at T0 to 0.84 % at T360. The bergamot fruit addition caused a rise in FA in the flavoured olive oils (FVOOs) (Ayadi et al., 2009): the FA values of CFVOOB10 (bergamot olive oil obtained by 10 % enrichment during crushing), CFVOOB20 (bergamot olive oil obtained by 20 % enrichment during crushing) and IFVOOB (bergamot olive oil obtained by 2 % infusion) were higher than the control and above 0.80 %. During storage the co-milled samples had the highest levels. This agreed with findings of other authors who studied olive oil flavoured with lemon (Sacchi et al., 2017). The FA increase is probably due to the more acidic environment during malaxation caused by the acids released from bergamot that promotes the hydrolysis of triglycerides. Regarding the primary compound of oxidation, during the 360 days of storage the unflavoured oil suffered a slight oxidation, but lower than the limits set by the EU Regulation 2568/91 for EVOO (from T0 9.45 to 17.89 mEq O₂/kg at T360). All these data agree with the range of the literature data for Ottobratica cultivar (Almeida et al., 2017; Sicari V., 2017). CFVOOB10 and CFVOOB20 had significantly lower peroxide values compared to the control. The mixture with olive paste improves the oil's stability, in contrast to the infusion that showed similar values to the control throughout storage, possibly because infusion may increase oxygen content and hence oxidation. No significant differences were found for the secondary oxidation coefficient ΔK, which

maintained values around of 0.00 throughout storage. Concerning the value of K232 e K268 (Figure S1 (a and b), the results are in accordance with authors (Moustakime et al., 2021) and after one year, both were significantly higher in the FVOOs than the control.

	ТО	0 T15 T30 T60		T180	T360	Sign			
FA^1									
EVOO	0.68 ± 0.02^{bD}	0.70±0.00°CD	0.41 ± 0.00^{dC}	0.56 ± 0.00^{cB}	0.53±0.05 ^{cC}	0.84±0.01 ^{cA}	**		
IFVOOB	0.68 ± 0.01^{bC}	$0.81{\pm}0.02^{bB}$	0.80 ± 0.02^{cB}	$0.84{\pm}0.01^{bB}$	0.84 ± 0.00^{bB}	$2.14{\pm}0.09^{aA}$	**		
CFVOOB10	0.88 ± 0.03^{aCD}	0.97 ± 0.00^{aC}	0.93 ± 0.02^{bCD}	0.82 ± 0.01^{bD}	1.34 ± 0.00^{bB}	1.77 ± 0.10^{bA}	**		
CFVOOB20	0.89 ± 0.02^{aC}	0.94 ± 0.02^{aABC}	1.00±0.04 ^{aA}	0.95 ± 0.00^{aAB}	0.91 ± 0.00^{aBC}	1.00 ± 0.02^{cA}	**		
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**			
PV^2									
	TO	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign		
EVOO	9.45±0.20 ^{aD}	9.50±0.36 ^{bD}	10.56±0.25 ^{aC}	10.95±0.03 ^{bC}	12.86±0.09 ^{bB}	17.89±0.09 ^{bA}	**		
IFVOOB	9.43±0.11 ^{aC}	10.36 ± 0.46^{aC}	10.39±0.77 ^{aC}	12.85 ± 0.17^{aB}	13.11 ± 0.01^{aB}	16.73±0.06 ^{cA}	**		
CFVOOB10	3.81 ± 0.04^{bC}	3.95±0.03 ^{dC}	3.77±0.30 ^{cC}	6.38 ± 0.14^{cAB}	6.13 ± 0.07^{dB}	6.49 ± 0.03^{dA}	**		
CFVOOB20	5.73 ± 0.41^{aC}	4.81±0.05 ^{cD}	5.81±0.11 ^{bC}	4.81 ± 0.00^{dD}	7.98 ± 0.02^{cB}	19.23±0.19 ^{aA}	**		
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**			
			ΔK						
	ТО	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign		
EVOO	0.00 ± 0.00^{bBC}	0.00 ± 0.00^{bC}	0.00 ± 0.00^{BC}	0.00 ± 0.00^{BC}	0.00 ± 0.00^{bAB}	0.00 ± 0.00^{aA}	**		
IFVOOB	0.00 ± 0.00^{bAB}	$0.00{\pm}0.00^{\mathrm{bAB}}$	0.00 ± 0.00^{AB}	$0.00\pm0.00^{\mathrm{AB}}$	0.00 ± 0.00^{bA}	0.00 ± 0.00^{bB}	*		
CFVOOB10	0.00 ± 0.00^{b}	-0.01 ± 0.00^{b}	0.05 ± 0.08	0.00 ± 0.02	0.01±0.03 ^a	-0.01±0.00 ^b	ns		
CFVOOB20	0.02±0.01 ^{aA}	$0.01{\pm}0.01^{aAB}$	-0.01±0.00 ^C	0.00 ± 0.01^{BC}	-0.01±0.00°C	-0.01±0.00 ^{bC}	**		
Sign	**	**	ns	ns	**	**			

Table 1. Quality parameters of EVOO and FVOOs. Free acidity ¹: Values are expressed in %; Peroxide value ²: are expressed in mEq O₂/kg of oil.

Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n= 3). EVOO: control; IFVOOB: bergamot olive oil obtained by 2 % infusion; CFVOOB10: bergamot olive oil obtained by 10 % enrichment during crushing; CFVOOB20: bergamot olive oil obtained by 20 % enrichment during crushing. Results followed by letters are significantly different (p < 0.01) by post-hoc Tukey's test. The capital letters in the row indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters in the column indicate the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. Abbreviation: * significance $p \le 0.05$; ** significance $p \le 0.01$; ns not significant.

Olive oil colour is one of the rst impact parameters for consumers, because it could orient its purchase. The addition of spices can affect this parameter with a consequent influence on its acceptability to the consumer (Issaoui et al., 2016; Lamas et al., 2022). In EVOO and in the FVOOs there was a decrease in chroma C* (Fig. 1) during storage, with significant differences between the samples (p < 0.01). More precisely, in CFVOOB10 and CFVOOB20, C* decreased after than 60 days. Certainly, the colour is intimately linked to the chlorophyll and carotenoid contents, thus the consequence in the reduction of the C* values. The content of this pigment (Table 2) is affected by the method of oil extraction, the level of ripeness of the olives, the cultivar and the storage conditions although pigments in olive oil are directly related to oxidative stability (Emmanouilidou et al., 2021). Summarizing, chlorophyll content was more influenced in the samples produced by co-milling, whereas the carotenoid content was higher in IFVOOB. Carotenoids are not generated naturally in the body, so they must be included in the diet. They are known for controlling metabolic disorders and in the reduction of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (Ascrizzi et al., 2019).



Figure 1. Chroma* during storage. Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n= 3). EVOO: control; IFVOOB: bergamot olive oil obtained by 2 % infusion; CFVOOB10: bergamot olive oil obtained by 10 % enrichment during crushing; CFVOOB20: bergamot olive oil obtained by 20 % enrichment during crushing. Results followed by letters are significantly different (p < 0.01) by post-hoc Tukey's test. The capital letters in the row indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters in the column indicate the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. Abbreviation: ** significance $p \le 0.01$; ns not significant.

In table 2 are reported the values of the total phenolic content (TPC). EVOO possessed a lower value (418.51 mgGAE kg of oil) than that found by De Bruno et al. (2021) for the same cultivar (1150 mg GAE/kg), but higher than the quantity detected by other authors (Almeida et al., 2017). These differences are probably due to the fact that TPC is related to many variables including period of collection, fruit development, and plant growth (Negro et al., 2019). As expected, olive oil enrichment caused an increase in polyphenols. Despite this, adding the matrix during milling increases the volume of the paste and naturally there is a loss of these molecules in the olive mill wastewater, also due to the fact that the acids frees by the bergamot could lead to the scission of the secoiridoid aglycons into simple phenols more likely to be lost with the wastewater (Sacchi et al., 2017). The acidic environment that could have caused the bergamot juice, originated a strong lowering of pH of the olive paste generating an unfavorable condition for the activity of some enzymes, even inhibiting some of it. Moreover, this condition could have influenced the distribution phenomena of the compounds present in the lipid or acqueous phases in the malaxing and filtration processes. This probably caused the strong decrease in polyphenol content, in addition to the increase in free acidity values previously discussed. In contrast to this was IFVOOB, in which the TPC was higher than the other samples, even after one year of storage. In this case the enrichment can be considered an addition because there was no enzymatic process or interaction with the olive paste that affects this kind of compound.

Tocopherols or Vitamin E, are linked with the antioxidant activities and play an important role in the scavenging of the reactive oxygen species (ROS). EVOO is naturally rich in tocopherols. In the literature the highest tocopherol content of Calabrian cultivars (both autochthonous and allochthonous) was found in October, with a decreasing content during olive ripening (Giuffrè A.M., 2018). Authors evidences how the addition of herbs or spices into an olive oil helps in the protection of the tocopherols degradation, mainly due to the presence of the light or high temperature (Moustakime et al., 2021). Table 2 reports the trend of α -tocopherol content in all samples during storage. The initial level is in accordance with the literature for the control, corresponding to 354.63 mg/kg, and for CFVOOB20 the lowest value was observed (278.99 mg/kg). It confirms that an increase in the olive paste volume can cause a high loss of biochemicals in olive oil mill wastewater. After one year of storage, the α -tocopherol content decreased significantly to values of 79.53, 81.97, 82.13 and 88.57 mg/kg for EVOO, IFVOOB, CFVOOB10, and CFVOOB20, respectively. Despite CFVOOB20 having the lowest level throughout storage, at the end of this period it had the best protective effect against the loss of α -tocopherol, although every FVOO maintained a level slightly higher than the control.

01 E V U U a	ind FVOOs. Values	are expressed as mg	g/kg.				
			TPC				
ТО	T15	Т30	Т60	T180	T360	Sign	
EVOO	418.51±4.83 ^{aC}	693.04±54.47 ^{bD}	796.34±18.44ª	A 785.20±32.37ªA	736.76±19.17 ^{aB}	546.25±8.95	5 ^{bD} **
IFVOOB	415.09±2.12 ^{aD}	688.90±40.91 ^{bA}	802.24±21.96 ^{b0}	^c 800.11±22.39 ^{bC}	2 486.11±0.80 ^{bC}	457.80±5.32	3 ^{aB} **
CFVOOB10	113.22±13.10 ^{bB}	160.56 ± 31.74^{aAl}	^B 185.63±3.37 ^{cA}	166.12±3.68 ^{cAE}	³ 161.51±6.65 ^{cAB}	162.90±4.68	cAB *
CFVOOB20	114.4±3.07 ^b	190.98±12.16 ^a	216.43±1.62°	207.88±1.44°	202.72±8.74°	141.88±8.5	2 ^d ns
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**	
			TChlC				
	TO	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
EVOO	13.09±0.29 ^{aB}	13.04±0.37 ^{cB}	20.06±4.30 ^{aA}	14.26±1.48 ^{bB}	13.34±0.09 ^{bB}	11.03±0.06 ^{bB}	**
IFVOOB	13.01±0.12 ^{aC}	19.06±0.98 ^{aA}	18.37±2.89 ^{abAB}	16.82±1.04 ^{aAB}	16.78±0.08 ^{aAB}	$14.97 \pm 0.05^{aB}_{C}$	**
CFVOOB10	6.38±0.55 ^{bBC}	12.08±0.39cA	12.41±0.61 ^{bcA}	10.80 ± 0.17^{cB}	8.17±0.26 ^{cC}	5.71±0.03 ^{dC}	**
CFVOOB20	8.86 ± 0.07^{cC}	15.00 ± 0.58^{bA}	9.88±0.38 ^{cB}	7.99 ± 0.05^{dD}	6.68±0.26 ^{cF}	4.44 ± 0.17^{cE}	**
Sign	**	** :	** *	** **	k	**	
			TCC				
	TO	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
EVOO	6.15±0.1 ^{aCB}	6.15±0.02 ^{bCB}	8.41±1.27 ^{aA}	6.92±0.75 ^{aAB}	6.51±0.07 ^{bB}	4.80±0.01 ^{bC}	**
IFVOOB	$6.13\pm0.4^{\mathrm{aBC}}$	8.15 ± 0.70^{aA}	7.74±0.92 ^{aA}	$7.48{\pm}0.46^{aAB}$	6.94 ± 0.10^{aABC}	6.01±0.01 ^{aC}	**
CFVOOB10	2.01 ± 0.23^{cD}	$5.82{\pm}0.16^{bA}$	4.80 ± 0.19^{bB}	3.66 ± 0.24^{bC}	$2.45{\pm}0.09^{dE}$	1.25 ± 0.09^{dE}	**
CFVOOB20	4.16 ± 0.04^{bB}	$5.38{\pm}0.25^{bA}$	3.98 ± 0.22^{bB}	3.85 ± 0.03^{bB}	2.61 ± 0.00^{cC}	1.69±0.07 ^{cC}	**
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**	
			a-Tocophero	1			
	TO	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
EVOO	354.63±19.36 ^{aA}	261.63±45.96 ^B	234.22±64.72 ^B	223.72±38.15 ^B	246.61±25.72 ^{aB}	79.53±1.41 ^{bC}	**
IFVOOB	353.98 ± 8.08^{aA}	259.00 ± 33.08^{B}	269.13 ± 18.63^{B}	265.72±32.48 ^B	258.60 ± 9.98^{aB}	81.97 ± 2.46^{bC}	**
CFVOOB10	289.81±29.43 ^{bA}	287.59 ± 1.41^{BC}	289.02 ± 26.60^{B}	251.88±8.62 ^B	205.99±24.90 ^{abC}	82.13±4.06 ^{bD}	**
CFVOOB20	278.99±31.20 ^{bA}	262.34±7.95 ^{AB}	$251.83{\pm}10.80^{A}$	$241.84{\pm}8.41^{B}$	179.30±16.32 ^{bC}	88.57 ± 3.31^{aD}	**
Sign	**	ns	ns	ns	*	**	

Table 2. Total Phenolic Content (TPC), Total Chlorophyll Content (TChlC), Total Carotenoid Content (TCC) and α -tocopherol content of EVOO and FVOOs. Values are expressed as mg/kg.

Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n= 3). EVOO: control; IFVOOB: bergamot olive oil obtained by 2 % infusion; CFVOOB10: bergamot olive oil obtained by 10 % enrichment during crushing; CFVOOB20: bergamot olive oil obtained by 20 % enrichment during crushing. Results followed by letters are significantly different (p < 0.01) by post-hoc Tukey's test. The capital letters in the row indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters in the column indicate the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. Abbreviation: * significance $p \le 0.05$; ** significance $p \le 0.01$; ns not significant.

EVOO, IFVOO, CFVOOB10 and CFVOOB20 were also analysed to identify and quantify the individual phenolic composition using UHPLC technology. In Table S2 is reported the single phenolic composition of EVOO. It was characterized by a high amount of pinoresinol (43.38 mg/kg), hydroxytirosol (16.15 mg/kg), tyrosol (15.61 mg/kg) and a low quantity of oleoropein (0.86 mg/kg). Sicari et al., (2010) detailed how during one year of storage in an olive oil different enzymatic or hydrolytic processes could induce in substancial changment in the content of phenols. Usually secoiridoid tends to decrease, the phenol alcohols and cinnamic acid increase, as well as the flavonoids. The increase in the latter molecules is probably due to the oxidation of other phenolic compounds (Sicari et al., 2010). As regards the FVOOs (Table 3), the most common constituents of bergamot were found in different concentrations, it being noticeable that the olive oil reacted differently when the enrichment was carried out by infusion rather than co-milling. Furthermore, the enzymatic process was influenced by the percentage of enrichment. These flavonoids increase during storage due to

hydrolytic processes, as demonstrated in the literature (Sicari et al., 2010). Regarding chlorogenic acid, in all the flavoured samples, there was an overall decrease of its amount, after 12 months of storage (Table 3), in accordance with data reported in literature (Sicari et al., 2010). Generally for phenolic acids, there is a decrease in their concentration during storage, with some exceptions (Sicari et al., 2010). The hesperidin content increased greatly during the storage in all the FVOOs. This is inversely proportional to the enzymatic assays: as its content increased, the value of IC_{50} decreased and therefore the activity against the enzyme grew. Also interesting is the naringin content, which followed the same trend as the other flavonoids. It has a high potential against the oxidative process and a strong activity as a scavenger of free radicals. Thus, it positively correlated with FRAP test in the CFVOOB20 sample and was inversely proportional to β carotene bleaching test, especially in the CFVOOB10 sample (Ascrizzi et al., 2019). Among identified compounds, it is interesting to note that diosmetin was one of the main abundant compounds. This flavonoid is known for its ability to control glucose metabolism in vivo (Xiaobao et al., 2021). Also of interest was the pinoresinol content, which remained stable in the unflavoured sample, had a slight decrease in IFVOOB during storage, but increased four-fold in CFVOOB10 and CFVOOB20 between T0 and T360. That factor might be due to phenomena of antagonism with other compounds, which decrease their content throughout storage. Another prominent variation among the FVOOs, is the presence of bergamottin in the co-milled samples, 8.44 and 14.78 mg/kg at T0 in CFVOOB10 and CFVOOB20, respectively. This condition denotes that the above-mentioned furocoumarin, which in general has a weak polarity, maximizes its recovery during the pressing of the bergamots with the olives and not with the infusion approach. Bergamottin possesses important pharmacological properties and enhances the bioavailability of drugs thanks to the interaction with cytochrome P450 enzyme (Liu et al., 2017). Regrettably, studies on this molecule are not easy for its rarity and evaluability of this compound.

Phenolic compounds in CFVOOB10									
Compounds T0 T15 T30 T60 T180 T360									
Hydroxytyrosol	13.49±0.22°	$7.19{\pm}0.08^{d}$	20.71 ± 1.74^{bc}	13.74±1.07°	23.16±0.61 ^b	87.57 ± 0.36^{a}	**		
Tyrosol	12.76±0.02°	39.69±0.21 ^b	40.59 ± 2.54^{bc}	42.29 ± 4.00^{bc}	45.71±2.03 ^b	53.37±1.09 ^a	**		
4-hydroxyphenyl acetate	$0.85 {\pm} 0.03^{e}$	$1.07{\pm}0.02^{d}$	2.48 ± 0.10^{b}	1.66±0.94°	2.34±0.31 ^b	4.49 ± 0.76^{a}	**		
Vanillic acid	$0.27 \pm 0.00^{\circ}$	1.12±0.03 ^b	1.35 ± 0.07^{ab}	1.69±0.17 ^a	1.40 ± 0.04^{ab}	1.26 ± 0.04^{ab}	**		
Homovanillic acid	0.96±0.01ª	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00^{b}	**		
Vanillin	2.63±0.01°	4.32±0.15 ^b	5.14±0.42 ^a	4.56 ± 0.52^{b}	0.00^{d}	0.00^{d}	**		
Chlorogenic acid	$11.09 \pm 1.06^{\circ}$	25.66±0.43ª	27.11±2.96 ^a	26.44±2.93ª	$18.54{\pm}1.02^{b}$	$9.78{\pm}0.51^d$	**		
Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside	$1.74{\pm}0.02^{b}$	2.43±0.08ª	$2.25{\pm}0.41^{ab}$	2.34 ± 0.29^{a}	2.46 ± 0.48^{a}	2.71±0.35ª	**		
p-Coumaric acid	0.68 ± 0.03^{a}	0.27 ± 0.00^{b}	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	0.00°	**		
Ferulic acid	$0.33 {\pm} 0.00^{d}$	$0.93{\pm}0.02^{b}$	$1.40{\pm}0.07^{a}$	1.39±0.11ª	0.98 ± 0.12^{b}	0.65±0.27°	**		
Rutin	$0.45 {\pm} 0.03^{b}$	$0.54{\pm}0.05^{b}$	0.84±0.21ª	0.79 ± 0.08^{a}	0.00 ^c	0.00°	**		
Luteolin 7-O-Glucoside	2.69±0.03°	2.69±0.03°	3.83±0.14 ^b	3.98±0.27 ^a	0.00^{d}	0.00^{d}	**		
Oleuropein	$0.06 \pm 0.00^{\circ}$	0.25±0.00ª	0.19 ± 0.00^{ab}	0.22 ± 0.03^{a}	0.13 ± 0.01^{bc}	0.12 ± 0.01^{bc}	**		
Cinnamic acid	13.39±0.02ª	1.61±0.05°	1.32±0.05°	1.68±0.84 ^c	1.89±0.21°	7.44 ± 1.69^{b}	**		
Pinoresinol	12.54±0.05°	16.91±0.07 ^b	16.63±1.67 ^b	18.19 ± 2.49^{b}	18.44 ± 0.46^{b}	45.30±1.45 ^a	**		
Luteolin	$1.32 \pm 0.00^{\circ}$	1.71±0.04 ^b	2.73±0.05 ^a	2.58±0.09 ^a	0.00^{d}	0.00^{d}	**		
Quercetin	4.64±0.00 ^a	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00^{b}	**		
Apigenin	$1.38{\pm}0.01^{d}$	5.27 ± 0.03^{b}	3.15±0.96°	3.61±0.61°	5.74 ± 0.20^{b}	8.78±0.03ª	**		
Eriocitrin	$0.89{\pm}0.00^{a}$	0.72 ± 0.16^{b}	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	0.00°	**		
Neoeriocitrin	$0.66 {\pm} 0.00^{b}$	0.00 ^c	0.68 ± 0.02^{b}	$0.80{\pm}0.03^{a}$	0.00 ^c	0.00°	**		

Table 3. Single phenolic compounds by UHPLC. Values are expressed as mg/kg.

Narirutin	2.88±0.00 ^a	1.82±0.12 ^b	1.24±0.10°	1.66±0.40 ^b	0.00^{d}	0.00^{d}	**
Naringin	1.03±0.01 ^e	1.97±0.33 ^d	3.32±0.06°	3.79±0.89°	4.74±0.17 ^b	6.73±0.69 ^a	**
Hesperidin	11.30±0.21°	11.91±0.00°	12.31±0.61°	12.97±0.37°	$73.37{\pm}1.02^{b}$	463.12±45.32 ^a	**
Neoesperidin	10.07±0.09 ^a	5.43 ± 0.02^{b}	0.48 ± 0.16^{d}	0.43 ± 0.05^{d}	0.73 ± 0.08^{cd}	$0.80 \pm 0.20^{\circ}$	**
Didimin	2.15 ± 0.03^{d}	19.67±0.26 ^c	19.26±1.71°	21.21 ± 2.88^{bc}	23.98 ± 0.50^{b}	37.52±0.50 ^a	**
Diosmetin	5.38±0.10°	6.00 ± 0.06^{bc}	6.27±0.21 ^{bc}	6.55 ± 0.97^{bc}	7.21±0.15 ^b	$11.80{\pm}3.50^{a}$	**
Apigenin 7-O-Glucoside	0.00 ^c	0.75 ± 0.05^{a}	0.13 ± 0.02^{b}	0.08 ± 0.04^{bc}	0.00 ^c	0.00°	**
Kaempferol	0.00 ^e	4.19±0.04°	$3.13{\pm}0.26^d$	$3.48{\pm}1.19^{d}$	4.90 ± 0.05^{b}	6.78±1.43 ^a	**
Isoramnetin	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	5.62 ± 0.94^{b}	5.76 ± 1.18^{a}	0.00 ^c	0.00°	**
Bergamottin	8.44 ± 0.66^{b}	9.32±0.45ª	$8.09{\pm}0.76^{bc}$	7.56±0.43°	8.08 ± 0.34^{bc}	$7.45 \pm 0.32^{\circ}$	**
Continued table 3							

Phenolic compounds in CFVOOB20								
Compounds	то	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign	
Hydroxytyrosol	2.67±0.01 ^e	9.72±1.31°	$8.82{\pm}0.96^{d}$	9.42±0.63°	15.30±0.77 ^b	20.30±0.16ª	**	
Tyrosol	13.01 ± 0.02^{d}	19.46±1.84°	29.14±3.33ª	21.29 ± 2.48^{b}	18.75±3.84°	9.56±0.69 ^e	**	
Vanillic acid	0.22 ± 0.04^{b}	0.18 ± 0.04^{b}	0.22 ± 0.01^{b}	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	1.56±0.03ª	**	
Homovanillic acid	0.28 ± 0.02^{b}	0.46 ± 0.03^{a}	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	**	
Vanillin	1.40±0.01ª	0.99 ± 0.02^{b}	$0.95 {\pm} 0.01^{b}$	$0.89{\pm}0.05^{b}$	0.77 ± 0.12^{b}	$0.28 \pm 0.07^{\circ}$	**	
Chlorogenic acid	8.56 ± 0.51^{cd}	13.49 ± 2.71^{b}	19.66±3.06 ^a	21.50±1.35ª	9.47±0.56°	5.72 ± 0.07^{d}	**	
Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside	$2.22 \pm 0.02^{\circ}$	3.85 ± 0.98^{a}	$3.74{\pm}0.61^{ab}$	3.22 ± 0.05^{b}	3.15 ± 0.11^{b}	$3.07{\pm}0.07^{ab}$	**	
Ferulic acid	$0.61 \pm 0.04^{\circ}$	0.94±0.15°	1.46±0.10 ^{ab}	$1.57{\pm}0.09^{ab}$	1.36±0.03 ^b	1.72±0.03 ^a	**	
Luteolin 7-O-Glucoside	1.02 ± 0.01^{b}	1.68 ± 0.50^{a}	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	**	
Oleuropein	$0.07 \pm 0.00^{\circ}$	0.17 ± 0.02^{b}	0.16±0.03 ^b	0.16 ± 0.04^{b}	0.11 ± 0.00^{bc}	0.32 ± 0.02^{a}	**	
Cinnamic acid	$0.75 \pm 0.02^{\circ}$	1.83 ± 0.10^{b}	1.64±0.33 ^b	1.86 ± 0.93^{b}	$1.84{\pm}0.04^{b}$	4.32±0.39 ^a	**	
Pinoresinol	7.53 ± 0.02^{d}	10.24 ± 1.36^{cd}	13.10±1.39°	13.69±1.16°	15.28±0.47 ^b	31.57 ± 3.08^{a}	**	
Luteolin	2.10±0.01ª	2.39 ± 0.04^{a}	$3.37{\pm}0.26^{a}$	3.36±0.05ª	2.25±0.21ª	0.00 ^b	**	
Quercetin	0.93 ± 0.02^{b}	1.76 ± 0.30^{a}	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	**	
Apigenin	13.36±0.02ª	1.25±1.04 ^e	2.53 ± 0.44^{d}	2.57 ± 1.14^{d}	4.09±0.24°	5.73 ± 0.4^{b}	**	
Isoramnetin 3-O-Glucoside	0.90 ± 0.01^{b}	1.62 ± 0.18^{a}	0.43±0.16 ^{cd}	$0.55 \pm 0.06^{\circ}$	0.00 ^d	0.00^{d}	**	
Eriocitrin	$0.44 \pm 0.02^{\circ}$	0.56±0.03°	1.03±0.01 ^b	1.74 ± 0.03^{a}	0.00 ^d	0.00^{d}	**	
Narirutin	$0.56 \pm 0.00^{\circ}$	0.69 ± 0.18^{bc}	0.96±0.12 ^{ab}	1.11 ± 0.06^{a}	0.00^{d}	0.00^{d}	**	
Naringin	$1.57{\pm}0.03^{d}$	2.10±1.01°	3.20 ± 0.52^{b}	2.86 ± 0.14^{bc}	$1.87{\pm}0.27^{d}$	8.87 ± 1.62^{a}	**	
Hesperidin	0.95 ± 0.06^{b}	2.65 ± 0.08^{a}	$0.95 {\pm} 0.03^{b}$	0.96 ± 0.01^{b}	$1.10{\pm}0.16^{b}$	2.89±0.12 ^a	**	
Neoesperidin	0.00	0.36 ± 0.02	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	ns	
Didimin	7.87±0.31°	12.95 ± 1.52^{b}	12.19±1.62 ^b	13.62 ± 1.02^{b}	14.11±0.47 ^b	28.74 ± 0.75^{a}	**	
Diosmetin	$2.24 \pm 0.00^{\circ}$	12.45 ± 1.02^{b}	12.47 ± 1.68^{b}	12.91 ± 0.98^{b}	15.49±0.39 ^b	31.41 ± 0.08^{a}	**	
Apigenin 7-O-Glucoside	0.68±0.03ª	0.66 ± 0.08^{a}	0.47 ± 0.13^{b}	$0.08 \pm 0.01^{\circ}$	nd ^c	nd ^c	**	
Kaempferol	2.28 ± 0.00^{bc}	1.29±0.48°	2.95±0.05 ^b	3.16 ± 0.02^{b}	$3.09{\pm}0.10^{b}$	7.67 ± 1.47^{a}	**	
Isoramnetin	3.30±0.06 ^a	3.77±0.51ª	4.62±0.28 ^a	4.45±0.54 ^a	0.00^{b}	0.00 ^b	**	
Bergamottin	14.78±0.77°	16.56±0.87 ^a	15.31±0.67 ^b	14.56±0.62°	13.28±0.34 ^d	15.45±0.87 ^b	**	
Continued table 3								

Phenolic compounds in IFVOOB								
Compounds T15 T30 T60 T180 T360 Sig								
Hydroxytyrosol	10.96±1.95 ^e	25.32±1.51 ^d	34.81±1.74°	46.69±1.32 ^a	39.70±0.73 ^b	**		
Tyrosol	16.66 ± 0.20^{d}	28.98±1.72°	48.20 ± 1.79^{b}	22.99 ± 4.50^{cd}	60.46±3.20 ^a	**		
4-hydroxyphenyl acetate	0.00^{b}	1.86 ± 0.14^{a}	1.85±0.34ª	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	**		
Chlorogenic acid	2.03±0.04 ^a	1.61 ± 0.10^{a}	1.66±0.07 ^a	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	**		

Vanillic acid	0.44±0.01°	1.08±0.11 ^b	2.17±0.15 ^a	0.00 ^d	0.00 ^d	**
p-Coumaric acid	0.26±0.02°	3.67±0.39 ^a	2.34±0.16 ^b	$2.30{\pm}0.03^{b}$	2.42±0.11 ^b	**
Quercetin 3-4'-Diglucoside	0.00 ^c	$3.87{\pm}0.65^{b}$	3.26 ± 0.06^{b}	0.00 ^c	4.73±0.97 ^a	**
Ferulic acid	0.58 ± 0.03^{b}	$0.72{\pm}0.01^{ab}$	0.81±0.01 ^a	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	**
Luteolin 7-O-Glucoside	$2.62 \pm 0.02^{\circ}$	$5.49{\pm}0.36^{\text{b}}$	6.91 ± 1.22^{b}	0.00 ^d	14.93 ± 1.56^{a}	**
Naringin	1.45±0.14 ^e	$6.63{\pm}0.54^{d}$	15.24±0.45°	23.37±0.36 ^b	77.22±4.22 ^a	**
Narirutin	0.00 ^b	6.73±0.19 ^a	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	**
Oleuropein	0.22±0.03°	$1.30{\pm}0.08^{b}$	2.13±0.20 ^a	1.64±0.13 ^b	0.00 ^d	**
Hesperidin	24.66±2.22°	14.00 ± 0.8^d	9.62 ± 0.87^{e}	34.14±4.19 ^b	71.21±13.75 ^a	**
Neoesperidin	0.00 ^c	$6.99{\pm}0.8^{b}$	9.78±1.03 ^a	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	**
Cinnamic acid	4.15 ± 1.12^{b}	$6.47{\pm}0.46^{a}$	3.79 ± 0.97^{bc}	2.75±0.07°	0.35 ± 0.02^{d}	**
Didimin	15.17±0.76 ^a	13.82±0.74 ^a	14.38±0.67 ^a	11.90 ± 0.40^{b}	5.59±0.63°	**
Quercetin	9.73±0.17 ^a	$7.10{\pm}0.56^{b}$	2.02±0.13°	0.00 ^d	10.78±1.02 ^a	**
Luteolin	0.00 ^b	3.40±0.20 ^a	3.69±0.11 ^a	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	**
Pinoresinol	41.56±3.05 ^{ab}	40.56 ± 1.17^{b}	43.23±2.11ª	37.65±0.51°	$34.44{\pm}2.11^{d}$	**
Apigenin	33.64±7.14 ^a	$24.94{\pm}1.83^{b}$	$23.56{\pm}1.60^{b}$	25.12 ± 0.48^{b}	5.83±1.76°	**
Kaempferol	0.00^{d}	$5.84{\pm}0.78^{a}$	2.06±0.1°	0.00 ^d	3.99 ± 0.45^{b}	**
Isoramnetin	$2.50{\pm}0.08^{a}$	0.00 ^c	1.30 ± 0.02^{b}	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	**
Isoramnetin 3-O-Glucoside	0.16±0.01 ^a	$0.14{\pm}0.06^{a}$	0.12 ± 0.02^{a}	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	**
Apigenin 7-O-Glucoside	1.55±0.19 ^a	1.03±0.01 ^a	1.06±0.15 ^a	0.00 ^b	0.00^{b}	**

Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n= 3). Results followed by letters are significantly different (p < 0.01) by post-hoc Tukey's test. Abbreviation: ** significance $p \le 0.01$.

The radical scavenging activity of EVOO could considered good, thanks to the IC_{50} values for DPPH assay of 12.33 and 29.54 at T0 and T360, respectively and from 3.43 to 15.21 µg/mL at T0 and T360 in ABTS assay (Table 4). However, this activity tends to decrease during all the storage.

Among the various Calabrian cultivars, despite belonging to the same area of cultivation, there is an enormous variability in response in these assays, concerning which Leporini et al. (2018) have previously shown IC₅₀ values from 45.30 to 256.80 and from 56.30 to 279.60 μ g/mL for Calabrian Frantoio EVOO in DPPH and ABTS, respectively.

To add bergamots, by infusion or during the crushing, does not seem to produce good results in terms of DPPH. In fact, both enrichment technologies caused a complete loss of the potential scavenger activity of bergamot.

On the contrary, in ABTS assay, FVOOs exhibited a higher activity, even at the end of storage, than the control.

A total loss in antioxidant power in terms of protection from lipid peroxidation was observed for EVOO at the end of storage ($IC_{50} > 100 \mu g/mL$) (Table 4). Otherwise, data from the co-milled FVOOs (CFVOOB10 and CFVOOB20) showed a good activity in terms of protection from lipid peroxidation even after one year of storage. This result is probably linked to the high TFC in these extracts.

FRAP assay data shows that, during the year of the storage, the values are lower than the BHT used as positive control (FRAP value 63.26 μ M Fe(II)/g). In fact, FRAP values of 25.01 and 4.31 μ M Fe(II)/g were recorded at T0 and T360, respectively for EVOO. Promising results were obtained with FVOOs. In fact, CFVOOB20 exhibited a FRAP value of 70.09 μ M Fe(II)/g after 360 days' storage (Table 4). This is due to the higher availability of flavonoids and their stability over time in this sample when compared to the others. To sum up, controversial data emerged on the antioxidant activity of a flavored olive oil, probably caused by the matrix or by the techniques used (Loizzo et al., 2021).

Table 4. Radical scavenging activity of EVOO and FVOOs against DPPH, ABTS, β -carotene bleaching test (values are expressed as IC₅₀ (μ g/mL), and FRAP (expressed as IC₅₀ (μ M Fe(II)/g) assay during the storage.

	то	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
--	----	-----	-----	------------	------	-------------	------

			DPPH				
EVOO	12.33±3.45 ^{cC}	14.09±3.21 ^{bC}	15.72±2.87 ^{bBC}	20.77 ± 2.82^{cBC}	19.61±3.09 ^{cB}	29.54±3.77 ^{cA}	**
IFVOOB	62.15±2.27 ^{bAB}	62.27 ± 2.56^{aAB}	59.45 ± 2.76^{aB}	57.09 ± 2.08^{aB}	59.15±2.13 ^{aB}	68.13±2.44 ^{aA}	**
CFVOOB10	68.34±2.23 ^{aA}	63.52±2.18 ^{aAB}	61.78 ± 2.09^{aB}	49.22±2.47 ^{bC}	47.45±2.21 ^{bC}	48.21±2.17 ^{bC}	**
CFVOOB20	62.13±2.24 ^{bAB}	60.11±2.32 ^{aA}	57.36 ± 2.45^{aB}	47.09±265 ^{bC}	43.11±2.23 ^{bC}	45.20±2.21 ^{bC}	**
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**	
			ABTS				
	ТО	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
EVOO	3.43±0.25 ^B	4.98 ± 0.77^{aB}	5.16±0.93 ^{aB}	7.39 ± 0.91^{aB}	11.43 ± 0.86^{aB}	15.21±1.19 ^{aA}	**
IFVOOB	3.01 ± 0.24^{B}	3.16 ± 0.38^{bB}	2.69 ± 0.27^{bBC}	2.07 ± 0.14^{bC}	3.05 ± 0.19^{bB}	5.11 ± 0.77^{bA}	**
CFVOOB10	3.03 ± 0.56^{A}	2.97 ± 0.34^{bA}	2.44 ± 0.22^{bAB}	2.01 ± 0.13^{bBC}	1.89±0.12 ^{cC}	1.97 ± 0.22^{bBC}	**
CFVOOB20	3.00 ± 0.26^{A}	$2.52{\pm}0.18^{bAB}$	$2.30 \pm 0.15^{\text{bABC}}$	1.98 ± 0.12^{bCD}	1.61 ± 0.10^{cD}	1.85 ± 0.23^{bBCD}	**
Sign	ns	**	**	**	**	**	
			β-carotene bleac	hing test			
	ТО	T15	Т30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
EVOO	48.72±3.45 ^{bD}	52.21±3.89 ^{bD}	59.83±4.40 ^{aC}	77.05 ± 4.42^{aB}	>100 ^{aA}	>100 ^{aA}	**
IFVOOB	56.16±2.59 ^{aBC}	59.61 ± 2.88^{aB}	53.28 ± 2.19^{bBC}	50.34 ± 2.08^{bC}	55.19 ± 2.34^{bBC}	88.61 ± 3.46^{bA}	**
CFVOOB10	58.45 ± 2.47^{aA}	57.22±2.52 ^{aA}	$55.26.\pm 2.51^{bAB}$	52.16 ± 2.59^{bAB}	50.12 ± 2.01^{bB}	52.31 ± 2.16^{cAB}	**
CFVOOB20	56.12±2.61 ^{aA}	$54.32{\pm}2.40^{abAB}$	51.98 ± 2.37^{bBC}	50.82 ± 2.35^{bC}	47.89 ± 2.07^{bC}	48.93 ± 2.10^{cC}	**
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**	
			FRAP				
	ТО	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
EVOO	25.01±1.20 ^{cA}	24.71±1.30 ^{cAB}	23.99±1.52 ^{cAB}	21.65±1.56 ^{cBC}	18.21±1.21 ^{dC}	4.31±0.85 ^{dD}	**
IFVOOB	64.69±1.97 ^{aA}	67.09±2.24 ^{aA}	67.35 ± 2.45^{aA}	69.65±2.81 ^{aA}	46.37±2.96 ^{cB}	32.09±2.76 ^{cC}	**
CFVOOB10	54.12±1.76 ^b	56.31±1.78 ^b	57.45±1.85 ^b	59.13±1.83 ^b	56.49±1.98 ^b	54.13±2.02 ^b	ns
CFVOOB20	63.67 ± 1.92^{aB}	69.83±2.00 ^{aA}	68.71±2.12 ^{aAB}	70.31±2.27 ^{aAB}	68.81±2.29 ^{aAB}	70.09±2.33 ^{aAB}	**
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**	

Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n= 3). EVOO: control; IFVOOB: bergamot olive oil obtained by 2 % infusion; CFVOOB10: bergamot olive oil obtained by 10 % enrichment during crushing; CFVOOB20: bergamot olive oil obtained by 20 % enrichment during crushing. Ascorbic acid was used as positive control in both DPPH and ABTS test (IC₅₀ values of 5.03 ± 0.82 and $1.78 \pm 0.07 \mu g/mL$, respectively). Results followed by letters are significantly different (p < 0.01) by post-hoc Tukey's test. The capital letters in the row indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters in the column indicate the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. Abbreviation: ** significance $p \le 0.01$; ns not significant.

EVOO, CFVOOB10, CFVOOB20 and IFVOOB were also tested to evaluate the potential inhibitory activity against α amylase and α -glucosidase, two enzymes involved in the hydrolysis of carbohydrates. In EVOO, IC₅₀ values from 269.02 to 289.32 µg/mL, and from 137.34 to T360 778.23 µg/mL, at T0 and T360 for α -amylase and α -glucosidase, respectively were found (Table S3). An exponential increase is evident starting from T180 in the α -glucosidase test. On the contrary, in α -amylase test, at T180 the value significantly decreases (240.29 µg/mL), reaching at T360 values very similar to T0, thus maintaining its activity throughout the period considered. All the results are highly significant (p < 0.01).

Table S3 shows that the enzymatic activity is higher in the FVOOs than the control. Promising results in α -amylase test were obtained with CFVOOB20, much more than CFVOOB10 and IFVOOB (52.32 *vs* 63.11 and 77.22 µg/mL at T360, respectively). This property is positively correlated with carotenoid content with a Pearson correlation coefficient of *p* = 0.85. Conversely, in α -glucosidase better results were obtained in CFVOOB10 with IC₅₀ values of 60.88 µg/mL at T360, as well as positively correlated with TCC and with *p* = 0.63.

The hypolipidemic activity was evaluated by inhibition of pancreatic lipase, which is involved in the metabolism of fats. A reduction in pancreatic lipase inhibitory activity was observed during storage (IC₅₀ values of 143.46 and 312.97 μ g/mL at T0 and T360, respectively), with values two-times higher at T360 compared to T0 (Table S4).

As previously reported, bergamot possesses inhibitory activity on key enzymes of fat and carbohydrate metabolism (see paragraph 3.3.1). Also in this case, there is a positive correlation with total carotenoid content in CFVOOB10 and CFVOOB20 (p = 0.76 vs 0.86, respectively). Notably, IFVOOB preserves this activity up to 6 months of storage, but at 12 months CFVOOB20 showed the best activity with IC₅₀ values of 98.16 µg/mL, almost 5-times lower than the EVOO. Therefore, the higher the fruit content in the enrichment process, the better the potential for anti-obesity activity.

3.3.2.1. Sensory analysis

EVOO and FVOOs were also assessed by sensory analysis. In the case of FVOOs, new sensory descriptors were added, ("citrusy", "astringent", "bitter"). The panelists were clearly able to associate the CFVOO10 and CFVOO20 to an enrichment with bergamot fruits, as opposite to IFVOOB in which they were not capable to identify the matrix.

Figure 2 (a and b) report the olfactory and gustatory sensations of EVOO and FVOOs, respectively. First, CFVOOB10 and CFVOOB20 scored a high overall acceptability of 8 and 9 points respectively. In agreement with Sacchi et al. (2017), the fruits belonging to the *Citrus*, own a positive effect on the olive oil with some defects, covering perfectly all of them when aromatization is performed during the crushing of fresh olives. Other results indicated an increment of citrusy, fruity, bitter, and salty notes. Interesting are also the growth of the attributes "sweet" and "floral", that significantly increased compared to EVOO. The "astringency" attribute underwent a boost in CFVOOB20. However, this result is not always positive. In fact, all panelists agreed that from a sensorial point of view, the 20 % flavouring was too strong, unlike the 10 %, which was overall good, balanced and pleasant to the taste. Regarding IFVOOB, the sensory evaluation was only slightly different from the control (EVOO). In fact, from the olfactory point of view, there was only an increase in the "citrusy" note. However, important increases were in the "sweet", "floral" and "citrusy" notes, to a lesser extent than the previous flavoring technique. Also, in this case the attribute "astringency" is higher. The general acceptability reached an overall grade of 6.





Figure 2. a) and b) Sensory profile. Abbreviation: EVOO: control; IFVOOB: bergamot olive oil obtained by 2 % infusion; CFVOOB10: bergamot olive oil obtained by 10 % enrichment during crushing; CFVOOB20: bergamot olive oil obtained by 20 % enrichment during crushing.

3.4. Conclusions

The aim of this study was to increase the value of the bergamot fruit by using it in its entirety. Flavoring an olive oil is an ancient practice, but in recent years, the demand for this type of product has increased due to a raised awareness on the part of the consumer, who pays more attention to what they eat and to the beneficial properties of foods. The Mediterranean diet, of which olive oil is one of the main ingredients, is becoming more popular for its favorable effects on human health. On the basis of this, it is important not only to create an aromatized olive oil with an attractive flavour, but to find a production method that creates an oil with good functional activities, using an optimum percentage of enrichment, which will naturally differ according to the matrix.

Our results confirmed that to produce flavoured oil by co-milling is not a simple enrichment but is the result of a complex interaction between the matrix and olives. For the first time, bergamot flavoured olive oils were thoroughly investigated over a one-year period, simulating consumer storage conditions. It was necessary to find the right proportions and technique for enrichment to obtain the best oil in terms of taste and functionalization. Despite the negative effect on the polyphenol content and on some quality indices caused by the lowering of the pH of the olive paste in the co-milled samples (CFVOOB10 and CFVOOB20), the inhibitory activity against the key enzymes linked to obesity menagement remained high, as well as their scavenging activity showed by the FRAP assay. Thus the next challenge could esclude the bergamot juice to limit the acidification of the olive paste in the formulation of new products. Thanks to this study not only the health properties of bergamot been confirmed, but it has been shown that it can also be considered as a 'gourmet oil'.

Abbreviations

(AA) Ascorbic acid,
(ABTS), 2,2'-Azinobis-(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid,
(BHT) Butylated hydroxytoluene,
(DPPH) 1,1-Diphenyl-2-picryl-hydrazil,
(EVOO) Control,
(FA) Free Acidity,
(FRAP) Ferric Reducing Antioxidant Power,
(B) Bergamot extract,

(IFVOOB) Bergamot olive oil infusion 2 %;

(CFVOOB10) Bergamot olive oil crushing 10 %,

(CFVOOB20) Bergamot olive oil cruching 20 %,

(PV) Peroxide Value,

(TPC) Total Polyphenols Content,

(TChlC) Total Chlorophyll Content,

(TCC) Total Carotenoid Content.

CRediT authorship contribution statement

Irene Maria Grazia Custureri: Formal analysis, Software. Angelo Maria Giuffrè: Conceptualization, Methodology, Resources. Monica Rosa Loizzo: Conceptualization, Investigation, Methodology. Rosa Tundis: Conceptualization, Formal analysis, Resources. Ana Cristina Soria: Conceptualization, Resources, Visualization. Vincenzo Sicari: Conceptualization, Funding acquisition, Methodology.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing nancial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to in uence the work reported in this paper.

Data availability

Data will be made available on request.

Ethical statement

The authors declare that there was no animal or human study involved in this current research paper submitted.

Funding

This study was supported and conducted within a Ph.D. research program in "Scienze e tecnologie alimentari" (XXXVI cycle) by Irene Maria Grazia Custureri who received a grant "Ricerca e Innovazione con caratterizzazione industriale, PON RI 2014–2020".

Supplementary Materials

Supplementary material associated with this article can be found, in the online version, at doi:10.1016/j.afres.2024.100400.

References

Almanza-Aguilera, E., Cano, A., Gil-Lespinard, M., Burguera, N., Zamora-Ros, R., Agudo, A., et al. (2023). Mediterranean diet and olive oil, microbiota, and obesity- related cancers. From mechanisms to prevention. *Seminars in Cancers Biology*, *95*, 103–119. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcancer.2023.08.001

Almeida, B., Valli, E., Bendini, A., & Gallina Toschi, T. (2017). Semi-industrial ultrasound-assisted virgin olive oil extraction: Impact on quality. *European Journal Of Lipid Science And Technology : EJLST, 119*, Article 1600230B2016.

Ascrizzi, R., Taglieri, I., Sgerri, C., Flamini, C., Mancaluso, M., Sanmartin, C., et al. (2019). Nutraceutical oils produced by olives and *citrus* peel of tuscany varieties as sources of functional ingredients. *Molecules (Basel, Switzerland), 24*, 65. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules24010065

Ayadi, M. A., Grati-Kamoun, N., & Attia, H. (2009). Physico-chemical change and heat stability of extra virgin olive oils avoured by selected Tunisian aromatic plants. *Food And Chemical Toxicology : An International Journal Published For The British Industrial Biological Research Association*, 47, 2613–2619. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. fct.2009.07.024

Baiano, A., Gambacorta, G., Terracone, C., Previtali, M. A., Lamacchia, C., & La Notte, E. (2009). Changes in phenolic content and antioxidant activity of Italian extra-virgin live oils during storage. *Journal of food science*, 74, 177–183. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-3841.2009.010072.x

Benalia, S., Calogero, V., Anello, M., Zimbalatti, G., & Bernardi, B. (2023). Application of computer vision systems for assessing bergamot fruit external. *Advances in Horticultural Science*, *37*(1), Article 111116. https://doi.org/10.36253/ahsc13911

Caponio, F., Durante, V., Varva, G., Silletti, R., Previtali, M. A., Viggiani, I., et al. (2016). Effect of infusion of spices into the oil vs. combined malaxation of olive paste and spices on quality of naturally avored virgin olive oils. *Food Chemistry*, 202, 221–228. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2016.02.005
Clodoveo, M.L., Dipalmo, T., Crupi, P., Durante, V., Pesce, V., Maiellaro, I. et al. (2016). Comparison between different avored olive oil production techniques: Healthy value and process efficiency. *Plant Foods for Human Nutrition*, 71, 81–87. DOI 10.100 7/s11130-016-0528-7.

Di Donna, L., Bartella, L., De Vero, L., Gullo, M., Giuffr`e, A. M., Zappia, C., et al. (2020). Vinegar production from *Citrus bergamia* byproducts and preservation of bioactive compounds. *European Food Research And Technology = Zeitschrift Fur Lebensmittel-Untersuchung Und -Forschung. A, 246*, 1981–1990. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00217-020-03549-1

De Bruno, A., Romeo, R., Piscopo, A., & Poiana, M. (2021). Antioxidant quanti cation in different portions obtained during olive oil extraction process in an olive oil press mill. *Journal Of The Science Of Food And Agriculture*. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.10722

European Union Commission. (2012). Regulation ce 432/2012. OJEU, L136/1. Brussels, Belgium: European Union Commission.

European Union Commission. (2016). *Consolidated text on the characteristics of olive oil and olive-residue oil and on the relevant methods of analysis; regulation*. Brussels, Belgium: European Union Commission, 01991R2568-IT-04.12.2016-031.005.

Emmanouilidou, M. G., Koukourikou-Petridou, M., Gerasopoulos, D., & Kyriacou, M. C. (2021). Oxidative stability, fatty-acid and phenolic composition of Cypriot monovarietal virgin olive oils with progressive fruit maturity. *Journal of Food Composition and Analysis, 104*, Article 104191. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jfca.2021.104191

Gabriele, M., Frassinetti, S., Caltavuturo, L., Montero, L., Dinelli, G., Longo, V., et al. (2017). Citrus bergamia powder: Antioxidant, antimicrobial and anti-in animatory properties. *Journal Of Functional Foods*, *31*, 255–265. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jff.2017.02.007

Gioffr'e, G., Ursino, D., Labate, M. L. C., & Giuffr'e, A. M. (2020). The peel essential oil composition of bergamot fruit (*Citrus bergamia*, Risso) of Reggio Calabria (Italy): A review. *Emirates Journal of Food and Agriculture*, 32(11), 835–845. https://doi.org/10.9755/ejfa.2020.v32.i11.2197

Giuffr'e, A. M. (2013). In uence of cultivar and harvest year on triglyceride composition of olive oils produced in Calabria (Southern Italy). *European journal of lipid science and technology : EJLST, 115*, 928–934. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejlt.201200390

Giuffr'e, A. M. (2019). Bergamot (*Citrus bergamia*, Risso): The effects of cultivar and harvest date on functional properties of juice and cloudy juice. *Antioxidants*, *8*, 221. https://doi.org/10.3390/antiox8070221

Giuffr'e, A. M. (2018). The evolution of free acidity and oxidation related parameters in olive oil during olive ripening from cultivars grown in the region of Calabria, South Italy. *Italian journal of food science : IJFS = Rivista italiana di scienza degli alimenti, 30*, 539–548. https://doi.org/10.9755/ejfa.2018.v30.i7.1737

Jimenez-Lopez, C., Carpena, M., Lourenço-Lopes, C., Gallardo-Gomez, M., Lorenzo, J. M., Barba, F. J., et al. (2020). Bioactive compounds and quality of extra virgin olive oil. *Foods (Basel, Switzerland)*, *9*, 1014. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods9081014

Issaoui, M., Flamini, G., Souid, S., Bendini, A., Barbieri, S., Gharbi, I., et al. (2016). How the addition of spices and herbs to virgin olive oil to produce avored oils affects consumer acceptance. *NPC*, *11*(6). https://doi.org/10.1177/1934578X1601100619

Lagana`, V., Giuffr`e, A. M., De Bruno, A., & Poiana, M. (2022). Formulation of biscuits forti ed with a our obtained from bergamot by-products (*Citrus bergamia*, Risso). *Foods*, 11, 1137. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods11081137

Lamas, S., Rodrigues, N., Perese, A. M., & Pereira, J. A. (2022). Flavoured and forti ed olive oils - Pros and cons. *Trends in Food Science and Technology*, 124, 108–127. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2022.04.013

Lamiquiz-Moneo, I., Gin'e-Gonz'alez, J., Alisente, S., Bea, A. M., P'erez-Calahorra, S., Marco-Benedì, V., et al. (2019). Effect of bergamot on lipid pro le in humans: A systematic review. *Critical reviews in food science and nutrition*. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2019.16775549

Leporini, M., Loizzo, M. R., Tenuta, M. C., Falco, T., Sicari, V., Pellicano`, T. M., et al. (2018). Calabrian extra-virgin olive oil from Frantoio cultivar: Chemical composition and health properties. *Emirates journal of food and agriculture, 30*, 631–637. https://doi.org/10.9755/ejfa.2018.v30.i7.1743

Leporini, M., Tundis, R., Sicari, V., & Loizzo, M. R. (2021). *Citrus* species: Modern functional food and nutraceutical-based product ingredient. *Italian journal of food science : IJFS = Rivista italiana di scienza degli alimenti, 33*(2), 63–107. https://doi. org/10.15586/ijfs.v33i2.2009

Loizzo, M. R., Bonesi, M., Falco, T., Leporini, M., Pagliuso, M., Sicari, V., et al. (2021). Carolea olive oil enriched with an infusion of Capsicuum annuum and C. chinense dried pepper powders to produce an added value avoured olive oils. *Journal of food processing and preservation*, 45, 15776. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfpp.15776 22

Liu, Y., Ren, C., Cao, Y., Wang, Y., Duan, W., Xie, L., et al. (2017). Characterization and puri cation of bergamottin from citrus grandis (L.) Osbeck cv. yongjiazaoxiangyou and its antiproliferative activity and effect on glucose consumption in HepG2 cells. *Molecules (Basel, Switzerland)*, 22, 1227. https://doi.org/10.3390/ molecules2071227

Maiuolo, J., Bosco, F., Guarnieri, L., Nucera, S., Ruga, S., Oppedisano, F., et al. (2023). Protective Role of an Extract Waste Product from Citrus bergamia in an In Vitro Model of Neurodegeneration. *Plants*, *12*, 2126. https://doi.org/10.3390/ plants12112126

Maiuolo, J., Musolino, V., Gliozzi, M., Carresi, C., Scarano, F., Nucera, S., et al. (2022). Involvement of the intestinal microbiota in the appearance of multiple sclerosis: Aloe vera and citrus bergamia as potential candidates for intestinal health. *Nutrients, 14*, 2711. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu1413271

Minguez-Mosquera, M. I., Rejano-Navarro, L., Gandui-Rojas, B., Sa`nchez-Gomez, A. H., & Garrido-Fernando, J. (1991). Colorpigment correlation in virgin olive oil. *JAOCS*, 68, 332–336.

Montedoro, G. F., Servili, M., Baldioli, M., & Miniati, E. (1992). Simple and hydrolyzable phenolic compounds in virgin olive oil. Their extraction, separation and quantitative compounds and semiquantitative evaluation by HPLC. *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, *40*, 571–1576.

Moustakime, J., Hazzoumi, Z., & Joutei, K. A. (2021). Aromatization of virgin olive oil by seeds of *Pimpinella anisum* using three different methods: Physico-chemical change and thermal stability of avored oils. *GOST*, *4*, 108–124. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. gaost.2021.07.001

Negro, C., Aprile, A., Luvisi, A., Nicolì, F., Nutricati, E., Vergine, M., et al. (2019). Phenolic pro le and antioxidant activity of italian monovarietal extra virgin olive oils. *Antioxidants*, *8*, 161. https://doi.org/10.3390/antiox8060161

Nicolosi, E., Deng, Z. N., Gentile, A., La Malfa, S., Continella, G., & Tribulato, E. (2000). Citrus phylogeny and genetic origin of important species as investigated by molecular markers. *TAG. Theoretical and applied genetics. Theoretische und angewandte Genetik, 100*, 1155–1166.

Pernice, R., Borriello, G., Ferracane, R., Borrelli, R. C., Cennamo, F., & Ritieni, A. (2009). Bergamot: A source of natural antioxidants for functionalized fruit juices. *Food chemistry*, 112, 545–550. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2008.06.004

Piscopo, A., De Bruno, A., Zappia, A., Ventre, C., & Poiana, M. (2016). Characterization of monovarietal olive oils obtained from mills of Calabria region (Southern Italy). *Food chemistry*, 213, 313–318. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2016.06.080

Plastina, P., Tundis, R., La Torre, C., Sicari, V., Giuffr'e, A. M., Neri, A., et al. (2021). The addition of *Capsicum baccatum* to Calabrian monovarietal extra virgin olive oils leads to avored olive oils with enhanced oxidative stability. *Italian journal of food science : IJFS* = *Rivista italiana di scienza degli alimenti, 33*, 61–72. https://doi.org/10.15586/ ijfs.v33i1.1937

Rizzitano, R. (2018). Extra virgin olive oils produced in Calabria: The ottobratica cultivar from Palmi (Italy). *Ind Aliment-Italy*, 57, 17–26.

Romeo, R., De Bruno, A., Imeneo, V., Piscopo, A., & Poiana, M. (2019). Evaluation of enrichment with antioxidants from olive oil mill wastes in hydrophilic model system. *Journal of Food Processing and Preservation*, 43, 14211. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfpp.14211

Sacchi, R., Della Medaglia, D., Paduano, A., Caporaso, N., & Genovese, A. (2017). Characterisation of lemon- avoured olive oils. *LWT- Food Science and Technology*, 79, 326–332. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2017.01.025

Sepahpour, S., Salemat, J., Abdul Manup, M. Y., Khatib, A., & Abdull Razis, A. F. (2018). Comparative analysis of chemical composition, antioxidant activity and quantitative characterization of some phenolic compounds in selected herbs and spices in different solvent extraction systems. *Molecules (Basel, Switzerland)*, 23, 402. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules23020402

Sicari, V. (2017). Antioxidant potential of extra virgin olive oils extracted from three different varieties cultivated in the Italian province of Reggio Calabria. *The Journal of Applied Botany and Food Quality*, *90*, 76–82. https://doi.org/10.5073/ JABFQ.2017.090.011

Sicari, V., Giuffr'e, A. M., Louadj, L., & Poiana, M. (2010). Evolution of phenolic compounds of virgin olive oil during 12 months storage. *La Rivista Italiana delle Sostanze Grasse*, 87, 109–116.

Sicari, V., Leporini, M., Giuffr'e, A. M., Aiello, F., Falco, T., Pagliuso, M. T., et al. (2021). Quality parameters, chemical compositions and antioxidant activities of Calabrian (Italy) monovarietal extra virgin olive oils from autochthonous (Ottobratica) and allochthonous (Coratina, Leccino, and Nocellara Del Belice) varieties. *Journal of Food Measurement and Characterization*, *15*, 363–375. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11694-020-00640-9

Sicari, V., & Pellicano`, M. T. (2016). Phytochemical properties and antioxidant potential from *Citrus bergamia*, Risso (bergamot) juice extracted from three different cultivars. *JABFQ*, 89, 171–175. https://doi.org/10.5073/JABFQ.2016.089.021

Sicari, V., Loizzo, M. R., Branca, V., & Pellicano, T. M. (2016). Bioactive and antioxidant activity from *citrus bergamia* Risso (Bergamot) juice collected in different areas of reggio calabria province. *Italy International Journal of Food Properties*, *19*, 1962–1971. https://doi.org/10.1080/10942912.2015.1089893

Trovato, A., Taviano, M. F., Pergolizzi, S., Campolo, L., De Pasquale, R., & Miceli, N. (2010). *Citrus bergamia* risso & poiteau juice protects against renal injury of diet- induced hypercholesterolemia in rats. *Phytotherapy research : PTR*, 24, 514–519. https://doi.org/10.1002/ptr.2971

Tundis, R., Conidi, C., Loizzo, M. R., Sicari, V., Romeo, R., & Cassano, A. (2021). Concentration of bioactive phenolic compounds in olive mill wastewater by direct contact membrane distillation. *Molecules (Basel, Switzerland), 26*, 1808. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules26061808

Xiaobao, G., Li, X., Caihong, B., & Baoshum, Z. (2021). Diosmetin ameliorate type 2 diabetic mellitus by up-regulating *Corynebacterium glutamicum* to regulate IRS/PI3K/ AKT-mediated glucose metabolism disorder in KK-Ay mice. *Phytomedicine : International Journal Of Phytotherapy And Phytopharmacology*, 87, Article 153582. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phymed.2021.153582

Chapter 4

Chapter 4

Published Article DOI doi.org/10.1016/j.jafr.2024.101111

Turmeric-flavoured olive oil: A promising path to natural antioxidant benefits

Irene Maria Grazia Custureri^a, Vincenzo Sicari^{a,*}, Angelo Maria Giuffrè^a, Rosa Tundis^b, Ana Cristina Soria^c, Monica Rosa Loizzo^b

^a Department of Agriculture, University "Mediterranea" of Reggio Calabria, Salita Melissari, Feo di Vito, 89124 Reggio Calabria, Italy; irene.custureri@unirc.it (I.M.G.C.); amgiuffre@unirc.it (A.M.G.); vincenzo.sicari@unirc.it (V.S.)

^b Department of Pharmacy, Health and Nutritional Sciences, University of Calabria, Edificio Polifunzionale, Via P. Bucci, 87036 Rende, Italy; rosa.tundis@unical.it (R.T.); monica_rosa.loizzo@unical.it (M.R.L.)

^c Institute of General Organic Chemistry (IQOG-CSIC), Juan de la Cierva 3, 28006 Madrid, Spain; acsoria@iqog.csic.es (A.C.S.)

* Correspondence: vincenzo.sicari@unirc.it (V.S.)

Abstract The influence of the addition of *Curcuma longa* (turmeric) powder to Ottobratica variety extra virgin olive oil (EVOO) by using malaxation or infusion processes to obtain avoured virgin olive oil (FVOO) was determined. FVOO was monitored during one year of storage at room temperature in the dark. FVOO obtained malaxation process (CM) showed the lowest free acidity value, irrespective of the time of storage considered. C* values of 7.23 *vs* 6.38 and 6.79 were recorded for the FVOO obtained infusion process (CI) and CM FVOO, respectively. Moreover, CM exhibited the highest radical scavenging activity with IC50 values of 9.48 and 3.49 μ g mL⁻¹ at T0 in DPPH and ABTS tests, respectively. However, the addition of turmeric did not improve the bioactivity of the FVOO against key enzymes involved in metabolic syndrome. Collectively our data have demonstrated, once again, how the enrichment of EVOO with an aromatic and functional matrix such as turmeric does not always lead to an improvement in its intrinsic functional characteristics.

Keywords: Turmeric, Curcuminoids, Antioxidant activity, Functional, Olive oil

4.1. Introduction

Virgin olive oil is extracted from freshly harvested healthy fruits, using mechanical processes (milling, malaxation, centrifugation) that allow the preservation of chemical and sensory characteristics (Commission Regulation (EEC) N° 2568/91) [1]. However, to ensure an effective and positive health impact, olive oil must contain a minimum amount of some bioactive compounds like phenolics, as stipulated by the polyphenols-related health claim (European Commission Regulation (EU) No 432/2012,2012) [2]. Several scientific evidence testifies that the health effects of the Mediterranean diet have been attributed to the consumption of olive oil and to its composition in fatty acids and so-called minor components, such as tocopherols, carotenoids, and polyphenols [3]. Statistics from the World Health Organization (WHO) have shown how the increase in life expectancy has increased in Mediterranean countries compared to that of more developed Western countries, in correlation with the degree of adherence to the Mediter- ranean diet, where olive oil represents the main condiment with consumption albeit minimal but daily [4]. Although the mechanisms by which olive oil bioactive compounds exert these effects are only just beginning to be addressed, the mounting evidence indicating their antioxidant effects are likely to be the key element since oxidation process is commonly found during the initiation or progression of several pathologies [5]. Furthermore, recent studies have shown that the consumption of virgin olive oil improved some parameters linked to obesity such as plasma lipid profile and insulin resistance [6]. Obesity is increasing worldwide, becoming a public health problem of paramount importance. Every year, 4 million people die from obesity and related diseases [7]. Several authors have shown the presence of oxidative stress in obese patients from metabolic

disorders causing a high release of free radicals [8]. To help the body in counteracting oxidative process that acts as disease-promoting process, increasing the dietary intake of natural antioxidants has proven to be useful [9]. Spices and herbs are food matrices naturally rich in antioxidant compounds with great potential to possess great potential for human health [10]. Among them *Curuma longa* L. (turmeric) has recently attracted consumer interest due its content in bioactive compounds including curcuminoids (curcumin, demethoxycurcumin, bisdemethoxycurcumin), compounds characterized by high healthy potential [11-13]. For this purpose, the rhizome was largely used fresh to enrich dishes or to prepare herbal teas, or as a powder in "golden milk" [14,15]. Other functional foods enriched with turmeric are bakery snacks, corn snacks, herbal drinks [16–19].

Over the last decade, emerging consumer trends have highlighted that consumers are looking for new sensory sensations, with greater attention to health and well-being. This gave rise to the need to develop flavoured and fortified olive oils. These new products are the result of the incorporation of traditional aromas and flavours and not through different flavouring processes [20].

Considering that nowadays consumers are particularly attentive to what they eat and to the possibility of introducing fortified foods with health-promoting properties, the objective of this work was to enrich EVOO (extra virgin olive oil) with turmeric powder using two different technological approaches (adding the powder directly to the olive paste and adding the powder directly to the oil via infusion) thanks to the high affinity of that spice to an oily matrix. According to the European Union Commission [21] the addition of some matrices to an extra virgin olive oil generates a product labelled as flavoured virgin olive oil (FVOOs) and no longer as EVOO. By carrying out different *in vitro* tests, the ability of this FVOOs to act as antioxidant or antiradical agent was studied as well as the effect against key enzymes related to obesity, such as α -amylase, α -glucosidase and lipase.

4.2. Materials and Methods

Olives (*Olea europea* L.) from the Ottobratica variety grown in San Giorgio Morgeto (Latitude: 38°23'28"32 N; Longitude: 16°5'10"68 E) (Reggio Calabria, Italy) were collected at random using machinery. The fruits were placed in the usual HDPE (high-density polyethylene) drilled plastic boxes with a capacity of 40 lt. The oil extraction took place immediately using a mini-laboratory apparatus (Agrimec Valpesana, Calzaiolo, San Casciano, Florence, Italy), through the pressing of the olive paste. The mixing of the olive paste was executed for 40 min at ambient temperature. The maximum working pressure was 200 atm, which was reached in approximately 20 min. The extracted substance was then accurately separated from the wastewater.

Turmeric powder was purchased in a local market (Reggio Calabria, Italy). It was added (1% w/w) during olive paste malaxation to obtain tumeric FVOO (CM). At the same time, another enrichment procedure was applied through the infusion of turmeric powder (2% w/w) for 30 days in EVOO to obtain tumeric FVOO (CI). This procedure was conducted in a 500 mL ask, in the absence of light, at ambient temperature, which was carefully closed to prevent the entry of O_2 and under magnetic stirring. All samples (the control oil, EVOO; the one obtained by malaxation, CM; and the one obtained by infusion, CI) were stored for one year at the usual consumer condition (ambient temperature, in the dark, in 100 mL dark glass bottles).

Analyses were conducted at the following times: T0 (day of production); T15 (15 days after production); T30 (after 30 days); T60 (after 60 days); T180 (after 180 days); and T360 (after 360 days).

4.2.1. Extraction and analysis of the phenolic portion in turmeric powder

The extraction of turmeric powder was performed by an ultrasonic bath extractor (3800-CPXH; Branson, Milan, Italy) as previously described by Zlabur et al. [22]. Approximately 4 g of powder were placed in a tube with 250 mL of distilled

water and placed into an ultrasonic bath. The extraction was conducted for 30 min at a pulse mode of 2 s on/4 s off and power of 30%. A temperature of 40 °C was maintained in the bath. The extract was separated by using a centrifugue Nüve NF 1200R (Saracalar Kümeevleri, Ankara, Turkey) at 8000 rpm for 10 min. The mixture was ltered with a Büchner funnel and kept at -4° C until analysis.

The total phenolic content (TPC) was evaluated as previously described by Choi et al. [23]. The results were expressed as mg gallic acid equivalents (GAE) g^{-1} .

For the quantification of the total flavonoid content (TFC) 0.5 mL of turmeric extract was mixed with 2.5 mL of distilled water and 0.150 mL of NaNO₂ 5%. After 5 min 0.300 mL of AlCl₃ 10% were added and after a further 5 min 1 mL of NaOH 1 M was added. Finally, 0.550 mL of distilled water were added. After 15 min of incubation at room tem- perature, the absorbance was measured at 510 nm using an Agilent 8453 UV-VIS spectrophotometer (Agilent Technologies, Milan, Italy). Results are expressed as mg of rutin equivalents (RE) g^{-1} .

4.2.2. Chemical quality criteria of EVOO, CM and CI

Quality parameters, including free acidity (FA) and peroxide value (PV) were determined according to EEC Regulation [20]. FA was expressed as % of oleic acid whereas PV was expressed as mEq O_2 kg⁻¹ [21]. CIELab colour parameters were measured using Konica Minolta CM-700d (Osaka, Japan). Results were reported as chroma (C*).

$$C^* = \sqrt{a^2 + b^2}$$

4.2.3. Extraction of the phenolic portion of EVOO, CM and CI

For the extraction of the phenolic portion of EVOO (control extra virgin olive oil), CM (turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by malaxation) and CI (turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by infusion), the procedure of Montedoro et al. was applied [24]. Oils were mixed with a MeOH:H₂O (7:3 v/v) and treated with *n*-hexane. The residue was taken up with hydroalcoholic solution (1:1 v/v) and stored at -20 °C until analysis.

4.2.3.1. Analysis on the total phenolic content (TPC) and quanti cation of the individual phenols of EVOO, CM and CI The total phenolic content (TPC) of EVOO, CM and CI was also determined spectrophotometrically, at 765 nm using the method previously described by Baiano et al. [25]. The quantification of the individual phenols was conducted by a UHPLC-DAD apparatus, coupled with a PDA-1 (photodiode array detector, PLATINblue), provided with a binary pump, a C18A column (1.8 μ m, 100 mm × 2 mm), set to 30 °C and with the phenolic portion corresponding to an aliquot of 2 μ L. The mobile phases was composed of H₂O suitable for UHPLC systems, acidified until pH 3.1 (by CH₃COOH) and CH₃CN, with a flow rate of 0.4 mL min⁻¹. The detector was set at 254, 280, 330, 350 and 450 nm wavelengths. For the quantification, external standards purchased from Merck (Darmstadt, Germany) were used and the results were expressed as mg kg ⁻¹ [26].

4.2.3.2. α -Tocopherol evaluation of EVOO, CM and Class

The oils were mixed with 2-propanol (1:10 v/v), the upper phase was collected and filtered using a nylon syringe filter (0.45 μ m pore size). Sample (5 μ L) was injected into an UHPLC-DAD apparatus coupled with a fluorescence detector RF-20A/RF-20Axs model (Shimadzu Corpora- tion, Kyoto, Japan) with a flow rate of 0.5 mL min⁻¹. The mobile phase was CH₃OH:CH₃CN (50:50). The detector was set at a 290 nm excitation wavelength and a 330 nm emission wavelength. The identification and quantification were performed by calibration curve, using pure α -tocopherol, and results were expressed as mg kg⁻¹ of oil [26].

4.2.3.3. Antioxidant activity

The ABTS (2,2'-azino-bis(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid) test was applied to investigate the radical scavenging ability of the samples using a previously described procedure [27]. The absorbance was measured at 734 nm.

The DPPH (2,2-Diphenyl-1-picrylhydrazyl) radical scavenging assay was applied using the previously described procedure [27]. Ascorbic acid was used as the positive control in both radical scavenging assays.

The β -carotene bleaching test was done following the previously described procedure [27]. The absorbance was read at $\lambda = 470$ nm.

4.2.3.4. Carbohydrate hydrolysing enzyme and pancreatic lipase inhibitory activity

The α -amylase and α -glucosidase inhibitory activity of EVOO and flavoured oils were determined using the method of Sicari et al. [27]. The absorbances were read at 540 nm.

Pancreatic lipase inhibitory activity was determined as previously described using orlistat as a positive control [27].

4.2.4. Evaluation of the sensory characteristics of EVOO, CM and CI

The sensory evaluation was conducted by a trained group of seven judges, in accordance with the current legislation and according to the internal regulations of the department. All the panelists were previously informed about the ingredients they tasted. The judging took place using the profile of an extra virgin olive oil with additional attributes from turmeric, according to a 9-point scale where 1 is absent and 9 is extremely perceptible. To describe the sensory characteristics of EVOO, CM and CI, a quantitative descriptive analysis (QDA) was performed. The obtained results were represented with graphical spider plots using Microsoft Of ce Excel 2014.

The judges evaluated the olfactory and gustatory sensations, moreover they also judged the visual characteristics.

4.2.5. Statistical analysis

Samples were analysed in triplicate. Analytical data was reported as means \pm standard deviation. The analysis of variance (one-way ANOVA) was conducted by applying the post hoc Tukey test (SPSS software, 21.0 version, Armonk, NY, USA). The following symbols were used to indicate the signi cance: * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns, not signifi cant at p > 0.05.

4.3. Results and Discussion

4.3.1. Turmeric extract

Turmeric extract (TE) was analysed to evaluate the total phenols and flavonoids content (TPC and TFC, respectively), the antioxidant and the inhibitory activity against key enzymes involved in the sugar and lipid metabolism such as α -amylase, α -glucosidase, and lipase. A TPC value of 29.65 mg GAE g⁻¹ was found. This value is strongly affected by the drying method used to make the powder. In fact, Cumroemphat et al. [28] highlighted the differences between the freeze-dried, the hot-air dried and the sun-dried methods, funding the highest values for the freeze-dried sample with 35.7 mg GAE g⁻¹, followed by the hot-air dried sample with 30.5 mg GAE g⁻¹. Concerning the TFC, our data (17.41 mg RE g⁻¹) agrees with those reported by Cumroemphat et al. [28], who found that the TFC values of fresh turmeric correspond to 36 mg RE g⁻¹, while, regardless of the drying process used, the values are around 20 mg RE g⁻¹. A promising radical scavenging activity was observed using TE in both DPPH and ABTS test with half maximal inhibitory concentration (IC₅₀) values of 19.42 and 3.14 µg mL⁻¹ respectively, whereas in the β -carotene bleaching test, TE showed a good protective activity against lipid peroxidation with IC₅₀ value of 17.06 µg mL⁻¹.

A moderate activity against α -amylase and α -glucosidase was recorded with TE with IC₅₀ values of 250.20 and 249.28 µg mL⁻¹, respectively. This data is about 5- and 7- times, higher than the acarbose used as positive control (50.18 and 35.57 µg mL⁻¹, respectively). A similar trend was observed against pancreatic lipase assay in which TE reached a value

of IC₅₀ correspondent to 228.56 μ g mL⁻¹. Previously, Al-Lahham et al. [29] found IC₅₀ values of 69, 50, and 9 μ g mL⁻¹in α -amylase, α -glucosidase, and lipase assay, respectively [29].

4.3.2. Chemical quality criteria of EVOO, CM AND CI

The free acidity value (FA) expressed as % of oleic acid, decreased signi cantly (p < 0.01) especially in the CM sample (turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 1% malaxation) at T0 (0.68 vs 0.53% for the EVOO (control olive oil) and CM samples, respectively). In the CI (turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 2% infusion) sample FA recorded values comparable to EVOO for the whole duration of storage (i.e. at T0 0.68 and 0.67% for the EVOO and CI samples, respectively). At the end of storage, CM and CI showed lower percentages in free acidity than the control (0.84 vs 0.65 and 0.76% for the EVOO, CM and CI samples, respectively). However, in all of them, at T0 the FA values remained below the 0.80% fixed by European Union Commission to be classified as extra virgin olive [21]. Very controversial data emerged from the analysis of the scientifuic literature. Caporaso et al. [30] found values of 1.20 and 1.60% after an infusion of 30 days with chilli pepper at 10 and 20% into olive oil, respectively. Instead, Clodoveo et al. [31], underlined how different technological approaches used, generated different % of FA. For the same enrichment matrix (thyme) they found 0.32, 0.29 and 0.34% when the matrix was added by infusion, by malaxation or by sonication of olive paste added with matrix (Supplementary Table S1 a). The known antioxidant potential of turmeric probably expressed its effect decreasing the free acidity value when mixed with olive paste. In another study of an olive oil enriched with Citrus bergamia fruits, despite the highest antioxidant properties of this fruit, the acidity of this matrix caused a strong increase in these values [32]. Therefore, in our case, this decrease is also probably due to the strong affinity between turmeric and the oily matrix [19].

The peroxide value (PV) during storage increased signi cantly in all the samples (p < 0.01). As well as the FA, the CM sample possessed the lowest value at T0 (9.45 *vs* 6.14 mEq O₂ kg⁻¹ for EVOO and CM, respectively) and at T360 (9.61 mEq O₂ kg⁻¹). As opposed to the CI which after the conservation period, reached values even higher than the control (22.88 *vs* 17.89 mEq O₂ kg⁻¹) (Supplementary Table S1 b).

The addition of turmeric did not signi cantly (p > 0.05) affect the lightness (L*) parameter of the enriched oils. Values responsible for the red-green colour (a*) show a slight decrease in CI 3.00 vs 3.42 EVOO. As expected, the parameters that describe the yellow-blue colour (b*) increased in the CI sample 2.49 and decreased in CM 2.01 sample, compared to the control (2.24). Ayadi, Grat-Kamoun and Attia [33] enriched olive oil with seven different Tunisian spices and observed that only the enrichment with thyme caused significant changes in the colorimetric parameters. On the other hand, Ammar et al. [34] enriched an olive oil with prickly pear owers and observed a slight decrease in L* and b* values and a slight increase in a*. During storage, as expected, the L* value increased and a* and b* decreased. Particularly a* parameters in the CM sample reached negative values starting from 6 months of storage (-0.16) against 0.03 and 0.15 of the CI and EVOO samples, respectively. The Chroma (C*) is the parameter most influenced by the addition. In the unflavoured sample C* values of 7.23 vs 6.38 and 6.79 were recorded for the CI and CM samples. Therefore, the EVOO colour is darker and less bright than the CI and CM samples (Supplementary Table S2).

4.3.3. TPC and α-tocopherol content of EVOO, CM and CI

A great variability in TPC was observed as reported in Fig. 1. Generally, a great variability of TPC is recorded in relation to the olive cultivar, stage of maturity, climatic conditions, area of growth. Di Lecce et al. [35] studying 11 Italian monovarietal extra virgin olive oils stated that this diversity is only due to factors related to the genetic background of the olive cultivar under study. CM flavoured oil showed a lower TPC even compared to the control. On the contrary CI exhibited the highest TPC even at the end of the storage (757.88 mg kg⁻¹, about 57% more than CM and 38% more than EVOO.

This reduction it could be related to the high temperatures and time of processing of the malaxation of the olive paste mixed with turmeric powder exposing the olive paste to a greater quantity of oxygen and a greater loss of the polyphenols [36]. In the scientific literature there is some contradictory information. Soaeres et al. [36] enriched an extra virgin olive oil with rosemary and basil leaves and found for the same operating conditions a lower level in the basil flavoured olive oil than in the control (135 vs 179 mg kg⁻¹) in contrast to the rosemary flavoured olive oil in which higher levels than the control was recorded (188 vs 179 mg kg⁻¹). Also, Sousa et al. [37] used many matrices of enrichment and observed how the TPC content is highly variable and influenced by the single matrix, and probably by the phenolic patterns of each one. α -Tocopherol is a molecule rarely present in nature, with high beneficial properties for human health, of which extra virgin olive oil is generally the main natural source. It allows for greater oxidative stability of the oil and is particularly sensitive to sources of light and heat [38]. It is of paramount importance to maintain a good level of a α -tocopherol even in flavoured olive oils. Previously, Sousa et al. [37] found a variable α -tocopherol content depending on the enrichment matrix used varying between a minimum of 174.6 (enrichment with laurel) and a maximum of 191 mg kg⁻¹ (enrichment with hot chilli) respect the control EVOO 181 mg kg⁻¹. In our case, the addition influences this content. At T0 the levels of CI and EVOO are very similar, otherwise CM presents a very low level (354.63, 350.01 and 176.56 mg kg⁻¹ for EVOO, CI and CM, respectively). During the storage period the CM levels increase is probably due to a greater solubilisation of this molecule, until reaching values at T30 similar to the other samples (234.22, 253.60 and 218.99 mg kg⁻¹ for EVOO, CI and CM, respectively). Starting from T180 in CM there is a substantial decrease and at the end of storage only CI maintains the highest levels of α -tocopherol (79.53, 84.55 and 59.2 mg kg⁻¹ for EVOO, CI and CM, respectively) (Table 1). Similarly to what was observed in the TPC, treating the olive paste with turmeric powder could also have caused greater degradation of α -tocopherol. Since these molecules are very susceptible to light and heat, the malaxation time to which the olive paste was subjected to promote a greater transfer of bioactive compounds from the matrix to the oil could not have had the desired effect, causing an increase in temperature, as well as greater exposure of the paste to oxygen, thus causing easier degradation of α -tocopherol.

Fig. 1. Total phenolic content (TPC) during one year of storage. Values are expressed as mg kg^{-1.} Data is expressed as means \pm S.D.



(n = 3). $\frac{1}{2}$ EVOO: control; CI: turmeric avoured olive oil obtained by 2% infusion; CM: turmeric avoured olive oil obtained by 1% malaxation. Differences between samples were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's post-hoc test. The capital letters indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters indicate the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$.

Table 1. α -Tocopherol content of EVOO, CI and CM (values are expressed as mg kg⁻¹) during one year of storage.

	TO	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign			
α-Tocopherol										
EVOO	354.63±5.63 ^{aA}	261.63±5.96 ^{aB}	234.22±4.72 ^{bB}	223.72±5.15 ^{aB}	246.61±5.72 ^{aB}	79.53±1.41 ^{bC}	**			
CI	350.01±5.1 ^{aA}	$252.2{\pm}5.12^{aB}$	253.6±2.20 ^{aB}	225.13±5.60 ^{aC}	218.44±4.1 ^{bC}	84.55 ± 1.44^{aD}	**			
СМ	176.56±3.18 ^{bD}	223.93 ± 4.54^{bA}	218.99±4.18 ^{cA}	203.13±4.91 ^{bB}	165.81±2.62 ^{cC}	59.2±2.23 ^{cE}	**			
Sign	*	*	**	**	**	**				

EVOO: control; CI: turmeric avoured olive oil obtained by 2% infusion; CM: turmeric avoured olive oil obtained by 1% malaxation. Differences between samples were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's post-hoc test. The capital letters in the row indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters in the column indicate the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. $*p \le 0.05$; $**p \le 0.01$.

4.3.4. UHPLC analysis of the phenolic portion of EVOO, CM and CI

Turmeric is rich in curcumin, bisdemethoxycurcumin and demethoxycurcumin. These curcuminoids are hydrophobic molecules responsible for the typical yellowish colour of the rhizome [39]. Moreover, these compounds are known for their high antioxidant potential [22,23,39,40].

TE was characterised by 3590.81, 6385.1 and 10054.7 mg kg⁻¹ of bisdemethoxycurcumin, demethoxycurcumin and curcumin, respectively (Supplementary Table S3). Cheng-Chao et al. [39] studied 12 samples of Chinese rhizomes and found values ranging between 2.76-5.83 mg g⁻¹ for bisdemethoxycurcumin, 2.64-7.60 of mg g⁻¹ for demethoxycurcumin and 10.16-16.48 mg g⁻¹ for curcumin. Differently, Pal et al. [40] evaluated the curcuminoid content in 45 Indian genotypes and estimated that the genotype TCP 2 possessed the highest content with values of 10000, 19800 and 25900 mg kg⁻¹ for bisdemethoxycurcumin, demethoxycurcumin and curcumin, respectively. This demonstrates the huge variety stemming from the genotypes, the cultivation areas, and the treatments to which the rhizomes are subjected.

CM and CI showed a curcuminoids content which increased in the first 30 days of storage and then decreased after 12 months (Tables 2 and 3). CM at T0 and T360 presented values of 2546.09-1446.45, 3469.76-4660.58 and 4171.60-4540.14 mg kg⁻¹ of bisdemethoxycurcumin, demethoxycurcumin and curcumin, respectively. In contrast CI at T0 presented values of 1901.42-1994.44, 3624.93-5411.02 and 7285.50-8378.33 mg kg⁻¹ of bisdemethoxycurcumin, demethoxycurcumin and curcumin, respectively. Among our samples, the two different technological approaches caused very different and variable trends in the curcuminoids content (p < 0.01). In fact, when the matrix was added during malaxation, in which water is still present because the olive drupes are naturally rich in water, due to the curcuminoids' hydrophobic quality, their content is significantly lower in CM. Conversely, when turmeric was added by infusion obviously after the oil had already been filtered and in the absence of water, their content is higher. In addition, the curcumin content in CI was significantly higher in all storage phases than CM. This condition means that infusion gives a higher recovery of these compounds than malaxation. From the analysis of the data, it can be stated that CI, at the end of storage, maintained a greater content of curcuminoids compared to CM. However, regarding antioxidant activity, the situation is the opposite (see paragraphs 4.3.5). In fact, after 12 months of storage, the DPPH and ABTS values were higher in CM than in CI. This study has allowed us to confirm what was previously stated by Pal et al. [39], namely that the antioxidant activity of turmeric is not due to the presence of curcuminoids alone, but that there are probably other bioactive that contribute to it.

Table 2. Quantification of phenols in turmeric flavoured olive oil by infusion sample (CI) during one year's storage. Values are expressed as mg kg⁻¹.

	TO	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
Hydroxityrosol	16.15±1.54 ^b	$7.37{\pm}1.04^{d}$	9.27±0.22°	8.26±0.04°	14.67±0.94 ^b	26.17±1.75 ^a	**
Tyrosol	15.61±2.03 ^{ab}	12.84±0.37 ^b	15.22±2.46 ^{ab}	14.41 ± 1.01^{ab}	18.44±0.78 ^a	14.21±0.69 ^{ab}	*
4-Hydroxyphenyl acetate	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	2.30±0.75ª	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	*
Chlorogenic acid	1.92±0.19°	8.64±0.19 ^a	6.97±0.01°	7.52 ± 0.08^{b}	0.00^{d}	0.00^{d}	**
Caffeic acid	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	4.27±0.01ª	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	*
Vanillic acid	1.47±0.01 ^a	1.30±0.12 ^a	0.19±0.03 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00^{b}	**
Homovanillic acid	1.92±0.01 ^b	7.55±0.73ª	1.81±0.13 ^b	1.88±0.06 ^b	1.91±0.10 ^b	0.00 ^c	**
Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside	0.91±0.07°	2.50±0.22ª	0.50 ± 0.04^{d}	$0.47{\pm}0.01^{d}$	0.56±0.11 ^d	1.10±0.04 ^b	**
Ferulic acid	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.54±0.01 ^a	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.00^{b}	*
Rutin	0.00 ^d	3.26±0.11 ^b	3.22±0.10 ^b	2.79±0.22 ^b	4.37±0.33ª	0.62±0.09 ^c	**
Luteolin-7-O-Glucoside	3.07 ± 0.91^{d}	15.90±0.28 ^a	3.45±0.15 ^b	3.33±0.11 ^b	3.88±0.50 ^b	3.28±0.25 ^b	**
Oleoropein	0.48 ± 0.08^{a}	0.23±0.00 ^b	0.25±0.01 ^b	0.27±0.05 ^b	0.21 ± 0.05^{bc}	0.12±0.03 ^c	**
Cinnamic acid	0.91±0.36 ^{bc}	2.49±0.31ª	0.66±0.05°	0.60±0.04°	0.72±0.10 ^c	1.16±0.21 ^b	**
Quercetin	12.94±0.55	10.80±0.87	13.18±0.17	12.52±1.78	10.99±1.04	11.93±1.38	ns
Pinoresinol	43.38±0.36 ^a	36.62±3.19 ^{ab}	44.51±0.12 ^a	43.68±1.96 ^{ab}	35.22±8.89 ^b	39.19±2.41 ^{ab}	*
Kaempferol	0.00 ^b	2.43±0.31ª	2.56±0.14 ^a	2.47±0.02 ^a	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	**
Isoramnetin	0.00 ^d	4.89±0.39°	11.22±0.47 ^{ab}	11.30±1.48 ^a	9.44±±1.01 ^{ab}	8.56±2.62 ^{bc}	**
Apigenin	58.98±11.81 ^a	15.98±1.75 ^b	8.41±0.21°	8.49±0.00°	7.80±0.37 ^{cd}	1.96±0.55 ^d	**
Apigenin-7-O-Glucoside	1.80±0.30°	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	0.27±0.05ª	0.00 ^b	0.00 ^b	**
Bisdemetoxycurcumin	0.00 ^e	1901.42±3.41 ^d	2346.09±11.48 ^a	2186.37±10.98 ^b	2007.78±5.33 ^{bc}	1994.44±8.76°	*
Demetoxycurcumin	0.00^{f}	3624.93±6.89 ^e	4442.76±9.94°	4001.96±9.43 ^d	4675.80±11.19 ^b	5411.02±8.88 ^a	**
Curcumin	0.00 ^d	7285.50±5.05°	8935.9±12.51ª	8112.11±11.04 ^b	7455.52±9.94 ^{bc}	7285.50±9.62°	*

Data is expressed as means \pm S.D. (n = 3). Differences between samples were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's post-hoc test. The letters indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$, ns, not signi cant at p > 0.05.

Table 3. Quantification of phenols in turmeric flavoured olive oil by malaxation sample (CM) during one year's storage. Values are expressed as mg kg⁻¹.

	ТО	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
Hydroxityrosol	29.79±1.32°	35.51±0.63 ^{ab}	38.19±0.91 ^{ab}	41.72±1.13 ^b	36.16±4.12 ^{ab}	70.12±4.51ª	**
Tyrosol	40.41 ± 3.04^{d}	49.89±0.63°	41.76±1.79 ^d	59.69±2.72 ^b	27.93±2.60 ^e	217.45±8.41ª	**
4-Hydroxyphenyl acetate	0.00 ^c	$1.78{\pm}0.12^{b}$	5.10±1.20 ^a	5.26±0.04ª	4.23±1.27ª	0.00°	**
Chlorogenic acid	0.00 ^d	4.79±0.05°	10.69±0.50 ^b	12.17±0.38ª	9.90±0.33 ^b	0.00 ^c	**
Caffeic acid	0.00 ^c	0.72 ± 0.03^{bc}	0.69 ± 0.03^{bc}	$1.47{\pm}0.12^{b}$	4.41±0.85 ^a	0.00 ^c	**
Epicatechin	0.00 ^e	1.50±0.04°	$0.80{\pm}0.01^d$	0.66 ± 0.02^{d}	5.15±0.46 ^b	6.72±0.10 ^a	**

							-
Syringic acid	0.12±0.01°	0.23±0.01ª	$0.04{\pm}0.00^{d}$	0.19±0.02 ^b	0.00 ^e	0.00 ^e	**
Vanillin	1.85±0.03°	2.32±0.03ª	2.04 ± 0.08^{b}	1.72±0.06 ^c	0.00 ^d	0.00^{d}	**
Homovanillic acid	2.95±0.07 ^{bc}	3.61±0.14 ^a	3.32±0.25 ^{ab}	2.59±0.43°	0.00 ^d	0.00 ^d	**
Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside	6.94 ± 0.06^{b}	8.09±0.29ª	5.00±0.09°	5.17±0.34°	5.46±0.51°	6.84±0.29 ^{ab}	**
Ferulic acid	0.33±0.01°	0.36±0.01 ^{bc}	0.34±0.01 ^{bc}	0.37 ± 0.02^{b}	0.53±0.02ª	0.00^{d}	**
Rutin	1.74 ± 0.08^{b}	1.94±0.13ª	0.78±0.03 ^{cd}	0.67 ± 0.01^{d}	0.75±0.04 ^{cd}	0.93±0.10 ^{cd}	**
Luteolin-7-O-Glucoside	2.64±0.13 ^b	3.21±0.10 ^a	2.78±0.33 ^b	2.93±0.12 ^{ab}	0.00 ^c	0.00 ^c	**
Oleoropein	0.10±0.01 ^b	0.11 ± 0.01^{b}	0.09 ± 0.00^{b}	0.11 ± 0.00^{b}	0.25±0.01ª	0.25±0.02ª	**
Quercetin	5.94 ± 0.16^{b}	6.00 ± 0.50^{b}	8.40 ± 0.75^{b}	9.37±1.41 ^b	7.28±0.90 ^b	14.97±3.89ª	**
Luteolin	1.45±0.01°	1.17±0.09°	1.54±0.13 ^{bc}	2.17 ± 0.12^{ab}	2.22±0.36 ^a	2.44±0.48 ^a	**
Pinoresinol	15.04±0.60 ^{cd}	17.52±0.96 ^{ab}	15.18 ± 0.80^{bc}	18.17±0.28 ^b	$14.27{\pm}1.04^{d}$	45.82±4.87 ^a	**
Kaempferol	3.89±0.04 ^{cd}	3.21 ± 0.10^d	6.27±0.46 ^c	6.71±0.11°	16.78±0.26ª	12.65±1.22 ^d	**
Isoramnetin	2.51 ± 0.06^{b}	3.93±0.18 ^a	2.81±0.35 ^{ab}	3.76 ± 0.22^{ab}	4.08±0.01 ^a	3.43±0.75 ^{ab}	**
Apigenin	$2.97{\pm}0.05^{cd}$	2.64 ± 0.20^{d}	4.57±0.42 ^{ab}	5.58±0.03 ^b	9.57±1.57ª	0.00 ^e	**
Apigenin-7-O-Glucoside	0.91 ± 0.05^{b}	1.26±0.05ª	1.14±0.03 ^a	1.19±0.05 ^a	0.25±0.01°	0.00^{d}	**
Bisdemetoxycurcumin	2546.09±8.7°	2503.11±10.2°	4630.44±13.9 ^a	4502.54±9.2ª	$4105.13{\pm}13.4^{b}$	1446.45 ± 10.1^{d}	**
Demetoxycurcumin	3469.76±7 ^e	3472.9±9.9e	6223.82±14.7 ^b	6082.23±12.3°	6886.25±10.9ª	$4660.58{\pm}5.6^d$	**
Curcumin	4171.60±10.3 ^d	5008.12±12.3°	8182.91±4.8 ^b	8007.48 ± 9.4^{bc}	8893.52±12.ª	4540.14±8.4 ^{cd}	*

Data is expressed as means \pm S.D. (n = 3). Differences between samples were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's post-hoc test. The letters indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$.

4.3.5. Antioxidant activity

Fig. 2 (a and b) and Fig. 3 show the antioxidant potential of EVOO and tumeric flavoured olive oils (CM and CI). The control exhibited interesting activities in both DPPH and ABTS tests with IC_{50} of 12.33 and 3.43 µg mL⁻¹, respectively at T0. At the end of the storage, the control slightly lost its antioxidant potential, reaching values of 29.54 and 15.21 µg mL⁻¹, in DPPH and ABTS tests, respectively. Previously, Baiano et al. [25] evaluated the ABTS radical scavenging activity of different Italian extra virgin olive oils and found the following rank of potency Coratina > Peranzana > Cima di Melfi, Nociara, Leccino > Frantoio, Moraiolo at day of production. It is interesting to note that this rank changed after 6 months storage (Coratina > Peranzana, Cima di Melfi > Frantoio, Leccino, Moraiolo > Nociara). This evidence is probably the consequence of the phenolic profile changes occurred during storage. Whereas, Sicari [41] found DPPH and ABTS values of 27.37 and 2.52% Ottobratica EVOO harvested in the same cultivation area.

A promising radical scavenging activity was observed with turmeric flavoured oils with IC₅₀ values of 9.49 and 9.48 μ g mL⁻¹ for CI and CM, respectively in DPPH test, and 3.47 and 3.49 μ g mL⁻¹ for CI and CM, respectively in ABTS test at T0, without significant differences from control sample (EVOO) at the day of production (p > 0.05), in both tests. Moreover, CM flavoured oil in DPPH test maintained its potential as a radical scavenger also after storage, with an IC₅₀ of 11.36 μ g mL⁻¹ after 360 days storage. On the contrary CI reached values almost equal to the control (29.55 μ g mL⁻¹) at the end of the period of observation. Correlation analysis showed that TPC value was slightly positively correlated with DPPH test with value of 0.32 *vs* 0.19, for CM and CI sample, respectively, conversely to Karacabey et al. [42] who found strong relation between TPC and radical scavenging activity. The addition of matrices does not always improve the

antioxidant activity as expected and the positive effect of those additions could be appreciable at the long term [37]. Moreover, in the ABTS test, both CM and CI reached values even higher than the control EVOO (21.21, 16.22 for the CI and CM samples, respectively *vs* 15.21 μ g mL⁻¹) at T360. Our results are in agreement with those reported by Sousa et al. [37] who observed very similar values between the control and its related flavoured olive oils and the additions did not improve the activity on the ABTS test, even showing the control olive oil greater activity. Our results are in agreement with those found by Loizzo et al. [43] that evidenced how the infusion process is a valuable approach to obtain flavoured olive oils with and increase radical scavenging potential. In fact, in this work, authors enriched Carolea extra virgin olive oil by the infusion of different *Capsicuum annuum* and *C. chinense*. The avoured oil infused with Aji limo dry powder resulted the most active in DPPH test with IC₅₀ value of 11.8 μ g mL⁻¹. This value is 2-times higher than that found for Carolea oil (IC₅₀ value of 26.8 μ g mL⁻¹). A similar observation was done also in ABTS test. Moreover, Clodoveo et al. [31] evidenced that oils obtained by infusion process with thyme (TI) and oregano (OI) the radical scavenging potential increased significantly by +60% and +33% respect to the control oil, respectively. A similar trend was observed when thyme and oregano spices were added to the olive paste during the extraction process, before the malaxation. In this case the resulting oils (TM and OM) showed an improvement of DPPH radical scavenging potential respect to the infused ones (TI and OI) equal to about 2- and 4-times, respectively.

Positive correlations were also found between this antioxidant potential and the amount of demethoxycurcumin with Pearson's correlation coefficient of 0.72 and 0.65 in DPPH and ABTS, respectively. This demonstrates how this compound, compared to the other two curcu- minoids, is the main player in acting as an antioxidant in our flavoured oils. In the co-processing or infusion with turmeric powder, lead samples were characterised by a high antiradical activity. The protection from lipid peroxidation was evaluated through β -carotene bleaching test. In Fig. 3 it is possible to observe how storage time reduces the protection from lipid peroxidation. EVOO already possessed a poor initial activity and completely lost it starting from 180 days of storage (from 48.72 to > 100 μ g mL⁻¹ at T0 to T360). Instead, a great potential in protection from lipid peroxidation was observed with both turmeric enrichment processes (malaxation and infusion). The starter values correspond to 19.11 and 19.20 µg mL⁻¹ for CI and CM respectively. Until T30, CM and CI maintained very close values. After that, CI started to lose this activity much more than CM, reaching a value at T360 of 70.21 vs 60.21 µg mL⁻¹ for CI and CM, respectively. Comparing our results with those obtained by Custureri et al. [26] with an enrichment with ginger, by malaxation and infusion approaches, the protection against lipid peroxidation is greater than that of the EVOO, with values approximately 1.3-times higher in the case of the sample obtained by malaxation and 1.5times lower when comparing the sample obtained by infusion process. This evidence could be explained by the positive correlation existing between curcuminoids and β -carotene bleaching test, especially for desmethoxycurcumin. A similar situation was observed also in β -carotene bleaching test where desmethoxycurcumin resulted positive correlated with CI and CM with Pearson's correlation coefficient of 0.67 vs 0.32, respectively.

Previously, Plastina et al. [44] demonstrated that the addition of different cultivars of dried chilli pepper for infusion resulted in a protective effect against induced oil oxidation. In particular, the flavoured olive oil obtained by the addition of Bishop crown dried pepper to Roggianella EVOO was characterized by the best performance.



Fig. 2. Antioxidant activity of EVOO, CI and CM against DPPH (Fig. 2a) and ABTS (Fig. 2b) (values are expressed as $IC_{50} \mu \text{g mL}^{-1}$) during one year of storage. The pressed as means \pm S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; CI: turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 2% infusion; CM: turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 1% malaxation. Ascorbic acid was used as positive control in both tests (IC₅₀ (half maximal inhibitory concentration) values of 5.03 ± 0.82 and $1.78 \pm 0.07 \mu \text{g mL}^{-1}$, respectively). Differences between samples were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's post-hoc test. The capital letters indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters indicate the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; ns, not signi cant at p > 0.05.



Fig. 3. β -carotene bleaching test, expressed as as IC₅₀ µg mL⁻¹ during one year of storage. Data is expressed as means ± S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; CI: turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 2% infusion; CM: turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 1% malaxation. Propyl gallate was used as positive control (as IC₅₀ (half maximal inhibi- toryconcentration) values of 1.02 ± 0.01 as µg mL⁻¹).Differences between samples were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's post- hoc test. The capital letters indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. ** $p \le 0.01$.

4.3.6. Carbohydrate hydrolysing enzyme and pancreatic lipase inhibitory activity

Table 4 reported data on the inhibition of α -amylase, α -glucosidase, and lipase by EVOO and flavoured olive oil enriched with turmeric by malaxation and infusion processes (CM and CI, respectively). Independently from the applied processes, extracts can inhibit enzymes in a concentration-dependent manner. The inhibitory effects of EVOO are highly variable among its varieties and research groups have highlighted how the cultivation area also influences this activity. In fact, Leporini et al. [45] evaluated the ability of EVOOs from Frantoio cultivar harvested in different area of Calabria region and found IC₅₀ values ranging from 57.7 to 123.7 μ g mL⁻¹ in the α -amylase assay, and from 65.6 to 167.7 μ g mL⁻¹ in α -glucosidase test, assessing as the most active the oils was obtained from drupes harvested in the area of Vaccarrizzo Albanese and as the least active those from the Montalto Uffugo (Calabria, Italy). In addition, Loizzo et al. [46] evaluated, a variety of EVOO from Italy and found IC₅₀ ranging from 258 to 2000 μ g mL⁻¹, and from 184 to 766 μ g mL⁻¹ for α -amylase and α -glucosidase test, respectively.

Generally, the addition of turmeric powder to EVOO determined a reduction in enzymes inhibitory activity except in the α -glucosidase inhibition test, in which flavoured samples exhibited a comparable result to the EVOO (IC₅₀ values of 137.34, 181.99 and 181.98 µg mL⁻¹ for the EVOO, CI, and CM samples, respectively at T0). However, if the data are observed during the storage period of the oils, a signifcant loss of the inhibitory activity of the enriched oils is found compared to the control at T360, with IC₅₀ values of 289.32, 777.09, 676.21 for EVOO, CI and CM, respectively for α -amylase, and 778.23, 489.70, 409.22 for EVOO, CI and CM, respectively for α -glucosidase. A similar trend was observed also in lipase. These results are disagreed to those found by Custureri et al. [26] after EVOO enrichment with ginger, in which this matrix helped the oil to maintain its functional properties up to one year of storage. These data demonstrate, once again, how the enrichment of an extra virgin olive oil with an aromatic and functional matrix such as turmeric, does not always lead to an improvement in the intrinsic functional characteristics of this food.

	TO	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign				
			α-am	iylase							
EVOO	269.02 ± 3.77^{bE}	275.21±3.85 ^D	303.38±3.92 ^{cB}	345.31±4.05 ^{cA}	240.29 ± 3.87^{cF}	289.32±4.90 ^{cC}	**				
CI	$322.85{\pm}3.56^{aD}$	327.90 ± 3.81^{D}	369.90±3.44 ^{aC}	501.53±3.35 ^{aB}	507.11±3.09 ^{aB}	777.09±6.95 ^{aA}	**				
СМ	320.42 ± 3.01^{aCD}	325.29 ± 3.56^{D}	364.44 ± 3.74^{bBC}	$417.75 {\pm} 3.85^{bAB}$	476.84 ± 3.96^{bAB}	676.21 ± 5.01^{bA}	**				
Sign	**	ns	**	**	**	**					
	α-glucosidase										
EVOO	137.34 ± 3.73^{bF}	145.18 ± 3.79^{bE}	198.81 ± 3.82^{D}	337.56±3.90 ^{aC}	587.49 ± 3.56^{aB}	778.23±4.67 ^{aA}	**				
CI	181.99 ± 3.45^{aB}	184.67 ± 3.21^{aB}	201.50 ± 3.09^{B}	226.74±3.01 ^{cB}	236.98 ± 1.10^{bA}	489.70 ± 4.07^{bA}	**				
СМ	$181.98 {\pm} 2.09^{aD}$	184.09 ± 3.67^{aD}	199.77±3.89 ^C	216.7 ± 4.18^{bB}	233.37 ± 4.23^{cAB}	409.22 ± 4.70^{cA}	**				
Sign	**	**	ns	**	**	**					
			pancreat	tic lipase							
EVOO	143.46 ± 4.85^{bF}	155.52±4.87 ^{bE}	173.43±4.91 ^{cD}	206.54±5.01 ^C	253.81±4.81 ^{cB}	312.97±5.44 ^{cA}	**				
CI	$413.94{\pm}4.09^{aD}$	419.23±4.01 ^{aD}	474.42±4.22 ^{aC}	552.05 ± 4.02^{B}	573.11 ± 5.22^{aAB}	823.44±6.55 ^{aA}	**				
СМ	410.99 ± 3.10^{aD}	418.80 ± 4.16^{aD}	458.10 ± 4.34^{bC}	504.08 ± 4.11^{B}	$546.59 {\pm} 4.01^{bAB}$	721.56 ± 4.25^{bA}	**				
Sign	**	**	**	ns	**	**					

Table 4. Carbohydrate hydrolysing enzyme and pancreatic lipase inhibitory inhibitory effect. Values are expressed as IC₅₀ (µg mL⁻¹).

Data is expressed as means \pm S.D. (n = 3). EVOO: control; CI: turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 2% infusion; CM: turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 1% malaxation. Acarbose was used as positive control in the α -amylase and in the α -glucosidase assays (IC₅₀ (half maximal inhibitory concentration) values of 50.18 \pm 1.32 and 35.57 \pm 0.99 µg mL⁻¹, respectively). Orlistat was used as positive control in the lipase assay (IC₅₀ value of 37.44 \pm 1.08 µg mL⁻¹). Differences between samples were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's post-hoc test. The capital letters in the row indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters in the column indicate the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. ** $p \le 0.01$; ns, not signi cant at p > 0.05.

4.3.7. Sensory evaluation

The FVOOs (flavoured olive oils) were tested by a group of expert assessors. They scored different overall acceptability and are listed below in descending order for both approaches: CM > CI (Fig. 4).

The assessors were not able to identify the enrichment matrix. The EVOO was characterised by the presence of slight "muddy" and "sludge" defects. The most characteristic note of CM and CI was obviously the colour, which became a bright yellow. They are also characterised by high "ripe fruity" and "spicy" attributes. They differed from each other because in CM the defects of the starting oil were covered and its flavour was more balanced than CI, in fact the CM sample resulted the sweetest and most balanced FVOO in the tasting.



Figure 4. Sensory evaluation of EVOO: control; CI: turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 2% infusion; CM: turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 1% malaxation.

4.4. Conclusions

Nowadays, the challenge of the food industry sector is to create innovative products to satisfy the demands of consumers who are increasingly attentive to what they consume and to their health. The development of functional or enriched olive oil falls in this category of constant growth. The main challenge lies in creating a novelty, with good organoleptic characteristics, but especially with strong health properties. Concerning our addition of turmeric powder, the processing with olive paste (CM) seems to better protect the oil against oxidation more than the addition by infusion (CI), which reached peroxide values after one year of storage even higher than the control (22.88 vs 17.89 mEq O_2 kg⁻¹). The addition of turmeric powder to EVOO generated FVOOs characterized by a higher bioactive phytochemical content compared to the control olive oil. In fact, the main bioactive compounds of turmeric, such as bisdemethoxycurcumin, demethoxycurcumin and curcumin were detected. The addition of turmeric also affected the antiradical potential of the newly obtained flavoured olive oils, especially in malaxation. This demonstrates how curcuminoids do not negatively affect the chemical quality criteria for an olive oil. Regarding the inhibitory activity against the enzymes involved in the digestion of carbohydrates and lipids, FVOOs demonstrated an interesting activity only in a-glucosidase test, even after one year of storage, maintaining an activity approximately 2-times lower, with very similar values between CM and CI, compared to EVOO (778.23 vs 489.7 and 409.22 µg mL⁻¹ for EVOO, CI and CM, respectively). Moreover, were also enhanced the sensory characteristics. The panellists appreciated the FVOOs, and the new "spicy" note appeared, as well as the colour become bright yellow. Through the application of this study is possible to affirm that among the curcuminoids, demethoxicurcumin is the one that act as main antioxidant and antiradical agent. However, further studies are necessary to optimise some variables in the production, such as malaxation time and temperature, to avoid significant decrease in TPC.

Funding sources

This study was supported and conducted within a PhD research program in "Scienze e tecnologie alimentari" (XXXVI cycle) by Irene M. G. Custureri, who received the grant "Ricerca e Innovazione con caratterizzazione industriale, PON RI 2014–2020". The authors are grateful to "*Prim'olio*" for supporting in the sensory evaluation.

CRediT authorship contribution statement

Irene Maria Grazia Custureri: Validation, Resources, Formal analysis, Data curation. Vincenzo Sicari: Writing – review & editing, Writing – original draft, Validation, Supervision, Resources, Project administration, Methodology, Formal analysis, Data curation, Concep- tualization. Angelo Maria Giuffre`: Writing – original draft, Validation, Supervision, Project administration, Methodology, Formal analysis, Data curation, Conceptualization. Rosa Tundis: Resources, Methodology, Formal analysis, Data curation. Ana Cristina Soria: Validation, Resources, Methodology, Data curation. Monica Rosa Loizzo: Writing – original draft, Validation, Supervision, Resources, Investigation, Data curation, Conceptualization.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare the following nancial interests/personal relationships which may be considered as potential competing interests: Vincenzo Sicari reports was provided by University of Reggio Calabria. Vincenzo Sicari reports a relationship with University of Reggio Calabria that includes: If there are other authors, they declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

Data availability

No data was used for the research described in the article.

Abbreviations

AA Ascorbic acid ABTS 2,2'-Azinobis-(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid C* Chroma CH3CN Acetonitrile CH3COOH Acetic Acid CH3OH Methanol CM Turmeric flavoured olive oil by malaxation CI Turmeric flavoured olive oil by infusion DAD Diode Array Detection DPPH 1,1-Diphenyl-2-picryl-hydrazil EVOO Control Olive Oil FA Free Acidity GAE Gallic Acid Equivalent H₂O Water IC50 Half Maximal Inhibitory Concentration MeOH Methanol PV Peroxide Value RE Rutin Equivalent TE Turmeric Extract TFC Total Flavonoid Content TPC Total Polyphenols Content UHPLC Ultra-High Performance Liquid Chromatography

Appendix A. Supplementary data

Supplementary data to this article can be found online at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jafr.2024.101111.

References

[1] Commission Regulation (EEC) No. 2568/91 on the characteristics of olive oil and olive-residue oil and on the relevant methods of analysis. Off. J. Eur. Commun. (L.248, p.1-82)].

[2] European Commission, Regulation (EU) No 432/2012 Establishing a list of permitted health claims made on foods other than those referring to the reduction of disease risk and to children's development and health Of cial Journal of the European Union 136 (2012) 1-40.

[3] J.S. Perona, K.M. Botham, Olive oil as a functional food: nutritional and health bene ts, in: R. Aparicio, J. Harwood (Eds.), Handbook of Olive Oil, Springer, Boston, MA, 2013, 10.007/978-1-4614-7777-818.

[4] C. Davis, J. Bryan, J. Hodgson, K. Murphy, De nition of the mediterranean diet; a literature review, Nutrients 7 (11) (2015) 9139–9153, https://doi.org/10.3390/nu7115459.

[5] C. Jimenez-Lopez, M. Carpena, C. Lourenço-Lopes, M. Gallardo-Gomez, J. E. M. Lorenzo, F.J. Barba, M.A. Prieto, J. Simal-Gandara, Bioactive compounds and quality of extra virgin olive oil, Foods 9 (8) (2020) 1014, https://doi.org/10.3390/ foods9081014. PMID: 32731481.

[6] C.C. Tedesco, C. Bon glio, M. Notarnicola, M. Rendina, A. Castellaneta, A. Di Leo, G. Giannelli, L. Fontana, High extra virgin olive oil consumption is linked to a lower prevalence of NAFLD with a prominent effect in obese subjects: results from the, MICOL Stud. Nutr. 15 (21) (2023) 4673, https://doi.org/10.3390/ nu15214673.

[7] World health organization, https://www.who.int/health -topics/obesity#tab=tab 1 (Last access on November 2023).

[8] M.Barron,H.Hayes,Z.Bice,K.Pritchard,T.L.Kindel,Sleevegastrectomyprovides cardioprotection from oxidative stress in vitro due to reduction of circulating myeloperoxidase, Nutrients 15 (22) (2023) 4776, https://doi.org/10.3390/ nu15224776.

[9] A. Serrano, G. Ros, G. Nieto, Bioactive compounds and extracts from traditional herbs and their potential anti-in ammatory health effects, Medicines 5 (3) (2018) 76, https://doi.org/10.3390/medicines5030076.

[10] A. Yashin, Y. Yashin, X. Xia, B. Nemzer, Antioxidant activity of spices and their impact on human health: a review, Antioxidant 6 (3) (2017) 70, https://doi.org/ 10.3390/antiox6030070.

[11] S.J. Hewlings, D.S. Kalman, Curcumin: a review of its effects on human health, Foods 6 (10) (2017 Oct 22) 92, https://doi.org/10.3390/foods6100092.

[12] R.K. Verma, P. Kumari, R.K. Maurya, V. Kumar, R.B. Verma, K.R. Singh, Medicinal properties of turmeric (Curcuma longa L.): a review, Int. J. Chem. Stud. 6 (4) (2018) 1354–1357.

[13] H. Li, A. Sureda, H.P. Devkota, V. Pittala`, D. Barreca, A. Sanchez Silva, D. Tewari, S. Xu, S.M. Nabavi, Curcumin, the golden spices in treating cardiovascular diseases, Biotechnol. Adv. 38 (2020) 107343, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biotechadv.2019.01010.

[14] F. Idowu-Adebayo, V. Fogliano, A. Linnemann, Turmeric-forti ed cow and soya milk: golden milk as a street food to support consumer health, Foods 11 (4) (2022) 558, https://doi.org/10.3390/foods11040558.

[15] K. Singh, S. Sricairatanakool, T. Chewonarin, A. Prommaban, et al., Impact of green extraction on curcuminoid content, antioxidant activities and anti-cancer ef ciency (in vitro) from turmeric rhizomes (Curcuma longa L.), Foods 11 (2022) 3633, https://doi.org/10.3390/foods11223633.

[16] A.R. Oliveira, A.E.C. Ribeira, E.R. Oliveira, K.O. Ribeiro, M.C. Garcia, et al., Physicochemical, microbiological and sensory characteristics of snacks developed from broken rice grains and turmeric powder, Int. J. Food Sci. Technol. 55 (7) (2020) 2719–2729, https://doi.org/10.1111/ijfs.14525.

[17] A. Amer, A.E. Rizk, Production and evaluation of novel functional extruded corn snacks forti ed with ginger, bay leaves and turmeric powder, Food Prod. Process Nutr. 4 (2022) 4, https://doi.org/10.1186/s43014-022-00083-3.

[18] A.T. Septiana, I. Sitoresmi, P.S. Dewi, Sensory evaluation, antioxidant activity and total of microbial of tamarind- turmeric herbal drink during the storage of refrigerator temperature at various packaging, Food Res. 2 (4) (2018) 391–397, https://doi.org/10.26656/fr.2017.2(4).030. [19] E. Yilmaz, S. Demirci, E.K. Uslu, Red pepper and turmeric- avored virgin olive oil oleogels prepared with whale spermaceti wax, J. Oleo Sci. 71 (2) (2022) 187–199, https://doi.org/10.5650/jos.ess21167.

[20] S. Lamas, N. Rodrigues, A.M. Peres, J.A. Pereira, Flavoured and forti ed olive oils - pros and cons, Trends Food Sci. Technol. 124 (2022) 108–127, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.tifs.2022.04.013.

[21] European Union Commission, Consolidated Text on the Characteristics of Olive Oil and Olive-Residue Oil and on the Relevant Methods of Analysis, European Union Commission, Brussels, Belgium, 2016. Regulation 01991R2568-IT-04.12.2016-031.005.

[22] J.S. Z labur, M. Brajer, S. Voc, A. Galic, A. Radman, et al., Ultrasound as a promising tool for the green extraction of specialized metabolites from some culinary spices, Molecules 26 (7) (2021) 1866, https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules26071866.

[23] Y. Choi, W. Kim, J.S. Lee, S.J. Youn, H. Lee, M.Y. Baik, Enhanced antioxidant capacity of puffed turmeric (Curcuma longa L.) by high hydrostatic pressure extraction (HHPE) of bioactive compounds, Foods 9 (11) (2020) 1690, https://doi.org/10.3390/foods9111690, 9(11).

[24] G.F. Montedoro, M. Servili, M. Baldioli, E. Miniati, Simple and hydrolyzable phenolic compounds in virgin olive oil. Their extraction, separation and quantitative compounds and semiquantitative evaluation by HPLC, J. Agric. Food Chem. 40 (1992) 571–1576.

[25] A. Baiano, G. Gambacorta, C. Terracone, M.A. Previtali, C. Lamacchia, E. La Notte, Changes in phenolic content and antioxidant activity of Italian extra-virgin olive oils during storage, J. Food Sci. 74 (2009) 177–183, 10.111/j.1750-3841.2009.010072.x.

[26] I.M.G. Custureri, V. Sicari, M.R. Loizzo, R. Tundis, A.C. Soria, A.M. Giuffr`e, Evaluation of quality parameters and functional activity of Ottobratica extra virgin olive oil enriched with *Zingiber of cinale* (ginger) by two different enrichment processes during one-year storage, Foods 12 (20) (2023) 3822, https://doi.org/ 10.3390/foods12203822.

[27] V. Sicari, I.M.G. Custureri, R. Tundis, M.R. Loizzo, Comparison of physicochemical characteristics and bioactivity of olive oil mill wastewaters from traditional and water-saving ARA-controlled three-phase decanter, Sustainability 15 (5) (2023) 3890, https://doi.org/10.3390/su15053890.

[28] T. Chumroenphat, I. Somboonwatthanakul, S. Saensouk, S. Siriamornpun, Changes in curcuminoids and chemical components of turmeric (Curcuma longa L.) under freeze-drying and low-temperature drying methods, Food Chem. 339 (2021) 339, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2020.128121, 1281121.

[29] S. Al-Lahham, N. Jaradat, A. Hamayel, A. Assaassa, F. Hammad, et al., Hexane extract of Curcuma longa L. inhibits the activities of key enzymes and pro- in ammatory adipokines linked to obesity, Eur. J. Integr. Med. 48 (2) (2021) 101400, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eujim.2021.101400.

[30] N. Caporaso, A. Paduano, G. Nicoletti, R. Sacchi, Capsaicinoids, antioxidant activity, and volatile compounds in olive oil avored with dried chili pepper (Capsicum annuum), Eur. J. Lipid Sci. Technol. 115 (12) (2013) 1434–1442, https://doi.org/10.1002/ejlt.201300158.

[31] M.L. Clodoveo, T. Dipalmo, P. Crupi, V. Durante, V. Pesce, I. Maiellaro, A. Lovece, A. Mercurio, A. Laghezza, F. Corbo, et al., Comparison between different avored olive oil production techniques: healthy value and process ef ciency, Plant Foods Hum. Nutr. (Dordr.) 71 (2016) 81–87, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11130-016-0528-7.

[32] I.M.G. Custureri, A.M. Giuffr`e, M.R. Loizzo, R. Tundis, A.C. Soria, V. Sicari, Bergamot avoured olive oil: comparison between enrichment processes, evaluation of shel-life and health properties, Appl. Food Res. 4 (2024) 100400, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.afres.2024.100400.

[33] M.A. Ayadi, N. Grati-Kamoun, H. Attia, Physico-chemical change and heat stability of extra virgin olive oils avoured by selected Tunisian aromatic plants, Food Chem. Toxicol. 47 (10) (2009) 2613–2619, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. fct.2009.07.024.

[34] I. Ammar, A.B. Amira, I. Khemakem, H. Attia, M. Ennouri, Effect of Opuntia cus- indica owers maceration on quality and on heat stability of olive oil, J. Food Sci. Technol. 54 (6) (2017) 1502–1510, https://doi.org/10.1007/s13197-017-2581-0.

[35] G. Di Lecce, M. Piochi, D. Pacetti, N.G. Frega, E. Bartolucci, S. Scortichini, ED. Fiorini, Eleven monovarietal extra virgin olive oils from olives grown and processed under the same conditions: effect of the cultivar on the chemical composition and sensory traits, Foods 9 (2020) 904, https://doi.org/10.3390/ foods9070904.

[36] V.P. Soares, M.B. Fagundesa, D.R. Guerraa, Y.S.B. Le aesa, C.F. Speronia, et al., Ultrasound assisted maceration for improving the aromatization of extravirgin olive oil with rosemary and basil, Food Res. Int. 135 (2020) 109305, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.foodres.2020.109305.

[37] A. Sousa, S. Casal, R. Malheiro, H. Lamas, A. Bento, J.A. Pereira, Aromatized olive oils: in uence of avouring in quality, composition, stability, antioxidants, and antiradical potential, LWT–Food Sci. Technol. 60 (1) (2015) 22–28, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2014.08.026.

[38] J. Moustakime, Z. Hazzoumi, K.A. Joutei, Aromatization of virgin olive oil by seeds of Pimpinella anisum using three different methods: physico-chemical change and thermal stability of avored oils, Grain Oil Sci. Technol. 4 (2021) 108–124, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gaost.2021.07.001.

[39] I. Cheng-Chao, C.M. Wang, S.P. Li, L.G. Lin, W.C. Ye, Q.W. Zhang, Simultaneous quanti cation of three curcuminoids and three volatile components of Curcuma longa using pressurized Liquid extraction and high-performance Liquid Chromatography, Molecules 23 (7) (2018) 1568, https://doi.org/10.3390/ molecules23071568.

[40] K. Pal, S. Chowdhury, S.K. Dutta, S. Chakraborty, M. Chakraborty, G.K. Pandit, et al., Analysis of rhizome colour content, bioactive compound pro ling and ex-situ conservation of turmeric genotypes (Curcuma longa L.) from sub-Himalayan terai region of India, Ind. Crop. Prod. 150 (2020) 112401, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. indcrop.2020.112401.

[41] V. Sicari, Antioxidant potential of extra virgin olive oils extracted from three different varieties cultivated in the Italian province of Reggio Calabria, JABFQ 90 (2017) 76–82, https://doi.org/10.5073/JABFQ.2017.090.011.

[42] E. Karacabey, G. Ozkan, L. Dalgic, S.O. Sermet, Rosemary aromatization of extra virgin olive oil and process optimization including antioxidant potential and yield, TURJAF 4 (8) (2016) 628–635, https://doi.org/10.24925/turjaf.v4i8.628-635.724.

[43] M.R. Loizzo, M. Bonesi, T. Falco, M. Leporini, M. Pagliuso, V. Sicari, R. Tundis, Carolea olive oil enriched with an infusion of *Capsicuum annuum* and *C. chinense* dried pepper powders to produce an added value avoured olive oils, J. Food Process. Preserv. 45 (2021) 15776, 10.111/jfp.15776. [F]

[44] P. Plastina, R. Tundis, C. La Torre, V. Sicari, A.M. Giuffr`e, A. Neri, M. Bonesi, M. Leporini, A. Fazio, T. Falco, et al., The addition of *Capsicum baccatum* to Calabrian monovarietal extra virgin olive oils leads to avoured olive oils with enhanced oxidative stability, Ital. J. Food Sci. 33 (2021) 61–72, https://doi.org/ 10.15586/ijfs.v33i1.1937.

[45] M. Leporini, M.R. Loizzo, M.C. Tenuta, T. Falco, V. Sicari, T.M. Pellicano ER. Tundis, Calabrian extra virgin olive oil from Frantoio cultivar: chemical composition and health properties, Emir. J. Food Agric. 30 (7) (2018) 631–637, https://doi.org/10.9755/ejfa.2018.v30.i7.1743.

[46] M.R. Loizzo, G. Di Lecce, E. Boselli, F. Menichini, N.G. Frega, Inhibitory activities of phenolics compounds from extra virgin olive oils on the enzymes involved in diabetes, obesity and hypertension, J. Food Biochem. 35 (2011) 381–399, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-4514.2010.00390.x.

Chapter 5

Chapter 5

Pubblished Article DOI doi.org/10.3390/molecules29153588

Article

Evaluation of the Shelf Life of *Myristica-fragrans* **Powder-Flavored Oils Obtained through the Application of Two Processes: Infusion and Co-Pressing Technology**

Irene Maria Grazia Custureri¹, Monica Rosa Loizzo^{2,*}, Vincenzo Sicari^{1,*}, Roberta Pino², Rosa Tundis², Ana Cristina Soria³, Angelo Maria Giuffrè¹

¹Department of Agraria, University "Mediterranea" of Reggio Calabria, Salita Melissari, Località Feo di Vito, 89124 Reggio Calabria, Italy; irene.custureri@unirc.it (I.M.G.C.); vincenzo.sicari@unirc.it (V.S.); amgiuffre@unirc.it (A.M.G.)

²Department of Pharmacy, Health and Nutritional Sciences, University of Calabria, Polifunzionale Building, via P. Bucci, 87036 Rende (CS), Italy; monica_rosa.loizzo@unical.it (M.R.L.); rosa.tundis@unical.it (R.T.); robertapino95@gmail.com (R.P.)

³Institute of General Organic Chemistry (IQOG-CSIC), Juan de la Cierva 3, 28006 Madrid, Spain; acsoria@iqog.csic.es (A.C.S.)

* Correspondence: monica_rosa.loizzo@unical.it and vincenzo.sicari@unirc.it

Abstract: This work aimed to evaluate the impact of enrichment processing on the quality parameters, bioactivity and sensorial aspects of Myristica fragrans (mace)- avored olive oil storage for one year. The mace powder was added to extra virgin olive oil through two different processes: immediately after crushing the olives by mixing mace (1% weight/weight (w/w)) with the olive paste (MAVOO-M) and by adding mace to extra virgin olive oil (C) (2% w/w) (MAVOO-I). A multi-analytical approach was applied to measure the main qualitative indexes, such as the free acidity, peroxide value and ultraviolet parameters. The total phenolic and carotenoid contents (TPC and TCC, respectively) and α -tocopherol were also evaluated, as well as the sensory attributes. The radical scavenging potential was estimated by using two different in vitro tests, namely, 2,2'-azino-bis(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6- sulfonic acid) (ABTS) and 2,2-diphenyl-1picrylhydrazyl (DPPH). A signi cant increase in the free acidity parameter was found in all the avored oils, and particularly in the MAVOO-M (1.27% oleic acid); at the same time, this oil was the sample with the lowest peroxide value (i.e., 9.68 meqO2/kg) after 360 days of storage. At the end of the storage, an increase in L^* values was found in both the MAVOO-M and -I vs. the C (43.88 and 43.02, respectively, vs. 42.62). The TCC was strongly in uenced by the addition of mace, especially when the infusion process was used. In fact, after one year of storage, the TCC in the MAVOO-I resulted in ~34.7% more than the MAVOO-M. A promising DPPH radical scavenging activity was observed independently by the applied aromatization process, with IC50 values of 19.77 and 17.80 µg/mL for the MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I, respectively. However, this activity decreased during storage, and a similar trend was observed using the ABTS test. In conclusion the infusion as enrichment methodology led to more promising results in terms of functionality compared with the co-mixing one.

Keywords: mace; Myristica fragrans; olive oil quality parameters; shelf-life; obesity; functional food.

5.1. Introduction

Foods are the main source for the maintenance of vital functions in human beings. In addition to providing energy intake, foods are the main source of nutrients that have bene cial effects on human health, for instance, by ghting free radicals through the intake of foods that are naturally rich in anti-scavenging molecules, such as fruit, vegetables and berries [1]. Many studies evaluated the direct activity between food and bene ts on human health [2]. In this context, the concept of functional food was born. It was rst de ned in Japan in 1980s as a food that exerts speci c bene cial functions for human health [3]. Foods are linked with diet and play an important role in the prevention of some chronic diseases.

Obesity is mainly caused by an excessive calorie intake and a low energy expenditure [4]. It is related to a series of serious chronic pathologies [5]. The most common approaches used to treat this pathology are through laparoscopically mini-invasive surgery, which can cause a weight loss of 70% of excess kilos, or using drugs, such as orlistat or liraglutide, which, however, have undesirable effects on human health [6]. Thus, the best approach to reduce the body fat index, thus signi cantly improving the reduction and prevention of obesity, remains following an adequate diet with appropriate physical exercises [7]. Another more sustainable way to reduce the predisposition to obesity is using functional foods, clearly while also following a healthy lifestyle. It appears that functional foods are a good approach in treating not only obesity but also the related metabolic syndrome [8,9]. Consumers' interests are increasingly moving toward healthier foods with bene cial properties for human health. Furthermore, consumers tend to want to reduce the consumption of drugs, preferring the use of natural products acting as "preventives" of some chronic diseases. It is known that herbs, but especially spices, exert bene cial effects on human health and are considered as therapeutic and medicinal foods [10,11]. This potential is due to the complexity of their composition and to the diversity of the mechanisms of action [12].

Extra virgin olive oil is the main fat source of the region of the Mediterranean basin and, together with cereals, legumes, fruits, vegetables, meat and sh, constitutes the Mediterranean diet, which is well known for its countless bene ts on human health [13,14]. The Ottobratica is one of the main cultivars growing in the region of Calabria, especially in the Tyrrhenian side of the Reggio Calabria province. The oil derived from this cultivar has been the focus of numerous studies due to its high qualitative characteristics and the interest for this geographical area [15].

In this context, the zest for research in the development of functional foods is increasing and several academics suggested that the addition of vegetable matrices to an olive oil could exert intriguing results in terms of avor, increased stability or as an alternative to the un avored olive oil [16–18].

Myristica fragrans HOUTT is a spice indigenous to Indonesia and is also farmed in Thailand, India and Malaysia [19]. It is characterized by a pleasant smell. The fruit is composed of the seed, representing the nutmeg spice, which is enclosed by the aril that represents the mace spice, and covered by the shell, which represents the esh. Nutmeg and mace are the main spices derived from this species [20]. Mace is used as a traditional spice in savory dishes or as medicine to treat nausea or dysentery [20]. It exhibits antibacterial, anti-fungal, anti-thrombotic and anti-in ammatory medicinal properties; possesses aphrodisiacal properties, anti-carcinogenic and anti-tumor potential; and is used in menopausal health issues [21,22]. Studies demonstrated how it works as a selective PPAR γ modulator that enhances insulin resistance and exhibits antiobesity effects [23].

New trends have highlighted that consumers today are attentive to new sensory sen- sations, with particular attention to health and well-being. This has led to the rediscovery of avored and forti ed olive oils, not only through the addition of traditional aromas and avors but also by adding uncommon avors and also through the use of new avoring processes [18,24].

Several enrichment techniques can be used for avoring olive oils: the addition of bioactive extracts or essential oils, infusion or coextraction [24–27].

The olive oils thus obtained are oils where the avoring matrix promotes a set of differentiated sensory characteristics [27,28].

In this study, we provided for the rst time a study related to the addition of mace using two different methodologies, which was conducted for one year and periodically analyzed to determine its functionality. Particularly, our work analyzed the bioactivity correlated to obesity and metabolic syndrome through lipase, α -glucosidase and α -amylase enzyme inhibitory assays. Moreover, analyses to evaluate the quality parameters, as well as quantitative parameters and parameters that affect consumers' acceptability of the AVOOs compared with the control, were also evaluated.

5.2. Results and Discussion

5.2.1. Quality parameters

The quality parameters of the non-aromatized (control, C) and aromatized olive oils (AVOOs) by co-mixing (MAVOO-M) and by infusion (MAVOO-I) are reported in Table 1. C could be classi ed as extra virgin olive oil, as established by regulation 1348/2013 of the European Union Commission [29], given its free acidity level of 0.68%; its peroxide value of 9.45 meqO2/kg; its extinction coef cients K232 and K268 of 2.46 and 0.22, respectively; and Δ K value of -0.003. During storage, the free acidity, K232 and K268 values exceeded the regulatory limits with a constant increase, exceeding the legal limit for extra virgin, whereas the peroxide values (17.89) remained below the maximum limit of 20 meqO2/kg of oil. Esposto et al. [30] highlighted the existence of a positive correlation between the increase in the quality parameters and the duration of the storage. In the avored samples, some parameters exceeded the values established to be classi ed as extra virgin [27]. In fact, the free acidity value of the MAVOO-I increased from 0.68% to 1.23% between the beginning and the end of the storage period, respectively.

Sample			Days s	storage			
	Т0	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sigr
		Free	e Acidity (% Olei	c acid)			
С	0.68±0.02 ^{bC}	0.70±0.00 ^{bB}	0.71 ± 0.00^{bF}	0.56±0.00 ^{cD}	0.53 ± 0.05^{cE}	0.84±0.01 ^{bA}	**
MAVOO-M	0.93 ± 0.04^{aD}	0.96 ± 0.00^{bE}	$0.93 \pm 0.00^{\text{bD}}$	1.06 ± 0.04^{aB}	0.98 ± 0.01^{aC}	1.27 ± 0.04^{aA}	**
MAVOO-I	0.68 ± 0.03^{bD}	0.98±0.01ªB	0.93 ± 0.03^{bC}	$0.97 \pm 0.04^{\text{bB}}$	0.92±0.01 ^{bC}	1.23 ± 0.02^{abA}	**
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**	
		Pero	xide Value (mEo	lO2/kg)			
С	9.45±0.20ªD	9.50±0.36 ^{aD}	10.56±0.25 ^{bC}	10.95±0.03 ^{aC}	12.86±0.09 ^{aB}	17.89±0.09 ^{aA}	**
MAVOO-M	5.32±0.06 ^{bDE}	5.53±0.06 ^{cD}	5.81±0.18 ^{cC}	6.22 ± 0.04^{bE}	7.44±0.06 ^{cB}	9.68±0.19 ^{bA}	**
MAVOO-I	9.40 ± 0.18^{aE}	8.26±0.11 ^{bF}	$11.18 \pm 0.50^{\text{aBC}}$	10.65 ± 0.59^{abD}	11.83 ± 0.09^{bB}	17.67±0.45 ^{abA}	**
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**	
			K232				
С	2.46±0.06 ^{cC}	2.47±0.05 ^{cC}	1.98±0.05 ^{cE}	2.11±0.03 ^{cD}	2.87±0.08 ^B	2.95±0.14 ^A	**
MAVOO-M	3.80±0.02 ^{aA}	2.87±0.02 ^{bD}	3.17 ± 0.01^{aB}	3.08±0.20 ^{aBC}	3.00±0.09 ^c	3.19±0.29 ^в	**

Table 1. Quality parameters of the unaromatized olive oil (C); aromatized olive oil by co-mixing 1% (MAVOO-M) and aromatized olive oil by infusion 2% (MAVOO-I).

MAVOO-I Sign	2.57±0.25 ^{bD} **	3.59±0.18ªA **	2.58±0.27 ^{bD} **	2.59±0.43 ^{bD} **	2.83±0.10℃ ns	3.44±0.38 ^B ns	**
0			K268				
C	0 22+0 02°C	0 24+0 02 ^{cB}	0 20+0 02cD	0 20+0 05 ^{cD}	0 28+0 01cA	0 28+0 00cA	*
MAVOO-M	1 40+0 02ªA	$1.14+0.10^{aD}$	0.95 ± 0.02^{aE}	1.25 ± 0.13^{aB}	1 29+0 04 ^{aBC}	1 21+0 01 ^{aC}	**
	0.28±0.02bE	$0.63 \pm 0.01 \text{bD}$	0.55±0.02	0.66±0.03bC	1.10+0.01bA	0.75 ± 0.01 bB	**
WIA V 00-1	0.20±0.0202	0.03±0.0155	0.04±0.0855	0.00±0.03°C	1.10±0.01	0.75±0.0155	
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**	
			ΔΚ				
С	-0.003±0.000 ^{cBC}	-0.003±0.000cC	-0.003±0.000 ^{BC}	-0.003±0.000 ^{cBC}	-0.001±0.000cAB	0.000±0.000cA	**
MAVOO-M	0.031 ± 0.003^{aD}	0.035±0.002 ^{aC}	0.039±0.002 ^B	0.043±0.001ªA	0.034 ± 0.003^{aC}	0.038±0.004 ^{aB}	*
MAVOO-I	0.000±0.000 ^{bD}	0.012±0.001 ^{bC}	0.015±0.002 ^B	$0.015 \pm 0.004^{\text{bB}}$	0.026 ± 0.002^{bA}	0.027±0.001bA	**
Sign	**	**	ns	**	**	**	

DaData are express

Data are expressed by means \pm standard deviation (n = 3). Statistical analysis were followed by Tukey's test which were used to evaluate any differences at the same time of analysis (lowercase letters) or during the considered storage (uppercase letters). Results followed by letters are significant at $p \le 0.01$. * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$, ns, not significant at p > 0.05.

The MAVOO-I showed lower values that ranged between 0.68% (at the beginning of the storage) and 1.23% (at the end of the storage). In both the applied variables, the peroxide value remained below the legal limits during the year of study: from 5.32 to 9.68 meqO2/kg of oil in the MAVOO-M and from 9.40 to 17.67 meqO2/kg of oil in the MAVOO-I. Worthy of note is the protective effect of the co-mixed mace in this primary oxidation index, and conversely for the other sample. Compared with the extinction coef cients, both the aromatized samples exceeded the values of the control, especially the MAVOO-M. As reported by Díaz-Montaña et al. [31], the increase in free acidity and in K232 in the aromatized samples could be due to the presence of free acids in the matrix used for the aromatization. In our samples, a high free acidity value was found at the beginning of storage in the MAVOO-M sample, as opposed to the MAVOO-I, in which the increase was found at the second storage date. These conditions could have been due to the different solubilization times, which took place at the time of infusion in the MAVOO-I sample. In fact, at the end of storage, the two aromatized samples reached very similar values to each other and higher values than the control. The K268 coef cient was strongly in uenced by the content of a special class of polyphenols: the higher the polyphenol content, the higher the resistance to the secondary oxidation of the oil [30]. The MAVOO-M showed the highest K268 value (1.40). These data are in contrast with those found by Diaz-Montaña et al. [31], who aromatized an extra virgin olive oil with 5% basil and rosemary leaves and observed K268 values that were lower than the control at T0 and underwent a slight increase from the third month of storage. Conversely, the K232 values during storage were higher than the control, in agreement with our results. Fagundes et al. [32] studied a pink-pepper- avored Brazilian olive oil, in which they found the K232 and K268 values to be signi cantly higher than in the control. The authors explained how the presence of some terpenes (of which mace is naturally rich) can interfere with the signal in the 232 nm region, causing an increase in K232 [33]. ΔK was strongly in uenced by the addition of mace, particularly when it was co-mixed with the olive paste: -0.003 vs. 0.031 for the C and MAVOO-M, respectively, on the day of the production. The coef cient was also in uenced by

97

the storage time in the MAVOO-I sample, which reached the value of 0.027 after one year.

5.2.2. Quantitative Parameters

Carotenoids and chlorophylls are pigments that are naturally present in olive oils. They are responsible for the color of the oil, which can highly vary from greenish to, in some cases, reddish shades. Chlorophylls play an important role in maintaining the oxidative stability of the oil during storage, whereas carotenoids are positively correlated with antioxidant activity thanks to their ability to trap free radicals [34]. Furthermore, chlorophylls and carotenoids are very sensitive to light and oxygen, and their degradation is a complex phenomenon that generates compounds that are not easily identi able [35].

The total carotenoid content (TCC) (Figure 1a) was strongly in uenced by the addition of mace, especially in the sample produced via infusion. In the MAVOO-M, the value of TCC increased from the 15th day after its production. Starting from the 30th day, the content strongly decreased, but maintained a stable value for the rest of the storage, at the end of which, it stabilized at values higher than the control (5.64 vs. 4.8 mg/kg). In the MAVOO-I sample, the TCC showed signi cantly higher values during the entire storage period compared with the other samples (p < 0.01). After one year, it maintained a value of 6.47, which was about 34.7% more than the MAVOO-M sample and 14.7% more than the C sample. Loizzo et al. [36] enriched an extra virgin olive oil with different varieties of Capsicum annuum and Capsicum chinese and found that only the variety of C. chinese

"red mushroom" showed a notable increase in the TCC content (18.4 vs. 28.8 mg/kg). The rest showed an increase of less than 40%, as in our study.

The content of total chlorophylls (TChlC) (Figure 1b) was also strongly in uenced by the addition of mace (p < 0.01). Lower and very unstable values were observable when analyzing the data from the MAVOO-M sample. It maintained values even lower than the control for the entire conservation period (from 13.09 vs. 13.12 to 11.03 vs. 4.05 mg/kg). The data from the MAVOO-I sample showed how up to the 60th day of storage, this content increased until reaching the maximum values of 35.04 mg/kg. Through enrichment with rosemary leaves, the authors observed values for avored oils that were 2.5 times higher than the oil on its own. Considering the 60th day from production as the comparison EVIEW 6 of 17 time, that is to say, the moment of maximum value in the MAVOO-I sample, the increase correspond to 2.45. This finding agreed with our data [37].







Figure 1. Quantitative parameters of the unaromatized olive oil (C); aromatized olive oil by co-mixing 1% (MAVOO-M) and aromatized olive oil by infusion 2% (MAVOO-I). (a) Total carotenoid content (TCC); (b) total chlorophyll content (TChlC); (c) total phenolic content (TPC); (d) α -tocopherol content (α -Toc). Data are expressed by means \pm standard deviation (n = 3). Statistical analysis were followed by Tukey's test which were used to evaluate any differences at the same time of analysis (lowercase letters) or during the considered storage (uppercase letters). Results followed by different letters are significant at $p \le 0.01$. ** $p \le 0.01$.

Esposto et al. [27], by analyzing 14 different cultivars of extra virgin olive oil, showed how the total phenolic content (TPC) is a highly variable factor by finding values between 18 and 1476 mg/kg. Our C sample exhibited 418.51 mg/kg (Figure 1c). At the beginning of the storage, the MAVOO-M had the highest TPC value compared with the MAVOO-I (471.51 vs. 418.54 mg/kg). As the storage progressed, the spice in the infusion dissolved and showed promising levels that were maintained throughout storage, where they reached up to 887.59 mg/kg over time. The MAVOO-I had values that were 1.56 times higher than the C and 1.53 times higher than the MAVOO-M. Issaoui et al. [37] did an enrichment with lemon, onion, garlic and paprika and saw how the polyphenol content was highly influenced by the spice (lemon 467.5, onion 505.47, garlic 427.8 and paprika 461.3 mg/kg). They also demonstrated how, by subjecting these samples to accelerated conditions of 60 °C for 8 h, in the onionflavored sample, the TPC value reached 597.9 mg/kg, whereas in the garlicflavored sample, it reached 490 mg/kg after only 1 h. The other samples, if exposed to accelerated conditions, suffered a decrease in TPC. Therefore, as can be extrapolated from various studies, the phenolic content is strongly influenced by the ingredient used for the aromatization [37,38].

 α -Tocopherol is an important molecule present in nature, of which olive oil is the main nutraceutical source. Recent studies have reported its beneficial properties for human health, but also its effects on maintaining the shelf-life of the olive oil. Moreover, links with antioxidant activity were also found [15]. Our unflavored sample had a medium-high α -tocopherol level of 354.63 mg/kg (Figure 1d). Sicari et al. [15] observed values between 100.15 mg/kg (Nocellara del Belice cultivar) and 175.15 mg/kg (Ottobratica cultivar). This parameter is generally strictly varietal and depends on the cultivation year, as well as on the cultivar. Another factor that negatively affects the content of this molecule is the extraction method. In fact, it seems that the three-phase extraction system, which involves the use of water to increase the oil extraction yield, causes a strong decrease in α -tocopherol [15]. Regarding our flavored samples, the values of the MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I corresponded to 284.6 and 350.6 mg/kg, respectively. Despite this initial condition, the oil produced by co-mixing at the end of the storage was much more stable and richer than that produced by infusion, which showed accentuated degradation by exhibiting values of α -tocopherol that were even lower than the control (Figure 1d) (97.21 and 74.78 vs. 79.53 mg/kg for the MAVOO-M, MAVOO-I and C samples, respectively). Some unexplained

behaviors were observed for these quantitative parameters, especially for the MAVOO-M sample, during the considered storage period. Studies have reported how some chemical and/or enzymatic reactions due to the greater exposure of the olive paste to oxygen or light could induce the activity of the lipoxygenase (LOX) complex and, therefore, the development of this "anomalous" data [32].

5.2.3. Parameters that Affect Consumers' Acceptability

As can be seen from Table 2, the color was significantly influenced by the addition of mace (p < 0.01). As reported by Sikorsa et al. [36], color changes in an olive oil are part of the natural preservation processess and can also start from the first month of storage. From the data obtained, an increase in the lightness (L*) values could be observed in all the samples. An exception was the MAVOO-M sample, in which this increase was delayed and took place starting from the sixth month of storage. In the other samples, the increase started during the first months of storage, in accordance with Sikorsa et al. [39]. This confirmed the photo-oxidative protective effects of the compounds derived from mace, which, however, did not exert the same effect in the sample produced by infusion. Significant variations (p < 0.01) were found in the parameters for the analysis of the red–green (a^{*}) and yellow–blue (b^{*}) shades. It is worth pointing out how the two AVOO samples reacted differently. In fact, in the MAVOO-M, from the day of its production until the end of its conservation, there was a variation between 3.44 and 0.17 in the a* value, whereas in the MAVOO-I sample, the values were between 3.42 and -0.01. Instead, the b* values varied by 187 and 155% in the MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I, respectively. Chroma* offers a numerical evaluation of the color intensity [39]. Observing this parameter, the brightest sample appeared to be the MAVOO-M, with a value at T0 of 6.85 vs. 7.21 and 7.23 for the MAVOO-I and C, respectively. In all the samples, both unflavored and flavored, decreases were recorded in the Chroma* values. Particularly in the MAVOO-M, this decrease was more pronounced than the others (69.78% vs. 65.42 and 69.02% for the MAVOO-I and C, respectively).

Figure 2 shows the sensory attributes of the control and aromatized oils at T0. The tasters strongly appreciated the product, with equal values between the two enrichment methods used. None of judges were able to correctly define the enrichment matrix, mistaking it simply for "nutmeg". The C had a slight defect, which was identified by a "sludge" note. In the two different aromatized oils, this defect was perfectly masked. Unfortunately, in the MAVOO-M sample, a new defect defined by a "metallic" note was highlighted. This could have been due to the combination of the mace volatiles with those of the olive oil. Regarding the olfactory characteristics, a new "smoked" note was found in the aromatized samples, particularly in the MAVOO-I sample, which was also characterized by the highest "vegetal" and "green-fruity" notes. A new "citrusy" note appeared in the AVOOs, which is typical of mace. Regarding the taste component, a "bitter" note was the predominant in the MAVOO-I sample, whereas a "sweet" note dominated in the MAVOO-M sample. Additionally, from the taste analysis, a "citrusy" note emerged, which was perceived slightly more in the MAVOO-M sample than in the MAVOO-I. In summary, both samples received positive ratings from the expert panelists.

Table 2. Colorimetric parameter values of the unaromatized olive oil (C); aromatized olive oil by co-mixing 1% (MAVOO-M) and aromatized olive oil by infusion 2% (MAVOO-I).

Samples	Days storage						
	Т0	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
			L*				
С	32.70±0.02 ^{bD}	32.73±0.07 ^{aD}	41.42±0.77 ^{aC}	41.96±0.05 ^{aBC}	42.08±0.04 ^{bB}	42.62±0.01 ^A	**
MAVOO-M	32.81 ± 0.06^{aC}	32.24±0.12 ^{bD}	32.15±0.06 ^{bE}	32.25±0.02 ^{bD}	42.84±0.04ªB	43.88±1.16 ^A	**
MAVOO-I	32.70±0.01 ^{bD}	32.17±0.06 ^{cE}	42.21 ± 0.06^{abB}	41.73±0.03 ^{abC}	42.12±0.01 ^{bBC}	43.02±0.06 ^A	**
Sign	*	**	**	**	**	ns	
			a*				
С	3.42±0.02 ^A	3.43±0.03 ^A	0.05±0.03 ^{bD}	0.73±0.01 ^{bB}	0.15 ± 0.01^{aC}	-0.06±0.01 ^{cE}	**
MAVOO-M	3.44±0.02 ^B	4.21±1.17 ^A	3.32±0.02 ^{aC}	3.34±0.01 ^{aC}	-0.01±0.01 ^{bE}	0.17 ± 0.02^{aD}	**
MAVOO-I	3.42±0.03 ^A	3.24±0.03 ^B	0.10 ± 0.01^{bE}	0.67 ± 0.04^{bC}	0.14 ± 0.00^{aD}	-0.01±0.01 ^{bF}	**
Sign	ns	ns	**	**	**	**	
			b*				
С	6.38±0.10 ^{aA}	6.35±0.13ªA	2.11±0.06 ^{bD}	2.03±0.05 ^{bE}	2.95±0.06 ^{aB}	2.24±0.02 ^{bC}	**
MAVOO-M	5.93±0.10 ^{bA}	5.97±0.03 ^{bA}	3.34±0.01 ^{aC}	5.79±0.03 ^{aB}	2.48±0.03 ^{bD}	2.06 ± 0.07^{CE}	**
MAVOO-I	6.38±0.08ªA	5.62±0.02 ^{cB}	2.05±0.04 ^{cE}	2.04±0.02 ^{bE}	2.97±0.01 ^{aC}	2.50±0.03 ^{aD}	**
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**	
			Chroma*				
С	7.23±0.09 ^{aA}	7.22±0.11 ^A	2.11±0.06 ^{bB}	2.15±0.04 ^{bB}	2.95±0.06 ^{cB}	2.24±0.02 ^{bB}	**
MAVOO-M	6.85±0.09 ^{bA}	7.34±0.68 ^A	6.72±0.01ªA	6.69±0.04 ^{aA}	2.49±0.01 ^{bB}	2.07±0.07 ^{cB}	**
MAVOO-I	7.21.0.05 ^{aA}	6.49±0.03 ^B	$2.05 \pm 0.04^{\text{bE}}$	2.15±0.02 ^{bE}	2.98±0.01 ^{aC}	2.50±0.03 ^{aD}	**
Sign	**	ns	**	**	**	**	

Data are expressed by means ± standard deviation (n = 3). Statistical analysis were followed by Tukey's test which were used to evaluate any differences at the same time of analysis (lowercase letters) or during the considered storage (uppercase letters). Results followed by letters are significant at $p \le 0.01$. ** $p \le 0.01$, ns, not significant at p > 0.05.





5.2.4 Antioxidant Activities

Antioxidant molecules provide a valid contribution to the management of oxidative stress, which is associated with various chronic diseases. Moreover, antioxidant activity can influence the shelf-life of a product over time. Studies showed that antioxidant activity is the result of a complex mechanism of chemical reactions involved in a series of different processes. In this context, it is recommended to have an overall view of this activity in order to have a multianalytical approach [40]. Additionally, antioxidant activity is closely correlated with the content of polyphenols [20,40]. In this research, the antioxidant capacity of these aromatized oils was tested using various in vitro assays, including the "scavenging" of free radicals through the DPPH radical and the ABTS radical cation, which have a different stereochemistry and a different mechanism of action. Nevertheless, both detected the chain breaking potential of the tested extracts by measuring the transfer of hydrogen to free radicals [38]. The dry extract of mace (M) exhibited IC₅₀ values of 16.56 and 4.99 µg/mL in the DPPH and ABTS tests, respectively (Figure 3a and 3b). Li et al. [41] detected IC⁵⁰ values of 39.65 and 27.68 μ g/mL in an ethanolic extract of nutmeg in DPPH and ABTS tests, respectively, where they identified ethanol and methanol as the best solvents in the extraction of the antioxidant compounds from this matrix. Loizzo et al. [20] found very similar IC₅₀ values to Li et al. [41], with 39.6 and 32.7 μ g/mL for the mace extract in the DPPH and ABTS tests, respectively. The extracts of our aromatized oils showed promising IC₅₀ values of 17.77 and 17.80 μ g/mL in the DPPH test for the MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I, respectively (Figure 3a). These values were comparable with the values of the C sample, with an IC_{50} of 12.33 μ g/mL. As the storage period progressed, there was a natural increase in these values and a progressive decrease in the radical scavenging potential until reaching IC₅₀ values of 29.54, 44.45 and 38.66 μ g/mL for the C, MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I, respectively, after one year of storage. This increase was greater in the flavored oils compared with the control, which is a sign that the bioactive compounds of the mace responsible for the scavenging activity that were qualitatively detectable through the DPPH assay were less stable over time compared with those of the olive oil. In particular, the increase started from the sixth month of storage and the MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I reached values that were 50.4% and 30.9% higher than the C, respectively.

By analyzing the data that resulted from the ABTS test (Figure 3b), an analog situation could be observed. The MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I presented IC₅₀ values at the day of production of 4.21 and 4.23, respectively, vs. 3.43 μ g/mL for the C. In this case, after one year of storage, an exponential increase was more observable in the sample produced through co-mixing (IC₅₀ 25.89 μ g/mL) rather than in the sample produced by infusion, which reached comparable values with the control (IC₅₀ 15.21 vs. 18.4 μ g/mL for the C and MAVOO-I, respectively).

The ability of the sample to induce the reduction of the ferric complex (Fe³⁺) to a ferrous complex (Fe²⁺) by stabilizing it was measured through the FRAP test. Furthermore, conversely to the two assays previously discussed, through this test, a qualitative evaluation regarding the transfer of electrons from the antioxidant to the metal ions was carried out [39]. The FRAP values obtained from the M sample corresponded to 46.88 μ M Fe(II)/g, which was slightly lower than the positive control (63.2 μ M Fe(II)/g) (Figure 3c). Loizzo et al. [20], by analyzing mace, also found FRAP values only slightly higher than BHT and equal to 68.7 μ M Fe(II)/g. Instead, Trifan et al. [42], when studying the essential oil of *Myristica fragrans* H., found FRAP values equal to 105.28 mg TE/g. Our control oil also showed values below BHT (25.01 μ M Fe(II)/g). Therefore, the samples obtained from the union of two poorly active products were obviously characterized by a poorly or even non-existent reducing power activity (Figure

3c). Custureri et al. [43], by adding ginger dried powder to the olive paste, obtained promising FRAP values (86.42 μ M Fe(II)/g), despite the non-aromatized olive oil possessing poor reducing power. Similarly, Loizzo et al. [36], by flavoring an olive oil with chilli pepper, found that all values were higher than the positive control BHT and between 129.8 and 139.5 μ M Fe(II)/g. This means that the matrix plays a fundamental role in transferring this potential to the aromatized oils.



Figure 3. Antioxidant and antiradical activities of the unaromatized olive oil (C); aromatized olive oil by co-mixing 1% (MAVOO-M) and aromatized olive oil by infusion 2% (MAVOO-I). (a) DPPH test (AA= ascorbic acid positive control); (b) ABTS test (AA= ascorbic acid positive control); (c) FRAP test (BHT= butylated hydroxytoluene positive control); (d) β -carotene bleaching test (PG= propyl gallate positive control). Data are expressed by means ± standard deviation (n = 3). Statistical analysis were followed by Tukey's test which were used to evaluate any differences at the same time of analysis (lowercase letters) or during the considered storage (uppercase letters). Results followed by letters are significant at $p \le 0.01$. * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$.

Figure 3d graphically represents the values regarding the inhibition of lipid peroxidation evaluated through the β -carotene bleaching test, in which β -carotene acted with the radicals resulting from the oxidation of an emulsion containing linoleic acid. The values obtained for the MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I samples were approximately 1.7 and 1.5 greater than the C, respectively, and

during storage, these values increased exponentially. The C had poor activity, with an IC₅₀ value of 48.72 μ g/mL. Despite this, studies confirmed that this activity is not very scarce. In fact, Plastina et al. [44] found IC₅₀ values for the Roggianella and Dolce di Rossano cultivars of 127 and 205 μ g/mL, respectively, which were approximately 2.6 and 4.2 times lower than our C sample.

Conversely, the M sample showed a promising value of 22.39 μ g/mL. The data obtained from the aromatized samples show that these offered no increased protection against lipid peroxidation compared with the natural protection of the non-aromatized oil.

5.2.5 Carbohydrate-Hydrolizing Enzymes and Lipase-Inhibition Activities

Samples were also tested in terms of the inhibitory capacity toward enzymes involved in carbohydrate dygestion, such as α -amylase and α glucosidase (Table 3). The hypolipidemic activity was instead evaluated through the inhibition of pancreatic lipase. This enzyme is involved in fat metabolism and its inhibition determines better control of the lipid profile in the human body [45]. The M sample in the inhibitory activity assay against the α -amylase enzyme presented values that were clearly higher than the acarbose used as a positive control (IC₅₀ 162.49 vs. 50.18 μ g/mL) (Table 3). The authors demonstrated how mace has a powerful effect on these enzymes and how it can be used in the formulation of drugs for the treatment of diabetes mellitus [46]. Other researchers explained how some terpenes, such as α - and β -pinene, myristicin or sabinene, of which mace is naturally rich, are potent anti-diabetic agents [41]. Sivaraj et al. [46], when analyzing the bioactivity of Myristica fragrans, underlined how the inhibition activity of the enzymes was dose dependent. At a concentration of 500 μ g/mL, the extract exhibited a potential of 81.3% compared with 98.15% of acarbose used as the positive control. Among the aromatized samples, interesting values were obtained from the MAVOO-I sample, which exhibited, both at the beginning and at the end of the storage, lower values than the C sample (IC $_{50}$ 189.47 vs. 269.02 and 258.65 vs. 289.32 $\mu g/mL$ for the MAVOO-I and C samples, respectively).

Concerning the inhibitor effects against the α -glucosidase enzyme, the M showed IC₅₀ values of 206.17 µg/mL. This lower value was in contrast with those found by Loizzo et al. [20], who, for the same extract, found the promising IC₅₀ value of 75.7 µg/mL. The C sample possessed a value (IC₅₀ value of 137.34 µg/mL) even lower than the M sample, but with time, lost most of its potential and reached a value of IC₅₀ 778.23 µg/mL. Loizzo et al. [47], when analyzing a group of eight different samples of virgin olive oils from the region of Campania, found IC₅₀ values between 184 and 766 µg/mL. Moreover, they highlighted how the greater inhibitory activity of these tested oils was found mainly against α -glucosidase rather than against α -amylase. This scientific evidence was completely in agreement with our data. The MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I initially showed values very close to those of the control (IC₅₀ values of 136.58 and 136.55 µg/mL, respectively). Differently from sample C, they maintained this inhibitory activity throughout the storage, with values 125.6% and 153.4% lower for the MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I, respectively.

The bioactive molecules present in mace were shown to have anti-obesity properties. Thus, Vangoori et al. [48] conducted a study on albino mice to observe the effect of mace on food intake and weight managment for 35 days. The results showed that its use decreased food intake, which inhibited hunger and body weight, thanks to its inhibitory activity against pancreatic lipase. With this background, our samples were also tested to evaluate the inhibitor potential on pancreatic lipase enzyme (Table 3). The M presented values higher than Orlistat, which was used as a positive control, by about 2.23 times (IC₅₀ 83.6 vs. 37.44 μ g/mL). The aromatized olive oil extracts presented promising values at

the day of their production of IC₅₀ 62.25 and 62.33 μ g/mL for MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I, respectively. After one year, MAVOO-I maintained an excellent value of IC₅₀ 138.66 μ g/mL against the IC₅₀ 312.97 μ g/mL of the C sample, which was approximately 2.25 times lower. This data confirmed the inhibitory power of mace on the activity of the pancreatic lipase enzyme, which was already studied by other authors, while also giving us positive feedback on its employment in the formulation of functional products, as it maintains its properties and potential.

Table 3. α -Amylase, α -glucosidase and lipase inhibitory activities (IC₅₀ µg/mL) of the unaromatized olive oil (C); aromatized olive oil by co-mixing 1% (MAVOO-M) and aromatized olive oil by infusion 2% (MAVOO-I).

Samples	Days storage								
	Т0	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign		
			α-Amylase						
С	269.02±3.77ªD	275.21±3.85 ^{aCD}	303.38±3.92ª ^B	345.31 ± 4.05^{aA}	240.29±3.87ªE	289.32±4.90 ^{bC}	**		
MAVOO-M	$189.40 \pm 3.56^{\text{bE}}$	195.59±3.77 ^{bD}	200.44 ± 3.44 ^{cD}	213.04±3.35°C	229.52±3.08 ^{bB}	347.78±3.50ªA	**		
MAVOO-I	$189.47 \pm 3.56^{\text{bD}}$	192.67±3.81 ^{bD}	208.72±3.44 ^{bC}	233.98±3.35 ^{bB}	237.01 ± 3.49^{aB}	258.65 ± 3.8 cA	**		
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**			
М			162.49	±3.26					
Acarbose			50.18	±1.32					
		α -Glucosidase							
С	137.34±3.73 ^F	145.18 ± 3.79^{abE}	198.81±3.82ªD	337.56±3.90ªC	587.49±3.56ªB	778.23±4.67 ^{aA}	**		
MAVOO-M	136.58±3.45 ^E	$152.21 \pm 3.47^{\text{aDE}}$	161.7±3.79 ^{cD}	183.23±3.81 ^{cC}	237.66±3.88 ^{cB}	344.87 ± 4.09^{bA}	**		
MAVOO-I	136.55±3.45 ^E	$140.05 \pm 3.81^{\text{bE}}$	172.18±3.09 ^{bD}	220.92±3.01 ^{bC}	267.89±3.90 ^{bB}	307.07 ± 4.21^{cA}	**		
Sign	ns	**	**	**	**	**			
М			206.17	±3.82					
Acarbose			35.57	±0.99					
		Lipase							
С	143.46 ± 4.85^{aF}	155.52±4.87ªE	173.43±4.91ªD	206.54±5.01 ^{aC}	253.81±4.81ªB	312.97±5.44 ^{aA}	**		
MAVOO-M	62.25±1.09 ^{bE}	$67.20 \pm 1.14^{\text{bDE}}$	70.54±1.22 ^{bD}	95.95±1.72 ^{ьс}	119.32±2.89 ^{bB}	200.12 ± 3.05^{bA}	**		
MAVOO-I	62.33±4.12 ^{bE}	69.34±4.22 ^{bDE}	73.18±4.22 ^{bD}	94.99±4.02 ^{bC}	121.35±4.87 ^{bB}	138.66±4.99cA	**		
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**			
М			83.60	±4.76					
Orlistat			37.44	±1.08					

Data are expressed by means ± standard deviation (n = 3). Statistical analysis ANOVA were followed by Tukey's test which were used to evaluate any differences at the same time of analysis (lowercase letters) or during the considered storage (uppercase letters). Results followed by letters are significant at $p \le 0.01$. ** $p \le 0.01$, ns, not significant at p > 0.05.

Concerning the inhibitor effects against the α -glucosidase enzyme, M showed IC₅₀ values of 206.17 µg/mL. This lower value was in contrast with those found by Loizzo et al., [23] who, for the same extract, found the promising IC₅₀ values of 75.7 µg/mL. The C sample possessed values (IC₅₀ values of 137.34 µg/mL) even lower than the M sample, but with time lost most of its potential, reaching a value of IC₅₀ 778.23 µg/mL. Loizzo et al., [45], analysing a group of 8 different samples of virgin olive oils from the region of Campania, found IC₅₀ values between 184 and 766 µg/mL. Moreover, they highlighted how the greater inhibitory activity of these tested oils was found mainly against α -glucosidase, rather than against α -amylase. This scientific evidence is completely in

agreement with our data. MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I initially showed values very close to those of the control (IC₅₀ values 136.58 and 136.55 μ g/mL, respectively). Differently from sample C, they maintained this inhibitory activity throughout storage, with values 125.6% and 153.4% lower, for MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I, respectively.

The bioactive molecules present in mace have been shown to have antiobesity properties. Thus, Vangoori et al., [46] conducted a study on albino mice to observe the effect of mace on food intake and weight managment for 35 days. The results showed that its use decreased food intake, inhibiting hunger and body weight, thanks to its inhibitory activity against pancreatic lipase. On this background, our samples were also tested to evaluate the inhibitor potential on pancreatic lipase enzyme (Table 3). M presents values higher than Orlistat, used as a positive control, about 2.23 times (IC₅₀ 83.6 vs 37.44 μ g/mL). The aromatized olive oil extracts presented promising values at the day of their production of IC50 62.25 and 62.33 µg/mL, for MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I, respectively. After one year, MAVOO-I maintained an excellent value of IC₅₀ 138.66 µg/mL against the IC₅₀ 312.97 μ g/mL of the C sample, approximately 2.25 times lower. This data confirms the inhibitory power of mace on the activity of the pancreatic lipase enzyme, already studied by other authors, while also giving us positive feedback on its employment in the formulation of functional products, as it maintains its properties and potential.

5.3. Materials and Methods

5.3.1. Preparing the Samples (C, MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I)

Olive oil was derived from Ottobratica cultivar olives (*Olea europea* L.) that were cultivated in orchards in the province of Reggio Calabria in the south of Italy during crop season 2021. A mini-pressing apparatus was used for the oil extraction at the laboratory scale. It was composed of a hammer crusher, a malaxator and a press. After the extraction, it was necessary to separate the olive oil from wastewater, and it was finally saved in dark glass bottles (100 mL), with a headspace between 2 and 5% at ambient temperature and without light.

The arils of *Myristica fragrans* H. were acquired from an online website in September 2021. It was decided to purchase the arils whole and not in powder form due to its frequent mixing with by-products or other species. The arils were packaged in bags of 100 g each. On the bag label, Sri Lanka was indicated as the country of production and Belgium as the country of packaging. The shelf-life was indicated as three years from the packaging date. They were also classified as products "that have zero or minimal quantities of pesticides or chemical fertilizers, support animal welfare and standards for non-genetically modified animals" through the "Eu Organic" certification. After the production of the control (olive oil as it is, C sample), the arils were ground into a fine powder to increase the contact surface and to increase the bioavailability of the biomolecules in the resulting aromatized olive oils (AVOOs) [16]. There is a great variability in aromatization processes (including percentages), and they are mainly influenced by the type of matrix used [16–18]. Thus, after careful bibliographic research and preliminary tests, 2% was chosen. Afterward, the C was infused with 2% of mace spice in relation to the volume of the C for one month in the dark and under permanent shaking. The mace-aromatized virgin olive oil by infusion (MAVOO-I) was thus obtained after a precise filtering step to eliminate any residues of the spice.

With the aim to optimize the production of that type of aromatized olive oil, a second methodology was applied. In this case, after the milling of the olives, an exact quantity of mace powder was weighed (1% of the olive paste) and immediately added to it before mixing in the malaxation phase. The obtained malaxed paste was immediately pressed and filtered to prevent increased contact with oxygen or light, and thus, triggering any oxidative processes. The mace-aromatized virgin olive oil by mixing (MAVOO-M) was thus obtained after a precise filtering step to eliminate any residues of the wastewater.

Knowing the nutritional properties of mace [19–23] and being aware of the maximum period of conservation of an olive oil, which maintains all its properties relating to human health for a maximum of 18 months in very exceptional cases, and generally for 12 months, a precise working plan of analysis was drafted. Six samplings (on the day of production, 15 days after production, 1 month after production, 2 months after production, 6 months after production and one year after production) were planned to evaluate the impact of the evolution of the natural oxidative processes and to estimate whether the enrichment could enhance the stability over time of the olive oil. Moreover, thanks to the countless properties of the spice, in vitro assays were also conducted regarding the antioxidant and the inhibitor enzymatic activity of all the samples produced.

5.3.2. Mace Extract

The whole aril was ground into a fine powder, and the extract was prepared following the method as previously reported by Loizzo et al. [20]. The obtained extract (M) was filtered and stored at $4 \,^{\circ}$ C in the dark until use.

5.3.3. Quality Parameters of the Samples (C, MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I)

The quality parameters were determined according to the EEC Regulation [29], such as the free acidity (expressed as % oleic acid), peroxide values (expressed as m_{eq} o₂/kg of oil), K₂₃₂, K₂₆₈ and Δ K.

5.3.4. Pigments Quantitative Determination

Pigments were extracted using an equal quantity of oil and n-*hexane*. Total contents of chlorophylls (TChlC) and carotenoids (TCC) were determined spectrophotometrically (λ = 670 and 470 nm, respectively) and expressed as mg/kg of pheophytin and lutein, respectively [49]. For the extraction of the phenolics, the method previously described by Montedoro et al. [50] was applied. The oil was mixed with *methanol* (70%) and n-*hexane*. This mixture was centrifuged, and the upper phase was collected, filtered and stored at -20 °C until analysis.

5.3.5. Total Phenols and α -Tocopherol Contents

The determination of the total phenols content (TPC) of the AVOOs and C was determined following using the methodology of Baiano et al. [51]. The TPC was determined at 750 nm and expressed as mg GAE/kg of oil.

For the quantification of the α -tocopherol content (α -Toc), a UHPLC-DAD system was utilized following the method of Custureri et al. [43]. The detector was set to an excitation wavelength of 290 nm and an emission wavelength of 330 nm. The identification and quantification were performed by a calibration curve using pure α -tocopherol. The results were expressed as mg/kg of oil.
The colorimetric parameter values were measured with a colorimeter (Konica Minolta CM-700d, Osaka, Japan) according to the international standard CIELab L^{*}, a^{*} and b^{*}. The results were reported as Chroma^{*}.

The C, MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I were judged by a certified organization of experts. The panel was comprised of seven specialist examiners from 30 to 65 years old. The evaluation was done using 9-point scales, where 1 was absent and 9 was extremely perceptible, and some new notes were added for the AVOOs. Quantitative descriptive analysis (QDA) was done to report the sensory attributes of the sample, and the results were drafted as a spider graph. The sensory evaluations were done in accordance with the current legislation and according to the internal regulations of the department. All the panelists were previously informed about the ingredients they tasted.

3.7. Evaluation of Antioxidant Activities

Multi-analytical assays were applied to better appraise the real antioxidant or anti-scavenging potential of the samples. The dried extract was used for these determinations.

The 1,1-diphenyl-2-picrylhydrazyl (DPPH) and the 2,2-azino-bis (3ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid) (ABTS) radical activities were performed as previously reported [50]. Briefly, a solution of DPPH (1.0×10^{-4} M) was mixed with the sample (at concentrations in the range of 1–1000 μ g/mL). The absorbance was read at 517 nm. For the ABTS assay, a solution of ABTS was prepared and left in the dark for 12 h. A mixture sample (at concentrations in the range of 1–400 μ g/mL) and diluted ABTS solution were formulated, and after 6 min, the absorbance was measured at 734 nm. Ascorbic acid was used as the positive control in both the radical scavenging assays. The ferric reducing antioxidant power (FRAP) was executed as previously reported [52]. The FRAP reagent was prepared by mixing 10 mM tripyridyltriazine (TPTZ) solution with HCl, acetate buffer (pH 3.6) and 20 mM FeCl₃. A mixture extract (2.5 mg/mL), water and FRAP reagent were prepared and incubated for 30 min at 25 °C. The absorbance was measured at 595 nm. The value was expressed as μ M Fe(II)/g. Butylated hydroxytoluene (BHT) was used as a positive control. The protection of lipid peroxidation was tested by a β -carotene bleaching assay [50]. An emulsion of β -carotene, Tween 20 and linoleic acid was mixed with the sample (at a concentration in the range of 5–100 μ g/mL). The absorbance was read at λ = 470 nm after 30 min of incubation (at 45 °C). Propyl gallate was used as the positive control.

3.8. Evaluation of α -Amylase-, α -Glucosidase- and Lipase-Inhibition Activities

For the inhibition of α -amylase and α -glucosidase enzymes, the method of Formoso et al. [52] was applied. In the α -amylase inhibitory assay, a starch solution of enzyme (EC 3.2.1.1) and colorimetric reagent were prepared. Both the control and extract were added to the starch solution and left to react with the enzyme. The absorbance was read at 540 nm. In the α -glucosidase inhibitory activity test, a maltose solution, enzyme (EC 3.2.1.20) solution and *O*-dianisidine solution were prepared and mixed. This mixture was left to incubate at 37 °C for 30 min. Then, perchloric acid was added. The supernatant was collected and mixed with DIAN and PGO, and was left to incubate at 37 °C for 30 min. The absorbance was read at 500 nm, and acarbose was used as a positive control in both tests.

For the inhibition of the pancreatic lipase enzyme, the method previously described by Formoso et al. [52] was applied. In this assay, a mixture of samples, 4-nitrophenyl octanoate (NPC), Tris-HCl buffer (pH 8.5) and enzyme solution were added in a 96-well plate and incubated at 37 °C for 30 min. The absorbance was determined at λ = 412 nm and Orlistat was used as the positive control.

3.9. Statistical Analysis

The samples were analyzed in triplicate. The results were expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation (S.D.) (n = 3). Tukey's test at *p* < 0.01 was applied to the data using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) by IBM SPSS 21.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). ** *p* < 0.01 and * *p* < 0.05 were statistically significant; ns, not significant at *p* > 0.05.

4. Conclusions

The addition of this little-known spice with its innumerable nutritional properties and strong sensory characteristics but also toxic effects not only enhanced the flavor of the oil and mitigated some initial defects but also gave an added nutritional value with positive impacts on health, thus generating products that could be defined as functional. Despite this, worthy of note are the quality parameters in which both enrichment technologies led to negative effects. In fact, there was an important increase, which was almost similar between the MAVOO-M and MAVOO-I, in the free acidity and in the extinction coefficients values during the storage compared with the control. The infusion as an enrichment methodology led to more promising results, not only in terms of functionality but also in terms of quantitative parameters, i.e., maintaining the highest values in TCC, TChIC and TPC, even after the entire storage period, compared with the co-mixing one. Thanks to its hypoglycemic effect due to its considerable inhibitory activity against the α -amylase and α -glucosidase enzymes and thanks to its promising activity against the pancreatic lipase enzyme, its extract could be used in formulations thanks to its healthy effects in the treatment of obesity and related pathologies. Hence, our samples could be considered functional but, regrettably, in vivo studies are necessary to confirm its functionality on the human body. Nonetheless, due to the presence of toxic compounds, its use may not be suitable for special groups of people (i.e., pregnant women, children, etc.).

Author Contributions: Conceptualization, V.S., M.R.L., R.T., A.C.S. and A.M.G.; methodology, V.S., M.R.L., I.M.G.C. and A.M.G.; software, I.M.G.C., V.S., R.P. and A.M.G.; validation, M.R.L., I.M.G.C., V.S., R.T. and A.M.G.; formal analysis, I.M.G.C.; investigation, V.S. and A.M.G.; data curation, V.S., I.M.G.C., R.P. and A.M.G.; writing – original draft preparation, I.M.G.C., R.T. and A.M.G.; writing – review and editing, V.S., M.R.L. and A.M.G.; visualization, R.T., I.M.G.C. and A.M.G.; supervision, V.S., A.C.S., M.R.L. and A.M.G.; project administration, V.S., M.R.L. and A.M.G.; funding acquisition, V.S. and A.M.G. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This study was supported and conducted within a PhD research program in "Scienze e tecnologie alimentari" (XXXVI cycle) by Irene M.G. Custureri, who received the grant "Ricerca e Innovazione con caratterizzazione industriale, PON RI 2014–2020", code DOT1647787, CUP C33H20000330006 by University "Mediterranea" of Reggio Calabria.

The authors are grateful to "Prim'olio" for supporting during the sensory evaluation.

Institutional Review Board Statement: Not applicable.

Informed Consent Statement: For the sensory analysis, trained panelists gave their informed consent for inclusion before they participated in this study; this study did not reveal any personal information and/or images of participants and was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki of the World Medical Association on ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects.

Data Availability Statement: The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors upon request.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

References

- 1. Rodríguez-Pérez, C.; Segura-Carretero, A.; Contreras, M.D.M. Phenolic compounds as natural and multifunctional anti-obesity agents: A review. *Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr.* **2019**, *59*, 1212–1229. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2017.1399859.
- 2. Wilson, D.W.; Nash, P.; Buttar, H.S.; Griffiths, K., Singh, R.; De Meester, F.; Rie Horiuchi, R.; Takahashi, T. The Role of Food Antioxidants, Benefits of Functional Foods, and Influence of Feeding Habits on the Health of the Older Person: An Overview. *Antioxidants* **2017**, *6*, 81. https://doi.org/10.3390/antiox6040081.
- 3. Kaur, S.; Das, M. Functional Foods: An Overview. *Food Sci. Biotechnol.* **2011**, 20, 861–875. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10068-011-0121-7.
- 4. Cercato, C.; Fonseca, F.A. Cardiovascular risk and obesity. *Diabetol. Metab. Syndr.* 2019, 11, 74. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13098-019-0468-0.
- 5. Bluher, M. Obesity: Global epidemiology and pathogenesis. *Nat. Rev. Endocrinol.* 2019, 15, 288–298. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41574-019-0176-8.
- 6. Wu, D.; Zhao, H.; Guo, L.; Liu, X.; Liang, Y.; Liu, Q.; Cao, W.; Xueyan, C.; Gao, X. Fu Brick Tea as a Staple Food Supplement Attenuates High Fat Diet Induced Obesity in Mice. *Foods*, **2023**, *12*, 4488. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods12244488.
- Konstantinidi, M.; Koutelidakis, A.E. Functional Foods and Bioactive Compounds: A Review of Its Possible Role on Weight Management and Obesity's Metabolic Consequences. *Medicines* 2019, 6, 94. https://doi.org/10.3390/medicines6030094.
- 8. Sandner, G.; Konig, A.; Wallner, M.; Weghuber, J. Functional Foods—Dietary or herbal products on obesity: Application on selected bioactive compounds to target lipid metabolisms. *Curr. Opin. Food Sci.* **2020**, *34*, 9–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cofs.2020.09.011.
- 9. Noce, A.; Di Lauro, M.; Di Daniele, F.; Pietroboni Zaitseva, A.; Marrone, G.; Borboni, P.; Di Daniele, N. Natural Bioactive Compounds Useful in Clinical Management of Metabolic Syndrome. *Nutrients* **2021**, 13, 630. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13020630
- 10. Mohamed, S. Functional foods against metabolic syndrome (obesity, diabetes, hypertension and dyslipidemia) and cardiovasular disease. *JSFT* **2014**, *35*, 114–128. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2013.11.001.
- 11. Rauf, A.; Akrm, M.; Anwar, H.; Daniyal, M.; Munir, N.; Bawazeer, S.; Bawazeer, S.; Rebezov, M.; Bouyahya, A.; Shariati, M.A.; et al. Therapeutic potential of herbal medicine for the management of hyperlipidemia: Latest updates. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* **2022**, *29*, 40281–40301. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-022-19733-7.
- 12. Redan, B.W.; Buhman, K.K.; Novotny, J.A.; Ferruzzi, M.G. Altered transport and metabolism of phenolic compounds in obesity and diabetes: Implications for functional food development and assessment. *Adv. Nutr.* **2016**, *7*, 1090–1104. https://doi.org/10.3945/an.116.013029.
- Tucci, M.; Martini, D.; Marino, M.; Del Bo', C.; Vinelli, V.; Biscotti, C.; Parisi, C.; De Amicis, R.; Battezzati, A.; Bertoli, S.; et al. The Environmental Impact of an Italian-Mediterranean Dietary Pattern Based on the EAT Lancet Reference Diet (EAT-IT). *Foods* 2022, *11*, 3352. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods11213352.
- 14. Ingrassia, M.; Altomore, L.; Columba, P.; Raffermati, S.; Lo Grasso, G.; Bacarella, S.; Chironi, S. Mediterranean Diet, Sustainability, and Tourism—A Study of the Market's Demand and Knowledge. *Foods* **2023**, *12*, 2463. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods12132463.
- 15. Sicari, V.; Leporini, M.; Giuffrè, A.M.; Aiello, F.; Falco, T.; Pagliuso, M.T.; Ruffolo, A.; Ritano, A.; Romeo, R.; Tundis, R.; et al. Quality parameters, chemical compositions and antioxidant activities of Calabrian (Italy) monovarietal extra virgin olive oils from autochthonous (Ottobratica) and allochthonous (Coratina, Leccino, and Nocellara Del Belice) varieties. *J. Food Meas. Charact.* **2021**, *15*, 363–375. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11694-020-00640-9.
- Clodoveo, M.L.; Dipalmo, T.; Crupi, P.; Durante, V.; Pesce, V.; Maiellaro, I.; Lovece, A.; Mercurio, A.; Laghezza, A.; Corbo, F.; et al. Comparison between different flavored olive oil production techniques: Healthy value and process efficiency. *Plant Food Hum. Nutr.* 2016, *71*, 81–87. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11130-016-0528-7.
- 17. Caponio, F.; Durante, V.; Varva, G.; Silletti, R.; Previtali, M.A.; Viggiani, I.; Squeo, G.; Summo, C.; Pasqualone, A.; Gomes, T.; et al. Effect of infusion of spices into the oil vs. combined malaxation of olive paste and spices on quality of naturally flavored virgin olive oils. *Food Chem.* **2016**, *202*, 221–228. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2016.02.005.
- 18. Gambacorta, G.; Faccia, M.; Pati, S.; Lamacchia, C.; Baiano, A.; La Notte, E. Changes in the chemical and sensorial profile of extra virgin olive oils flavored with herbs and spices during storage. *J. Food Lip.* **2007**, *14*, 202–215. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-4522.2007.00080.x.
- 19. Sasikumar, B. Nutmeg-Origin, diversity, distribution and history. J. Spices Aromat. Crops 2021, 30, 131–141. https://doi.org/10.25081/josac.2021.v30.i2.7250.
- Loizzo, M.R.; Sicari, V.; Tenuta, M.C.; Leporini, M.; Falco, T.; Pellicanò, T.M.; Menichini, F.; Tundis, R. Phytochemicals content, antioxidant and hypoglycaemic activities of commercial nutmeg mace (*Myristica fragrans* L.) and pimento (*Pimenta dioica* (L.) Merr.). *Int. J. Food Sci. Technol.* 2016, *51*, 2057–2063. https://doi.org/10.1111/ijfs.13178.

- 21. Khamnuan, S.; Phrutivorapongkul, A.; Pitchakarn, P.; Buacheen, P.; Karinchai, J.; Chittasupho, C.; Takuathung, M.N.; Theansungnoen, T.; Thongkhao, K.; Intharuksa, A. The Identification and Cytotoxic Evaluation of Nutmeg (*Myristica fragrans* Houtt.) and Its Substituents. *Foods* **2023**, *12*, 4211. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods12234211.
- 22. Kazlauskaite, J.A.; Matulyte, I.; Marksa, M.; Lelesius, R.; Pavilonis, A.; Bernatoniene, J. Application of Antiviral, Antioxidant and Antibacterial Glycyrrhiza glabra L., Trifolium pratense L. Extracts and Myristica fragrans Houtt. Essential Oil in Microcapsules. *Pharmaceutics* **2023**, *15*, 464. https://doi.org/10.3390/pharmaceutics15020464.
- 23. Mueller, M.; Jungbauer, A. Culinary plants, herbs and spices e a rich source of PPARγ ligands. *Food Chem.* **2009**, *117*, 660–667. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2009.04.063.
- 24. Lamas, S.; Rodrigues, N.; Peres, A.M.; Pereira, J.A. Flavoured and fortified olive oils—Pros and cons. *Trends Food Sci. Tech.* **2022**, *124*, 108–127.
- 25. Boulares, M.; Bezzezi, A.; Arfaoui, M.; Boulares, S.; A.; Ghrab, M.; M.; Moussa, O.B.; Hassouna, M.; Boudiche, S. Improvement of Tunisian 'Chemlali' extra virgin olive oil stability with rosemary and laurel herbs and essential oils. *Riv. Ital. Sostanze Gr.* **2022**, *99*, 131–140.
- 26. Peres, F.; Marques, M.P.; Mourato, M.; Martins, L.L.; Ferreira-Dias, S. Ultrasound Assisted Coextraction of Cornicabra Olives and Thyme to Obtain Flavored Olive Oils. *Molecules* **2023**, *28*, 6898. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules28196898.
- 27. Cecchi, L.; Balli, D.; Urciuoli, S.; Urciuolo, A.; Bordiga, M.; Travaglia, F.; Zanoni, B.; Mulinacci, N. Co-milling of sound olives with fresh chili peppers improves the volatile compound, capsaicinoid and sensory profiles of flavoured olive oil with respect to the typical infusion. *Food Chem.* **2023**, *404*, 134696.
- 28. Baiano, A.; Gambacorta, G.; la Notte, E. Aromatization of olive oil. Transw. Res. Netw. 2010, 37, 1–29.
- 29. Consolidated TEXT Produced by the CONSLEG System of the Office for Official Publications of the European Communities. CONSLEG: 01991R2568–EN–20.10.2019–032.001.https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A01991R2568-20191020
- Esposto, S.; Selvaggini, R.; Taticchi, A.; Veneziani, G.; Sordini, B.; Servilli, M. Quality evolution of extra-virgin olive oils according to their chemical composition during 22 months of storage under dark conditions. *Food Chem.* 2020, 311, 126044. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2019.126044
- 31. Díaz-Montaña, E.J.; Aparicio-Ruiz, R.; Morales, M.T. Effect of Flavorization on Virgin Olive Oil Oxidation and Volatile Profile. *Antioxidants* 2023, *12*, 242. https://doi.org/10.3390/antiox12020242.
- 32. Fagundes, M.B.; Ballus, C.A.; Soaere, V.P.; De Freitas Ferreira, D.; Vaz Leaes, Y.S.; Robalo, S.S.; Vendruscolok R.G.; Bastaniello Campagnol, P.C.; Barin, J.S.; et al. Characterization of olive oil flavored with Brazilian pink pepper (Schinus T terebinthifolius Raddi) in different maceration processes. *Food Resear. Int.* 2020, 137, 109593. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2020.109593.
- Sacchi, R.; Della Medaglia, D.; Paduano, A.; Caporaso, N.; Genovese, A. Characterisation of lemon-flavoured olive oils. *LWT-Food Sci. Technol.* 2017, 79, 326–332. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2017.01.025.
- 34. Kasimoglu, Z.; Tontul, I.; Soylu, A.; Gulen, K.; Topuz, A. The oxidative stability of flavoured virgin olive oil: The effect of the water activity of rosemary. *J. Food Meas. Charact.* **2018**, *12*, 2080–2086. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11694-018-9822-4.
- 35. Asensio, C.M.; Nepote, V.; Grosso, N.T. Consumers' acceptance and quality stability of olive oil flavoured with essential oils of different oregano species. *Int. J. Food Sci. Technol.* **2013**, *48*, 2417–2428. https://doi.org/101111/ijfs.12233.
- 36. Loizzo, M.R.; Bonesi, M.; Falco, T.; Leporini, M.; Pagliuso, M.; Sicari, V.; Tundis, R. Carolea olive oil enriched with an infusion of *Capsicuum annuum* and *C. chinense* dried pepper powders to produce an added value flavoured olive oils. *J. Food Process. Preserv.* **2021**, *45*, 15776. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfpp.15776.
- 37. Issaoui, M.; Bendini, S.; Souid, S.; Flamini, G.; Barbieri, G.; Gallina Toschi, T.; Hammami, M. Flavored olive oils: Focus on their acceptability and thermal stability. *Grasas Aceites* **2019**, *70*, e293. https://doi.org/10.3989/gya.0224181.
- 38. Sousa, A.; Casal, S.; Malheiro, R.; Lamas, H.; Bento, A.; Pereira, J.A. Aromatized olive oils: Influence of flavouring in quality, composition, stability, antioxidants, and antiradical potential. *LWT-Food Sci. Technol.* **2015**, *60*, 22–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2014.08.026.
- 39. Sikorska, E.; Caponio, F.; Bilancia, M.T.; Summo, C.; Pasqualone, A.; Khmelinskii, I.; Sikorski, M. Changes in colour of extra-virgin olive oil during storage. *Pol. J. Food Nutr. Sci.* **2007**, *57*, 495–498.
- 40. Kong, B.; Zhang, H.; Xiong, Y.L. Antioxidant activity of spice extracts in a liposome system and in cooked pork patties and the possible mode of action. *Meat Sci.* **2010**, *85*, 772–778. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.meatsci.2010.04.003.
- Li, C.W.; Chu, Y.C.; Huang, C.Y.; Fu, S.L.; Chen, J.J. Evaluation of Antioxidant and Anti-α-glucosidase Activities of Various Solvent Extracts and Major Bioactive Components from the Seeds of *Myristica fragrans*. *Molecules* 2020, 25, 5198. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules25215198.
- 42. Trifan, A.; Zengin, G.; Korona-Glowniak, L.; Woz-Skalicka, K.; Luca, S.V. Essential Oils and Sustainability: In Vitro Bioactivity Screening of *Myristica fragrans* Houtt. Post-Distillation By-Products. *Plants* **2023**, *12*, 1741. https://doi.org/10.3390/plants12091741.
- Custureri, I.M.G.; Sicari, V.; Loizzo, M.R.; Tundis, R.; Soria, A.C.; Giuffrè, A.M. Evaluation of Quality Parameters and Functional Activity of Ottobratica Extra Virgin Olive Oil Enriched with *Zingiber officinale* (Ginger) by Two Different Enrichment Processes during One-Year Storage. *Foods* 2023, *12*, 3822. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods.12203822.

- 44. Plastina, P.; Tundis, R.; La Torre, C.; Sicari, V.; Giuffrè, A.M.; Neri, A.; Bonesi, M.; Leporini, M.; Fazio, A.; Falco, T.; et al. (2021) The addition of *Capsicum baccatum* to Calabrian monovarietal extra virgin olive oils leads to flavored olive oils with enhanced oxidative stability. *Ital. J. Food Sci.* **2021**, *33*, 61–72. https://doi.org/10.15586/ijfs.v33i1.1937.
- 45. Marrelli, M.; Loizzo, M.R.; Nicoletti, M.; Menichini, F.; Conforti, F. *In vitro* investigation of the potential health benefits of wild Mediterranean dietary plants as anti-obesity agents with α-amylase and pancreatic lipase inhibitory activities. *J. Sci. Food Agric.* **2014**, *94*, 2217–2224. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.6544.
- 46. Sivaraj, S.; Kannayiram, G.; Dasararahu, G. Evaluation of antidiabetic activity of different extracts of myristica fragrans houtt: In vitro and in silico studies. Asian J. Pharm. Clin. Res. 2017, 10, 275-277. https://doi.org/10.22159/ajpcr.2017.v10i4.16720.
- 47. Loizzo, M.R.; Lecce, G.D.; Boselli, E.; Menichini, F.; Frega, N.G. Inhibitory Activity of Phenolic Compounds From Extra Virgin Olive Oils on the Enzymes Involved in Diabetes, Obesity and Hypertension. *J. Food Biochem.* **2011**, *35*, 381–399. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-4514.2010.00390.
- 48. Vangoori, Y.; Dakshinamoorthi, A.; Rao, R.P.; David, D.R.; Babu, K.A. Effect of *Myristica fragrans* Extract on Food Intake and Body Weight in Experimental Models. *J. Clin. Diagn. Res.* **2018**, *12*, FF01–FF05. https://doi.org/10.7860/JCDR/2018/28944.11169.
- 49. Minguez-Mosquera, M.I.; Rejano-Navarro, L.; Gandui-Rojas, B.; Sànchez-Gomez, A.H.; Garrido-Fernando, J. Color-Pigment correlation in Virgin Olive Oil. J. Am. Oil Chem. **1991**, 68, 332–336. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02657688.
- 50. Montedoro, G.F.; Servili, M.; Baldioli, M.; Miniati, E. Simple and hydrolyzable phenolic compounds in virgin olive oil. Their extraction, separation and quantitative compounds and semiquantitative evaluation by HPLC. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* **1992**, *40*, 571–1576. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf00021a019.
- Baiano, A.; Gambacorta, G.; Terracone, C.; Previtali, M.A.; Lamacchia, C.; La Notte, E. (2009) Changes in phenolic content and antioxidant activity of Italian extra-virgin olive oils during storage. J. Food Sci. 2009, 74, 177–183. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-3841.2009.01072.x.
- Formoso, P.; Tundis, R.; Pellegrino, M.; Leporini, M.; Sicari, V.; Romeo, R.; Gervasi, L.; Corrente, G.; Beneduci, A.; Loizzo, M.R. Preparation, characterization, and bioactivity of Zingiber officinale Roscoe (white ginger) powder-based Pickering emulsions. J. Sci. Food Agric. 2022, 102, 6566–6577.

Disclaimer/Publisher's Note: The statements, opinions and data contained in all publications are solely those of the individual author(s) and contributor(s) and not of MDPI and/or the editor(s). MDPI and/or the editor(s) disclaim responsibility for any injury to people or property resulting from any ideas, methods, instructions or products referred to in the content.

Chapter 6

Chapter 6

Optimization of a new SPME GC-MS method for the characterization of Calabrian Extra Virgin Olive Oil and corresponding Aromatized Olive Oils differently processed and stored

Irene Maria Grazia Custureri¹, Ana Cristina Soria², Sergio Rivas Blas², Vincenzo Sicari¹, Angelo Maria Giuffrè¹ and Monica Rosa Loizzo³

¹Department of Agraria, University "Mediterranea" of Reggio Calabria, Salita Melissari, Feo di Vito, 124 Reggio Calabria, Italy; irene.custureri@unirc.it (I.M.G.C.); vincenzo.sicari@unirc.it (V.S.); amgiuffre@unirc.it (A.M.G.).

²Institute of General Organic Chemistry (IQOG-CSIC), Juan de la Cierva 3, 28006 Madrid, Spain; acsoria@iqog.csic.es (A.C.S.); s.rivas@iqog.csic.es (S.R.B.).

³Department of Pharmacy, Health and Nutritional Sciences, University of Calabria, Edificio Polifunzionale, Via P. Bucci, 87036 Rende, Italy; monica_rosa.loizzo@unical.it (M.R.L).

Abstract: A Solid-Phase Microextraction followed by Gas chromatography coupled to Mass Spectrometry (SPME GC-MS) method has been optimized to provide the best operating conditions (2-cm DVB/CAR/PDMS fiber, extraction temperature (T) of 44 °C, equilibrium (*t*_{eq}) and extraction time (*t*_{ext}) of 10 min and 60 min, respectively) for volatile profiling of Calabrian extra virgin olive oil from Ottobratica variety (EVOO). Moreover, this miniaturized method, requiring only 0.1 mL of oil, was further applied to evaluate the volatile enrichment of aromatized EVOO samples (AEVOOs) obtained by using different plant matrices (bergamot, turmeric, ginger and mace) and by diverse aromatizing procedures (malaxation or infusion). A total of 50 compounds in EVOO, as compared to 67-140 volatiles in AEVOOs were identified/characterized by the SPME GC-MS method here proposed, with malaxation oils showing a richer volatile profile irrespective of the aromatization matrix considered. Finally, changes in the aroma of samples aromatized by malaxation and subjected to different storage conditions (accelerated: 55°C for 14 days; ambient temperature for 6 months) were also evidenced by this method. Although conclusions were dependent on the volatile compound, aromatizing matrix and storage conditions assayed, a higher volatile profile stability was generally found for AEVOOs.

Keywords: Aromatized extra virgin olive oil (AEVOO), Solid-Phase Microextraction (SPME), Gas Chromatography – Mass Spectrometry (GC-MS), volatiles, malaxation, infusion, storage.

6.1 Introduction

European Union Commission regulation 2568/1991 states that **extra virgin olive oil (EVOO)** must be extracted "only from olives (*Olea europea* L.) of superior quality, cannot undergo any treatment other than washing the fruits, and decanting, centrifuging and filtering the extracted olive oil. It excludes oils obtained by chemical or mechanical methods or the use of solvent extraction or re-esterification methods, and those mixed with oils from other sources" [1].

Olive oil is the main fat source of the Mediterranean Diet, and a number of **health benefits** have been reported to be associated with its regular consumption (e.g. improves heart health, helps protect against diabetes, helps reduce hypertension and risk of cancer, lowers cholesterol, etc) [2-7]. EVOO intake has also been shown to exert a positive effect on survival and reduction of mortality [8] and its consumption has nowadays spread beyond the Mediterranean area. Moreover, the organoleptic properties of EVOO such as **aroma** have also been described to play a key role on its appreciation and acceptance by consumers [9]. It is also worth noting that EVOO aroma is also highly influenced by the quality of the olives, the variety and the growing areas, the extraction process of the oil, among others [10].

Mediterranean countries are the largest olive oil producers: Spain, Italy and Greece accounting about 70% of world production [11]. Calabria, a southern Italian region, is rich in autochthonous and allochthonous olive varieties.

Ottobratica is one of the most well-known of these varieties. It is generally harvested in October, from which its name derives, and it gives rise to a **very high quality extra virgin olive oil** [12], characterized by bitter, green and grassy odour notes associated with the predominant presence of (*E*)-2-hexenal, typical volatile marker of Calabrian varieties [13]. Giuffrè et al. [14] previously studied the volatile composition of this variety and reported a total of 21 volatiles.

The shelf-life of EVOO is quite brief, due to the **oxidation** processes to which it is naturally exposed. These **degradation** processes, not only negatively affect EVOO health properties, but also EVOO aroma in a short time. It is therefore essential the search for strategies contributing to slow down the degradation of EVOO bioactives and volatiles, as they are key factors affecting its consideration as a high-quality and high-value food stuff. In this context, the ancient practice of aromatizing an olive oil to improve its stability and organoleptic properties has been revised [15,16]. Researchers have previously examined the influence of several **plant matrices** on the sensory quality and antioxidant activity of aromatized olive oils [17], and have also evaluated the effect of different technological approaches (e.g. malaxation, infusion, etc) used for their processing [15,16]. As general conclusion from this research, the selection of the optimal enrichment method has been found to be conditioned by the aromatizing matrix considered, and should carefully be evaluated in the case of non-previously studied samples (mace, bergamot, ginger and turmeric), as it is the aim of the present study.

At the sight of these antecedents, the main objectives of this study were: (i) the optimization of a Solid-Phase Microextraction followed by Gas Chromatography-Mass Spectrometry (SPME GC-MS) method for the comprehensive characterization of the volatile composition of EVOO and AEVOOs obtained from Calabrian olives (Ottobratica variety); and (ii) the application of this method to the study of the changes in the volatile composition of EVOO/AEVOO samples obtained using different aromatization conditions (with different matrices and by either malaxation or infusion processes) or subjected to different storage conditions.

6.2. Materials and Methods

6.2.1. Samples

A total of 11 samples were considered in this study. **EVOO** was produced from olive (*Olea europea* L.) fruits of Ottobratica variety collected in the region of Calabria, southern Italy, in November 2022. The oil was extracted by using a mechanical laboratoy extractor (Agrimec Valpesana, Florence, Italy) within two days of harvesting. **Aromatized EVOO (AEVOO)** samples (Table 1) were obtained by using four different matrices: bergamot (*Citrus bergamia* R.) fruits, ginger (*Zingiber officinale*) root powder, turmeric (*Curcuma longa* L.) or mace (*Myristica fragrans* H.) spices. These matrices were selected as the most promising after sensory evaluation of all the samples obtained in year 2 of this PhD Thesis.

Two different procedures were followed for aromatization of EVOO. In **malaxation (MAL)** samples, flavouring was carried out by adding 1% (w/w) of the powder matrices to the already crushed olives and leaving to mix for 40 minutes at ambient temperature. As for bergamot, the matrix ratio (w/w) employed was 10% (w/w). For **infusion (INF)** samples, Calabrian EVOO was infused with 2% (w/v) of selected matrices arranged in small bags prepared with sterile gauze, similar to tea-bags. Infusion was carried out for 30 days in the dark and under constant stirring (300 rpm).

EVOO and AEVOOs thus obtained, previously filtered through Whatman N° 4 paper, were further stored as described in section 2.2.

Table 1. Aromatized Extra Virgin Olive Oils under study.

Matrices	AEVOC) code
Mace	M-MAL	M-INF
Ginger	G-MAL	G-INF
Turmeric	T-MAL	T-INF
Bergamot	B-MAL	B-INF
Turmeric+Ginger+Mace	TGM-MAL	TGM-INF

6.2.2. Storage conditions

EVOO and AEVOO samples obtained by malaxation were aliquoted into 100 mL amber glass vials provided with screw caps, and subjected to different storages in the absence of light: (i) at 55 °C for up to 14 days (**storage under accelerated conditions**) and (ii) at ambient temperature for up to six months (**storage at ambient temperature**). Moreover, in order to simulate either producer's bottling conditions or domestic consumption, samples were stored **with no headspace or with 50% v/v headspace**, respectively.

6.2.3. Volatile sampling by Solid-phase microextraction (SPME)

For volatile profiling of EVOO and of AEVOOs, solid-phase microextraction followed by gas chromatography coupled to mass spectrometry (SPME GC-MS) analyses were conducted.

Headspace sampling was done using a SPME fiber attached to a manual SPME holder (both from Supelco, Bellefonte, Palo Alto, CA, USA). Two fibers with different coating were evaluated: $85 \ \mu m \ Carboxen^{TM}$ -Polydimethylsiloxane StableFlex (CAR/PDMS) and 50/30 $\ \mu m$ Divinylbenzene/Carboxen/Polydimethylsiloxane (DVB/CAR/PDMS). For this last fiber, 1-cm or 2-cm length coatings were considered. All fibers were conditioned before use according to the manufacturer's recommendations (270 °C for 30 min for DVB/CAR/PDMS and 300°C for 30 min for CAR/PDMS) until no interfering peaks were observed in blank runs.

For the intended development of a miniaturized SPME procedure, preliminary experiments were carried out to choose the optimal **sample volume** (from 3 mL down to 0.1 mL). The selected volume was pipetted into a 4 mL amber glass vial sealed with a screw cap provided with a predrilled Teflon-faced septum. As **internal standard** (I.S.), 50 μ L of a 0.1 mg mL⁻¹ tridecane (C13) solution in sunflower oil were added to the sample and conveniently homogenized. After the equilibrium time (*t*_{eq}), which was set for 10 min, the SPME fiber was exposed to the headspace of the EVOO/AEVOO sample for the extraction time (*t*_{ext}) and at the selected extraction temperature (*T*). The ranges of these two experimental factors were selected according to the experimental design described in section 2.4. Sampling was done under continuous stirring conditions (700 rpm) and three replicates per sample were conducted.

6.2.4. Experimental design for SPME optimization

Extraction temperature (*T*) and time (*t*_{ext}) were the two independent factors whose effect on SPME volatile isolation from EVOO was evaluated by means of a 3-level factorial experimental design. A total of 11 experiments were carried out in randomised order. The experimental ranges for the factors considered, selected based on previous literature [14,18,19], were T = 40-60 °C and $t_{ext} = 20-60$ min. The quadratic model proposed was:

 $R = \beta_0 + \beta_i T + \beta_j t_{ext} + \beta_{i,i} T^2 + \beta_{i,j} t_{ext}^2 + \beta_{i,j} T t_{ext} + \varepsilon \quad (eq. 1)$

where β_0 is the intercept, β_i are the first-order coefficients, $\beta_{i,i}$ the quadratic coefficients for ith factors, $\beta_{1,2}$ the coefficients for the interaction of factors i and j and ε is the error. Two response (*R*) variables were considered in the optimization of the SPME method. *R*₁ referred to the concentration of volatiles that have been previously described to exert a positive effect on the flavour of an olive oil [18] such as 1-penten-3-one, (*Z*)-3-hexenal, (*E*)-2-hexenal, hexan-1-ol and 2-hexen-1-ol, and also included the content of sesquiterpenoids generally present in olive oil and, particularly, in the Ottobratica variety, such as α -

copaene, eremophilene and α -farnesene [10,14,18,19]. On the contrary, R_2 referred to the concentration of compounds negatively contributing to the olive oil aroma, including markers of oxidation such as 2-heptenal, heptanal, octanal and 2,4-heptadienal. The parameters of the model were estimated by multiple linear regression (MLR) using StatGraphics Centurion XV software (Statistical Graphics Corporation, Rockville, MD, USA). The experimental conditions that independently maximized R_1 and minimized R_2 were obtained from the fitted models. An additional response (R_D) simultaneously maximizing R_1 and minimizing R_2 was also considered. Values of this function range from 0 (non-ideal response) to 1 (ideal response).

6.2.5. Gas chromatography-Mass Spectrometry (GC-MS) analysis

GC–MS analyses were performed on an Agilent 6890 N gas chromatograph coupled to a 5973 quadrupole mass detector, both from Agilent Technologies (Palo Alto, CA, USA). For every sample, and previous optimization of the injection temperature (260 °C for EVOO and BER samples and 270 °C for the remaining AEVOOs) and splitless time (0.2-3 min), two injection conditions were considered for the desorption of the SPME fiber into the injection port: splitless mode (0.20 min) or split mode (1:20 split ratio) for sampling of minor and major volatiles, respectively. Compounds were resolved using a Supelcowax GC capillary column (30 m x 0.25 mm i.d., 0.25 μ m film thickness, Supelco) and helium (~1 mL min⁻¹) as carrier gas. The oven temperature was programmed from 40 °C (for the splitless time) to 250 °C (for 55 min) at 6 °C min⁻¹. Mass spectra were recorded in electron impact (EI) mode at 70 eV within the 40–450 *m/z* range. The transfer line and the ionization source were set at 280 °C and 230 °C, respectively. Acquisition was done using MSD ChemStation software (Agilent Technologies).

Qualitative analysis was first based on the comparison of experimental spectra with those of the NIST and Wiley mass spectral libraries [20,21]. Further confirmation of identifications was carried out by comparing experimental linear retention indices (*I*^T), calculated from retention data of a mixture of *n*-alkanes (C8-C20) run under identical experimental conditions, of volatiles detected and available literature [22]. **Quantitative data** (expressed as mg mL⁻¹ or as mg g⁻¹) were obtained by using the internal standard method. An identical response factor to C13 was considered for all the volatiles quantified.

6.2.6. Statistical Analysis

Differences between samples were evaluated by one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA, Tukey post-hoc test) using SPSS software, 21.0 version (Armonk, NY, USA). Results followed by different letters were significant at * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$; *ns* not significant at p > 0.05.

6.3. Results and Discussion

6.3.1 Optimization of a new SPME GC-MS method

Volatile sampling by SPME is affected by a number of experimental factors. As for the intended development of a miniaturized SPME method, the **sample volume** required for analysis was first evaluated. The rich aromatic composition of the samples to be analyzed proved that only 0.1 mL of either EVOO or AEVOO was enough to provide a distinctive GC-MS profile.

As for the different **SPME coatings** assayed under identical operating conditions (0.1 mL sample, T= 40 °C, t_{eq} = 10 min and t_{ext} =15 min), CAR/PDMS fiber showed a higher selectivity towards high volatility EVOO/AEVOO compounds, whereas DVB/CAR/PDMS fiber provided a more balanced volatile fingerprint of these samples, including both typical EVOO high volatility components and characteristic semivolatiles arising from the aromatizing matrix. Therefore, this last fiber was selected for the characterization of AEVOOs here intended. In agreement with these results, the use of a DVB/CAR/PDMS

SPME fiber has also been previously described for volatile sampling of a number of oil samples, including Italian extra virgin olive oils [23-25]. Concerning the **length of the SPME coating**, although no noticeable differences were observed either for 1-cm or 2-cm fibers, this last fiber with a higher superficial area was selected for further experiments, as it has also been described to be advantageous for rapid volatile sampling [18].

Further optimization of SPME was done by evaluating the influence on volatile recovery of two independent variables (*T* and *t*_{ext}) by means of a 3-level **factorial experimental design**. Response surface methodology was applied to calculate the coefficients of the quadratic models proposed and to estimate the statistical significance of the estimated regression coefficients (Table 2). Regarding both *R*¹ and *R*² models, the most significant (*p* < 0.05) factors were *T* and *t*_{ext}. As shown by the adjusted R-squared values (R^{2}_{adj}) and mean absolute error (MAE(R_{1})=4.14E8, MAE(R_{2})=2.71E6), the quadratic models proposed accurately described the variability of both *R*¹ and *R*². As expected, the optimal set of operating conditions was different when considering the optimization of *R*¹ and *R*², dependent variables to be maximized and minimized, respectively.

Model equation	Fit quality (R ² adj, %)	Optimal conditions
$R_1 = 3,67 \text{ E9} + 1.36\text{E8} T + 6.78\text{E7} t_{ext} - 626970 T^2 + 565654 T t_{ext} - 108689 t_{ext}^2$	80.07	$T = 60 ^{\circ}\text{C},$ $t_{ext} = 60 \min$
$R_{2}=1.46-6.34\text{E6}\ T-170779\ t_{ext}+68821\ T^{2}+25911*T\ t_{ext}-5146\ t_{ext}^{2}$	92.27	$T = 42 ^{\circ}\text{C},$ $t_{ext} = 20 \min$

Table 2. 3-level factorial	experimental de	esign for SPME o	ptimization.

When using R_D as the response to be optimized, a maximum value of 0.66 was obtained for the following set of SPME operating conditions: T = 44 °C and $t_{ext} = 60$ min, which were considered for further analysis of the EVOO/AEVOO samples under study.

6.3.2. Characterization of the volatile composition of Ottobratica EVOO

Figure 1 shows the total ion current (TIC) profile of Ottobratica EVOO sample analyzed under previously optimized SPME GC-MS conditions. A total of 50 volatiles with different functionality, mainly aliphatic alcohols, aldehydes, ketones, terpenoids and esters, were detected. Most of these compounds have been previously reported to be responsible for the complex and balanced flavour typical of EVOO [26].

EVOO volatiles have been reported to be mainly derived from the lipoxygenase (LOX) activity pathway of linoleic and linolenic fatty acids [18]. Endogenous enzymes break the polyunsaturated fatty acids into products which are considered high quality markers of olive oil (e.g. C6 aldehydes providing green notes). On the contrary, the compounds responsible for off-flavours are usually generated by exogenous enzyme and oxidation processes [18].

In European olive oil, C6 aldehydes have been reported to be the most predominant class of compounds [18]. Among them, (*E*)-2-hexenal is usually described as the major compound, its content changing noticeably with the olive variety considered. In the Ottobratica EVOO here analyzed, an amount of 270 μ g g⁻¹ was experimentally determined. Piscopo et al. [13] reported contents of 65.55 μ g g⁻¹ for this aldehyde in EVOO from the same olive variety, whereas levels ranging 7.64 and 51.25 μ g g⁻¹ were detected by Lioupi et al. [18] in Koroneiki variety olive oils [18].



Figure 1. SPME GC-MS profile of Calabrian EVOO under study. 1: 2-methyl-butanal; 2: 3-methyl-butanal; 3: Ethanol; 4: 3-ethyl-1,5-octadiene; 5: 3-ethyl-1,5-octadiene; 6: 3-pantenone; 7: 3-ethyl-1,5-octadiene; 8: α-pinene; 9: 1-penten-3-one; 10: 7-methyl-3-(1-methylethyl)-1,5-octadiene; 11: 3-ethyl-1,5-octadiene; 12: 3-ethyl-1,5-octadiene; 13: hexanal, 14: β-pinene; 15: 1-Butanol, 3-methyl-, acetate; 16: (*E*)-2-pentenal; 17: (*Z*)-3-hexenal, 18: 1-penten-3-ol; 19: heptanal; 20: limonene; 21: 2-hexenal; 22: 3-methyl-1-butanol; 23: (*E*)-2-hexenal; 24: 3,7-dimethyl-1,3,7-octatriene; 25: *p*-cymene; 26: hexyl acetate; 27: octyl acetate; 28: octanal; 29: tridecane (I.S.); 30: (*E*)-4,8-dimethylnona-1,3,7-triene; 31: (*E*)-2-penten-1-ol; 32: (*Z*)-2-penten-1-ol; 33: 3-hexenyl acetate; 34: 1-hexanol; 35: (*Z*)-3-hexen-1-ol; 36: nonanal; 37: (*E*,*E*)-2,4-hexadienal; 38: (*E*)-2-hexen-1-ol; 39: 1-heptanol; 40: 1-octen-3-ol; 41: acetic acid; 42: (*E*,*E*)-2,4-heptadienal; 43: α-copaene; 44: 2-ethyl-1-hexanol; 45: 1-octanol; 46: eremophilene; 47: α-farnesene; 48: 5-ethyl-2(5H)-furanone; 49: benzyl alcohol; 50: phenylethyl alcohol.

(*Z*)-3-Hexenal, usually present at low concentrations, has also been described to strongly contribute to the aroma of olive oil by providing the typical freshly cut grass and banana or fruity notes [18,27]. Its content has been reported to be dependent on the harvesting place of olives and the oil processing technology [27]. The level of (*Z*)-3-hexenal measured for the EVOO here analyzed was similar to that of previous reports on olive oils processed at low temperatures (8.4 mg kg⁻¹ vs 8.04 mg kg⁻¹, respectively) [18].

Positive fruity and green notes have been attributed to low amounts of **1-Penten-3-one** [18,28], a C5 ketone reaching a content of 17800 μ g kg⁻¹ in Ottobratica EVOO. In a study by Cecchi et al. [29] on 320 mono-cultivar olive oils from the main Spanish, Italian and Greek varieties, values ranging between 183.4 and 924.8 μ g kg⁻¹ of this compound were found [29]. In agreement with Liuopi et al. [18] 3-ethyl-1,5-octadiene was also experimentally determined in this study (0.034 mg mL⁻¹).

Two alcohols were also identified: **1-hexanol** and **2-hexen-1-ol**, with contents of 0.0099 and 0.0137 mg mL⁻¹, respectively. Piscopo et al. [13] emphasized how 1-hexanol is one of the main compounds in olive oils from Ottobratica variety harvested in the region of Calabria, and how this compound provides them with typical herbal flavour [13].

Concerning the compounds responsible for the **off-flavours** [18], 2-heptenal was not detected in the EVOO sample under study, and heptanal (0.002 mg mL⁻¹), 2,4-heptadienal (0.001 mg mL⁻¹) and octanal (0.006 mg mL⁻¹) were only detected in very low concentrations.

Sesquiterpenoids typical of olive oil, such as α -farnesene (0.002 mg mL⁻¹) and α -copaene (0.001 mg mL⁻¹) that contribute to the floral, sweet or woody odour notes, were also found. Eremophilene (0.0006 mg mL⁻¹), which is rarely

described in the literature, was detected and identified by the SPME GC-MS method here optimized.

6.3.3. Characterization of the volatile composition of AEVOOs

The volatile profile of AEVOOs was found to be very variable with the matrix (ginger, turmeric, etc) and the process (malaxation or infusion) followed for aromatization of Calabrian EVOO.

A minimum of 67 (in G-INF) and a maximum of 140 (in TGM-MAL) volatiles contributing to the aroma of AEVOOs were determined by SPME GC-MS analysis. Compounds detected included typical EVOO volatiles (*trans*-3-hexenal, (*E*)-2-hexenal, 1-hexanol, 2-hexen-1-ol, etc) and markers of the different plant matrices considered for aromatization of Calabrian EVOO (e.g. *cis*- and *trans*- α -bergamotene and bergamiol in bergamot-AEVOO; α -zingiberene, β -sesquiphellandrene and α -curcumene in turmeric-AEVOO, etc).

Irrespective of the AEVOO considered, malaxation samples were richer than infusion samples regarding the content of characteristic volatiles arising from the plant matrices used for aromatization of EVOO, and this effect was particularly evident for sesquiterpenoids. As an example, in M-MAL and M-INF samples, the contents were, respectively, 1.33 vs 0.724 mg mL⁻¹ sabinene; 0.086 *vs* 0.007 mg mL⁻¹ safrol; 0.039 *vs* 0.011 mg mL⁻¹ methyleugenol; 0.003 *vs* 0.002 mg mL⁻¹ eugenol; and 0.091 vs 0.069 mg mL⁻¹ myristicin. As for B-MAL and B-INF samples, the contents (in mg mL⁻¹) were, respectively, 3.816 vs 0.217 limonene; 1.331 vs 0.422 linalool; 1.802 vs 0.203 bergamiol; 0.013 vs non detected (N.D.) (Z)- α -bergamotene; 0.003 vs N.D. (E)- α -bergamotene, etc. In T-MAL and T-INF samples, 0.037 vs 0.003 mg mL⁻¹ eucalyptol; 0.003 vs 0.0007 mg mL⁻¹ α zingiberene; 0.0002 vs N.D. mg mL⁻¹β-curcumene; 0.004 vs 0.001 mg mL⁻¹βsesquiphellandrene; 0.008 vs 0.003 mg mL⁻¹ α -curcumene, respectively. G-MAL and G-INF samples presented, respectively, 0.017 vs 0.003 mg mL⁻¹ endo-borneol; $0.086 \ vs \ 0.002 \ mg \ mL^{-1} \alpha$ -zingiberene; $0.013 \ vs \ 0.0007 \ mg \ mL^{-1} \beta$ -salinene; 0.073 $vs 0.004 \text{ mg mL}^{-1}\beta$ -bisabolene.

TGM samples, which had shown to provide excellent results in terms of sensory analysis, as they were characterized by a pleasant and well balanced aroma, were also analyzed by the SPME GC-MS method here developed. All the volatile compounds arising from the individual matrices were detected in TGM oils, and similarly to the rest of AEVOOs under study, TGM-MAL sample was found to be richer in volatiles than TGM-INF oil (0.007 *vs* 0.0009 mg mL⁻¹ α -zingiberene; 0.009 *vs* 0.0006 mg mL⁻¹ β -bisabolene; 0.013 *vs* 0.001 mg mL⁻¹ β -sesquiphellandrene; 0.036 *vs* 0.003 mg mL⁻¹ α -curcumene; 0.059 *vs* 0.016 mg mL⁻¹ safrol mg mL⁻¹, respectively), with a few exceptions (e.g. 0.247 *vs* 0.447 mg mL⁻¹ sabinene in TGM-MAL and TGM-INF, respectively).

6.3.4 Characterization of the volatile composition of the EVOO/AEVOO samples subjected to storage

As regards the **storage under accelerated conditions**, EVOO volatile content was negatively affected by storage under high temperature conditions (see Figure 2). On the contrary, B-MAL AEVOO volatile profile was found to be rather stable for samples stored for up to 14 days at 55 °C (B-MAL-D0 *vs* B-MAL-D14 NO HS or B-MAL-D14 HS).

Regarding volatiles with a positive effect on aroma, concentrations of (*E*)-2hexenal, 1-hexanol and (*E*)-2-hexen-1-ol in B-MAL aromatized olive oil were found to be scarcely affected by the different storage conditions assayed (in the range 0.18-0.25, 0.006-0.009 and 0.001-0.002 mg mL⁻¹, respectively). However, the content of (*Z*)-3-hexenal significantly (p < 0.01) decreased for samples subjected to storage under accelerated conditions (B-MAL-D14) and for HS samples stored at room temperature for 6 months (B-MAL-D180 HS).

The main terpenoids contributing to the characteristic aroma of B-MAL aromatized olive oil such as bergamiol, (*E*)- α -bergamotene, linalool, limonene,

etc increased their concentration with storage time, irrespective of the type of storage. *p*-Cymene concentration in B-MAL sample was found to significantly (p < 0.01) increase with time under all the storage conditions evaluated (from 0.08 mg mL⁻¹ for B-MAL-D0 up to 0.63 mg mL⁻¹ for B-MAL-D180 NO HS).



Figure 2. Effect of the storage under accelerated conditions (at 55 °C for up to 14 days) and at ambient temperature for six months (D180), with no headspace (NO HS) and with 50% of headspace (HS), on the volatile composition of Calabrian extra virgin olive oil (EVOO-D0) and of B-MAL aromatized olive oil (B-MAL-D0).

Assuming that the effect of the accelerated storage on samples other than B-MAL would be similar, and focusing on the AEVOOs obtained by malaxation as they showed a richer volatile profile, M-MAL, T-MAL and G-MAL samples were only stored under room temperature conditions for up to 6 months (with no headspace and with 50% headspace). Concerning the main terpenoids from each matrix, the trend was highly variable. In G-MAL-D180 NO HS sample, endo-borneol significantly (p < 0.01) increased (0.017 vs 0.021 mg mL⁻¹); α zingiberene (0.086 vs 0.058 mg mL⁻¹) and β -bisabolene (0.073 vs 0.062 mg mL⁻¹) significantly (p < 0.01) decreased; and β -salinene (0.013 vs 0.014 mg mL⁻¹) and δ cadinene (0.031 vs 0.029 mg mL⁻¹) did not undergo substantial changes (p > 0.05). In **T-MAL-D180 NO HS** sample, the content of α -zingiberene (0.003 vs 0.001 mg mL⁻¹) and β -curcumene (0.0002 vs N.D. mg mL⁻¹) significantly (p < 0.01) decreased; whereas the amount of eucalyptol (0.037 vs 0.038 mg mL⁻¹), β sesquiphellandrene (0.004 vs 0.003 mg mL⁻¹) and α -curcumene (0.008 vs 0.009 mg mL⁻¹) did not undergo a significant (p > 0.05) variation. In the M-MAL-D180 NO **HS** sample, only the content of sabinene (1.33 vs 1.59 mg mL⁻¹) significantly (p < 1(0.01) increased, whereas methyleugenol $(0.039 vs 0.001 mg mL^{-1})$, eugenol (0.003) $vs 0.0002 \text{ mg mL}^{-1}$ and myristicin (0.091 $vs 0.0008 \text{ mg mL}^{-1}$) significantly (p < 0.01) decreased. Only safrole was not affected by storage (0.086 vs 0.088 mg mL⁻¹) (p >0.05). Similar conclusions regarding the wide variability with the volatile and plant matrix considered were drawn for samples subjected to ambient temperature storage under headspace conditions.

The SPME GC-MS method here optimized is shown as a green, fast and affordable method which can be performed with low sample amount and be easily implemented by the food industry and/or regulatory laboratories for characterization of the aroma of EVOO and added-value AEVOOs. Malaxation processing has been shown by this method to provide AEVOOs with a richer volatile composition, irrespective of the plant matrix considered for aromatization. Moreover, this SPME GC-MS approach has proved to be useful for evaluation of the changes in the volatile composition of EVOO and AEVOO samples subjected to different storage conditions, as this is a key aspect not only as regards their preference by consumers but also for quality control issues at industry.

References

- European Union Commission. Commission regulation EEC Nr. 2568/91 of the commission on the characteristics of olive oils and olive pomace oils and their analytical methods. *Official Journal of the European Community* 1991 L248, 1-83.
- Leporini, M.; Loizzo, M.R.; Tenuta, M.C.; Falco, T.; Sicari, V.; Pellicanò, T.M.; Tundis, R. Calabrian extra virgin olive oil from Frantoio cultivar: chemical composition and health properties. *Emir J Food Agr* 2018, 30(7), 631-637. DOI 10.9755/ejfa.2018.v30.i7.1743
- Loizzo, M.R.; Di Lecce, G.; Boselli, E.; Menichini, F.; Frega, N.G. Inhibitory activities of phenolics compounds from extra virgin olive oils on the enzymes involved in diabetes, obesity and hypertension. *J Food Biochem* 2011, 35, 381–399. DOI 10.1111/j.1745-4514.2010.00390.x
- 4. Marcellino, G.; Hiane, P.A.; de Càssia Freitas, K.; Figueiredeo Santana, L.F.; Pott, A.; Rodrigues Donadon, J.R.; de Càssia Avellaneda Guimaraes, R. Effects of Olive Oil and its Minor Component Cardiovascular Diseases Inflammation and gut Microbiota. *Nutrients*, **2019**, *(11)8*, 1826. DOI 10.3390/nu11081826
- Jimenez-Lopez, C.; Carpena, M.; Lourenço-Lopes, C.; Gallardo-Gomez, M.; Lorenzo, J.M.; Barba, F.J.; Prieto, M.A.; Simal-Gandara, J. Bioactive Copounds and Quality of Extra Virgin Olive oil. *Foods*, 2020, *9*, 1014. DOI 10.3390/foods9081014.
- Buckland, G.; Gonzales, C.A. The role of olive oil in disease prevention: a focus on the recent epidemiological evidence from cohort studies and dietary intervention trials. *Br J Nutr* 2015, *113*, 94–101. DOI 10.1017/S0007114514003936
- 7. Ciafardini, G.; Zullo, B.A. Microbiological acitivity in stored olive oil. Int J Food Microbiol 2002, 75, 111-118.
- 8. Bellavia, A.; Tektonidis, T.G.; Orsini N.; Wolk, A.; Larsson S.C. Quantifying the benefits of Mediterranean diet in terms of survival. *Eur J Epidemiol* **2016**, *31*, 527-530 DOI 10.1007/s10654-016-0127-9
- Cecchi, L.; Migliorini, M.; Mulinacci, N. Virgin Olive Oil Volatile Compounds: Composition, Sensory Characteristics, Analytical Approaches, Quality Control, and Authentication. J Agric Food Chem 2021, 69, 2013–2040. DOI 10.1021/acs.jafc.0c07744
- 10. Quintanilla-Casas, B.; Torres-Cobos, B.; Guardiola, F.; Romero, A.; Tres, A.; Vichi, S.. Geographical Authentication of virgin olive oil by GC-MS sesquiterpene hydrocarbon fingerprint: Scaling down to the verification of PDO compliance. Food Control 2022, 139, 109055. DOI 10.1016/j.foodcont.2022.109055
- 11. Rossi, R. The EU olive and olive oil sector: Main features, challenges and prospects. In *European Parliamentary Research Service*; European Parliamenr: Brussels, Belgium, **2017**, 12.
- 12. Sicari, V.; Giuffrè, A.M.; Piscopo, A.; Poiana, M. Effect of "Ottobratica" variety ripening stage on the phenolic profile of the obtained olive oil. *Riv. Ital. Sostanze Gr.* **2009**, *86*, 215–219.
- Piscopo, A.; Zappia, A.; Mincione, A.; Silletti, R.; Summo, C.; Pasqualone, A. Effect of Oil Type Used Napolitan Pizza TSG Topping on Its Physical, Chemical, and Sensory Properties. *Foods* 2023, 12, 41, DOI 10.3390/foods12010041
- 14. Giuffrè, A.M., Capocasale, M.; Macrì, R.; Caracciolo, M.; Zappia, C.; Poiana, M. Volatile profiles of extra virgin olive oil, olive pomaceo il, soybean oil and palm oil in different heat conditions. *LWT Food Sci Technol* **2020**, *117*, 108631. DOI 10.1016/j.lwt.2019.108631

- Clodoveo, M.L.; Dipalmo, T.; Crupi, P.; Durante, V.; Pesce, V.; Maiellaro, I.; Lovece, A.; Mercurio, A.; Laghezza, A.; Corbo, F.; Franchini, C. Comparison between different flavored olive oil production techniques: healthy value and process efficiency. *Plant Food Hum Nutr* 2016, *71*, 81-87.
- 16. Caponio. F.; Durante, V.; Varva, G.; Silletti, R.; Previtali, M.A.; Viggiani, I.; Squeo, G.; Summo, C.; Pasqualone, A.; Gomes, T.; Baiano, A. Effect of infusion of spices into the oil vs. combined malaxation of olive paste and spices on quality of naturally flavored virgin olive oils. *Food Chem* **2016**, *202*, 221-228.
- Sousa, A.; Casal, S.; Malheiro, R.; Lamas, H.; Bento, A.; Pereira, J.A. Aromatized olive oils: Influence of flavouring in quality, composition, stability, antioxidants, and antiradical potential. *LWT Food Sci Technol* 2015, *60*, 22–28.
 OI 10.1016/j.lwt.2014.08.026
- Lioupi, A.; Sampsonidis, I.; Virgiliou, C.; Papoti, V.T.; Zinoviadou, K.G.; Spyros, A.; Theodoridis, G. Optimisation of the HS-SPME/GC-MS Approach by Design of Experiment Combined with Chemometrics for the Classification of Creatan Virgin Olive Oils. *Metabolies* 2022, *12*, 114. DOI 10.3390/metabo12020114
- Oliver-Pozo, C.; Aparicio-Ruiz, R.; Romero, I.; Garcia-Gonzàlez, D.L. Analysis of Volatile Markers for Virgin Olive Oil Aroma Defects by SPME-GC/FID: Possible Sources of Incorrect Data. J Agric Food Chem 2015, 63, 10477-10483. DOI 10.1021/acs.jafc.5b03986
- 20. McLaerty, F.W.; Stauffe, D.B. The Wiley/NBS registry of mass spectral data. Wiley, 1989 New York 🔛
- NIST Mass Spectrometry Data Center, William E. Wallace, director, "Retention Indices" in NIST Chemistry WebBook, NIST Standard Reference Database Number 69, Eds. P.J. Linstrom and W.G. Mallard, National Institute of Standards and Technology, Gaithersburg MD, 20899,. https://doi.org/10.18434/T4D303 (retrieved May 9, 2022).
- 22. Adams, P.R.; Identification of essential oil components by gas chromatography/mass spectroscopy. 4th Edition. Allured Publ. Corp **2007**, Carol Stream, IL.
- Stilo, F.; Segura Borrego, M.P.; Bicchi, C.; Battaglino, S.; Callejòn Fernandez, R.M.; Morales, M.L.; E.Reichenbach, S.; Mccurry, J.; Peroni, D.; Cordero, C. Delineating the extra-virgin olive oil aroma blueprint by multiple headspace solid phase microextraction and differential-flow modulated comprehensive two dimensional gas cromatography. J Chromatogr A 2021, 1650, 462232. DOI 10.1016/j.chroma.2021.462232
- Cecchi, L.; Migliorini, M.; Giambanelli, E.; Rossetti, A.; Cane, A.; Mulinacci, N.; Melani, F. Authentication of the geographical origin of virgin olive oils from the main worldwide producing countries: a new combiantion of HS-SPME-GC-MS analysis of volatile compounds and chemiometrics applied to 1217 samples. *Food control* 2020, *112*, 107156. DOI 10.1016/j.foodcont.2020.107156
- 25. Casadei, E.; Valli, E.; Aparicio-Ruiz, R.; Ortiz-Romero, C.; Garcia-Gonzàlez, D.L.; Vichi, S.; Quintanilla-Casas, B.; Tres, A.; Bendini, A.; Toschi, T.G. Peer inter-laboratory validation study of harmonized SPME-GC-FID method for the analysis of selected volatile compounds in virgin olive oils. *Food control* 2021, 123, 107823. DOI 10.1016/j.foodcont.2020.107823
- 26. Mulinacci, N.; Ieri, F.; Ignesti, G.; Romani, A.; Michelozzi, M.; Creti, D.; Innocenti, M.; Calamai, L. The freezing process helps to preserve the quality of extra virgin olive oil over time: a case study up to 18 months. *Food Res Int* **2013**, 54, 2008-2015. DOI 10.1016/j.foodres.2013.03.052
- 27. Caporaso, N. Virgin Olive Oils: Environmental Conditions, Agronomical Factors and Processing Technology Affecting the Chemistry of Flavor Profile. *J Food Chem Nanotechnol* **2016**, *2*(*1*), 21-31. DOI 10.17756/jfcn.2016-007
- Stilo, F.; Jiménez-Carvelo, A.M.; Liberto, E.; Bicchi, C.; Reichenbach, S.E.; Cuadros-Rodríguez, L.; Cordero, C.; Chromatographic Fingerprinting Enables Effective Discrimination and Identitation of High-Quality Italian Extra-Virgin Olive Oils. J Agric Food Chem 2021, 69, 8874–8889. DOI 10.1021/acs.jafc.1c02981
- Cecchi, L.; Migliorini, M.; Giambanelli, E.; Cane, A.; Zanoni, B.; Caduti, V.; Mulinacci, N.; Melani, F. Is the volatile compounds profile a suitable tool for authentication of virgin olive oil (*Olea europea* L.) according to cultivars? A study by using HS-SPME-GC-MS an chemometrics. *Food control* 2022, 139, 109092. DOI 10.1016/j.foodcont.2022.109092

Chapter 7

Chapter 7

General Conclusion and Future Perspectives

In this PhD thesis we have investigated the influence of flavouring process (malaxation and infusion) on Ottobratica cultivar olive oil in terms of quality, sensorial aspects, and health properties. The obtained results clearly demonstrated how the bioactivity of EVOO can be strongly or poorly influenced by the addition of different flavouring matrices. Generally, it is interesting to note that flavouring process have not always led to positive results in terms of oxidative stability. A similar situation was observed regarding bioactivity of the extract, probably due to antagonistic effects between the phytochemicals or incomplete solubility of these compounds into the oil phase.

In almost all flavored oils, a higher percentage of free acidity and a lower peroxide content can be observed, compared to the control oil at time zero. There is a significant heterogeneity in the matrices chosen for the flavoring process, and it is difficult to find a definitive explanation for this behavior. All these important variations in qualitative parameters could be attributed to the migration of specific compounds from the aromatic plants to the olive oil during the enrichment processes. These compounds could be organic acids, phenolic compounds, pigments, antioxidants, essential oils, etc. So, is possible to affirm that the addition of these matrices might have influenced the environment slightly or significantly during the enrichment phases, causing, for example, an increase in triglyceride hydrolysis and thus higher free acidity values. The same applies to the peroxide content. This pH change, caused by these aromatic volatile organic compounds, could have triggered a series of specific enzymatic processes or otherwise important changes during the oxidation process. Such natural active substances present in each aromatic plant may have acted synergistically as free radical scavengers and/or contributed to protection against oxidative degradation. All these results obtained are fully consistent with those previously reported in the literature.

Bergamot flavoured olive oils, independently by the flavouring processes possessed a good antioxidant and enzyme inhibitory effects. Nonetheless, it seems that other formulations are better in terms of quality parameters, due to the high free acidity released during storage and the low total polyphenols, factors probably caused by the acids release from the bergamot fruit juice itself.

The application of an HS-SPME GC-MS method allowed us to identify some defects in olive oil as is, poorly identified by sensory analysis and, furthermore, it allowed us to understand how some terpenoids deriving from individual matrices completely overlap to the substances responsible for unpleasant flavours, masking them and making them imperceptible to the human olfactory and gustatory senses. The SPME GC-MS approach developed here presents itself as an ecological, miniaturized, and economical procedure, easy to implement both in research and industrial laboratories, for monitoring the volatile composition of flavoured olive oils for the purposes of their quality control.

Therefore, through the process of flavouring an olive oil, it could be interesting to think of using a "non-marketable" olive oil due to the presence of sensorial defects, well hidden by this practice, to give a second "life" to these oils and make it more sustainable from the circular economy point of view.

Through this study we want to underline how there is no flavouring process valid for all matrices, both in terms of enrichment percentage and in terms of technological approach. It is essential to optimize individual methods for each type of enrichment and matrix.

Further *in vivo* studies may be necessary to confirm the bioactivity found by these *in vitro* tests to evaluate the real beneficial potential for human health.

Supplementary data



Figure S1. Chromatogram of ginger extract. 1: Gallic acid; 2: 3, 4-dihydroxybenzoic acid; 3: Chlorogenic acid; 4: Vanillic acid; 5: Caffeic acid; 6: Syringic acid; 7: *p*-Coumaric acid; 8: Ferulic acid; 9: Luteolin-7-*O*-glucoside; 10: Rutin; 11: Quercetin; 12: Apigenin; 13: Naringenin; 14: Kaempferol; 15: Isoramnetin; 16: 6-Gingerol; 17: 6-Shogaol; 18: Apigenin 7-*O*-Glucoside.



Figure S2. Chromatogram of EVOO (extra virgin olive oil). 1: Hydroxytyrosol; 2: Tyrosol; 3: Chlorogenic acid; 4: Vanillic acid; 5: Homovanillic acid; 6: *p*-Coumaric acid; 7: Luteolin-7-*O*-Glucoside; 8: Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside; 9: Oleuropein 10: Cinnamic acid; 11: Quercetin; 12: Pinoresinol; 13: Apigenin; 14: Isoramentin3-*O*-Glucoside; 15: Apigenin; 7-*O*-Glucoside.



Figure S3. Chromatogram of GM (ginger flavoured olive oil by malaxation). 1: Hydroxytyrosol; 2: 3, 4-dihydroxybenzoic acid; 3: Tyrosol; 4: 4-hydroxyphenyl acetate; 5: Chlorogenic acid; 6: Vanillic acid; 7: Caffeic acid; 8: Homovanillic acid; 9: Vanillin; 10: *p*-Coumaric acid; 11: Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside; 12: Ferulic acid; 13: Rutin; 14: *o*-Coumaric acid; 15: Luteolin-7-*O*-Glucoside; 16: Oleuropein 17: Cinnamic acid; 18: Luteolin; 19: Quercetin; 20: Pinoresinol; 21: Naringenin; 22: Kaempferol; 23: Apigenin; 24: Isoramnetin; 25: 6-Gingerol; 26: Isoramentin 3-*O*-Glucoside; 27: 6-Shogaol; 28: Apigenin 7-*O*-Glucoside.



Figure S4. Chromatogram of GI (ginger flavoured olive oil by infusion). 1: Hydroxytyrosol; 2: Tyrosol; 3: 4-hydroxyphenyl acetate; 4: Chlorogenic acid; 5: Vanillic acid; 6: Caffeic acid; 7: Homovanillic acid; 8: Vanillin; 9: *p*-Coumaric acid; 10: Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside; 11: Ferulic acid; 12: Rutin; 13: Luteolin-7-*O*-Glucoside; 14: Oleuropein 15: Cinnamic acid; 16: Quercetin; 17: Pinoresinol; 18: Kaempferol; 19: Apigenin; 20: Isoramnetin; 21: 6-Gingerol; 22: Isoramentin 3-*O*-Gluoside; 23: 6-Shogaol; 24: Apigenin 7-*O*-Glucoside.



Figure S1 a) K₂₃₂ and b) K₂₆₈ during storage. Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n= 3). EVOO: control; IFVOOB: bergamot olive oil obtained by 2 % infusion; CFVOOB10: bergamot olive oil obtained by 10 % enrichment during crushing; CFVOOB20: bergamot olive oil obtained by 20 % enrichment during crushing. Results followed by letters are significantly different (p < 0.01) by post-hoc Tukey's test. The capital letters in the row indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters in the column indicate the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. Abbreviation: * significance $p \le 0.05$; ** significance $p \le 0.01$; ns not significant.

Table S1 Phenolic composition by UHPLC of bergamot extract (B). Values are expressed as mg/L.

Phenolic compunds	mg L ⁻¹
Eriocitrin	13.92±0.43
Neoeriocitrin	553.74±2.34
Narirutin	5.99±0.76
Naringin	605.73±1.65
Hesperidin	4284.26±8.34
Neoesperidin	292.07±5.65
Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside	27.12±1.34
Vanillic acid	8.63±0.99
Chlorogenic acid	56.18±1.62
Caffeic acid	21.76±0.28
Rutin	65.92±1.10
Luteolin 7-O-Glucoside	76.25±0.94
Diosmetin	50.06±1.62
Quercetin	18.731.20

Isoramnetin		53.58±1.44
Apigenin 7-O-Glucos	ide	37.22±0.99
Bergamottin		36.67±1.44
-		a a .

Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n= 3).

Table S2 Single phenolic compounds by UHPLC of EVOO (control). Values are expressed as mg/kg.

Compounds	ТО	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
Hydroxytyrosol	16.15 ± 1.54 ^{cd}	15.28 ± 0.27 ^{cd}	15.17 ± 0.50 ^d	19.46 ± 0.01 bc	$27.08\pm0.95~^a$	25.01 ± 2.50 ^{ab}	**
Tyrosol	15.61 ± 2.03 bc	15.11 ± 0.30 bc	14.39 ± 0.93 bc	18.19 ± 0.17 ^{ab}	11.58 ± 1.51 ^c	21.09 ± 0.93 ^a	**
Vanillic acid	1.47 ± 0.02 $^{\rm a}$	0.39 ± 0.09 ^d	1.24 ± 0.08 °	1.38 ± 0.12 ^b	0.00 ^e	0.00 ^e	**
Homovanillic acid	1.92 ± 0.03 ^e	2.03 ± 0.05 ^d	3.57 ± 1.03 ^a	2.44 ± 0.14 ^b	2.35 ± 0.16 $^{\rm c}$	1.94 ± 0.14 de	**
Chlorogenic acid	1.92 ± 0.19 $^{\rm a}$	1.85 ± 0.06 ^b	1.83 ± 0.21 ^{ab}	1.71 ± 0.25 ^{ab}	1.65 ± 0.10 ^c	1.60 ± 0.17 ^{ab}	**
Quercetin 3,4'-Diglucoside	0.91 ± 0.07 ^b	1.39 ± 0.16 ^a	1.20 ± 0.16 ^{ab}	1.05 ± 0.07 ab	0.00 ^c	0.00 °	**
<i>p</i> -Coumaric acid	3.45 ± 0.65 ^a	3.34 ± 0.51 ^a	2.89 ± 0.04 ^b	$1.14 \pm 0.01 ^{\text{e}}$	1.44 ± 0.17 ^d	1.65 ± 0.20 ^c	**
Luteolin-7-O-Glucoside	3.07 ± 0.91 ^{cd}	2.41 ± 0.06 e	7.42 ± 0.10 a	3.39 ± 0.01 ^b	3.05 ± 0.59 °	2.99 ± 0.03 ^d	**
Cinnamin acid	0.91 ± 0.36 ^c	0.98 ± 0.14 bc	2.73 ± 1.07 ^a	1.08 ± 0.26 ^b	0.54 ± 0.09 ^d	0.61 ± 0.02 d	**
Oleuropein	$0.48\pm0.08~^{b}$	$0.48\pm0.05~^{\rm b}$	0.86 ± 0.37 a	$0.46\pm0.02~^{b}$	0.43 ± 0.06 ^b	0.10 ± 0.01 c	**
Pinoresinol	43.38 ± 0.36 ^b	42.11 ± 3.86 ^b	55.75 ± 3.46 ^a	44.58 ± 1.76 ^b	41.67 ± 1.87 ^b	$44.07 \pm 1.10^{\text{ ab}}$	**
Quercetin	12.94 ± 0.55 °	13.00 ± 1.14 ^c	17.17 ± 5.06 ^a	12.26 ± 0.92 ^c	14.73 ± 0.62 ^b	12.93 ± 4.48 °	**
Apigenin	58.98 ± 11.81 ^a	50.64 ± 3.58 ^{cb}	55.35 ± 5.42 ^b	53.41 ± 1.94 bc	49.53 ± 0.55 ^b	53.21 ± 0.98 ^d	**
Isoramnetin 3-O-Glucoside	0.12 ± 0.02 bc	0.12 ± 0.03 °	0.31 ± 0.15 ^a	0.14 ± 0.02 ^b	0.00 ^d	0.00 ^d	**
Apigenin 7-O-Glucoside	$1.80\pm0.30~^{b}$	1.78 ± 0.12 $^{\rm b}$	4.20 ± 2.06 a	1.29 ± 0.19 $^{\rm c}$	0.77 ± 0.11 ^d	$0.66\pm0.09~^d$	**

Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n= 3). Results followed by letters are significantly different (p < 0.01) by post-hoc Tukey's test. Abbreviation: ** significance $p \le 0.01$.

Table S3 Carbohydrate	hvdrolvsing enzymes	$(\alpha$ -amylase and α -glucosidase) in	hibitory activity (IC ₅₀ µg/mL)
		(

	то	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign	
	α-amylase							
EVOO	269.02 ± 3.77^{aE}	275.21 ± 3.85^{aD}	$303.38{\pm}3.92^{aB}$	$345.31{\pm}4.05^{aA}$	$240.29 {\pm} 3.87^{aF}$	289.32 ± 4.90^{aC}	**	
IFVOOB	70.29 ± 3.56^{bAB}	72.55 ± 3.91^{bA}	63.08 ± 3.44^{cBC}	59.19 ± 3.35^{bcC}	57.26 ± 3.18^{bC}	77.22 ± 3.75^{bA}	**	
CFVOOB10	72.66 ± 3.68^{bAB}	73.34 ± 3.73^{bA}	$70.17 {\pm} 3.45^{bB}$	65.26 ± 3.09^{bC}	60.09 ± 2.67^{bC}	63.11 ± 2.90^{cC}	**	
CFVOOB20	70.24 ± 3.48^{bA}	68.14 ± 3.37^{bA}	60.11 ± 3.35^{aB}	58.21 ± 3.21^{cBC}	51.00 ± 2.79^{cD}	$52.32{\pm}2.98^{dCD}$	**	
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**		
α-glucosidase								
	TO	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign	

	- •						
EVOO	137.34 ± 3.73^{aF}	145.18 ± 3.79^{aE}	198.81 ± 3.82^{aD}	337.56 ± 3.90^{aC}	587.49 ± 3.56^{aB}	778.23 ± 4.67^{aA}	**
IFVOOB	70.12 ± 3.45^{bB}	74.27 ± 3.70^{bB}	66.25 ± 3.09^{bBC}	65.56 ± 3.01^{bBC}	63.09 ± 2.99^{bC}	89.81 ± 3.49^{bA}	**
CFVOOB10	71.23 ± 3.67^{bA}	71.87 ± 3.78^{bA}	70.07 ± 3.90^{bAB}	69.89 ± 3.32^{bA}	62.46 ± 2.88^{bBC}	60.88±2.94 ^{cC}	**
CFVOOB20	69.15 ± 3.16^{b}	$69.07{\pm}3.08^{b}$	67.14 ± 3.01^{b}	66.26 ± 2.99^{b}	62.12 ± 2.03^{b}	64.09±2.15°	ns
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**	

Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n= 3). EVOO: control; IFVOOB: bergamot olive oil obtained by 2 % infusion; CFVOOB10: bergamot olive oil obtained by 10 % enrichment during crushing; CFVOOB20: bergamot olive oil obtained by 20 % enrichment during crushing. Acarbose was used as positive control in both tests with IC₅₀ values of 50.18 \pm 1.32 and 35.57 \pm 0.99 µg/mL for α -amylase and α -glucosidase). Results followed by letters are significantly different (p < 0.01) by post-hoc Tukey's test. The capital letters in the row indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters in the column indicate the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. Abbreviation: ** significance $p \le 0.01$; ns not significant.

Table S4 Evaluation of	_ipase inhibitor activit	v during storage	$(IC_{50} ug/mL)$
------------------------	--------------------------	------------------	-------------------

Tuble 5 Evaluation of Elipuse minister derivity during storage (1050 µg/mE).							
	ТО	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
EVOO	$143.46{\pm}4.85^{aD}$	$155.52{\pm}4.87^{aE}$	173.43 ± 4.91^{aD}	$206.54{\pm}5.01^{aC}$	$253.81{\pm}4.81^{aB}$	312.97 ± 5.44^{aA}	**
IFVOOB	121.83 ± 4.09^{bA}	126.90±4.15 ^{cA}	110.25 ± 4.22^{cB}	101.76 ± 4.02^{cB}	100.03 ± 3.94^{cB}	132.27 ± 4.08^{bA}	**
CFVOOB10	124.24 ± 4.78^{bC}	133.23±4.82 ^{bA}	130.15 ± 4.80^{bAB}	127.12 ± 4.67^{bBC}	116.09±3.41 ^{bD}	123.15±3.78 ^{cC}	**
CFVOOB20	111.13±4.43cA	114.27 ± 4.45^{dA}	105.15 ± 4.19^{dB}	100.12 ± 4.08^{cBC}	96.97 ± 3.27^{dD}	$98.16{\pm}3.55^{\text{dCD}}$	**
Sign	**	**	**	**	**	**	

Data are expressed as means \pm S.D. (n= 3). EVOO: control; IFVOOB: bergamot olive oil obtained by 2 % infusion; CFVOOB10: bergamot olive oil obtained by 10 % enrichment during crushing; CFVOOB20: bergamot olive oil obtained by 20 % enrichment during crushing. Orlistat was used as positive control (IC₅₀ value of 37.44 \pm 1.08 µg/mL). Results followed by letters are significantly different (p < 0.01) by post-hoc Tukey's test. The capital letters in the row indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters in the column indicate the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. Abbreviation: ** significance $p \le 0.01$.

Supplementary data Chapter 4

Table S1a. Free acidity (FA) expressed as % of oleic acid during one year of storage.

	TO	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
Free acidity							
EVOO	0.68 ± 0.02^{aB}	$0.7{\pm}0.00^{\mathrm{aB}}$	0.41 ± 0.00^{bD}	0.56 ± 0.01^{aC}	$0.53 {\pm} 0.05^{bD}$	$0.84{\pm}0.01^{aA}$	**
CI	0.67 ± 0.00^{aB}	$0.7{\pm}0.01^{\mathrm{aB}}$	0.51 ± 0.02^{aC}	0.47 ± 0.01^{bD}	0.68 ± 0.04^{aB}	$0.76{\pm}0.04^{bA}$	**
СМ	$0.53{\pm}0.00^{bB}$	0.46 ± 0.00^{bC}	$0.52{\pm}0.04^{aB}$	0.27 ± 0.05^{cD}	0.26 ± 0.04^{cD}	$0.65 {\pm} 0.01^{cA}$	**
Sign	*	*	*	**	**	**	

Data is expressed as means ± S.D. (n= 3). EVOO: control; CI: turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 2% infusion; CM: turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 1% malaxation . Differences between samples were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's post-hoc test. The capital letters in the row indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters in the column indicate the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. $p \le 0.05$; $p \le 0.01$.

Table S1b. Peroxide value (PV) expressed as mEq O_2 kg⁻¹ during one year of storage.during one year of storage.

	то	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
Peroxide value							
EVOO	$9.45{\pm}0.2^{aD}$	9.5±0.36 ^{aD}	10.56±0.25 ^{aC}	10.95 ± 0.03^{aC}	12.86 ± 0.09^{aB}	17.89 ± 0.09^{bA}	**
CI	9.4 ± 0.2^{aD}	$8.17{\pm}0.24^{bE}$	10.39±0.52 ^{aC}	9.77 ± 0.15^{bD}	12.88 ± 0.14^{aB}	22.88±0.17 ^{aA}	**
СМ	6.14 ± 0.17^{bC}	8.15 ± 0.46^{bB}	4.61±0.29 ^{bD}	3.04 ± 0.38^{cE}	6.17 ± 0.02^{bC}	9.61 ± 0.36^{cA}	**
Sign	*	*	*	**	*	**	

Data is expressed as means ± S.D. (n= 3). EVOO: control; CI: turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 2% infusion; CM: turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 1% malaxation . Differences between samples were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's post-hoc test. The capital letters in the row indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters in the column indicate the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. $p \le 0.05$; $p \le 0.01$.

Table S2.	Colorimetric	narameter	value d	luring o	ne vear of	storage
	conormieure	parameter	rarae a	aring o	ne jeur or	bioruge.

	TO	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
	L*						
EVOO	32.7±0.02 ^C	32.73±0.07 ^{aC}	41.42±0.77 ^{bB}	41.96±0.05 ^{aB}	42.08 ± 0.04^{AB}	42.62±0.01 ^A	**
CI	$32.5 \pm 0.28^{\circ}$	32.5 ± 0.28^{abC}	42.29 ± 0.06^{aAB}	41.95 ± 0.05^{aA}	42.11 ± 0.05^{AB}	43.17 ± 0.06^{A}	**
СМ	33.02±0.06	31.8 ± 0.05^{b}	32.31±0.06°	32.45 ± 0.07^{b}	42.94±0.03	43.33±0.05	**
Sign	ns	**	**	*	ns	ns	
	TO	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
			а	*			
EVOO	3.42±0.02 ^{aA}	3.43±0.03 ^{aA}	0.5±0.03 ^{bC}	0.73 ± 0.01^{bB}	0.15±0.01 ^{aD}	-0.06±0.01 ^{aE}	**
CI	3 ± 0.02^{bA}	3 ± 0.02^{cA}	0.55 ± 0.01^{bB}	0.54±0.01°C	0.03 ± 0.01^{bC}	-0.15±0.01 ^{cD}	**
СМ	$3.09{\pm}0.02^{bAB}$	$3.25{\pm}0.01^{bA}$	2.9 ± 0.01^{aB}	2.99 ± 0.02^{aAB}	-0.16±0.1°C	-0.12 ± 0.00^{bC}	**
Sign	*	**	*	**	**	**	
	TO	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
			b)*			
EVOO	6.38±0.1 ^{abA}	6.35±0.13 ^{aA}	2.11±0.06 ^{bD}	2.03±0.05 ^{bD}	2.95 ± 0.06^{B}	2.24±0.02 ^C	**
CI	5.64 ± 0.07^{bA}	5.64 ± 0.07^{bA}	2.05 ± 0.05^{bD}	2.10 ± 0.02^{bCD}	2.95 ± 0.03^{B}	$2.49 \pm 0.02^{\circ}$	**
СМ	6.79 ± 0.02^{aA}	$6.35{\pm}0.06^{aA}$	$5.77{\pm}0.04^{aB}$	$5.87{\pm}0.04^{aB}$	$2.54 \pm 0.03^{\circ}$	$2.01 \pm 0.03^{\circ}$	**
Sign	*	*	*	*	ns	ns	
	TO	T15	T30	T60	T180	T360	Sign
C*							
EVOO	7.23±0.09 ^{aA}	7.22 ± 0.09^{aA}	2.11±0.06 ^{bC}	2.15 ± 0.04^{bC}	2.95 ± 0.05^{B}	$2.24 \pm 0.02^{\circ}$	**
CI	6.38±0.06 ^{cA}	6.38 ± 0.06^{bA}	2.11 ± 0.05^{bC}	2.17 ± 0.01^{bC}	2.95 ± 0.03^{B}	2.49 ± 0.02^{BC}	**

СМ	6.79±0.02 ^{bB}	7.04±0.06 ^{abA}	6.46±0.03 ^{aBC}	6.58±0.04 ^{aBC}	2.54±0.02 ^C	2.01±0.03 ^C	**
Sign	**	*	*	*	ns	ns	

Data is expressed as means \pm S.D. (n= 3). EVOO: control; CI: turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 2% infusion; CM: turmeric flavoured olive oil obtained by 1% malaxation. Differences between samples were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's post-hoc test. The capital letters in the row indicate the differences in one sample in one year of storage. The lowercase letters in the column indicate the differences among the samples at the same time of analysis. * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$. ns, not significant at p > 0.05.

Table S3 Turmeric extract (TE). Values are expressed as mg kg⁻¹.

Compound	Amount
Gallic acid	23.70±0.33
Sinapic acid	26.15±1.01
<i>p</i> -Coumaric acid	20.69±0.76
Apigenin	61.66±1.54
Isoramnetin	56.86±0.98
Kaempferol	102.56±0.03
Isoramentin 3-O-Glucoside	19.91±1.32
Bis-demetoxycurcumin	3590.81±1.65
Demetoxycurcumin	6385.10±3.87
Curcumin	10054.7±3.02

Data is expressed as means \pm S.D. (n= 3).

La borsa di dottorato è stata cofinanziata con risorse del Programma Operativo Nazionale Ricerca e Innovazione 2014-2020 (CCI 2014IT16M2OP005), Fondo Sociale Europeo, Azione I.1 "Dottorati Innovativi con caratterizzazione Industriale"



UNIONE EUROPEA Fondo Sociale Europeo



